DCT Industrial Trust Inc. Form S-11 October 19, 2006 Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on October 18, 2006

Registration No. 333-

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM S-11

FOR REGISTRATION UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

OF SECURITIES OF CERTAIN REAL ESTATE COMPANIES

DCT INDUSTRIAL TRUST INC.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Governing Instruments)

518 Seventeenth Street, Suite 1700

Denver, Colorado 80202

Telephone (303) 597-2400

(Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Registrant s Principal Executive Offices)

Philip L. Hawkins

Chief Executive Officer

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

518 Seventeenth Street, Suite 1700

Denver, Colorado 80202

Telephone (303) 597-2400

(Name, Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Agent for Service)

With copies to:

Larry P. Medvinsky, Esq. Gilbert G. Menna, Esq.

Robert E. King Jr., Esq. Ettore A. Santucci, Esq.

Clifford Chance US LLP Goodwin Procter LLP

31 West 52nd Street Exchange Place, 53 State Street

New York, New York 10019 Boston, Massachusetts 02109

Approximate Date of Commencement of Proposed Sale to the Public:

As soon as practicable after the effective date of this Registration Statement.

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If delivery of this prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to Rule 434, check the following box. "

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Securities to be Registered Common Stock, \$0.01 par value per share

Title of

Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price⁽¹⁾ \$175,000,000

Amount of Registration Fee \$18,725

Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(o) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to Completion, Dated October 18, 2006

PROSPECTUS

Shares

Common Stock

DCT Industrial Trust Inc. is a leading real estate company specializing in the ownership, acquisition, development and management of bulk distribution and light industrial properties located in 24 of the highest volume distribution markets in the United States. In addition, we manage, and own interests in, industrial properties through our institutional capital management program.

We are offering shares of our common stock and expect the public offering price to be between \$ and \$ per share. We intend to apply to have our common stock listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol . Between 2002 and 2006, we raised equity capital primarily through four consecutive continuous public offerings of our common stock for aggregate gross proceeds of approximately \$1.6 billion, including shares issued pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan. As of October 13, 2006, there were 151,960,873 shares of common stock issued and outstanding owned by approximately 36,000 stockholders. Currently, no public market exists for our shares and therefore this will be our first listed public offering.

We are a Maryland corporation and have elected to be treated as a real estate investment trust, or REIT, for U.S. federal income tax purposes commencing with our taxable year ended December 31, 2003. Our charter contains a restriction on ownership of the common stock that prevents any person or entity from owning directly or indirectly more than 9.8% of the outstanding shares of any class or series of our stock, by number or value, whichever is more restrictive, subject to certain possible exceptions. These restrictions, as well as other share ownership and transfer restrictions contained in our charter, are designed to enable us to comply with share accumulation and other restrictions imposed on REITs by the Internal Revenue Code. For a more complete description of the common stock, including restrictions on the ownership of common stock, please see the Description of Capital Stock section of this prospectus.

Investing in our common stock involves risks. Before buying any shares, you should carefully consider the risk factors described in <u>Risk Factors</u> beginning on page 23.

	Per Share	Total
Public offering price	\$	\$
Underwriting discount	\$	\$
Proceeds, before expenses, to us	\$	\$

The underwriters may also purchase up to an additional shares of common stock from us at the public offering price, less the underwriting discount, within 30 days from the date of this prospectus solely to cover over-allotments.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

The underwriters expect to deliver the shares t	o purchasers on or about , 200	06.	
		_	
Merrill Lynch & Co.			Wachovia Securities
	The date of this prospectus is	, 2006	

[Inside Cover / Graphics/ Charts Text]

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	1
DCT Industrial Trust Inc.	1
Background	5
Industrial Market Overview	6
Summary Risk Factors	7
Our Properties	9
Significant Transactions	10
Our Corporate Structure	16
Our REIT Status	17
Restrictions on Transfer	18
Restrictions on Share Ownership	18
Distribution Policy	18
Conflicts of Interest	18
Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility	19
The Offering	20
Summary Selected Consolidated Financial and Pro Forma Data	22
RISK FACTORS	25
RISKS RELATED TO OUR BUSINESS AND OPERATIONS	25
RISKS RELATED TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST	30
GENERAL REAL ESTATE RISKS	31
RISKS RELATED TO OUR DEBT FINANCINGS	38
RISKS RELATED TO OUR CORPORATE STRUCTURE	40
RISKS RELATED TO THIS OFFERING	42
FEDERAL INCOME TAX RISKS	44
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	48
USE OF PROCEEDS	49
DISTRIBUTION POLICY	50
<u>CAPITALIZATION</u>	52
SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL AND PRO FORMA DATA	53
MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS	56
<u>MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALTSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OFERATIONS</u> Overview	56
Outlook	56
Significant Transactions During 2005 and Recent Developments	58
	59
Critical Accounting Policies Popults of Oppositions	
Results of Operations Liquidity and Capital Resources	63
	73 83
Outstanding Indebtedness Contractual Obligations	86
	87
Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements	
Funds From Operations Inflation	87 88
Inflation	
New Accounting Pronouncements	88
QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK	90
OUR BUSINESS AND PROPERTIES	91
Overview On the state of the st	91
Our Competitive Strengths Description of Strengths	92
Business and Growth Strategies	94
Background The state of the sta	95
Illustrative Transactions	97
Industrial Market Overview	98

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

Table of Contents

Portfolio Summary	103
Property Types	105
Lease Expirations	106
Tenant Diversification	107
Industry Diversification	108
Historical Tenant Improvements and Leasing Commissions	109
Historical Capital Expenditures	109
Regulation	110
Insurance	111
<u>Competition</u>	112
Property Management Services	112
Employees	112
Principal Executive Offices	112
Legal Proceedings	112
Promoters Promoters	112
MANAGEMENT	113
Directors and Executive Officers	113
Board Committees	116
Director Compensation	118
Executive Compensation	118
	119
Summary Compensation Table	
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	120
2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan	120
2006 Incentive Compensation Plan	124
Independent Director Option Plan	125
Employee Option Plan	126
Stock Warrants	127
Employment Agreements	127
Indemnification and Limitation of Liabilities Insurance	130
Indemnification Agreements	131
PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS	133
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS	135
The Internalization	135
New Agreements with Affiliates of DCAG	137
Non-Competition Agreements	138
Agreements with Certain of Our Directors and Officers	140
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions with Affiliated Companies Prior to the Internalization	140
POLICIES WITH RESPECT TO CERTAIN ACTIVITIES	142
Investment Policies	142
Financing Policies	143
Lending Policies	144
Conflict-of-Interest Policies	145
Interested Director and Officer Transactions	145
Business Opportunities	146
Policies With Respect to Other Activities	146
Reporting Policies	146
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	147
General Control of the Control of th	147
Common Stock	147
Preferred Stock	147
Power to Reclassify Shares of Our Stock	147

ii

Power to Issue Additional Shares of Common Stock and Preferred Stock	148
Restriction on Ownership of Common Stock	148
Meetings, Special Voting Requirements and Access to Records	149
Transfer Agent and Registrar	150
CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF THE MARYLAND GENERAL CORPORATION LAW AND OUR CHARTER AND BYLAWS	151
Number of Directors; Vacancies; Removal	151
Action by Stockholders	151
Advance Notice Provisions for Stockholder Nominations and Stockholder Proposals	151
Calling of Special Meetings of Stockholders	152
Approval of Extraordinary Corporate Action; Amendment of Charter and Bylaws	152
No Appraisal Rights	152
Control Share Acquisitions	152
Subtitle 8	153
Business Combinations	154
<u>Indemnification and Limitation of Liabilities</u>	154
THE PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT	155
<u>General</u>	155
<u>Capital Contributions</u>	155
Fiduciary Duties	155
<u>Operations</u>	156
Redemption Rights	156
<u>Transferability of Interests</u>	156
<u>LTIP Units</u>	157
<u>Tax Matters Partner</u>	157
<u>Term</u>	157
<u>Amendment</u>	157
SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE	159
Rule 144	159
Rule 144(k)	159
Lockup Agreements Delta State Control of the Contr	159
Redemption/Exchange Rights	160
Registration Rights	160
Stock Options and Long-Term Incentive Plan	161
Stock Warrants EEDERAL INCOME TAY CONSIDERATIONS	161
FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	162
General Province and for Conditional and PEIT	162
Requirements for Qualification as a REIT Failure to Qualify as a REIT	164 170
Sale-Leaseback Transactions	170
Taxation of Taxable U.S. Stockholders	170
Treatment of Tax-Exempt Stockholders	170
Special Tax Considerations for Non-U.S. Stockholders	172
Statement of Stock Ownership	175
Federal Income Tax Aspects of Our Partnership	175
Other Tax Considerations	178
UNDERWRITING	179
Commissions and Discounts	179
Over-allotment Option	180
Intersyndicate Agreement	180
Reserved Shares	180
No Sales of Similar Securities	180
New York Stock Exchange Listing	181
Price Stabilization, Short Positions and Penalty Bids	181
Other Relationships	182
LEGAL MATTERS	183
EXPERTS	183
WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	183
INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	F-1

iii

You should rely on the information contained in this prospectus. Neither we nor the underwriters have authorized anyone to provide you with different information. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front cover of this prospectus.

We use market data and industry forecasts and projections throughout this prospectus. We have obtained substantially all of this information from CoStar Group, Inc., or CoStar, a nationally recognized real estate consulting firm, and Property and Portfolio Research, Inc., or PPR, a nationally recognized real estate consulting firm. In addition, we have obtained certain market and industry data from publicly available industry publications. These sources generally state that the information they provide has been obtained from sources believed to be reliable, but that the accuracy and completeness of the information are not guaranteed. The forecasts and projections are based on industry surveys and the preparers experience in the industry, and there is no assurance that any of the projected amounts will be achieved. We believe that the surveys and market research others have performed are reliable, but we have not independently verified this information.

The term fully-diluted basis when used in reference to our shares of common stock means all outstanding shares of common stock at such time plus all outstanding shares of restricted stock, shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options or warrants and shares of common stock exchangeable, at our discretion, for units of limited partnership interest in our operating partnership, or OP units, on a one-for-one basis, which is not the same as the meaning of fully-diluted under generally accepted accounting principles, or GAAP. In addition, pro forma or on a pro forma basis means that the information presented gives effect to this offering, as well as the internalization transaction and certain property acquisitions (each as described herein under Selected Consolidated Financial and Pro Forma Data), in each case as if such transactions had occurred on January 1, 2005.

We file annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy statements and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC. You may read and copy any document that we file at the public reference facilities of the SEC at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 25049. Please call the SEC at (800) SEC-0330 for further information about the public reference facilities. These documents also may be accessed through the SEC s electronic data gathering, analysis and retrieval system, or EDGAR via electronic means, including the SEC s home page on the Internet (www.sec.gov).

iv

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

You should read the following summary together with the more detailed information regarding our company, including under the caption Risk Factors, and our historical and pro forma consolidated financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere in this prospectus for a more complete understanding of this offering before deciding to invest in our common stock. Except where the context suggests otherwise, the terms we, us, our and our company refer to DCT Industrial Trust Inc. (f/k/a Dividend Capital Trust Inc.) together with its subsidiaries, including DCT Industrial Operating Partnership LP (f/k/a Dividend Capital Operating Partnership LP), which we refer to as our operating partnership. Unless otherwise indicated, the information in this prospectus assumes and reflects: (i) the effectiveness of our third articles of amendment and restatement, or our charter, and our amended and restated bylaws, or our bylaws, upon the completion of this offering; (ii) the common stock to be sold in this offering is sold at \$ per share, which is the mid-point of the range of prices indicated on the front cover of this prospectus; and (iii) no exercise by the underwriters, for whom Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC are acting as representatives, of their option to purchase up to an additional shares of our common stock solely to cover over-allotments, if any.

DCT Industrial Trust Inc.

Overview

We are a leading real estate company specializing in the ownership, acquisition, development and management of bulk distribution and light industrial properties located in 24 of the highest volume distribution markets in the United States. In addition, we manage, and own interests in, industrial properties through our institutional capital management program. Our properties primarily consist of high-quality, generic bulk distribution warehouses and light industrial properties. The properties we target for acquisition or development are generally characterized by convenient access to major transportation arteries, proximity to densely populated markets and quality design standards that allow for easy reconfiguration of space. In the future, we intend to continue to focus on properties that exhibit these characteristics, to expand our operations into other target markets in the United States and to add additional properties in our existing markets as well as acquire and develop properties in select international markets, including Mexico, where we believe we can achieve favorable returns and leverage our management expertise. We have elected to be treated as a real estate investment trust, or REIT, for U.S. federal income tax purposes commencing with our taxable year ended December 31, 2003.

As of June 30, 2006, we owned interests in 385 industrial real estate buildings consisting of 230 bulk distribution properties, 113 light industrial properties and 42 service center or flex properties totaling 59.1 million rentable square feet. Our portfolio of consolidated operating properties consists of interests in 373 industrial properties totaling 54.5 million rentable square feet that were 92.1% occupied as of June 30, 2006. In addition, we have a 20% interest in six unconsolidated properties in an institutional capital management joint venture, three consolidated development properties and three development joint venture properties. We currently own approximately 127 acres of land as well as options to acquire approximately 46 acres of land that we believe can support, in the aggregate, approximately 2.0 million rentable square feet of new industrial development. Additionally, through our recently established SCLA joint venture described herein, we control up to 4,350 acres of land located in the Inland Empire submarket of the Southern California industrial real estate market through master development agreements with a term of up to 13 years. Phase one of the SCLA project involves 344 acres we plan to acquire in 2006 that we believe can accommodate up to 6.5 million rentable square feet of industrial development. We anticipate starting construction of between 1.5 million and 2.0 million rentable square feet within the next 12 to 18 months.

1

We have a stable, broadly diversified tenant base. As of June 30, 2006, we had approximately 775 tenants with no single tenant accounting for more than 1.9% of our annualized base rents. Our ten largest tenants occupy 15.3% of our leased portfolio, including our pro rata interest of our joint ventures. We intend to maintain a well-diversified mix of creditworthy tenants to limit our exposure to any single tenant or industry. We believe that our broad national presence in 24 of the top U.S. distribution and logistics markets is attractive to large users of distribution space and allows us to build strong relationships with our tenants. Furthermore, we are actively engaged in meeting our tenants expansion, consolidation and relocation requirements. In 2006, we have completed or begun development of over 1.2 million rentable square feet of expansions of bulk distribution facilities for certain of our tenants.

Our primary business objectives are to maximize sustainable long-term growth in earnings and funds from operations, or FFO, and to maximize total return to our stockholders. In our pursuit of these objectives, we will:

acquire high-quality industrial properties;

pursue development opportunities, including through joint ventures;

expand our institutional capital management business;

actively manage our existing portfolio to maximize operating cash flow;

sell non-core assets that no longer fit our investment criteria; and

expand our operations into select domestic and international markets, including Mexico.

Our executive management team possesses substantial expertise in all aspects of industrial real estate management, marketing, leasing, acquisition, development and finance. Tom Wattles, one of our company's co-founders and our Executive Chairman, has been actively involved in the real estate business since 1978. Phil Hawkins, our Chief Executive Officer, has extensive public REIT operating experience and 24 years of commercial real estate experience. Jim Cochran, our President and Chief Investment Officer, joined our company in 2004 and has been involved in the industrial real estate sector for over 20 years. Stuart Brown, our Chief Financial Officer, has 17 years of public company accounting and capital markets experience, including most recently three years of public REIT experience. As of October 13, 2006, we employed approximately 60 individuals. Upon completion of this offering, our officers and directors will beneficially own approximately of our shares of common stock on a fully-diluted basis.

Our principal executive office is located at 518 Seventeenth Street, Suite 1700, Denver, Colorado 80202; our telephone number is (303) 597-2400. We also maintain regional offices in Dallas, Texas and Atlanta, Georgia. Our website address is *www.dctindustrial.com*. The information found on, or otherwise accessible through, our website is not incorporated into, and does not form a part of, this prospectus or any other report or document we file with or furnish to the SEC.

Our Competitive Strengths

We believe that we distinguish ourselves from other owners, operators, acquirers and developers of industrial properties through the following competitive strengths:

High-Quality Industrial Property Portfolio. Our portfolio of industrial properties primarily consists of high-quality bulk distribution facilities specifically designed to meet the needs of our distribution tenants. Approximately 87.1% of our portfolio based on rentable square footage is comprised of bulk distribution properties while approximately 10.4% of our portfolio is comprised of light industrial properties. The majority of our properties are specifically designed for use by major

distribution and third party logistics tenants and are readily divisible to meet re-tenanting opportunities. We believe that our concentration of high-quality bulk distribution properties provides us with a competitive advantage in attracting and retaining distribution users and tenants across the major and regional markets in which we operate.

Proven Acquisition Capabilities. Beginning with our first acquisition in June 2003, we have completed approximately \$2.9 billion in industrial real estate acquisitions. Excluding our three major portfolio acquisitions that were each in excess of \$200 million, our average acquisition transaction cost was approximately \$22.7 million, which demonstrates our ability to access a steady pipeline of smaller acquisitions. Our acquisition capability is driven by our extensive network of industry relationships within the brokerage, development and investor community. Approximately 58% of the acquisitions we completed, based on total purchase price, have been sourced in off-market transactions where there has been no formal sales process.

Focused Development Strategy. Our extensive network of industry relationships has provided us with a consistent source of development opportunities. Most of our development projects have taken the form of partnerships or fee for service relationships with leading local, regional or national developers. In our development partnerships, we may control the tenant relationship or the land, and we typically provide the majority of the equity capital. These partnerships are structured to provide us with attractive returns while aligning our interests with those of our development partner. We believe these structures allow us to operate more efficiently and with greater flexibility than if we were to maintain an internal development infrastructure.

Experienced and Committed Management Team. Our executive management team, including our Executive Chairman, collectively has an average of over 17 years commercial real estate experience and an average of over ten years focused on the industrial real estate sector. Additionally, our executive management team has extensive public company operating experience with all of our senior executives having held senior positions at publicly-traded REITs for an average of over ten years. Upon completion of this offering, our executive management team is expected to collectively own an approximate % equity interest in our company on a fully-diluted basis, which aligns executive management s interests with those of our stockholders.

Strong Industry Relationships. We believe that our extensive network of industry relationships with the brokerage, development and investor communities will allow us to execute successfully our acquisition and development growth strategies and our institutional capital management strategy. These relationships augment our ability to source acquisitions in off-market transactions outside of competitive marketing processes, capitalize on development opportunities and capture repeat business and transaction activity. Beginning with our first acquisition in June 2003, approximately 57% of our acquisitions, based on total purchase price, have been purchases from sellers with whom we have had repeat business and transaction activities. Our strong relationship with the tenant and leasing brokerage communities aids in attracting and retaining tenants. Additionally, we believe that our relationship with Black Creek Capital, LLC, or Black Creek, a Denver based real estate investment firm and an affiliate of our former advisor, provides us with unique investment opportunities and will assist us in our international growth strategy, particularly our strategy to acquire and develop industrial real estate assets in Mexico. Our Executive Chairman, Tom Wattles, and one of our directors, James Mulvihill, are principals of Black Creek.

Access to Institutional Co-Investment Capital. Our senior management team has broad long-term relationships within the institutional investor community that provide access to capital for both traditional joint ventures and funds or other commingled investment vehicles. These institutions include domestic pension plans, insurance companies, private trusts and international investors. We believe these relationships allow us to identify pockets of institutional demand and appropriately

3

match institutional capital with investment opportunities in our target markets to maximize returns for our stockholders.

Growth Oriented Capital Structure. Our capital structure provides us with significant financial capacity to fund future growth. As of June 30, 2006, our proforma debt to total market capitalization ratio would have been %, assuming a price per share in this offering at the mid-point of the range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus. Upon consummation of this offering, and giving effect to the use of proceeds as set forth under Use of Proceeds, we will have \$ million available under our \$250.0 million senior unsecured revolving credit facility, assuming that this offering prices at the mid-point of the range of prices set forth on the cover page of this prospectus. As of the consummation of this offering, 181 of our properties with a gross book value of \$1.3 billion will be unencumbered.

Business and Growth Strategies

Our primary business objectives are to maximize sustainable long-term growth in earnings and FFO and to maximize total return to our stockholders. The strategies we intend to execute to achieve these objectives include:

Capitalizing on Acquisition Opportunities. We intend to continue to expand our portfolio through the acquisition of high-quality industrial properties in our target markets, which include our existing markets as well as select new domestic and international markets, including Mexico. We will generally acquire high-quality bulk distribution and light industrial facilities and/or industrial assets located in irreplaceable locations where we believe there are significant growth and/or return opportunities. We intend to continue to focus on off-market acquisition opportunities through our extensive network of industry relationships in the brokerage, development and investor community and by utilizing our experience in identifying, evaluating and acquiring industrial properties in both single asset and portfolio transactions.

Continuing to Grow Our Development Pipeline. We intend to utilize our strong relationships with leading local, regional and national developers to continue to grow our development pipeline. We believe that development, redevelopment and expansion of well-located, high-quality industrial properties should continue to provide us with attractive risk-adjusted returns. Furthermore, we believe that our control of a substantial inventory of developable land and extensive relationships with industrial tenants will make us an attractive strategic partner for established national, regional and local developers in our markets.

Expanding Our Institutional Capital Management Platform. We believe that joint ventures, funds or other commingled investment vehicles with institutional partners will enable us to increase our overall return on invested capital, augment our acquisition activity and penetration of new markets and increase our access to capital for continued growth. We intend to continue to co-invest in properties with institutional investors through partnerships, limited liability companies or other joint venture structures. Typically we will own a 10% 30% interest in these joint ventures and seek to earn transaction-based fees and asset management fees as well as promoted interests or incentive distributions based on the performance of the joint venture.

Maximizing Cash Flow From Existing Properties. We intend to maximize the cash flow from our existing properties by increasing rents, increasing occupancy levels, managing operating expenses and expanding and improving our properties. As of June 30, 2006, our consolidated operating portfolio was 92.1% occupied leaving approximately 4.2 million square feet of rentable space available for lease-up. Additionally, we believe there is embedded rent growth potential in our properties. As of June 30, 2006, on a weighted-average portfolio basis, the in-place rents of our

4

consolidated properties were \$3.91 per rentable square foot, or approximately 3.0% below the weighted-average market rents for our properties on a rentable square foot basis. Further, our average cash rental rate growth per rentable square foot (based on expiring leases which were re-leased) for the six months ended June 30, 2006 was 2.9%.

Recycling Capital Efficiently. We intend to selectively sell non-core assets in order to maximize total return to our stockholders by redeploying asset sales proceeds into new acquisition and development opportunities. We believe industrial real estate assets are in strong demand from institutional investors and we will seek to selectively identify asset sale opportunities in order to achieve our total return objectives.

Pursuing International Growth Opportunities. We intend to seek international growth opportunities through the acquisition and development of industrial properties in selected new international markets, including Mexico. This strategy will focus on addressing the needs of both international and local corporations as they seek to expand and reconfigure their industrial distribution facilities. We believe that there are significant growth opportunities in Mexico, where members of our senior management and directors have significant experience in the acquisition and development of commercial properties.

Background

We were founded in 2002 by Black Creek as an externally-advised REIT to focus on the acquisition, development and operation of bulk distribution and light industrial properties located in major distribution and logistics markets in the United States. Our day-to-day business and operations continued to be managed by Dividend Capital Advisors LLC, our former advisor and an affiliate of Black Creek, under the supervision of our board of directors until October 10, 2006, when we completed the internalization transaction with our former advisor described herein, which we refer to as the Internalization. We are now a fully-integrated, self-administered and self-advised REIT.

Between 2002 and 2006 we raised equity capital to finance our real estate investment activities primarily through four consecutive continuous public offerings of our common stock for aggregate gross proceeds of approximately \$1.6 billion, including shares issued pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan. Accordingly, we have been filing periodic reports with, and have been subject to the rules and regulations of, the SEC since July 2002. Upon consummation of this offering, our common stock will become listed on the New York Stock Exchange, or NYSE. As of October 13, 2006, there are 151,960,873 shares of our common stock issued and outstanding owned by approximately 36,000 stockholders.

In addition, since 2003 we have raised an aggregate of approximately \$299.3 million through our operating partnership s private placement of undivided tenancy-in-common interests, or TIC Interests, in our properties. These TIC Interests served as replacement properties for investors seeking to complete like-kind exchange transactions under Section 1031 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code, and were 100% leased by our operating partnership pursuant to master leases. The leases contained purchase options whereby our operating partnership had the right, but not the obligation, to acquire the TIC Interests from the investors at a later point in time in exchange for OP units. On October 10, 2006, we discontinued our operating partnership s private placement, although we may decide to recommence it in the future.

During the period that began January 1, 2006 and ended October 6, 2006, our operating partnership exercised purchase options pursuant to eight individual master lease agreements to buy certain TIC Interests it had previously sold in eight industrial properties located in Atlanta, Indianapolis, Louisville, Phoenix and Southern California. In connection with the exercise of these options, our operating partnership issued an aggregate of approximately 5.6 million OP units valued at approximately \$58.7 million to acquire such TIC Interests.

5

As of the date of this prospectus, our operating partnership has options to purchase 232 TIC Interests in 26 properties. With regard to three of these properties, our operating partnership will exercise its purchase options and close on the purchases in October and November 2006 and issue an aggregate of 1.3 million OP units valued at approximately \$14.4 million. With regard to the remaining 23 properties, our operating partnership provided notice of exercise of its purchase options to the holders of the TIC Interests in early October. However, for the exercise to be effective for each of these 23 properties, all of the TIC Interest holders in such property must consent to amend the related master lease. The amendment would fix the number of OP units to be paid and accelerate the date of closing of the purchase of the TIC Interests in each property to the earlier of: (1) a date selected by our operating partnership that is within 60 days after the completion of this offering; or (2) a date selected by our operating partnership that is within the stipulated closing period in the original master lease. The fixed purchase price for the TIC Interests was determined based on the value of the underlying real estate asset and the price per OP unit paid in the Internalization. If all leases relating to these 23 properties are so amended, our operating partnership will have the right to purchase all remaining TIC Interests for an aggregate of 15.4 million OP units valued at \$173.4 million during the accelerated closing period. However, there can be no assurance that we will obtain the necessary consents of the TIC Interest holders. If unanimous consent for the amendment is not obtained on any property, that property will continue to be subject to our operating partnership s purchase option under the terms of the original master lease. If there are no amendments, the closing periods for our operating partnership s purchase options begin on January 1, 2007 and end on February 29, 2008.

Excluding financing obligations related to our operating partnership s private placement, as of June 30, 2006, we had total outstanding debt of approximately \$1.2 billion consisting primarily of unsecured debt and secured, fixed-rate, non-recourse mortgage notes.

Industrial Market Overview

The industrial real estate market in the United States consists of approximately 12.6 billion square feet of rentable building area as of June 30, 2006 according to CoStar. Of this total, approximately 11.1 billion square feet is warehouse space, which consists of bulk distribution and light industrial properties, and approximately 1.5 billion is flex space. Warehouse properties, which represent the substantial majority of our assets, are characterized by their generic design and are generally leased to regional or national distribution tenants or tenants engaged in light manufacturing activities and are rented on a triple-net-lease basis. In contrast, flex space typically has been designed or configured to a specialized use such as research and development, with comparatively higher re-tenanting costs as compared to warehouse properties due to higher office finish.

We believe that the industrial real estate industry exhibits a number of positive characteristics, including:

Short development lead times;
Low vacancy volatility;
Modest re-tenanting costs;
Comparatively modest maintenance costs; and
Triple-net leases.

Table of Contents 18

6

Summary Risk Factors

You should carefully consider the matters discussed in the section Risk Factors beginning on page 24, including the following, before you invest in our stock:

Our investments in real estate assets are primarily concentrated in the industrial real estate sector, and our business would be adversely affected by an economic downturn in that sector.

Our growth will partially depend upon our ability to successfully acquire and develop future properties, and we may be unable to enter into and consummate acquisitions or development projects on advantageous terms or acquisitions or development projects may not perform as we expect.

We depend on key personnel, including Tom Wattles, Phil Hawkins, Jim Cochran, Stuart Brown, Daryl Mechem, Matt Murphy and Michael Ruen, and the loss of services from key members of the management group or a limitation in their availability could adversely affect us.

Our acquisition and development activities, as well as our institutional capital management business, are largely dependent on external capital, and our operating results and financial condition could be adversely affected if we do not continue to have access to capital on favorable terms.

We intend to continue to acquire and develop certain properties through joint ventures with third parties, and our joint venture partners could default on their obligations, cause us to be liable for their actions under certain circumstances or take other actions contrary to our business and economic interests and goals or that could otherwise negatively impact our performance.

Your investment in us may be subject to additional risks if we make international investments as a result of factors peculiar to the laws and business practices of the jurisdictions in which the properties are located.

Our net income per share and FFO per share in the near term may decrease as a result of the Internalization in connection with the one-time, non-recurring non-cash charge to earnings we will incur for the portion of the Internalization consideration that is allocated as the cost for terminating our advisory agreement with our former advisor.

We are structured as an umbrella partnership REIT, or UPREIT, which means that we own our properties through our operating partnership and its subsidiaries. Our UPREIT structure may result in potential conflicts of interest. Upon the consummation of this offering, we will own % of the OP units in our operating partnership, and circumstances may arise in the future when the interests of the other limited partners in our operating partnership may conflict with the interests of our stockholders.

We are dependent on tenants for our revenue, and defaults by our tenants, as a result of bankruptcy, insolvency or otherwise, could cause us to reduce the amount of distributions to stockholders. In addition, our ability to renew leases or re-lease space on favorable terms as leases expire significantly affects our business. Furthermore, a property that incurs a vacancy could be difficult to sell or re-lease.

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

Uninsured losses, including losses from floods, earthquakes, acts of war, acts of terrorism or riots, relating to real property may adversely affect your returns. Similarly, contingent or unknown liabilities with respect to our properties, including environmentally hazardous conditions, could adversely affect our financial condition.

Our operating results and financial condition could be adversely affected if we are unable to make required principal and interest payments on our outstanding indebtedness, comply with the other covenants contained in our indebtedness or refinance our indebtedness at maturity on favorable terms.

7

Our charter and Maryland law contain provisions that may delay, defer or prevent a change of control transaction that might involve a premium price for our common stock or otherwise be in the best interest of our stockholders.

We may change our investment and financing strategies and enter into new lines of business without stockholder consent, which may result in our making investments and engaging in business activities that are different from, and possibly riskier than, the investments and businesses described in this prospectus.

As of October 13, 2006, we had approximately 152.0 million shares of common stock issued and outstanding, all of which are freely tradable and substantially all of which are not subject to any volume limitations on trading under the federal securities laws, and neither we nor any third party have any control over the timing or volume of the potential sale of these shares. Prior to this offering, the shares were not listed on any national exchange, and the ability of stockholders to liquidate their investments was limited. Subsequent to the completion of this offering and our listing on the NYSE, a large volume of sales of these shares, or the perception that such sales could occur, could decrease the prevailing market prices of our common stock and could impair our ability to raise additional capital through the sale of equity securities in the future.

Our distributions to stockholders may change depending on a number of factors, including cash available for distribution, our results of operations, our financial condition, the distribution requirements for REITs under the Code, and our operating expenses.

Our qualification as a REIT will depend on our satisfaction of numerous requirements established under highly technical and complex provisions of the Code and our failure to so qualify could adversely affect our operations and our ability to make distributions.

8

Our Properties

The following tables present an overview of our existing portfolio of industrial properties sorted by our target markets based on information as of June 30, 2006 (dollar amounts are in thousands).

Consolidated Properties

	Number of	Percent	Rentable Square	Percentage of Total Rentable Square	Occupancy	Annualized Base	Percentage of Total Annualized Base	Number of	Annualize Base Rent per Square
Markets	Buildings	Owned ⁽¹⁾	Feet	Feet	Percentage ⁽²⁾	Rent(3)	Rent(3)	Leases	Foot ⁽⁴⁾
Target Markets	Š				S				
Atlanta	56	100.0%	6,550,271	12.1%	88.9%	\$ 21,224	10.8%	116	\$ 3.65
Baltimore/									
Washington D.C.	13	100.0%	1,585,087	2.9%	90.7%	8,887	4.5%	31	6.18
Central Pennsylvania	5	100.0%	899,157	1.6%	100.0%	3,457	1.8%	8	3.84
Charlotte	11	100.0%	1,477,548	2.7%	79.1%	3,919	2.0%	19	3.35
Chicago	14	100.0%	2,877,988	5.3%	94.8%	10,251	5.2%	22	3.76
Cincinnati	39	100.0%	4,982,215	9.1%	86.5%	15,504	7.9%	91	3.60
Columbus	15	100.0%	4,401,797	8.1%	92.7%	12,649	6.4%	29	3.10
Dallas ⁽⁵⁾	54	100.0%	6,810,543	12.5%	90.3%	23,169	11.8%	143	3.74
Denver	1	100.0%	160,232	0.3%	77.0%	619	0.3%	5	5.01
Houston	34	100.0%	2,452,711	4.5%	93.0%	11,467	5.8%	89	5.06
Indianapolis	8	100.0%	3,326,864	6.1%	95.5%	9,138	4.6%	18	2.88
Louisville	2	100.0%	521,000	1.0%	100.0%	1,696	0.9%	3	3.25
Memphis	10	100.0%	4,333,018	7.9%	93.8%	12,336	6.3%	15	3.04
Miami	6	100.0%	727,461	1.3%	92.7%	5,142	2.6%	20	7.56
Minneapolis	6	100.0%	828,466	1.5%	100.0%	3,897	2.0%	12	4.70
Nashville	5	100.0%	2,712,373	5.0%	91.7%	7,674	3.9%	6	3.09
New Jersey	10	100.0%	1,189,553	2.2%	96.2%	6,226	3.2%	29	5.44
Northern California	29	100.0%	2,410,960	4.4%	97.4%	12,089	6.1%	62	5.15
Orlando	12	100.0%	1,226,231	2.3%	93.4%	5,000	2.5%	35	4.28
Phoenix	15	100.0%	1,733,078	3.2%	96.5%	7,616	3.9%	34	4.41
San Antonio	2	100.0%	172,050	0.3%	67.6%	456	0.2%	4	3.92
Seattle	8	100.0%	1,198,617	2.2%	96.5%	5,423	2.8%	15	4.69
Southern California	12	100.0%	1,391,534	2.6%	99.6%	5,935	3.0%	26	4.28
Subtotal/Weighted			, ,			7,			
Average Target Market®	367	100.0%	53,968,754	99.0%	92.1%	193,774	98.5%	832	3.89
Non-Target Market		100.00	567 441	1.00	00.16	2.106	1.50	10	(22
Boston	6	100.0%	567,441	1.0%	89.1%	3,196	1.5%	12	6.32
Total/Weighted Average Operating Properties	373	100.0%	54,536,195	100.0%	92.1%	\$ 196,970	100.0%	844	\$ 3.91
Consolidated Properties									
Under Development	2	100.00	600.067	70.40	4.60	ф		4	ф
Atlanta	2	100.0%	688,067	78.4%	4.6%		100.00	1	
Chicago	1	95.1%	189,134	21.6%	32.9%	274	100.0%	1	4.40
Subtotal/Weighted Average Properties Under Development	3	98.9%	877,201	100.0%	10.7%	274	100.0%	2	2.92
Total/Weighted Average Consolidated	376 ⁽⁷⁾	100.0%	55,413,396	N/A	90.8%	\$ 197,244	N/A	846	\$ 3.91

Properties

9

Unconsolidated Properties

Markets Fund Properties	Number of Buildings	Percent Owned ⁽¹⁾	Rentable Square Feet	Percentage of Total Rentable Square Feet	Occupancy Percentage ⁽²⁾	Annualized Base Rent ⁽³⁾	Percentage of Total Annualized Base Rent ⁽³⁾	Number of Leases	Annualized Base Rent per Square Foot ⁽⁴⁾
Atlanta	1	20.0%	577,500	21.8%	100.0%	\$ 1,460	17.2%	2	\$ 2.53
Central Pennsylvania	1	20.0%	100,000	3.8%	100.0%	. ,	4.8%	1	4.03
Chicago	1	20.0%	303,192	11.5%	100.0%		17.6%	2	4.92
Dallas	1	20.0%	540,000	20.4%	100.0%	, .	19.3%	1	3.03
Memphis	1	20.0%	1,039,000	39.2%	100.0%		33.7%	2	2.75
New Jersey	1	20.0%	87,500	3.3%	100.0%		7.4%	1	7.20
Unconsolidated Properties	6	20.0%	2,647,192	100.0%	100.0%	8,479	100.0%	9	3.20
Under Development	1	07.10	556,000	52.00	0.00				
Atlanta	1	97.1%	556,800	52.0%	0.0%				
Southern California ⁽⁸⁾	3	91.1%	514,463 1,071,263	48.0%	0.0%				
Total/Weighted Average Unconsolidated Properties	9(7)	41.4%	3,718,455	N/A	71.2%		N/A	9	\$ 3.20

⁽¹⁾ Weighted average ownership is based on rentable square feet.

⁽⁷⁾ Occasionally our leases contain provisions giving the tenant rights to purchase the property, which can take the form of a fixed price purchase option, a fair market value option, a right of first refusal option or a right of first offer option. The following chart summarizes such rights:

				nualized se Rent
	Number of Leases	Rentable Square Feet	(000s)
Fixed Price Purchase Options	6	2,516,034	\$	7,648
Fair Market Value Options	3	282,986	\$	1,323
Right of First Refusal Options	5	874,068	\$	2,499
Right of First Offer Options	4	873,904	\$	3,292

⁽⁸⁾ Includes one vacant 55,000 rentable square foot building that is not currently under development.

Significant Transactions

Advisor Internalization

On October 10, 2006, pursuant to a contribution agreement, our operating partnership acquired our former affiliated external advisor, Dividend Capital Advisors LLC, or our former advisor, from Dividend Capital Advisors Group LLC, the parent company of our former advisor, or DCAG, for an aggregate of 15,111,111 OP units, which included the modification of a special series of units, or the special units, of limited partnership interest in our operating partnership held by DCAG into OP units. We refer to this transaction as the Internalization. In connection with the Internalization, our former advisor became a wholly-owned subsidiary of our operating partnership, and certain employees of, or consultants to, our former advisor or its affiliates became our employees. As a result of these transactions, we have become a fully-integrated,

⁽²⁾ Based on leases signed as of June 30, 2006 and calculated as rentable square feet less available square feet divided by rentable square feet.

⁽³⁾ Annualized Base Rent is calculated as monthly contractual base rent (cash basis) per the terms of the lease, as of June 30, 2006, multiplied by 12.

⁽⁴⁾ Calculated as Annualized Base Rent divided by rentable square feet under lease as of June 30, 2006.

⁽⁵⁾ Three of our buildings in this market totaling approximately 743,000 rentable square feet are under ground leases.

⁽⁶⁾ As described in more detail below, seven properties will be either contributed by us to our DCTRT joint venture or sold to an affiliate of DCTRT in the beginning of the fourth quarter of 2006. (See Significant Transactions Institutional Capital Management Joint Ventures DCTRT Joint Venture.)

self-administered and self-advised REIT.

10

We also entered into several related agreements in connection with the Internalization including:

a pledge and security agreement whereby DCAG pledged the OP units received as consideration in the Internalization and certain other assets for certain periods to secure its indemnification obligations to us under the contribution agreement;

a registration rights agreement whereby we granted registration rights to DCAG and its permitted transferees in respect of any shares of our common stock issued in exchange for the OP units issued in the Internalization;

a non-competition agreement with each of Evan Zucker, our former Chief Executive Officer, President and Secretary and a former director, and James Mulvihill, our former Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer and one of our directors;

a license agreement with an affiliate of DCAG granting us the right to continue to use the Dividend Capital name without payment of any fees for one year;

a transition services agreement with DCAG whereby we receive enumerated services, including IT services, human resources, payroll and accounts payable services, necessary to operate our business for a one-year period; and

a joint venture agreement with Divided Capital Total Realty Trust Inc., or DCTRT, a Maryland corporation which qualifies as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes and which is externally advised by an affiliate of DCAG, and a wholly-owned subsidiary of DCTRT, which established a series of joint ventures that, subject to certain exceptions and conditions, will be the exclusive vehicles used by DCTRT and such subsidiary to invest in industrial real estate assets in our current major markets through the end of 2008.

Additionally, upon consummation of the Internalization, Phil Hawkins became our Chief Executive Officer and a director, Stuart Brown became our Chief Financial Officer and Jim Cochran became our President. Simultaneously, Evan Zucker resigned as our Chief Executive Officer, President, Secretary and director and James Mulvihill resigned as our Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer.

Certain of our directors and officers had material financial interests in the Internalization. (See Certain Relationships and Related Transactions.) To address these potential conflicts of interest, a special committee of our board of directors comprised of all of our independent directors was formed to review, consider and negotiate the terms and conditions of the Internalization and to make a recommendation to our entire board regarding the transaction. The special committee engaged and consulted with its own legal and financial advisors.

In connection with the Internalization, our stockholders approved an amendment and restatement of our charter that will become effective upon the closing of this offering. The purpose of this amendment is to conform our charter more closely with the charters of other companies that qualify as REITs for U.S. federal income tax purposes and whose securities are publicly traded and listed on the NYSE. In addition, we adopted our 2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan, or our long-term incentive plan, and our 2006 Incentive Compensation Plan. These plans were established by our board of directors, which worked with its legal advisors and with employment compensation consultants to survey and study the market compensation ranges of our competitors, were approved by our stockholders and are designed to help us to attract, retain and motivate highly qualified individuals and more directly align the interests of our management with those of our stockholders.

Significant Portfolio Acquisitions

Cal-TIA Acquisition

On June 9, 2006, we acquired a fee interest in a portfolio of 78 bulk distribution, light industrial and service center buildings comprising approximately 7.9 million rentable square feet located in eight markets (Atlanta, Baltimore, Charlotte, Cincinnati, Dallas, Miami, Northern California and Orlando), which we collectively refer to as Cal-TIA, and a land parcel comprising 9.2 acres located in the Orlando market, for a total estimated cost of approximately \$500.7 million (which includes an acquisition fee of \$4.9 million that was paid to our former advisor). This portfolio was acquired from an unrelated third party. We funded this purchase using our existing cash balances, net proceeds from prior public offerings and our operating partnership s private placement and debt proceeds of approximately \$387.0 million. These debt proceeds consisted of borrowings from our existing senior unsecured revolving credit facility in the amount of \$112.0 million and the issuance of \$275.0 million of unsecured debt.

The table below provides the number of buildings and rentable square feet by market with respect to the acquired portfolio of buildings as of June 9, 2006.

		110111111111111111111111111111111111111
Market	Buildings	Square Feet
Atlanta	9	1,146,169
Baltimore	3	278,519
Charlotte	7	1,051,144
Cincinnati	18	796,413
Dallas	5	1,828,183
Miami	3	411,009
Northern California	23	1,499,524
Orlando	10	859,094
Total Portfolio	78	7,870,055

Rentable

As of June 9, 2006, the acquired buildings were 92.2% leased.

12

Cabot Acquisition

On July 21, 2005, we completed a merger with Cabot Industrial Value Fund, Inc., or Cabot, an unrelated third-party, whereby we acquired all of the outstanding shares of Cabot s common stock for approximately \$312.6 million in cash and the assumption of debt and certain other net liabilities (which includes an acquisition fee of \$5.6 million that was paid to our former advisor). Through our ownership of Cabot, we initially acquired an approximate 87.0% interest in Cabot Industrial Value Fund, LP which, as of December 31, 2005, owned a portfolio of 104 buildings located in 12 markets throughout the United States with a total historical cost of approximately \$654.5 million and approximately \$308.8 million of mortgage debt outstanding. The following table provides additional information about the portfolio as of December 31, 2005.

		Rentable
Market	Buildings	Square Feet
Atlanta	29	1,457,171
Baltimore	3	432,113
Boston	1	164,900
Charlotte	3	345,956
Chicago	6	1,073,830
Cincinnati	11	1,496,773
Columbus	3	1,213,486
Dallas	29	2,249,496
Miami	1	65,669
New Jersey	3	483,338
Seattle	8	1,198,617
Southern California	7	725,432
Total Portfolio	104	10,906,781

As of December 31, 2005, this portfolio was 89.6% leased. On April 21, 2006, we purchased the remaining interests in the Cabot Industrial Value Fund, LP for approximately \$40.4 million (which includes an acquisition fee of \$0.9 million that was paid to our former advisor).

RN Portfolio Acquisition

On October 1, 2004, we acquired a fee interest in a portfolio of 53 buildings totaling approximately 4.9 million rentable square feet located in the following six markets: Atlanta, Boston, Dallas, Houston, Northern California and Phoenix. The total cost of this portfolio was approximately \$238.9 million (which includes an acquisition fee of \$2.3 million that was paid to our former advisor).

The following table provides additional information about the portfolio as of October 1, 2004:

		Rentable Square
Market	Buildings	Feet
Atlanta	10	1,272,471
Boston	5	405,741
Dallas	14	942,494
Houston	9	806,441
Northern California	3	133,871
Phoenix	12	1,329,735
Total Portfolio	53	4,890,753

As of October 1, 2004, this portfolio was 85.2% leased.

Institutional Capital Management Joint Ventures

BBK Joint Venture

On February 21, 2006, we entered into a joint venture with affiliates of Boubyan Bank of Kuwait, which we refer to as BBK, an unrelated party, to create an institutional fund, DCT Fund I LLC, which we refer to as Fund I, that owns and operates industrial properties located in the United States. We contributed six industrial properties to Fund I totaling approximately 2.6 million rentable square feet after completion of a 330,000 square foot expansion project. The contribution value of the six buildings upon completion of the expansion was approximately \$122.8 million. Contemporaneously with our contribution, Fund I issued \$84.4 million of secured non-recourse debt to a third party and BBK contributed \$19.7 million of equity to Fund I. Upon receipt of these proceeds, Fund I made a special distribution to us of approximately \$102.7 million of additional secured non-recourse debt to a third party and BBK contributed \$2.6 million of equity to Fund I. Upon receipt of these proceeds, Fund I made a special distribution to us of approximately \$13.7 million. With the completion of these transactions, our ownership of Fund I is 20%, and BBK s ownership of Fund I is 80%.

Pursuant to our joint venture agreement, we act as asset manager for Fund I and earn certain fees, including asset management fees, related to the properties we manage. Such fees totaled approximately \$126,000 and \$178,000 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, respectively. In addition to these fees, after we and BBK are repaid our respective capital contributions plus a preferred return, we have the right to receive a promoted interest in Fund I based on performance. Although Fund I s day-to-day business affairs are managed by us, all major decisions are determined by both us and BBK.

DCTRT Joint Venture

We have entered into a joint venture agreement with DCTRT and TRT Industrial Fund I LLC, or TRT LLC, one of DCTRT s wholly-owned subsidiaries. The joint venture agreement provides that one or more additional affiliated entities of DCTRT may also become parties to the agreement and established a series of joint ventures that, subject to certain exceptions, will serve as the exclusive vehicles through which DCTRT, TRT LLC and, if applicable, such affiliated entities will acquire industrial real estate assets in certain major markets in which we currently operate until the end of 2008 so long as we introduce a certain minimum amount of potential acquisition opportunities and do not otherwise materially breach this agreement. In the event that (and only for so long as) these exclusivity provisions are not in effect for any reason prior to the end of 2008, Evan Zucker, our former Chief Executive Officer, President, Secretary and director and James Mulvihill, our former Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer will be prohibited under their respective non-competition agreements with us from directly or indirectly participating in certain activities in respect of industrial real estate on behalf of either DCTRT or other related entities. We will act as the managing member of the entities created under the joint venture agreement, subject to the approval of major decisions by TRT LLC and, if applicable, such affiliated entities, and will earn certain market-based asset management, acquisition and disposition fees and, after the return of capital to us and TRT LLC, an incentive distribution.

Pursuant to this joint venture agreement, it is expected that the initial joint venture will own and/or operate approximately \$150.0 million of industrial properties by December 31, 2006. The 2006 portfolio operated by the initial joint venture will be comprised of (i) approximately \$64.8 million in assets to be sold by us to an affiliate of DCTRT; the joint venture will manage these assets, receive a market-based asset management fee and retain a purchase option on these assets under certain circumstances; (ii) an additional \$14.8 million in assets to be contributed by us to the initial joint venture; and (iii) an additional \$70.4 million in assets that will

14

either be contributed by us to the initial joint venture, sold by us to an affiliate of DCTRT with the associated asset management fee and purchase option or acquired through third party purchases.

The following table provides certain information about the properties to be contributed or sold:

		Number of	Rentable Square	Occupancy	Annualized
Property	Market	Leases	Feet	Percentage ⁽¹⁾	Base Rent(2)
Park West L1 ⁽⁴⁾	Cincinnati	1	150,100	76.9%	\$ 421,575
Park West Q ⁽³⁾	Cincinnati	3	198,600	100.0%	755,190
Rickenbacker IV ⁽³⁾	Columbus	3	330,179	100.0%	1,163,743
Coasters Distribution Center ⁽⁵⁾	Dallas	1	405,636	100.0%	1,014,090
Eagle Creek East ⁽³⁾	Minneapolis	2	107,451	100.0%	630,537
Eagle Creek West ⁽⁴⁾	Minneapolis	2	132,068	100.0%	747,995
Minnesota Valley III ⁽⁴⁾	Minneapolis	1	232,804	100.0%	821,798
Total Portfolio		13	1,556,838	97.8%	\$ 5,554,928

⁽¹⁾ Based on leases signed as of June 30, 2006 and calculated as rentable square feet less available square feet divided by rentable square feet.

The joint venture portfolios will be funded as follows: (i) an equity contribution from TRT LLC to the joint venture (which will be not less than approximately 90% of the joint venture s required equity capitalization), (ii) an equity contribution from us to the joint venture (which will be up to 10% of the joint venture s required equity capitalization) and (iii) secured debt financing to be obtained by the joint venture with a targeted loan-to-value of no less than 55% and no more than 75%.

SCLA Joint Venture

In July 2005, we entered into a joint venture agreement, which was amended and restated in October 2006, with Stirling Airports International, LLC, or Stirling, to be the master developer of up to 4,350 acres in Victorville, California, part of the Inland Empire submarket of the Southern California industrial real estate market. We refer to this joint venture as the SCLA joint venture. While our exact interest in the joint venture will depend on the amount of capital we contribute and the timing of contributions and distributions, the SCLA joint venture contemplates an equal sharing between us and Stirling of residual profits after all priority distributions. The development project resulted from the closure of George Air Force Base in 1992 and is known as Southern California Logistics Airport, or SCLA. SCLA is controlled by two development authorities: the Southern California Logistics Airport Authority and the Southern California Logistics Rail Authority, which we refer to collectively as the Authorities. SCLA is part of the approximately 60,000 acre Victor Valley Economic Development Authority. Stirling entered into two master development agreements to be the exclusive developer of SCLA for the next 13 years (including extensions) and assigned to the SCLA joint venture its rights related to the 4,350 acres designated primarily for industrial development.

The Southern California industrial real estate market is one of the largest and fastest growing industrial real estate markets in the United States and is supported by leading seaport and airport hubs, as well as extensive road and rail systems. Southern California is home to the Los Angeles/Long Beach container ports, the busiest seaport system in North America and the eighth busiest in the world as measured by annual volume. Industrial land prices in the Inland Empire currently range between \$6 and \$17 per square foot. The SCLA development

⁽²⁾ Annualized Base Rent is calculated as monthly contractual base rent (cash basis) per the terms of the lease, as of June 30, 2006, multiplied by 12.

Represents a property sold by us to an affiliate of DCTRT as of October 18, 2006.

⁽⁴⁾ Represents a property to be sold by us to an affiliate of DCTRT as of December 31, 2006.

⁽⁵⁾ Represents a property to be contributed by us to the initial joint venture as of December 31, 2006.

project has logistical advantages for the movement of goods by air, truck and rail. SCLA is situated 47 miles north of the Ontario California International Airport in close proximity to Interstate 15, the main west-east artery for goods moving from the Ports of Los Angeles and Long Beach. The project also surrounds an existing logistics airport which can accommodate the largest commercial aircraft and is controlled by the Southern California Logistics Airport Authority. In addition to the two existing airport runways at the logistics airport, the main transcontinental lines for Burlington Northern Santa Fe and Union Pacific Railroads run parallel to I-15.

The SCLA joint venture contemplates acquiring tracts of land over time as opportunities arise for development or for resale of parcels to end users for whom the joint venture may participate in build-to-suit projects. As the exclusive master developer of the industrial portion of SCLA for up to 13 years, the joint venture has the right to develop bulk distribution and light industrial properties in what we believe to be the industrial market that has experienced the highest average annual net absorption in the United States for the last five years. The SCLA joint venture anticipates executing a disposition development agreement to acquire 344 acres at SCLA before the end of 2006 as part of the phase one development plan. We believe that this first phase can accommodate up to 6.5 million rentable square feet of industrial development. Subject to the receipt of required building permits, we currently anticipate starting construction of between 1.5 million and 2.0 million rentable square feet of space within the next 12 to 18 months. The Authorities have committed an initial \$18 million in funding of the infrastructure improvements and have indicated that, subject to availability of tax increment financing, they intend to fund remaining infrastructure improvements needed for the joint venture s phase one development plan. We cannot predict at this time when or to what extent the joint venture will purchase additional land beyond phase one that it has the right to develop under the master agreements. If the SCLA joint venture developed all of the 4,350 acres, we believe the project could ultimately accommodate up to 60 million rentable square feet of industrial space, though there can be no guarantee that we can achieve such development within the 13 year term.

Our Corporate Structure

We were organized in April 2002 as a Maryland corporation and have continually qualified as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes commencing with our taxable year ended December 31, 2003. We are fully-integrated, self-administered and self-advised. We own our properties through our operating partnership and its subsidiaries. We are the sole general partner of our operating partnership and owned approximately 97% of the outstanding equity interests of our operating partnership as of June 30, 2006.

We and our wholly-owned subsidiary DCT Industrial TRS Inc., or DCT TRS, have jointly elected to treat DCT TRS as a taxable REIT subsidiary, or TRS. DCT TRS undertakes certain activities that we (and our pass-through subsidiaries) might otherwise be precluded from undertaking under the REIT qualification rules of the Code. As a TRS, DCT TRS is generally subject to corporate income tax on its earnings, which has the effect of reducing the cash flow available to make distributions to our stockholders.

16

The following chart reflects an overview of our corporate organization following completion of this offering:

- (1) Includes % representing stockholders prior to this offering.
- (2) Subsidiary that acts as payroll master and has other overhead functions.
- (3) REIT subsidiary.
- (4) TRS

Our REIT Status

We elected to be taxed as a REIT under Sections 856 through 860 of the Code commencing with our taxable year ended December 31, 2003. As a REIT, we generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on income that we distribute to our stockholders. Under the Code, REITs are subject to numerous organizational and operational requirements, including a requirement that they annually distribute at least 90% of their taxable income. If we fail to qualify for taxation as a REIT in any year, our income will be taxed at regular corporate rates, we will not be allowed a deduction for distributions to our stockholders in computing our taxable income and we may be precluded from qualifying for treatment as a REIT for the four-year period following the year of our failure to qualify. Even if we qualify as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes, we may still be subject to state and local taxes on our income and property and to U.S. federal income and excise taxes on our undistributed income.

17

Restrictions on Transfer

We and our executive officers and directors have agreed, with exceptions, not to sell or transfer any common stock for 180 days after the date of this prospectus without first obtaining the written consent of Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated. Specifically, we and these other individuals have agreed not to directly or indirectly offer, pledge, sell or contract to sell any common stock, sell any option or contract to purchase any common stock, purchase any option or contract to sell any common stock, grant any option, right or warrant for the sale of any common stock, lend or otherwise dispose of or transfer any common stock, request or demand that we file a registration statement related to the common stock, or enter into any swap or other agreement that transfers, in whole or in part, the economic consequence of ownership of any common stock whether any such swap or transaction is to be settled by delivery of shares or other securities, in cash or otherwise.

Restrictions on Share Ownership

Our charter contains a restriction on ownership of the common stock that prevents any person or entity from owning directly or indirectly more than 9.8% of the outstanding shares of any class or series of our stock, by number or value, whichever is more restrictive, subject to certain possible exceptions. These restrictions, as well as other share ownership and transfer restrictions contained in our charter, are designed to enable us to comply with share accumulation and other restrictions imposed on REITs by the Code. For a more complete description of the common stock, including restrictions on the ownership of common stock, please see the Description of Capital Stock section of this prospectus.

Distribution Policy

U.S. federal income tax law requires that a REIT distribute annually at least 90% of its REIT taxable income, determined without regard to the deduction for dividends paid and excluding net capital gain.

In order to maintain our REIT qualification and to generally not be subject to U.S. federal income and excise tax, we intend to make regular quarterly distributions of all or substantially all of our net taxable income to holders of our common stock. Any future distributions we make will be at the discretion of our board of directors and will depend upon, among other things, our actual results of operations. These results and our ability to pay distributions will be affected by various factors, including the income from our portfolio, our operating expenses and any other expenditures.

We cannot assure you that we will have sufficient cash available for future quarterly distributions. See Risk Factors Risks Related to Our Business and Operations We may have difficulty funding our distributions with our available cash flow.

To the extent that our cash available for distribution is less than 90% of our REIT taxable income, we may consider various funding sources to cover any such shortfall, including borrowing under our credit facility, selling certain of our assets or using a portion of the net proceeds we receive in this offering or future offerings. Our distribution policy enables us to review the alternative funding sources available to us from time to time.

Conflicts of Interest

Following the completion of the Internalization, there are conflicts of interest with respect to certain of our officers and directors, on the one hand, and us and our stockholders, on the other. Tom Wattles, Jim Cochran, Daryl Mechem, Michael Ruen and Matt Murphy hold membership interests in and/or are entitled to receive a portion of the net cash flow of DCAG. DCAG, or an affiliate thereof, is a party to the contribution agreement with us, as well as the pledge and security agreement, the registration rights agreement, the license agreement

18

and the transition services agreement. In addition, we recently entered into employment agreements with each of our executive officers and a non-competition agreement with James Mulvihill, one of our directors. We may not seek to enforce these agreements as vigorously as we otherwise might because of our desire to maintain our relationships with such officers and directors.

Tom Wattles, our Executive Chairman, owns a portion of, and serves as a manager to, the parent company of DCTRT s external advisor and has similar ownership of, and serves as a manager for, other affiliates of DCAG. He will devote a majority of his time to us but will not work full time for us. (See Risk Factors Risks Related to Conflicts of Interest.)

We have invested, and may in the future invest, in joint ventures or other programs sponsored by affiliates of Messrs. Wattles and Mulvihill, including those pursuant to our joint venture agreement with DCTRT, or conduct other business activities with these affiliates. Messrs. Wattles and Mulvihill will each abstain from voting as directors on any transactions we enter into with these affiliates. In addition, we may compete with our affiliates for investments.

We have adopted policies that are designed to eliminate or minimize certain potential conflicts of interest by requiring the consent of a majority of our independent directors with respect to actions in connection with the foregoing agreements or circumstances.

Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility

We have a \$250.0 million senior unsecured revolving credit facility with a syndicated group of banks led by JP Morgan Securities. The facility matures in December 2008 and has provisions to increase its total capacity to \$400.0 million. At our election, the facility bears interest either at LIBOR plus between 0.875% and 1.375%, depending upon our consolidated leverage, or at prime and is subject to an annual 0.25% facility fee. The facility contains various covenants including financial covenants with respect to consolidated leverage, net worth, unencumbered assets, interest and fixed charge coverage and secured debt to total asset value. As of June 30, 2006, we were in compliance with all these financial covenants. As of June 30, 2006, there was \$132.0 million outstanding on this facility and on a pro forma basis there will be \$ million outstanding.

19

The Offering

Common stock offered by us shares⁽¹⁾
Common stock to be outstanding after this offering shares⁽²⁾
Common stock and OP units to be outstanding after this offering shares/units^{(2) (3)}
Use of proceeds We intend to use \$

We intend to use \$ million of the net proceeds of this offering to repay outstanding indebtedness under our senior unsecured revolving credit facility.

Proposed New York Stock Exchange symbol

151,960,873 shares of our common stock outstanding as of October 13, 2006; and

88,889 shares of our common stock purchased by Phil Hawkins subsequent to the closing of the Internalization at \$11.25 per share. Excludes the following:

up to shares of our common stock that may be issued by us upon exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option;

421,000 shares of our common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding stock options at a weighted average exercise price of \$11.19 per share;

2,060,514 shares of our common stock issuable upon the exercise of 2,060,514 outstanding warrants at an exercise price of \$12.00 per share;

450,795 shares of restricted stock (or equivalent full value awards) to be awarded to Phil Hawkins and 51,111 shares of restricted stock (or equivalent full value awards) to be awarded to Stuart Brown subsequent to the closing of the Internalization; and

7,498,094 shares of our common stock reserved for future issuance under our long-term incentive plan.

In addition, as discussed in more detail in Background above, we are in the process of soliciting the consent of the holders of certain outstanding TIC Interests that were issued in connection with our operating partnership s private placement to amend the leases relating to their interests. These leases provide our operating partnership with purchase options respecting these TIC Interests, and the lease amendments would fix the number of OP units to be paid and accelerate the date of closing of the purchase of the TIC Interests to the earlier of: (1) a date selected by our operating partnership that is within 60 days after the completion of this offering, or (2) a date selected by our operating partnership that is within the stipulated closing period in the original lease. If all the leases are so amended, our operating partnership will have the right to purchase these TIC Interests for an aggregate of 15.4 million OP units valued at \$173.4 million during the accelerated closing period. However, there can be no assurance that we will obtain the necessary consents of the TIC Interest holders.

⁽¹⁾ Excludes up to shares of our common stock that may be issued by us upon exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option.

⁽²⁾ Includes the following:

⁽³⁾ Includes 22,451,598 shares of common stock issuable upon the exchange, in our sole discretion, of 22,451,598 outstanding OP units as of October 13, 2006 on an one-for-one basis, including the 15,111,111 OP units issued upon completion of the Internalization.

Summary Selected Consolidated Financial and Pro Forma Data

The following table sets forth selected summary financial data relating to our historical results of operations for the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, as well as for the six months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005, and selected summary pro forma financial data relating to our results of operations for the year ended December 31, 2005 and the six months ended June 30, 2006. The table also sets forth selected summary financial data relating to the historical balance sheets as of December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003 and as of June 30, 2006 and 2005, and selected summary pro forma financial data relating to the balance sheets as of December 31, 2005 and June 30, 2006.

The summary historical consolidated financial information for the periods ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003 and as of December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003 presented below have been derived from our historical consolidated financial statements which were audited by KPMG LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm. The summary historical consolidated financial information for the six-month periods ended, and as of, June 30, 2006 and 2005 have been derived from our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in the prospectus. Certain amounts presented for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003 and for the six-month period ended June 30, 2005 have been reclassified to conform to the presentation for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2005 and the six-month period ended June 30, 2006.

The summary unaudited pro forma financial information as of June 30, 2006 and for the six months then ended has been prepared to reflect adjustments to the historical financial statements to illustrate the estimated effect of the following transactions as if they had occurred on January 1, 2005:

our acquisition in 2006 of 117 properties located in 17 markets for a total cost of approximately \$926.8 million, which includes acquisition fees paid to our former advisor. These properties were acquired using net proceeds from our public offerings, our operating partnership s private placement and debt issuances and existing cash balances;

the acquisition on October 10, 2006 by our operating partnership of our former advisor from DCAG for an aggregate of 15,111,111 OP units, which included the modification of the special units held by DCAG into OP units;

this offering of shares of our common stock; and

the application of the proceeds from this offering to repay \$\text{million of outstanding indebtedness under our senior}\text{unsecured revolving credit facility.}\text{million of outstanding indebtedness under our senior}\text{unsecured revolving credit facility.}

The summary unaudited pro forma financial information as of December 31, 2005 and for the year then ended has been prepared to illustrate the estimated effect of the following transactions as if they had occurred on January 1, 2005:

the transactions described above; and

our acquisition in 2005 of 158 properties located in 18 markets for a total cost of approximately \$1.2 billion, which includes acquisition fees paid to our former advisor. These properties were acquired using net proceeds from our public offerings, our operating partnership s private placement and debt issuances and existing cash balances.

21

Since the information presented below is only a summary and does not provide all of the information contained in our historical consolidated financial statements and pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements, including the related notes, you should read it in conjunction with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our historical consolidated financial statements and pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements, including the related notes, included elsewhere in this prospectus. The amounts in the table are in thousands except for per-share information.

		For the Six Months Ended June 30, Pro Forma Historical		For the Year En Pro Forma			nded December 31, Historical				
	2006		2006	2005	2005		2005		2004		2003
Operating Data:											
Rental revenue	\$	\$	97,974	\$ 45,977	\$	\$	122,446	\$	34,690	\$	2,645
Institutional capital management fees			178								
Total revenue			98,152	45,977			122,446		34,690		2,645
Real estate taxes			13,068	5,328			15,315		3,830		231
Rental expenses			9,321	4,850			13,455		3,375		136
Depreciation and amortization expense			51,691	26,542			71,023		19,273		1,195
General and administrative expense			2,182	1,429			3,004		2,372		412
Asset management fees, related party			7,815	2,703			8,901		1,525		
3			.,.	,			- ,		,		
T-4-1			84.077	40,852			111 (00		20.275		1,974
Total expenses			(182)	40,852			111,698		30,375		1,974
Equity in losses of unconsolidated joint ventures, net			8.032				2,285				
Gain from disposition of real estate interests			(26,436)	(0.545)			(28,712)		(5,978)		(385)
Interest expense, including amortization Interest and other income			(, ,	(8,545)			. , ,				` /
interest and other income			4,522	1,589			3,193		1,408		61
m at at the state of			(1.4.064)	(6.056)			(00,004)		(4.550)		(22.4)
Total other income and expenses			(14,064)	(6,956)			(23,234)		(4,570)		(324)
Income (loss) before minority interests			11	(1,831)			(12,486)		(255)		347
Minority interests			298	(3)			526				
Net income (loss)	\$	\$	309	\$ (1,834)	\$	\$	(11,960)	\$	(255)	\$	347
Common Share Distributions:											
Common share cash distributions declared	\$	\$	46,893	\$ 25,811	\$	\$	62,292	\$	24,263	\$	2,452
Common share cash distributions declared per share	\$	\$	0.320	\$ 0.320	\$	\$	0.640	\$	0.640	\$	0.625
Per Share Data:											
Basic earnings (loss) per common share	\$	\$	0.00	\$ (0.02)	\$	\$	(0.12)	\$	(0.01)	\$	0.09
Diluted earnings (loss) per common share	\$	\$	0.00	\$ (0.02)	\$	\$	(0.12)	\$	(0.01)	\$	0.09
Other Data:											
FFO attributable to common shares ⁽¹⁾	\$	\$	46,429	\$ 24,645	\$	\$	57,173	\$	19,018	\$	1,542
Basic FFO per common share ⁽¹⁾	\$	\$	0.31	\$ 0.30	\$	\$	0.59	\$	0.50	\$	0.39
Diluted FFO per common share ⁽¹⁾	\$	\$	0.31	\$ 0.30	\$	\$	0.59	\$	0.50	\$	0.38
Weighted average common shares outstanding:											
Basic			147,812	81,331			97,333		37,908		3,987
Diluted			150,315	81,545			97,774		37,928		4,007
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$	\$	48,737	27,347	\$	\$,	\$, -	\$	1,700
Net cash used by investing activities		,	(847,135)	(205,557)			(750,877)		(560,036)		149,948)
Net cash provided by financing activities			748,329	328,711			755,980		558,027		152,314

Table of Contents 38

22

		As of June 30	,	As of December 31,					
	Pro Forma	Historical		Pro Forma		Historical			
	2006	2006	2005	2005	2005	2004	2003		
Balance Sheet Data:									
Net investment in real estate	\$	\$ 2,693,308	\$ 999,244	\$	\$ 1,904,411	\$ 732,202	\$ 150,633		
Total assets		2,804,639	1,230,257		2,057,695	784,808	156,608		
Lines of credit		132,016	12		16	4	1,000		
Mortgage notes		650,941	295,288		642,242	142,755	40,500		
Total liabilities		1,524,588	402,501		869,307	203,593	49,782		
Total shareholders equity (deficit)		1,245,035	823,866		1,132,811	581,214	106,824		
Minority interests		35,016	3,890		55,577	1	1		
Number of common shares outstanding		149,598	96,685		133,207	67,720	12,470		

⁽¹⁾ We believe that FFO, as defined by the National Association of Real Estate Investment Trusts, or NAREIT, is a meaningful supplemental measure of our operating performance because historical cost accounting for real estate assets in accordance with GAAP implicitly assumes that the value of real estate assets diminishes predictably over time, as reflected through depreciation and amortization expenses. However, since real estate values have historically risen or fallen with market and other conditions, many industry investors and analysts have considered presentation of operating results for real estate companies that use historical cost accounting to be insufficient. Thus, NAREIT created FFO as a supplemental measure of operating performance for REITs that excludes historical cost depreciation and amortization, among other items, from net income, as defined by GAAP. We believe that the use of FFO, combined with the required GAAP presentations, has been beneficial in improving the understanding of operating results of REITs among the investing public and making comparisons of operating results among such companies more meaningful. We consider FFO to be a useful measure for reviewing our comparative operating and financial performance because, by excluding gains or losses related to sales of previously depreciated operating real estate assets and real estate depreciation and amortization, FFO can help the investing public compare the operating performance of a company s real estate between periods or as compared to other companies. However, you should note that FFO excludes depreciation and amortization and captures neither the changes in the value of our properties that result from use or market conditions, nor the level of capital expenditures and leasing commissions necessary to maintain the operating performance of our properties, all of which have real economic effect and could materially impact our results from operations. Other REITs may not calculate FFO in accordance with the NAREIT definition and, ac

The following table presents the calculation of our FFO reconciled from net income (loss) for the periods indicated below on a historical and pro forma basis (unaudited, amounts in thousands):

	For the S	For the Year Ended December 31,					
	Pro Forma	Histo	rical	Pro Forma		Historical	
	2006	2006	2005	2005	2005	2004	2003
Reconciliation of net income (loss) to FFO:							
Net income (loss) attributable to common shares	\$	\$ 309	\$ (1,834)	\$	\$ (11,960)	\$ (255)	\$ 347
Adjustments:							
Real estate related depreciation and amortization		51,691	26,542		71,023	19,273	1,195
Equity in losses of unconsolidated joint ventures		182					
Equity in FFO of unconsolidated joint ventures		150					
Minority interests		(298)	3		(526)		
FFO attributable to minority interests		(1,638)	(66)		(1,364)		
Gain recognized on disposition of real estate interests		(3,967)					
FFO attributable to common shares	\$	\$ 46,429	\$ 24,645	\$	\$ 57,173	\$ 19,018	\$ 1,542

RISK FACTORS

Investment in our common stock involves risks. You should carefully consider the following risk factors in addition to other information contained in this prospectus before purchasing the common stock we are offering. The occurrence of any of the following risks might cause you to lose all or part of your investment. Some statements in this prospectus, including statements in the following risk factors, constitute forward-looking statements. Please refer to the section entitled Forward-Looking Statements.

RISKS RELATED TO OUR BUSINESS AND OPERATIONS

Our investments are concentrated in the industrial real estate sector, and our business would be adversely affected by an economic downturn in that sector.

Our investments in real estate assets are primarily concentrated in the industrial real estate sector. This concentration may expose us to the risk of economic downturns in this sector to a greater extent than if our business activities included a more significant portion of other sectors of the real estate industry.

Our growth will partially depend upon future acquisitions of properties, and we may be unable to consummate acquisitions on advantageous terms or acquisitions may not perform as we expect.

We acquire and intend to continue to acquire primarily high-quality generic bulk distribution warehouses and light industrial properties. The acquisition of properties entails various risks, including the risks that our investments may not perform as we expect, that we may be unable to quickly and efficiently integrate our new acquisitions into our existing operations and that our cost estimates for bringing an acquired property up to market standards may prove inaccurate. Further, we face significant competition for attractive investment opportunities from other well-capitalized real estate investors, including both publicly-traded REITs and private institutional investment funds, and these competitors may have greater financial resources than us and a greater ability to borrow funds to acquire properties. This competition increases as investments in real estate become increasingly attractive relative to other forms of investment. As a result of competition, we may be unable to acquire additional properties as we desire or the purchase price may be significantly elevated. In addition, we expect to finance future acquisitions through a combination of borrowings under our senior unsecured credit facility, proceeds from equity or debt offerings by us or our operating partnership or its subsidiaries and proceeds from property contributions and divestitures which may not be available and which could adversely affect our cash flow. Any of the above risks could adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations, cash flow and ability to pay distributions on, and the market price of, our common stock.

We may be unable to source off-market deal flow in the future.

A key component of our growth strategy is to continue to acquire additional industrial real estate. To date, more than half of our acquisitions were acquired before they were widely marketed by real estate brokers, or off-market. Properties that are acquired off-market are typically more attractive to us as a purchaser because of the absence of a formal sales process, which could lead to higher prices. If we cannot obtain off-market deal flow in the future, our ability to locate and acquire additional properties at attractive prices could be adversely affected.

Our real estate development strategies may not be successful.

We have completed the development and/or expansion of 3,987,854 rentable square feet of industrial warehouse/distribution buildings since 2005 and intend to continue to pursue development and renovation activities as opportunities arise. Currently, 1,875,987 completed rentable square feet are in the lease-up phase and we are currently developing 1,434,351 rentable square feet of warehouse/distribution space in four buildings in four separate markets. In addition, we have entered into joint ventures to develop, or will self-develop, an

additional 15 warehouse/distribution buildings on land we already own or control, and we have rights under master development agreements to acquire approximately 4,350 acres of land for future development activities primarily in Southern California. Such development activities generally require various government and other approvals, and we may not receive such approvals. We will be subject to risks associated with our development and renovation activities that could adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations, cash flow and ability to pay distributions on, and the market price of, our common stock, including, but not limited to:

the risk that development projects in which we have invested may be abandoned and the related investment will be impaired;

the risk that we may not be able to obtain, or may experience delays in obtaining, all necessary zoning, land-use, building, occupancy and other governmental permits and authorizations;

the risk that we may not be able to obtain additional land on which to develop, especially in the most desirable industrial markets such as the Inland Empire submarket of the Southern California industrial real estate market, Chicago and Northern New Jersey;

the risk that we may not be able to obtain financing for development projects on favorable terms;

the risk that construction costs of a project may exceed the original estimates or that construction may not be concluded on schedule, making the project less profitable than originally estimated or not profitable at all (including the possibility of contract default, the effects of local weather conditions, the possibility of local or national strikes and the possibility of shortages in materials, building supplies or energy and fuel for equipment);

the risk that, upon completion of construction, we may not be able to obtain, or obtain on advantageous terms, permanent financing for activities that we have financed through construction loans; and

the risk that occupancy levels and the rents that can be charged for a completed project will not be met, making the project unprofitable.

Moreover, substantial renovation and development activities, regardless of their ultimate success, typically require a significant amount of management s time and attention, diverting their attention from our other operations.

Our institutional capital management strategy of contributing properties to joint ventures we manage may not allow us to expand our business and operations as quickly or as profitably as we desire.

In February 2006, we contributed six industrial properties to our first joint venture with an institutional partner, and we intend to continue to contribute properties to these kinds of joint ventures as opportunities arise. In particular, we recently entered into a joint venture agreement with DCTRT which provides for the creation of a series of industrial property joint ventures into which we will contribute to such joint ventures, or sell to certain affiliates of DCTRT, certain of our properties. (See Certain Relationships and Related Transactions New Agreements with Affiliates of DCAG.) The joint venture agreement requires us to provide certain minimum amounts of investment opportunities to these joint ventures from our assets or, in certain cases, assets sold on the open market, and we may be unable to identify assets that are acceptable to DCTRT or that will be contributed to the ventures on terms that are advantageous to us.

In general, our ability to contribute properties on advantageous terms will be dependent upon competition from other managers of similar joint ventures, current capital market conditions, including the yield expectations for industrial properties, and other factors beyond our control. Our ability to develop and timely lease properties will impact our ability to contribute these properties. Continued access to private and public debt and equity capital by these joint ventures is necessary in order for us to pursue our strategy of contributing properties to the joint ventures. Should we not have sufficient properties available that meet the investment

criteria of current or future joint ventures, or should the joint ventures have limited or no access to capital on favorable terms, then these contributions could be delayed resulting in adverse effects on our liquidity and on our ability to meet projected earnings levels in a particular reporting period. Failure to meet our projected earnings levels in a particular reporting period could have an adverse effect on our results of operations, distributable cash flow and on the value of our common stock. Further, our inability to redeploy the proceeds from our divestitures in accordance with our investment strategy could have an adverse effect on our results of operations, distributable cash flow, our ability to meet our debt obligations in a timely manner and the value of our common stock in subsequent periods.

We depend on key personnel.

Our success depends to a significant degree upon the continued contributions of certain key personnel including, but not limited to, Tom Wattles, Phil Hawkins, Jim Cochran, Stuart Brown, Daryl Mechem, Matt Murphy and Michael Ruen, each of whom would be difficult to replace. While we have entered into employment contracts with Messrs. Wattles, Hawkins, Cochran, Brown, Mechem, Murphy and Ruen, they may nevertheless cease to provide services to us at any time. If any of our key personnel were to cease employment with us, our operating results could suffer. Our ability to retain our management group or to attract suitable replacements should any members of the management group leave is dependent on the competitive nature of the employment market. The loss of services from key members of the management group or a limitation in their availability could adversely impact our financial condition and cash flow. Further, such a loss could be negatively perceived in the capital markets. We have not obtained and do not expect to obtain key man life insurance on any of our key personnel.

We also believe that, as we expand, our future success depends, in large part, upon our ability to hire and retain highly skilled managerial, investment, financing, operational and marketing personnel. Competition for such personnel is intense, and we cannot assure you that we will be successful in attracting and retaining such skilled personnel.

Our operating results and financial condition could be adversely affected if we do not continue to have access to capital on favorable terms.

As a REIT, we must meet certain annual distribution requirements. Consequently, we are largely dependent on external capital to fund our development and acquisition activities. Further, in order to maintain our REIT status and avoid the payment of income and excise taxes, we may need to borrow funds on a short-term basis to meet the REIT distribution requirements even if the then-prevailing market conditions are not favorable for these borrowings. These short-term borrowing needs could result from differences in timing between the actual receipt of cash and inclusion of income for U.S. federal income tax purposes or the effect of non-deductible capital expenditures, the creation of reserves or required debt or amortization payments. We have been accessing public equity capital through our prior public offerings, the proceeds of which we have used to acquire and develop properties. Our ability to access capital in this manner, or at all, is dependent upon a number of factors, including general market conditions and competition from other real estate companies. To the extent that capital is not available to acquire or develop properties, profits may not be realized or their realization may be delayed, which could result in an earnings stream that is less predictable than some of our competitors and result in us not meeting our projected earnings and distributable cash flow levels in a particular reporting period. Failure to meet our projected earnings and distributable cash flow levels in a particular reporting period could have an adverse effect on our financial condition and on the market price of our common stock.

Actions of our joint venture partners could negatively impact our performance.

As of June 30, 2006, we owned approximately 1.5 million rentable square feet of our properties through several joint ventures, limited liability companies or partnerships with third parties. Our organizational documents do not limit the amount of available funds that we may invest in partnerships, limited liability

26

companies or joint ventures, and we intend to continue to develop and acquire properties through joint ventures, limited liability companies and partnerships with other persons or entities when warranted by the circumstances. Such partners may share certain approval rights over major decisions. Such investments may involve risks not otherwise present with other methods of investment in real estate, including, but not limited to:

that our co-member, co-venturer or partner in an investment might become bankrupt, which would mean that we and any other remaining general partners, members or co-venturers would generally remain liable for the partnership s, limited liability company s or joint venture s liabilities;

that such co-member, co-venturer or partner may at any time have economic or business interests or goals which are or which become inconsistent with our business interests or goals;

that such co-member, co-venturer or partner may be in a position to take action contrary to our instructions or requests or contrary to our policies or objectives, including our current policy with respect to maintaining our qualification as a REIT;

that, if our partners fail to fund their share of any required capital contributions, we may be required to contribute such capital;

that joint venture, limited liability company and partnership agreements often restrict the transfer of a co-venturer s, member s or partner s interest or may otherwise restrict our ability to sell the interest when we desire or on advantageous terms;

that our relationships with our partners, co-members or co-venturers are contractual in nature and may be terminated or dissolved under the terms of the agreements and, in such event, we may not continue to own or operate the interests or assets underlying such relationship or may need to purchase such interests or assets at an above-market price to continue ownership;

that disputes between us and our partners, co-members or co-venturers may result in litigation or arbitration that would increase our expenses and prevent our officers and directors from focusing their time and effort on our business and result in subjecting the properties owned by the applicable partnership, limited liability company or joint venture to additional risk; and

that we may in certain circumstances be liable for the actions of our partners, co-members or co-venturers. We generally seek to maintain sufficient control of our partnerships, limited liability companies and joint ventures to permit us to achieve our business objectives; however, we may not be able to do so, and the occurrence of one or more of the events described above could adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations, cash flow and ability to pay distributions on, and the market price of, our common stock.

If we invest in a limited partnership as a general partner we could be responsible for all liabilities of such partnership.

In some joint ventures or other investments we may make, if the entity in which we invest is a limited partnership, we may acquire all or a portion of our interest in such partnership as a general partner. As a general partner, we could be liable for all the liabilities of such partnership. Additionally, we may be required to take our interests in other investments as a non-managing general partner. Consequently, we would be potentially liable for all such liabilities without having the same rights of management or control over the operation of the partnership as the managing general partner or partners may have. Therefore, we may be held responsible for all of the liabilities of an entity in which we do not have full management rights or control, and our liability may far exceed the amount or value of the investment we initially made or then had in the partnership.

27

Your investment in us may be subject to additional risks if we make international investments.

We intend to expand our operations into select international markets in the future, including Mexico. Any such investment could be affected by factors peculiar to the laws and business practices of the jurisdictions in which the properties are located. These laws may expose us to risks that are different from and in addition to those commonly found in the United States. Foreign investments could be subject to the following risks:

changing governmental rules and policies, including changes in land use and zoning laws;

enactment of laws relating to the foreign ownership of real property or mortgages and laws restricting the ability of foreign persons or companies to remove profits earned from activities within the country to the person s or company s country of origin;

variations in currency exchange rates;

adverse market conditions caused by terrorism, civil unrest and changes in national or local governmental or economic conditions;

the willingness of domestic or foreign lenders to make mortgage loans in certain countries and changes in the availability, cost and terms of mortgage funds resulting from varying national economic policies;

the imposition of unique tax structures and changes in real estate and other tax rates and other operating expenses in particular countries;

general political and economic instability;

our limited experience and expertise in foreign countries relative to our experience and expertise in the United States; and

more stringent environmental laws or changes in such laws, or environmental consequences of less stringent environmental management practices in foreign countries relative to the United States.

Our net income per share and FFO per share in the near term may decrease as a result of the Internalization.

Our net income and FFO in the near term may decrease as a result of the Internalization in connection with the one-time, non-recurring non-cash charge to earnings we will incur for the portion of the Internalization consideration that is allocated as the cost for terminating our advisory agreement with our former advisor. While we no longer bear the costs of the various fees and expenses previously paid to our former advisor as a result of becoming self-advised, our expenses will include the compensation and benefits of our officers and the other employees and consultants previously paid by our former advisor or its affiliates. Further, our net income per share and FFO per share may decrease in the near term due to the additional expenses recognized. In addition, upon consummation of the Internalization we issued 15,111,111 OP units, representing approximately % of our outstanding common stock, assuming all outstanding OP units were exchanged for shares of common stock on a one-for-one basis after completion of this offering, and expect to issue long-term incentive stock awards under the terms of our employment agreements with our executive officers which will have a dilutive effect on our current stockholders. If the Internalization had not been consummated, the amount of the fees payable to our former advisor would have depended on a number of factors, including the amount of additional equity, if any, that we were able to raise, our acquisition activity, disposition activity and total real estate under management.

Therefore, the exact amount of future fees that we would have paid to our former advisor cannot reasonably be estimated. If the expenses we assume as a result of the Internalization are higher than we anticipate, our net income per share and FFO per share may be lower as a result of the Internalization than it otherwise would have been, potentially causing our net income per share and FFO per share to decrease.

We may be exposed to risks to which we have not historically been exposed.

The Internalization will expose us to risks to which we have not historically been exposed. Excluding the effect of the eliminated asset management fees, our direct overhead, on a consolidated basis, will increase as a result of becoming self-advised. If we fail to raise and/or invest additional capital, or if the performance of our properties declines, we may not be able to cover this new overhead. Prior to the Internalization, the responsibility for such overhead was borne by our former advisor.

Prior to the Internalization, we did not directly employ any employees. As a result of the Internalization, we now directly employ persons who were associated with our former advisor or its affiliates. As of June 30, 2006, our former advisor and its affiliates who provided services to us had approximately 100 employees or consultants, 55 of whom became our employees in connection with the Internalization. The individuals that did not become our employees generally had roles dealing with capital raising activities and our operating partnership s private placement. As their employer, we will be subject to those potential liabilities that are commonly faced by employers, such as workers disability and compensation claims, potential labor disputes and other employee-related liabilities and grievances, and we will bear the costs of the establishment and maintenance of such plans.

The availability and timing of cash distributions is uncertain.

We expect to continue to pay quarterly distributions to our stockholders. However, we bear all expenses incurred by our operations, and our funds generated by operations, after deducting these expenses, may not be sufficient to cover desired levels of distributions to our stockholders. In addition, our board of directors, in its discretion, may retain any portion of such cash for working capital. We cannot assure you that sufficient funds will be available to pay distributions to you.

We may have difficulty funding our distributions with our available cash flow.

As a growing company, to date we have funded our quarterly distributions to investors with available cash flow and, to a lesser extent, with borrowings under our senior credit facility and other borrowings. Our corporate strategy is to fund the payment of quarterly distributions to our stockholders entirely from available cash flow. However, we may continue to fund our quarterly distributions to investors from a combination of available cash flow and financing proceeds. In the event we are unable to consistently fund future quarterly distributions to investors entirely from available cash flow, net of recurring capital expenditures, the value of your shares may be negatively impacted.

We have owned our properties for a limited time.

As of June 30, 2006, we owned or controlled 373 operating properties in our consolidated portfolio comprising 54.5 million rentable square feet, and we have since acquired or entered into contracts to acquire an additional 20 properties comprising 3.3 million rentable square feet. All the properties have been under our management for less than four years, and we have owned 244 of the properties for less than one year. The properties may have characteristics or deficiencies unknown to us that could affect their valuation or revenue potential. We cannot assure you that the operating performance of the properties will not decline under our management.

Adverse economic and geopolitical conditions could negatively affect our returns and profitability.

Among others, the following market and economic challenges may adversely affect our operating results:

poor economic times may result in tenant defaults under our leases and reduced demand for industrial space;

29

overbuilding may increase vacancies; and

maintaining occupancy levels may require increased concessions, tenant improvement expenditures or reduced rental rates. Our operations could be negatively affected to the extent that an economic downturn is prolonged or becomes more severe.

Events or occurrences that affect areas in which our properties are geographically concentrated may impact financial results.

In addition to general, regional, national and international economic conditions, our operating performance is impacted by the economic conditions of the specific markets in which we have concentrations of properties. We have significant holdings in the following markets of our consolidated portfolio: Atlanta, Cincinnati, Columbus, Dallas and Memphis. Our operating performance could be adversely affected if conditions become less favorable in any of the markets in which we have a concentration of properties.

Our business could be adversely impacted if we have deficiencies in our disclosure controls and procedures or internal control over financial reporting.

The design and effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting may not prevent all errors, misstatements or misrepresentations. While management will continue to review the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting, there can be no guarantee that our internal control over financial reporting will be effective in accomplishing all control objectives all of the time. Deficiencies, including any material weakness, in our internal control over financial reporting which may occur in the future could result in misstatements of our results of operations, restatements of our financial statements, a decline in our stock price, or otherwise materially adversely affect our business, reputation, results of operations, financial condition or liquidity.

RISKS RELATED TO CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

We may compete with our affiliates for properties.

Although we became self-advised in connection with the Internalization, we are still subject to certain conflicts of interest. Certain of our affiliates could seek to acquire properties that could satisfy our acquisition criteria. As a result, we may decide not to pursue the acquisitions of properties we would otherwise seek to acquire in order to avoid bidding against an affiliate. While certain of our current and former affiliates have agreed not to engage in activities within North America relating to the ownership, acquisition, development or management of industrial properties until October 10, 2009, such agreements are subject to certain exceptions. (See Certain Relationships and Related Transactions Non-Competition Agreements.)

Our Executive Chairman will have competing demands on his time and attention.

Tom Wattles, our Executive Chairman, owns a portion of, and serves as a manager to, the parent company of DCTRT s external advisor and has similar ownership of, and serves as a manager for, other affiliates of DCAG. He will devote a majority of his time to us but will not work full time for us.

We may invest in, or coinvest with, our affiliates.

We may invest in, or coinvest with, joint ventures or other programs sponsored by affiliates of two of our directors, Tom Wattles and James Mulvihill, including those pursuant to our joint venture agreement with DCTRT. (See Certain Relationships and Related Transactions New Agreements with Affiliates of DCAG.) Our independent directors must approve any such transaction and Messrs. Wattles and Mulvihill will each

abstain from voting as directors on any transactions we enter into with their affiliates. Management s recommendation to our independent directors may be affected by its relationship with one or more of the co-venturers and may be more beneficial to the other programs than to us. In addition, we may not seek to enforce the agreements relating to such transactions as vigorously as we otherwise might because of our desire to maintain our relationships with these directors.

Our UPREIT structure may result in potential conflicts of interest.

Upon the consummation of this offering, we will own % of the OP units in our operating partnership, DCAG will own % of the OP units (and certain of our officers and directors, through their membership interests in and/or rights to receive a portion of the net cash flow, or cash flow interests, of DCAG, will indirectly beneficially own % of the OP units) and certain unaffiliated limited partners will own the remaining % of the OP units. Persons holding OP units in our operating partnership have the right to vote on certain amendments to the limited partnership agreement of our operating partnership, as well as on certain other matters. Persons holding such voting rights may exercise them in a manner that conflicts with the interests of our stockholders. Furthermore, circumstances may arise in the future when the interest of limited partners in our operating partnership may conflict with the interests of our stockholders. For example, the timing and terms of dispositions of properties held by our operating partnership may result in tax consequences to certain limited partners and not to our stockholders. (See Policies With Respect to Certain Activities Interested Director and Officer Transactions.)

GENERAL REAL ESTATE RISKS

Our performance and value are subject to general economic conditions and risks associated with our real estate assets.

The investment returns available from equity investments in real estate depend on the amount of income earned and capital appreciation generated by the properties, as well as the expenses incurred in connection with the properties. If our properties do not generate income sufficient to meet operating expenses, including debt service and capital expenditures, then our ability to pay distributions to our stockholders could be adversely affected. In addition, there are significant expenditures associated with an investment in real estate (such as mortgage payments, real estate taxes and maintenance costs) that generally do not decline when circumstances reduce the income from the property. Income from and the value of our properties may be adversely affected by:

changes in general or local economic climate;

the attractiveness of our properties to potential tenants;

changes in supply of or demand for similar or competing properties in an area;

bankruptcies, financial difficulties or lease defaults by our tenants;

changes in interest rates and availability of permanent mortgage funds that may render the sale of a property difficult or unattractive or otherwise reduce returns to stockholders;

changes in operating costs and expenses and our ability to control rents;

changes in or increased costs of compliance with governmental rules, regulations and fiscal policies, including changes in tax, real estate, environmental and zoning laws, and our potential liability thereunder;

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

our ability to provide adequate maintenance and insurance;

changes in the cost or availability of insurance, including coverage for mold or asbestos;

unanticipated changes in costs associated with known adverse environmental conditions or retained liabilities for such conditions;

31

periods of high interest rates and tight money supply;

tenant turnover:

general overbuilding or excess supply in the market area; and

disruptions in the global supply chain caused by political, regulatory or other factors including terrorism. In addition, periods of economic slowdown or recession, rising interest rates or declining demand for real estate, or public perception that any of these events may occur, would result in a general decrease in rents or an increased occurrence of defaults under existing leases, which would adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations. Future terrorist attacks may result in declining economic activity, which could reduce the demand for, and the value of, our properties. To the extent that future attacks impact our tenants, their businesses similarly could be adversely affected, including their ability to continue to honor their existing leases.

For these and other reasons, we cannot assure you that we will be profitable or that we will realize growth in the value of our real estate properties.

Actions by our competitors may decrease or prevent increases in the occupancy and rental rates of our properties.

We compete with other developers, owners and operators of real estate, some of which own properties similar to ours in the same markets and submarkets in which our properties are located. If our competitors offer space at rental rates below current market rates or below the rental rates we currently charge our tenants, we may lose potential tenants, and we may be pressured to reduce our rental rates below those we currently charge in order to retain tenants when our tenants leases expire. As a result, our financial condition, cash flow, cash available for distribution, trading price of our common stock and ability to satisfy our debt service obligations could be materially adversely affected.

We are dependent on tenants for our revenue.

Our operating results and distributable cash flow would be adversely affected if a significant number of our tenants were unable to meet their lease obligations. In addition, certain of our properties are occupied by a single tenant. As a result, the success of those properties will depend on the financial stability of a single tenant. Lease payment defaults by tenants could cause us to reduce the amount of distributions to stockholders. A default by a tenant on its lease payments could force us to find an alternative source of revenue to pay any mortgage loan on the property. In the event of a tenant default, we may experience delays in enforcing our rights as landlord and may incur substantial costs, including litigation and related expenses, in protecting our investment and re-leasing our property. If a lease is terminated, we may be unable to lease the property for the rent previously received or sell the property without incurring a loss. (See Our Business and Properties Tenant Diversification.)

Our ability to renew leases or re-lease space on favorable terms as leases expire significantly affects our business.

Our results of operations, distributable cash flow and the value of our common stock would be adversely affected if we are unable to lease, on economically favorable terms, a significant amount of space in our operating properties. We have approximately 3.5 million rentable square feet of space (out of a total of 53.0 million occupied rentable square feet) with leases that expire in 2006 in our consolidated properties. The number of vacant or partially vacant industrial properties in a market or submarket could adversely affect both our ability to re-lease the space and the rental rates that can be obtained.

A property that incurs a vacancy could be difficult to sell or re-lease.

A property may incur a vacancy either by the continued default of a tenant under its lease or the expiration of one of our leases. In addition, certain of the properties we acquire may have some level of vacancy at the time of closing. Certain of our properties may be specifically suited to the particular needs of a tenant. We may have difficulty obtaining a new tenant for any vacant space we have in our properties. If the vacancy continues for a long period of time, we may suffer reduced revenues resulting in less cash available to be distributed to stockholders. In addition, the resale value of a property could be diminished because the market value of a particular property will depend principally upon the value of the leases of such property.

We may not have funding for future tenant improvements.

When a tenant at one of our properties does not renew its lease or otherwise vacates its space in one of our buildings, it is likely that, in order to attract one or more new tenants, we will be required to expend funds to construct new tenant improvements in the vacated space. Although we intend to manage our cash position or financing availability to pay for any improvements required for re-leasing, we cannot assure you that we will have adequate sources of funding available to us for such purposes in the future.

If our tenants are highly leveraged, they may have a higher possibility of filing for bankruptcy or insolvency.

Of our tenants that experience downturns in their operating results due to adverse changes to their business or economic conditions, those that are highly leveraged may have a higher possibility of filing for bankruptcy or insolvency. In bankruptcy or insolvency, a tenant may have the option of vacating a property instead of paying rent. Until such a property is released from bankruptcy, our revenues would be reduced and could cause us to reduce distributions to stockholders. We may have highly leveraged tenants in the future. (See Our Business and Properties Tenant Diversification.)

The fact that real estate investments are not as liquid as other types of assets may reduce economic returns to investors.

Real estate investments are not as liquid as other types of investments, and this lack of liquidity may limit our ability to react promptly to changes in economic or other conditions. In addition, significant expenditures associated with real estate investments, such as mortgage payments, real estate taxes and maintenance costs, are generally not reduced when circumstances cause a reduction in income from the investments. In addition, we intend to comply with the safe harbor rules relating to the number of properties that can be disposed of in a year, the tax bases and the costs of improvements made to these properties, and meet other tests which enable a REIT to avoid punitive taxation on the sale of assets. Thus, our ability at any time to sell assets or contribute assets to property funds or other entities in which we have an ownership interest may be restricted. This lack of liquidity may limit our ability to vary our portfolio promptly in response to changes in economic or other conditions and, as a result, could adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations, cash flow and our ability to pay distributions on, and the market price of, our common stock.

Delays in acquisition and development of properties may have adverse effects on your investment.

Delays we encounter in the selection, acquisition and development of properties could adversely affect your returns. Where properties are acquired prior to the start of construction, it will typically take 12 to 18 months to complete construction and lease available space. Therefore, you could suffer delays in the payment of cash distributions attributable to those particular properties.

Development and construction of properties may result in delays and increased costs and risks.

In connection with our development strategy, we may acquire raw land upon which we will develop and construct improvements at a fixed contract price. In any such projects we will be subject to risks relating to the

builder s ability to control construction costs or to build in conformity with plans, specifications and timetables. The builder s failure to perform may result in legal action by us to rescind the purchase or construction contract or to enforce the builder s obligations. Performance may also be affected or delayed by conditions beyond the builder s control. Delays in completion of construction could also give tenants the right to terminate preconstruction leases for space at a newly developed project. We may incur additional risks when we make periodic progress payments or other advances to such builders prior to completion of construction. Each of these factors could result in increased costs of a project or loss of our investment. In addition, we will be subject to normal lease-up risks relating to newly constructed projects if they are not fully leased prior to the commencement of construction. Furthermore, the price we agree to for the land will be based on projections of rental income and expenses and estimates of construction costs as well as the fair market value of the property upon completion of construction. If our projections are inaccurate, we may pay too much for the land and fail to achieve our forecast of returns due to the factors discussed above.

Acquired properties may be located in new markets where we may face risks associated with investing in an unfamiliar market.

We have acquired, and may continue to acquire, properties in markets that are new to us. When we acquire properties located in these markets, we may face risks associated with a lack of market knowledge or understanding of the local economy, forging new business relationships in the area and unfamiliarity with local government and permitting procedures. We work to mitigate such risks through extensive diligence and research and associations with experienced partners; however, there can be no guarantee that all such risks will be eliminated.

Uninsured losses relating to real property may adversely affect your returns.

We attempt to ensure that all of our properties are adequately insured to cover casualty losses. However, there are certain losses, including losses from floods, earthquakes, acts of war, acts of terrorism or riots, that are not generally insured against or that are not generally fully insured against because it is not deemed economically feasible or prudent to do so. In addition, changes in the cost or availability of insurance could expose us to uninsured casualty losses. In the event that any of our properties incurs a casualty loss that is not fully covered by insurance, the value of our assets will be reduced by the amount of any such uninsured loss, and we could experience a significant loss of capital invested and potential revenues in these properties and could potentially remain obligated under any recourse debt associated with the property. Moreover, as the general partner of our operating partnership, we generally will be liable for all of our operating partnership s unsatisfied recourse obligations, including any obligations incurred by our operating partnership as the general partner of joint ventures. Any such losses could adversely affect our financial condition, results of operations, cash flow and ability to pay distributions on, and the market price of, our common stock. In addition, we may have no source of funding to repair or reconstruct the damaged property, and we cannot assure you that any such sources of funding will be available to us for such purposes in the future. (See Our Business and Properties Insurance.)

A number of our properties are located in areas that are known to be subject to earthquake activity. Properties located in active seismic areas include properties in Northern California, Southern California, Memphis and Seattle. Our largest concentration of such properties is in California where, as of June 30, 2006, we had 41 buildings, aggregating approximately 3.8 million rentable square feet and representing approximately 7.0% of our operating properties based on aggregate rentable square footage and 9.1% based on annualized base rent. We also have a large concentration of properties in Memphis where, as of June 30, 2006, we had ten buildings, with approximately 4.3 million rentable square feet and representing approximately 7.9% of our operating properties based on aggregate rentable square footage and 6.3% based on annualized base rent. We carry replacement-cost earthquake insurance on all of our properties located in areas historically subject to seismic activity, subject to coverage limitations and deductibles that we believe are commercially reasonable. We evaluate our earthquake insurance coverage annually in light of current industry practice through an analysis prepared by outside consultants.

34

A number of our properties are located in Miami and Orlando, which are areas that are known to be subject to hurricane and/or flood risk. We carry replacement-cost hurricane and flood hazard insurance on all of our properties located in areas historically subject to such activity, subject to coverage limitations and deductibles that we believe are commercially reasonable. We evaluate our insurance coverage annually in light of current industry practice through an analysis prepared by outside consultants.

Contingent or unknown liabilities could adversely affect our financial condition.

We have acquired, and may in the future acquire, properties, or may have previously owned properties, subject to liabilities and without any recourse, or with only limited recourse, with respect to unknown liabilities. As a result, if a liability were asserted against us based upon ownership of any of these entities or properties, then we might have to pay substantial sums to settle it, which could adversely affect our cash flow. Unknown liabilities with respect to entities or properties acquired might include:

liabilities for clean-up or remediation of adverse environmental conditions;

accrued but unpaid liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business;

tax liabilities: and

claims for indemnification by the general partners, officers and directors and others indemnified by the former owners of the properties.

Environmentally hazardous conditions may adversely affect our operating results.

Under various federal, state and local environmental laws, a current or previous owner or operator of real property may be liable for the cost of removing or remediating hazardous or toxic substances on such property. Such laws often impose liability whether or not the owner or operator knew of, or was responsible for, the presence of such hazardous or toxic substances. Even if more than one person may have been responsible for the contamination, each person covered by the environmental laws may be held responsible for all of the clean-up costs incurred. In addition, third parties may sue the owner or operator of a site for damages based on personal injury, natural resources or property damage or other costs, including investigation and clean-up costs, resulting from the environmental contamination. The presence of hazardous or toxic substances on one of our properties, or the failure to properly remediate a contaminated property, could give rise to a lien in favor of the government for costs it may incur to address the contamination, or otherwise adversely effect our ability to sell or lease the property or borrow using the property as collateral. Environmental laws also may impose restrictions on the manner in which property may be used or businesses may be operated. A property owner who violates environmental laws may be subject to sanctions which may be enforced by governmental agencies or, in certain circumstances, private parties. In connection with the acquisition and ownership of our properties, we may be exposed to such costs. The cost of defending against environmental claims, of compliance with environmental regulatory requirements or of remediating any contaminated property could materially adversely affect our business, assets or results of operations and, consequently, amounts available for distribution to our stockholders.

Environmental laws in the U.S. also require that owners or operators of buildings containing asbestos properly manage and maintain the asbestos, adequately inform or train those who may come into contact with asbestos and undertake special precautions, including removal or other abatement, in the event that asbestos is disturbed during building renovation or demolition. These laws may impose fines and penalties on building owners or operators who fail to comply with these requirements and may allow third parties to seek recovery from owners or operators for personal injury associated with exposure to asbestos. Some of our properties may contain asbestos-containing building materials.

We invest in properties historically used for industrial, manufacturing and commercial purposes. Some of these properties contain, or may have contained, underground storage tanks for the storage of petroleum products and other hazardous or toxic substances. All of these operations create a potential for the release of

petroleum products or other hazardous or toxic substances. Some of our properties are adjacent to or near other properties that have contained or currently contain underground storage tanks used to store petroleum products or other hazardous or toxic substances. In addition, certain of our properties are on or are adjacent to or near other properties upon which others, including former owners or tenants of our properties, have engaged, or may in the future engage, in activities that may release petroleum products or other hazardous or toxic substances.

We maintain a portfolio environmental insurance policy that provides coverage for potential environmental liabilities, subject to the policy s coverage conditions and limitations, for most of our properties. From time to time, we may acquire properties, or interests in properties, with known adverse environmental conditions where we believe that the environmental liabilities associated with these conditions are quantifiable and that the acquisition will yield a superior risk-adjusted return. In such an instance, we underwrite the costs of environmental investigation, clean-up and monitoring into the cost. Further, in connection with property dispositions, we may agree to remain responsible for, and to bear the cost of, remediating or monitoring certain environmental conditions on the properties.

All of our properties were subject to a Phase I or similar environmental assessment by independent environmental consultants at the time of acquisition. In addition, each of the properties that are currently under contract but have not yet been acquired by us has been subject to, or will be subject to, a Phase I or similar environmental assessment. Phase I assessments are intended to discover and evaluate information regarding the environmental condition of the surveyed property and surrounding properties. Phase I assessments generally include an historical review, a public records review, an investigation of the surveyed site and surrounding properties, and preparation and issuance of a written report, but do not include soil sampling or subsurface investigations and typically do not include an asbestos survey. While some of these assessments have led to further investigation and sampling, none of our environmental assessments of our properties has revealed an environmental liability that we believe would have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations taken as a whole. However, we cannot give any assurance that such conditions do not exist or may not arise in the future. In addition, no such assessments have been updated for purposes of this offering, and approximately 25.0% of our properties have environmental assessments which are more than two years old. Material environmental conditions, liabilities or compliance concerns may arise after the environmental assessment has been completed. Moreover, there can be no assurance that (i) future laws, ordinances or regulations will not impose any material environmental liability or (ii) the current environmental condition of our properties will not be affected by tenants, by the condition of land or operations in the vicinity of our properties (such as releases from underground storage tanks), or by third parties unrelated to us.

Costs of complying with governmental laws and regulations may adversely affect our income and the cash available for any distributions.

All real property and the operations conducted on real property are subject to federal, state and local laws and regulations relating to environmental protection and human health and safety. Tenants—ability to operate and to generate income to pay their lease obligations may be affected by permitting and compliance obligations arising under such laws and regulations. Some of these laws and regulations may impose joint and several liability on tenants, owners or operators for the costs to investigate or remediate contaminated properties, regardless of fault or whether the acts causing the contamination were legal. Leasing properties to tenants that engage in industrial, manufacturing, and commercial activities will cause us to be subject to the risk of liabilities under environmental laws and regulations. In addition, the presence of hazardous or toxic substances, or the failure to properly remediate these substances, may adversely affect our ability to sell, rent or pledge such property as collateral for future borrowings.

Some of these laws and regulations have been amended so as to require compliance with new or more stringent standards as of future dates. Compliance with new or more stringent laws or regulations or stricter interpretation of existing laws may require us to incur material expenditures. Future laws, ordinances or regulations may impose material environmental liability. Additionally, our tenants operations, the existing condition of land when we buy it, operations in the vicinity of our properties, such as the presence of

36

underground storage tanks, or activities of unrelated third parties may affect our properties. In addition, there are various local, state and federal fire, health, life-safety and similar regulations with which we may be required to comply and which may subject us to liability in the form of fines or damages for noncompliance. Any material expenditures, fines or damages we must pay will reduce our ability to make distributions and may reduce the value of your investment.

In addition, changes in these laws and governmental regulations, or their interpretation by agencies or the courts, could occur.

Compliance or failure to comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act and other similar regulations could result in substantial costs.

Under the Americans with Disabilities Act, places of public accommodation must meet certain federal requirements related to access and use by disabled persons. Noncompliance could result in the imposition of fines by the federal government or the award of damages to private litigants. If we are required to make unanticipated expenditures to comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act, including removing access barriers, then our cash flow and the amounts available for distributions to our stockholders may be adversely affected. While we believe that our properties are currently in material compliance with these regulatory requirements, the requirements may change or new requirements may be imposed that could require significant unanticipated expenditures by us that will affect our cash flow and results of operations.

We own several of our properties subject to ground leases that expose us to the loss of such properties upon breach or termination of the ground leases and may limit our ability to sell these properties.

We own several of our properties through leasehold interests in the land underlying the buildings and we may acquire additional buildings in the future that are subject to similar ground leases. As lessee under a ground lease, we are exposed to the possibility of losing the property upon termination, or an earlier breach by us, of the ground lease, which may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations, our ability to make distributions to our stockholders and the trading price of our common stock.

Our ground leases contain certain provisions that may limit our ability to sell certain of our properties. In order to assign or transfer our rights and obligations under certain of our ground leases, we generally must obtain the consent of the landlord which, in turn, could adversely impact the price realized from any such sale.

We may be unable to sell a property if or when we decide to do so, including as a result of uncertain market conditions, which could adversely affect the return on your investment.

We expect to hold the various real properties in which we invest until such time as we decide that a sale or other disposition is appropriate given our investment objectives. Our ability to dispose of properties on advantageous terms depends on factors beyond our control, including competition from other sellers and the availability of attractive financing for potential buyers of our properties. We cannot predict the various market conditions affecting real estate investments which will exist at any particular time in the future. Due to the uncertainty of market conditions which may affect the future disposition of our properties, we cannot assure you that we will be able to sell our properties at a profit in the future. Accordingly, the extent to which you will receive cash distributions and realize potential appreciation on our real estate investments will be dependent upon fluctuating market conditions.

Furthermore, we may be required to expend funds to correct defects or to make improvements before a property can be sold. We cannot assure you that we will have funds available to correct such defects or to make such improvements.

In acquiring a property, we may agree to restrictions that prohibit the sale of that property for a period of time or impose other restrictions, such as a limitation on the amount of debt that can be placed or repaid on that property. These provisions would restrict our ability to sell a property.

If we sell properties and provide financing to purchasers, defaults by the purchasers would adversely affect our cash flows.

If we decide to sell any of our properties, we presently intend to use our best efforts to sell them for cash. However, in some instances we may sell our properties by providing financing to purchasers. If we provide financing to purchasers, we will bear the risk that the purchaser may default, which could negatively impact our cash distributions to stockholders and result in litigation and related expenses. Even in the absence of a purchaser default, the distribution of the proceeds of sales to our stockholders, or their reinvestment in other assets, will be delayed until the promissory notes or other property we may accept upon a sale are actually paid, sold, refinanced or otherwise disposed of.

We may acquire properties with lock-out provisions which may affect our ability to dispose of the properties.

We may acquire properties through contracts that could restrict our ability to dispose of the property for a period of time. These lock-out provisions could affect our ability to turn our investments into cash and could affect cash available for distributions to you. Lock-out provisions could also impair our ability to take actions during the lock-out period that would otherwise be in the best interest of our stockholders and, therefore, may have an adverse impact on the value of our common stock relative to the value that would result if the lock-out provisions did not exist.

RISKS RELATED TO OUR DEBT FINANCINGS

Our operating results and financial condition could be adversely affected if we are unable to make required payments on our debt.

Our charter and bylaws do not limit the amount or percentage of indebtedness that we may incur, and we are subject to risks normally associated with debt financing, including the risk that our cash flow will be insufficient to meet required payments of principal and interest. There can be no assurance that we will be able to refinance any maturing indebtedness, that such refinancing would be on terms as favorable as the terms of the maturing indebtedness or that we will be able to otherwise obtain funds by selling assets or raising equity to make required payments on maturing indebtedness.

In particular, loans obtained to fund property acquisitions will generally be secured by first mortgages on such properties. If we are unable to make our debt service payments as required, a lender could foreclose on the property or properties securing its debt. This could cause us to lose part or all of our investment, which in turn could cause the value of our common stock and distributions payable to stockholders to be reduced. Certain of our existing and future indebtedness is and may be cross-collateralized and, consequently, a default on this indebtedness could cause us to lose part or all of our investment in multiple properties. (See Policies With Respect to Certain Activities Financing Policies.)

Increases in interest rates could increase the amount of our debt payments and adversely affect our ability to make distributions to our stockholders.

As of June 30, 2006, we had total outstanding debt of approximately \$1.2 billion, and we expect that we will incur additional indebtedness in the future. Interest we pay reduces our cash available for distributions. Certain of our debt issuances bear interest at variable rates and, as of June 30, 2006, we had approximately \$432.3 million of variable rate debt outstanding. Since we have incurred and may continue to incur variable rate debt, increases in interest rates raise our interest costs, which reduces our cash flows and our ability to make distributions to you. If we are unable to refinance our indebtedness at maturity or meet our payment obligations, the amount of our distributable cash flow and our financial condition would be adversely affected, and we may lose the property securing such indebtedness. In addition, if we need to repay existing debt during periods of rising interest rates, we could be required to liquidate one or more of our investments in properties at times which may not permit realization of the maximum return on such investments.

Covenants in our credit agreements could limit our flexibility and adversely affect our financial condition.

The terms of our senior credit facilities and other indebtedness require us to comply with a number of customary financial and other covenants, such as covenants with respect to consolidated leverage, net worth and unencumbered assets. These covenants may limit our flexibility in our operations, and breaches of these covenants could result in defaults under the instruments governing the applicable indebtedness even if we have satisfied our payment obligations. As of June 30, 2006, we had certain non-recourse, secured loans which are cross-collateralized by multiple properties. If we default on any of these loans we may then be required to repay such indebtedness, together with applicable prepayment charges, to avoid foreclosure on all cross-collateralized properties within the applicable pool. In addition, our senior credit facilities contain certain cross-default provisions which are triggered in the event that our other material indebtedness is in default. These cross-default provisions may require us to repay or restructure the senior credit facilities in addition to any mortgage or other debt that is in default. If our properties were foreclosed upon, or if we are unable to refinance our indebtedness at maturity or meet our payment obligations, the amount of our distributable cash flow and our financial condition would be adversely affected.

If we enter into financing arrangements involving balloon payment obligations, it may adversely affect our ability to make distributions.

Some of our financing arrangements require us to make a lump-sum or balloon payment at maturity. Our ability to make a balloon payment at maturity is uncertain and may depend upon our ability to obtain additional financing or our ability to sell the property. At the time the balloon payment is due, we may or may not be able to refinance the existing financing on terms as favorable as the original loan or sell the property at a price sufficient to make the balloon payment. The effect of a refinancing or sale could affect the rate of return to stockholders and the projected time of disposition of our assets. In addition, payments of principal and interest made to service our debts may leave us with insufficient cash to pay the distributions that we are required to pay to maintain our qualification as a REIT.

High mortgage rates may make it difficult for us to finance or refinance properties, which could reduce the number of properties we can acquire and the amount of cash distributions we can make.

If mortgage debt is unavailable at reasonable rates, we may not be able to finance the purchase of properties. If we place mortgage debt on properties, we run the risk of being unable to refinance such debt when the loans come due or of being unable to refinance such debt on favorable terms. If interest rates are higher when we refinance such debt, our income could be reduced. We may be unable to refinance such debt at appropriate times, which may require us to sell properties on terms that are not advantageous to us or could result in the foreclosure of such properties. If any of these events occur, our cash flow would be reduced. This, in turn, would reduce cash available for distribution to you and may hinder our ability to raise more capital by issuing more stock or by borrowing more money.

Our hedging strategies may not be successful in mitigating our risks associated with interest rates and could reduce the overall returns on your investment.

We use various derivative financial instruments to provide a level of protection against interest rate risks, but no hedging strategy can protect us completely. These instruments involve risks, such as the risk that the counterparties may fail to honor their obligations under these arrangements, that these arrangements may not be effective in reducing our exposure to interest rate changes and that a court could rule that such agreements are not legally enforceable. These instruments may also generate income that may not be treated as qualifying REIT income for purposes of the 75% or 95% REIT income tests. In addition, the nature and timing of hedging transactions may influence the effectiveness of our hedging strategies. Poorly designed strategies or improperly executed transactions could actually increase our risk and losses. Moreover, hedging strategies involve transaction and other costs. We cannot assure you that our hedging strategy and the derivatives that we use will adequately offset the risk of interest rate volatility or that our hedging transactions will not result in losses that may reduce the overall return on your investment.

RISKS RELATED TO OUR CORPORATE STRUCTURE

Our charter and Maryland law contain provisions that may delay, defer or prevent a change of control transaction.

Our charter contains a 9.8% ownership limit.

Our charter, subject to certain exceptions, authorizes our directors to take such actions as are necessary and desirable to preserve our qualification as a REIT and to limit any person to actual or constructive ownership of no more than 9.8% by value or number of shares, whichever is more restrictive, of any class or series of our outstanding shares of our capital stock. Our board of directors, in its sole discretion, may exempt, subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions, any person from the ownership limit. However, our board of directors may not grant an exemption from the ownership limit to any person whose ownership, direct or indirect, in excess of 9.8% by value or number of shares of any class or series of our outstanding shares of our capital stock could jeopardize our status as a REIT. These restrictions on transferability and ownership will not apply if our board of directors determines that it is no longer in our best interests to attempt to qualify, or to continue to qualify, as a REIT. The ownership limit may delay or impede a transaction or a change of control that might involve a premium price for our common stock or otherwise be in the best interest of our stockholders.

We could authorize and issue stock without stockholder approval.

Our board of directors could, without stockholder approval, issue authorized but unissued shares of our common stock or preferred stock and amend our charter to increase or decrease the aggregate number of shares of stock or the number of shares of stock of any class or series that we have authority to issue. In addition, our board of directors could, without stockholder approval, classify or reclassify any unissued shares of our common stock or preferred stock and set the preferences, rights and other terms of such classified or reclassified shares. Our board of directors could establish a series of stock that could, depending on the terms of such series, delay, defer or prevent a transaction or change of control that might involve a premium price for our common stock or otherwise be in the best interest of our stockholders.

Majority stockholder vote may discourage changes of control.

If declared advisable by our board of directors, our stockholders may take some actions, including approving amendments to our charter, by a vote of a majority or, in certain circumstances, two thirds of the shares outstanding and entitled to vote. If approved by the holders of the appropriate number of shares, all actions taken would be binding on all of our stockholders. Some of these provisions may discourage or make it more difficult for another party to acquire control of us or to effect a change in our operations.

Provisions of Maryland law may limit the ability of a third-party to acquire control of our company.

Certain provisions of Maryland law may have the effect of inhibiting a third party from making a proposal to acquire us or of impeding a change of control under certain circumstances that otherwise could provide the holders of shares of our common stock with the opportunity to realize a premium over the then prevailing market price of such shares, including:

business combination provisions that, subject to limitations, prohibit certain business combinations between us and an interested stockholder (defined generally as any person who beneficially owns 10% or more of the voting power of our shares or an affiliate thereof) for five years after the most recent date on which the stockholder becomes an interested stockholder and thereafter would require the recommendation of our board of directors and impose special appraisal rights and special stockholder voting requirements on these combinations; and

40

control share provisions that provide that control shares of our company (defined as shares which, when aggregated with other shares controlled by the stockholder, entitle the stockholder to exercise one of three increasing ranges of voting power in electing directors) acquired in a control share acquisition (defined as the direct or indirect acquisition of ownership or control of control shares) have no voting rights except to the extent approved by our stockholders by the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds of all the votes entitled to be cast on the matter, excluding all interested shares.

We have opted out of these provisions of Maryland law with respect to any person, provided, in the case of business combinations, that the business combination is first approved by our board of directors. However, our board of directors may opt in to the business combination provisions and the control share provisions of Maryland law in the future.

Additionally, Title 8, Subtitle 3 of the Maryland General Corporation Law, or MGCL, permits our board of directors, without stockholder approval and regardless of what is currently provided in our charter or our bylaws, to implement takeover defenses, some of which (for example, a classified board) we do not currently have. These provisions may have the effect of inhibiting a third party from making an acquisition proposal for our company or of delaying, deferring or preventing a change in control of our company under circumstances that otherwise could provide the holders of our common stock with the opportunity to realize a premium over the then current market price.

Our charter, our bylaws, the limited partnership agreement of our operating partnership and Maryland law also contain other provisions that may delay, defer or prevent a transaction or a change of control that might involve a premium price for our common stock or otherwise be in the best interest of our stockholders.

Our board of directors can take many actions without stockholder approval.

Our board of directors has overall authority to oversee our operations and determine our major corporate policies. This authority includes significant flexibility. For example, our board of directors can do the following:

within the limits provided in our charter, prevent the ownership, transfer and/or accumulation of shares in order to protect our status as a REIT or for any other reason deemed to be in the best interests of us and our stockholders;

issue additional shares without obtaining stockholder approval, which could dilute your ownership;

amend our charter to increase or decrease the aggregate number of shares of stock or the number of shares of stock of any class or series, without obtaining stockholder approval;

classify or reclassify any unissued shares of our common stock or preferred stock and set the preferences, rights and other terms of such classified or reclassified shares, without obtaining stockholder approval;

employ and compensate affiliates;

direct our resources toward investments that do not ultimately appreciate over time;

change creditworthiness standards with respect to third-party tenants; and

determine that it is no longer in our best interests to attempt to qualify, or to continue to qualify, as a REIT.

Any of these actions could increase our operating expenses, impact our ability to make distributions or reduce the value of our assets without giving you, as a stockholder, the right to vote.

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

We may change our investment and financing strategies and enter into new lines of business without stockholder consent, which may result in riskier investments than our current investments.

We may change our investment and financing strategies and enter into new lines of business at any time without the consent of our stockholders, which could result in our making investments and engaging in business activities that are different from, and possibly riskier than, the investments and businesses described in this prospectus. A change in our investment strategy or our entry into new lines of business may increase our exposure to interest rate and other risks of real estate market fluctuations.

41

Our rights and the rights of our stockholders to take action against our directors and officers are limited.

Maryland law provides that a director or officer has no liability in that capacity if he or she performs his or her duties in good faith, in a manner he or she reasonably believes to be in our best interests and with the care that an ordinarily prudent person in a like position would use under similar circumstances. In addition, our charter eliminates our directors and officers liability to us and our stockholders for money damages except for liability resulting from actual receipt of an improper benefit or profit in money, property or services or active and deliberate dishonesty established by a final judgment and which is material to the cause of action. Our bylaws require us to indemnify our directors and officers to the maximum extent permitted by Maryland law for liability actually incurred in connection with any proceeding to which they may be made, or threatened to be made, a party, except to the extent that the act or omission of the director or officer was material to the matter giving rise to the proceeding and was either committed in bad faith or was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty, the director or officer actually received an improper personal benefit in money, property or services, or, in the case of any criminal proceeding, the director or officer had reasonable cause to believe that the act or omission was unlawful. As a result, we and our stockholders may have more limited rights against our directors and officers than might otherwise exist under common law. In addition, we may be obligated to fund the defense costs incurred by our directors and officers.

RISKS RELATED TO THIS OFFERING

The existence of a large number of outstanding shares and stockholders prior to our completion of this offering and our listing on the NYSE could negatively affect our stock price.

As of October 13, 2006, we had approximately 152.0 million shares of common stock issued and outstanding. All of these shares are freely tradable, although our affiliates are subject to certain volume limitations on trading under the federal securities laws. Neither we nor any third party have any control over the timing or volume of these sales. Prior to this offering, the shares were not listed on any national exchange, and the ability of stockholders to liquidate their investments was limited. Subsequent to the completion of this offering and our listing on the NYSE, a large volume of sales of these shares could decrease the prevailing market prices of our common stock and could impair our ability to raise additional capital through the sale of equity securities in the future. Even if a substantial number of sales are not effected, the mere perception of the possibility of these sales could depress the market price of our common stock and have a negative effect on our ability to raise capital in the future. In addition, anticipated downward pressure on our common stock price due to actual or anticipated sales of common stock from this market overhang could cause some institutions or individuals to engage in short sales of our common stock, which may itself cause the price of our stock to decline.

There is currently no public market for our common stock, and a market for our common stock may never develop, which could result in purchasers in this offering being unable to monetize their investment.

Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for our common stock. The public offering price for our common stock will be determined by negotiations between the underwriters and us. We cannot assure you that the public offering price will correspond to the price at which our common stock will trade in the public market subsequent to this offering or that the price of our common stock available in the public market will reflect our actual financial performance.

We intend to apply to list our common stock on the NYSE under the symbol . Listing on the NYSE would not ensure that an actual market will develop for our common stock. Accordingly, no assurance can be given as to:

the likelihood that an active market for the stock will develop;

the liquidity of any such market;

42

the ability of our stockholders to sell their common stock; or

the price that our stockholders may obtain for their common stock.

Even if an active trading market develops, the market price of our common stock may be highly volatile and could be subject to wide fluctuations after this offering. Some of the factors that could negatively affect our stock price include:

actual or anticipated variations in our quarterly operating results;

changes in our earnings estimates or publication of research reports about us or the real estate industry;

increases in market interest rates, which may lead purchasers of our stock to demand a higher yield;

changes in market valuations of similar companies;

adverse market reaction to any increased indebtedness we incur in the future;

additions or departures of key personnel;

actions by institutional stockholders;

speculation in the press or investment community; and

general market and economic conditions.

Our use of a substantial portion of the net proceeds from this offering to repay existing indebtedness will reduce the cash proceeds from this offering available to us.

We intend to use a substantial portion of the net proceeds from this offering to repay approximately \$\\$\\$ million of indebtedness owed under our senior unsecured revolving credit facility. (See Use of Proceeds.) Because we will use a substantial portion of the proceeds of this offering to repay existing debt, less of the cash proceeds from this offering will be available to us. In addition, we do not anticipate that we will maintain any permanent working capital reserves. As a result, we will need to seek additional debt or equity financing to fund future growth. If financing is not available on acceptable terms, we may be unable to expand our business and operations as anticipated. If we are unable to expand, our business, financial condition and results of operations, and the price of our common stock, could be adversely affected.

Our distributions to stockholders may change.

On April 17, 2006, we paid a quarterly distribution of \$0.1578 per share of common stock for the quarter ending March 31, 2006, on July 17, 2006, we paid a quarterly distribution of \$0.1596 per share of common stock for the quarter ending June 30, 2006 and, on October 2, 2006, we paid a quarterly distribution of \$0.1613 per share of common stock for the quarter ending September 30, 2006. These quarterly distributions are equivalent to \$0.640 per share of common stock on an annualized basis. In addition, on October 6, 2006, our board of directors authorized, and we declared, a distribution of \$0.16 per share to stockholders of record as of the close of business on December 20, 2006 payable on January 8, 2007. Distributions will be authorized and determined by our board of directors in its sole discretion from time to time and will depend upon a number of factors, including:

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

cash available for distribution;
our results of operations;
our financial condition, especially in relation to our anticipated future capital needs of our properties;
the distribution requirements for REITs under the Code;

43

our operating expenses; and

other factors our board of directors deems relevant.

Consequently, we may not continue our current level of distributions to stockholders, and our distribution levels may fluctuate.

Future offerings of debt securities, which would be senior to our common stock upon liquidation, or equity securities, which would dilute our existing stockholders and may be senior to our common stock for the purposes of distributions, may adversely affect the market price of our common stock.

In the future, we may attempt to increase our capital resources by making additional offerings of debt or equity securities, including commercial paper, medium-term notes, senior or subordinated notes and classes of preferred or common stock. Upon liquidation, holders of our debt securities and shares of preferred stock and lenders with respect to other borrowings will receive a distribution of our available assets prior to the holders of our common stock. Additional equity offerings may dilute the holdings of our existing stockholders or reduce the market price of our common stock or both. Because our decision to issue securities in any future offering will depend on market conditions and other factors beyond our control, we cannot predict or estimate the amount, timing or nature of our future offerings. Thus, our stockholders bear the risk of our future offerings reducing the market price of our common stock and diluting their proportionate ownership.

Future sales of our common stock by DCAG or its members or other holders of cash flow interests may adversely affect the fair market value of our common stock.

In the Internalization, the entire outstanding membership interest, and all economic interests, in our former advisor were contributed by DCAG to our operating partnership in exchange for aggregate consideration of 15,111,111 OP units, which included the modification of the special units held by DCAG into OP units. The 15,111,111 OP units represent approximately % of our outstanding common stock, assuming all outstanding OP units are exchanged for shares of common stock on a one-for-one basis, after completion of this offering. As a result of the Internalization, certain of our directors and officers received, through their membership interests and/or cash flow interests in DCAG, approximately 5.1 million of these OP units.

In addition, we have entered into a registration rights agreement with DCAG in respect of any shares of common stock acquired or otherwise owned by or issuable to DCAG or its permitted transferees upon exchange of the OP units issued in the Internalization. In addition, DCAG has agreed not to, without our prior written consent, offer, sell, contract to sell, pledge or otherwise transfer or dispose of any of the OP units issued in connection with the Internalization or securities convertible or exchangeable or exercisable for any such OP units or enter into any swap, hedge or other arrangement that transfers, in whole or in part, any of the economic consequences of ownership of the OP units issued in connection with the Internalization through January 10, 2008.

Sales of a substantial number of shares of our common stock by DCAG or its members or other holders of cash flow interests, or the perception that these sales could occur, could adversely affect prevailing prices for shares of our common stock. These sales might make it more difficult for us to sell equity securities in the future at a time and price we deem appropriate.

FEDERAL INCOME TAX RISKS

Failure to qualify as a REIT could adversely affect our operations and our ability to make distributions.

We operate in a manner so as to qualify as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Although we do not intend to request a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service, or the IRS, as to our REIT status, we will

44

receive the opinion of our special tax counsel, Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP, with respect to our qualification as a REIT. This opinion will be issued in connection with this offering. Investors should be aware, however, that opinions of counsel are not binding on the IRS or on any court. The opinion of Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP represents only the view of our counsel based on our counsel s review and analysis of existing law and on certain representations as to factual matters and covenants made by us, including representations relating to the values of our assets and the sources of our income. Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP has no obligation to advise us or the holders of our common stock of any subsequent change in the matters stated, represented or assumed in its opinion or of any subsequent change in applicable law. Furthermore, both the validity of the opinion of Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP and our qualification as a REIT will depend on our satisfaction of numerous requirements (some on an annual and quarterly basis) established under highly technical and complex provisions of the Code for which there are only limited judicial or administrative interpretations, and involves the determination of various factual matters and circumstances not entirely within our control. The fact that we hold substantially all of our assets through our operating partnership and its subsidiaries further complicates the application of the REIT requirements for us. No assurance can be given that we will qualify as a REIT for any particular year. (See Federal Income Tax Considerations General REIT Qualification and Requirements for Oualification as a REIT.)

If we were to fail to qualify as a REIT in any taxable year for which a REIT election has been made, we would not be allowed a deduction for dividends paid to our stockholders in computing our taxable income and would be subject to federal income tax (including any applicable alternative minimum tax) on our taxable income at corporate rates. Moreover, unless we were to obtain relief under certain statutory provisions, we would also be disqualified from treatment as a REIT for the four taxable years following the year during which qualification is lost. This treatment would reduce our net earnings available for investment or distribution to our stockholders because of the additional tax liability to us for the years involved. As a result of the additional tax liability, we might need to borrow funds or liquidate certain investments on terms that may be disadvantageous to us in order to pay the applicable tax, and therefore we would not be compelled to make distributions under the Code.

To qualify as a REIT, we must meet annual distribution requirements.

To obtain the favorable tax treatment accorded to REITs, among other requirements, we normally will be required each year to distribute to our stockholders at least 90% of our REIT taxable income, determined without regard to the deduction for dividends paid and by excluding net capital gains. We will be subject to federal income tax on our undistributed taxable income and net capital gain. In addition, if we fail to distribute during each calendar year at least the sum of (a) 85% of our ordinary income for such year, (b) 95% of our capital gain net income for such year, and (c) any undistributed taxable income from prior periods, we will be subject to a 4% excise tax on the excess of the required distribution over the sum of (i) the amounts actually distributed by us, plus (ii) retained amounts on which we pay income tax at the corporate level. We intend to make distributions to our stockholders to comply with the requirements of the Code for REITs and to minimize or eliminate our corporate income tax obligation. However, differences between the recognition of taxable income and the actual receipt of cash could require us to sell assets or borrow funds on a short-term or long-term basis to meet the distribution requirements of the Code. Certain types of assets generate substantial mismatches between taxable income and available cash. Such assets include rental real estate that has been financed through financing structures which require some or all of available cash flows to be used to service borrowings. As a result, the requirement to distribute a substantial portion of our taxable income could cause us to: (1) sell assets in adverse market conditions, (2) borrow on unfavorable terms or (3) distribute amounts that would otherwise be invested in future acquisitions, capital expenditures or repayment of debt, in order to comply with REIT requirements. Further, amounts distributed will not be available to fund our operations.

Legislative or regulatory action could adversely affect our stockholders.

In recent years, numerous legislative, judicial and administrative changes have been made to the federal income tax laws applicable to investments in REITs and similar entities. Additional changes to tax laws are likely

45

to continue to occur in the future, and we cannot assure you that any such changes will not adversely affect the taxation of a stockholder. Any such changes could have an adverse effect on an investment in our common stock. You are urged to consult with your tax advisor with respect to the status of legislative, regulatory or administrative developments and proposals and their potential effect on an investment in common stock.

Distributions payable by REITs do not qualify for the reduced tax rates that apply to certain other corporate distributions.

Tax legislation enacted in 2003 and 2006 generally reduces the maximum tax rate for distributions payable by corporations to individuals to 15% through 2008. Distributions payable by REITs, however, generally continue to be taxed at the normal rate applicable to the individual recipient rather than the 15% preferential rate. Although this legislation does not adversely affect the taxation of REITs or dividends paid by REITs, the more favorable rates applicable to regular corporate distributions could cause investors who are individuals to perceive investments in REITs to be relatively less attractive than investments in the stocks of non-REIT corporations that pay distributions, which could adversely affect the value of the stock of REITs, including our common stock. (See Federal Income Tax Considerations Taxation of Taxable U.S. Stockholders Distributions Generally.)

Recharacterization of transactions under our operating partnership s private placement may result in a 100% tax on income from prohibited transactions, which would diminish our cash distributions to our stockholders.

The IRS could recharacterize transactions under our operating partnership s private placement such that our operating partnership is treated as the bona fide owner, for tax purposes, of properties acquired and resold by the entity established to facilitate the transaction. Such recharacterization could result in the income realized on these transactions by our operating partnership being treated as gain on the sale of property that is held as inventory or otherwise held primarily for the sale to customers in the ordinary course of business. In such event, such gain would constitute income from a prohibited transaction and would be subject to a 100% tax. If this occurs, our ability to pay cash distributions to our stockholders will be adversely affected.

In certain circumstances, we may be subject to federal and state income taxes, which would reduce our cash available for distribution to you.

Even if we qualify and maintain our status as a REIT, we may be subject to federal income taxes or state taxes. For example, net income from a prohibited transaction—will be subject to a 100% tax. In addition, we may not be able to make sufficient distributions to avoid excise taxes. We may also decide to retain certain gains from the sale or other disposition of our property and pay income tax directly on such gains. In that event, our stockholders would be required to include such gains in income and would receive a corresponding credit for their share of taxes paid by us. We may also be subject to state and local taxes on our income or property, either directly or at the level of our operating partnership or at the level of the other companies through which we indirectly own our assets. In addition, any net taxable income earned directly by the TRS we utilize to hold fractional TIC Interests in certain of our properties will be subject to federal and state corporate income tax. Any federal or state taxes we pay will reduce our cash available for distribution to you.

The opinion of Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP regarding our status as a REIT does not guarantee our ability to remain a REIT.

Our special tax counsel, Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP, will render its opinion upon commencement of this offering that, commencing with our taxable year ending December 31, 2003, we were organized in conformity with the requirements for qualification as a REIT and our actual and proposed method of operation has enabled and will enable us to meet the requirements for qualification and taxation as a REIT. This opinion is based upon our representations as to the manner in which we will be owned, invest in assets, and operate, among other things. The validity of the opinion of Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP and our qualification as a REIT will depend on our satisfaction of certain asset, income, organizational, distribution,

stockholder ownership and other requirements on a continuing basis, the results of which will not be monitored by Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP. Accordingly, no assurances can be given that we will satisfy the REIT requirements in any one taxable year. Also, the opinion of Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP represents counsel s legal judgment based on the law in effect as of the date of the commencement of this offering, is not binding on the IRS or any court and could be subject to modification or withdrawal based on future legislative, judicial or administrative changes to the federal income tax laws, any of which could be applied retroactively. Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP has no obligation to advise us or the holders of our common stock of any subsequent change in the matters stated, represented or assumed in its opinion or of any subsequent change in applicable law.

If our operating partnership was classified as a publicly traded partnership under the Code, our status as a REIT and our ability to pay distributions to our stockholders could be adversely affected.

Our operating partnership is organized as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Even though our operating partnership will not elect to be treated as an association taxable as a corporation, it may be taxed as a corporation if it is deemed to be a publicly traded partnership. A publicly traded partnership whose interests are traded on an established securities market or are considered readily tradable on a secondary market or the substantial equivalent thereof. We believe and currently intend to take the position that our operating partnership should not be classified as a publicly traded partnership because interests in our operating partnership are not traded on an established securities market, and our operating partnership should satisfy certain safe harbors which prevent a partnership s interests from being treated as readily tradable on an established securities market or substantial equivalent thereof. No assurance can be given, however, that the IRS would not assert that our operating partnership constitutes a publicly traded partnership or that facts and circumstances will not develop which could result in our operating partnership being treated as a publicly traded partnership. If the IRS were to assert successfully that our operating partnership is a publicly traded partnership, and substantially all of our operating partnership s gross income did not consist of the specified types of passive income, our operating partnership would be treated as an association taxable as a corporation and would be subject to corporate tax at the entity level. In such event, the character of our assets and items of gross income would change and would result in a termination of our status as a REIT. In addition, the imposition of a corporate tax on our operating partnership would reduce the amount of cash available for distribution to you. (See Federal Income Tax Considerations Federal Income Tax Aspects of Our Partnership.)

Foreign investors may be subject to Foreign Investment Real Property Tax Act, or FIRPTA, tax on sale of common stock if we are unable to qualify as a domestically controlled REIT or if our stock is not considered to be regularly traded on an established securities market.

A foreign person disposing of a U.S. real property interest, including shares of a U.S. corporation whose assets consist principally of U.S. real property interests or USRPIs, is generally subject to a tax, known as FIRPTA tax, on the gain recognized on the disposition. Such FIRPTA tax does not apply, however, to the disposition of stock in a REIT if the REIT is a domestically controlled qualified investment entity. A domestically controlled qualified investment entity includes a REIT in which, at all times during a specified testing period, less than 50% in value of its shares is held directly or indirectly by non-U.S. holders. In the event that we do not constitute a domestically controlled qualified investment entity, a person s sale of stock nonetheless will generally not be subject to tax under FIRPTA as a sale of a USRPI, provided that (1) the stock owned is of a class that is regularly traded, as defined by applicable Treasury regulations, on an established securities market, and (2) the selling non-U.S. holder held 5% or less of our outstanding stock of that class at all times during a specified testing period. We believe that, following this offering, our stock will be regularly traded on an established securities market. (See Federal Income Tax Considerations Special Tax Considerations for Non-U.S. Stockholders Non-Dividend Distributions.) If we were to fail to so qualify as a domestically controlled qualified investment entity, and our common stock were to fail to be regularly traded, gain realized by a foreign investor on a sale of our common stock would be subject to FIRPTA tax. No assurance can be given that we will be a domestically controlled qualified investment entity.

47

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

We make statements in this prospectus that are considered forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act, which are usually identified by the use of words such as anticipates, believes, estimates, expects, plans, intends, may, seeks. variations of such words or similar expressions. We intend these forward-looking statements to be covered by the safe harbor provisions for forward-looking statements contained in the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 and are including this statement for purposes of complying with those safe harbor provisions. These forward-looking statements reflect our current views about our plans, intentions, expectations, strategies and prospects, which are based on the information currently available to us and on assumptions we have made. Although we believe that our plans, intentions, expectations, strategies and prospects as reflected in or suggested by those forward-looking statements are reasonable, we can give no assurance that the plans, intentions, expectations or strategies will be attained or achieved. Furthermore, actual results may differ materially from those described in the forward-looking statements and will be affected by a variety of risks and factors that are beyond our control including, without limitation:

natural disasters such as hurricanes;
national, international, regional and local economic conditions;
the general level of interest rates;
energy costs;
the terms of governmental regulations that affect us and interpretations of those regulations, including changes in real estate and zoning laws and increases in real property tax rates;
the competitive environment in which we operate;
financing risks, including the risk that our cash flows from operations may be insufficient to meet required payments of principal and interest;
real estate risks, including fluctuations in real estate values and the general economic climate in local markets and competition for tenants in such markets;
lack of or insufficient amounts of insurance;
decreased rental rates or increasing vacancy rates;
defaults on or non-renewal of leases by tenants;

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

acquisition and development risks, including failure of such acquisitions and development projects to perform in accordance with projections;

the timing of acquisitions and dispositions;

litigation, including costs associated with prosecuting or defending claims and any adverse outcomes;

the consequences of future terrorist attacks; and

possible environmental liabilities, including costs, fines or penalties that may be incurred due to necessary remediation of contamination of properties presently owned or previously owned by us.

In addition, our current and continuing qualification as a REIT involves the application of highly technical and complex provisions of the Code and depends on our ability to meet the various requirements imposed by the Code through actual operating results, distribution levels and diversity of stock ownership. We assume no obligation to update publicly any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise. You should carefully review our financial statements and the notes thereto, as well as the section entitled Risk Factors in this prospectus.

48

USE OF PROCEEDS

We estimate that the net proceeds we will receive from the sale of shares of our common stock in this offering will be approximately

million (or approximately \$ million if the underwriters exercise their over-allotment option in full), in each case assuming a

public offering price of \$ per share, which is the mid-point of the range set forth on the cover of this prospectus, and after deducting
underwriting discounts and commissions of approximately \$ million (or approximately \$ million if the underwriters exercise their
over-allotment option in full) and estimated offering expenses of approximately \$ million payable by us. A \$1.00 increase (decrease) in
the assumed public offering price of \$ per share would increase (decrease) net proceeds to us from this offering by approximately

million, assuming the number of shares offered by us as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus remains the same, after deducting
underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us.

We will contribute the net proceeds of this offering to our operating partnership in exchange for OP units. Our operating partnership will subsequently use approximately \$\frac{1}{2}\$ million of the net proceeds received from us to repay outstanding indebtedness under our senior unsecured revolving credit facility, which may be reborrowed. This facility matures in 2008 and bears interest either at LIBOR plus between 0.875% and 1.375%, depending upon our consolidated leverage, or at prime (8.25% at June 30, 2006). The indebtedness being repaid was used to acquire properties, including a portion of the Cal-TIA portfolio. Exact payment amounts may differ from estimates due to amortization of principal or accrual of additional interest. Our operating partnership will use the remaining \$\frac{1}{2}\$ million of net proceeds received from us for future acquisition and development activity and for general corporate purposes. If the underwriters exercise their over-allotment option in full, we expect to use the additional net proceeds for future acquisition and development activity and for general corporate purposes.

49

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

We intend to continue to elect and qualify to be taxed as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes. U.S. federal income tax law requires that a REIT distribute with respect to each year at least 90% of its annual REIT taxable income, determined without regard to the deduction for dividends paid and excluding any net capital gain. We will not be required to make distributions with respect to income derived from the activities conducted through DCT Industrial TRS Inc., our TRS, that are not distributed to us. To the extent our TRS s income is not distributed and is instead reinvested in the operations of our TRS, the value of our equity interest in our TRS will increase. The aggregate value of the securities that we hold in our TRS may not exceed 20% of the total value of our gross assets. Distributions from our TRS to us will qualify for the 95% gross income test but will not qualify for the 75% gross income test. Therefore, distributions from our TRS to us in no event will exceed 25% of our gross income with respect to any given taxable year. For more information, please see Federal Income Tax Considerations beginning on page 164.

To satisfy the requirements to qualify as a REIT and generally not be subject to U.S. federal income and excise tax, we intend to make regular quarterly distributions of all or substantially all of our net income to holders of our common stock out of assets legally available therefor. Any future distributions we make will be at the discretion of our board of directors and will depend upon our earnings and financial condition, maintenance of REIT qualification, applicable provisions of the MGCL and such other factors as our board of directors deems relevant. For more information regarding risk factors that could materially adversely affect our earnings and financial condition, please see Risk Factors beginning on page 24.

We anticipate that our distributions generally will be taxable as ordinary income to our stockholders, although a portion of the distributions may be designated by us as qualified dividend income or capital gain or may constitute a return of capital for U.S. federal income tax purposes. We will furnish annually to each of our stockholders a statement setting forth distributions paid during the preceding year and their characterization as ordinary income, return of capital, qualified dividend income or capital gain.

The following table sets forth the distributions that have been paid and/or declared to date by our board of directors.

	Amount Declared	
Quarter	per Share/Unit ⁽¹⁾	Date Paid
2003		
2 nd Quarter	\$0.1558	July 15, 2003
3 rd Quarter	\$0.1575	October 15, 2003
4 th Quarter	\$0.1575	January 15, 2004
2004		
1 st Quarter	\$0.1591	April 15, 2004
2 nd Quarter	\$0.1591	July 15, 2004
3 rd Quarter	\$0.1609	October 15, 2004
4 th Quarter	\$0.1609	January 18, 2005
2005		
1 st Quarter	\$0.1578	April 15, 2005
2 nd Quarter	\$0.1596	July 15, 2005
3 rd Quarter	\$0.1613	October 17, 2005
4 th Quarter	\$0.1613	January 17, 2006
2006		
1 st Quarter	\$0.1578	April 17, 2006
2 nd Quarter	\$0.1596	July 17, 2006
3 rd Quarter	\$0.1613	October 2, 2006
4 th Quarter	\$0.1600	January 8, 2007 ⁽²⁾

⁽¹⁾ Assumes with respect to all distributions paid through October 2, 2006 that the share/unit was owned for the entire quarter. The fourth quarter 2006 distribution to be paid on January 8, 2007 will be paid to holders of record as of the close of business on December 20, 2006.

(2) Anticipated payment date.

50

Historically, we calculated our quarterly distributions based upon daily record and distribution declaration dates so that our stockholders would be entitled to be paid distributions beginning with the quarter in which their shares were purchased. As a result, the amounts of the quarterly distributions shown in the table above vary from quarter to quarter based on the number of days in the quarter. We intend to calculate and declare our future distributions on a quarterly basis.

We cannot assure you that we will have sufficient cash available for future quarterly distributions at this level, or at all. (See Risk Factors Risks Related to Our Business and Operations We may have difficulty funding our distributions with our available cash flow.)

To the extent that our cash available for distribution is less than 90% of our REIT taxable income, we may consider various funding sources to cover any such shortfall, including borrowing under our credit facility, selling certain of our assets or using a portion of the net proceeds we receive in this offering or future offerings. Our distribution policy enables us to review the alternative funding sources available to us from time to time.

Prior to this offering, there has been no established public trading market for our common stock. As of October 13, 2006, there were approximately 36,000 stockholders of record.

51

CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth (1) our historical capitalization at June 30, 2006 and (2) our pro forma capitalization which gives effect to: (i) our acquisition of 117 properties for a total cost of approximately \$926.8 million; (ii) the Internalization; and (iii) the sale of our common stock in this offering at an assumed public offering price of \$ per share, which is the mid-point of the range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us and the use of proceeds thereof. You should read this table together with Use of Proceeds, Selected Consolidated Financial and Pro Forma Data, Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our consolidated historical and pro forma financial statements and notes thereto included elsewhere in this prospectus.

	As of June	30, 2006
	Historical (in thousands, and per share	•
Lines of credit	\$ 132,016	\$
Unsecured notes	425,000	
Mortgage notes	650,941	
Financing obligation	228,633	
Minority interests	35,016	
Stockholders equity:		
Preferred stock, \$0.01 par value per share, 50,000,000 shares authorized, none outstanding, historical and pro forma		
Shares-in-trust, \$0.01 par value per share, 100,000,000 shares authorized, none outstanding, historical and pro forma		
Common stock, \$0.01 par value per share, 350,000,000 shares authorized, 149,598,403 shares issued and		
outstanding, historical, and shares issued and outstanding, pro forma ⁽¹⁾	1,496	
Additional paid-in capital	1,387,485	
Distributions in excess of earnings	(147,472)	
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)	3,526	
Total Stockholders Equity	1,245,035	
Total Capitalization	\$ 2,716,641	\$

⁽¹⁾ Excludes the following:

1,403,735 shares of our common stock issued pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan on October 2, 2006;

1,367,213 shares of our common stock issued pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan on July 17, 2006;

the redemption of 408,478 shares of our common stock pursuant to our share redemption program;

88,889 shares of our common stock purchased by Phil Hawkins subsequent to the closing of the Internalization at \$11.25 per share;

up to shares of our common stock that may be issued by us upon exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option;

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

421,000 shares of our common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding stock options at a weighted average exercise price of \$11.19 per share;

2,060,514 shares of our common stock issuable upon the exercise of 2,060,514 outstanding warrants at an exercise price of \$12.00 per share;

450,795 shares of restricted stock (or equivalent full value awards) to be awarded to Phil Hawkins and 51,111 shares of restricted stock (or equivalent full value awards) to be awarded to Stuart Brown subsequent to the closing of the Internalization; and

7,498,094 shares of our restricted stock reserved for future issuance under our long-term incentive plan.

52

SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL AND PRO FORMA DATA

The following table sets forth selected financial data relating to our historical results of operations for the periods ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003 and 2002, as well as for the six months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005, and selected pro forma financial data relating to our results of operations for the year ended December 31, 2005 and the six months ended June 30, 2006. The table also sets forth selected financial data relating to the historical balance sheets as of December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003 and as of June 30, 2006 and 2005 and selected pro forma financial data relating to the balance sheets as of December 31, 2005 and June 30, 2006.

The historical consolidated financial information for the periods ended December 31, 2005, 2004, 2003 and 2002 and as of December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003 presented below have been derived from our historical consolidated financial statements which were audited by KPMG LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm. The historical consolidated financial information for the six-month periods ended, and as of, June 30, 2006 and 2005 have been derived from our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in the prospectus. Certain amounts presented for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2004, 2003 and 2002 and for the six-month period ended June 30, 2005 have been reclassified to conform to the presentation for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2005 and the six-month period ended June 30, 2006.

The unaudited pro forma financial information as of June 30, 2006 and for the six months then ended has been prepared to reflect adjustments to the historical financial statements to illustrate the estimated effect of the following transactions as if they had occurred on January 1, 2005:

our acquisition in 2006 of 117 properties located in 17 markets for a total cost of approximately \$926.8 million, which includes acquisition fees paid to our former advisor. These properties were acquired using net proceeds from our public offerings, our operating partnership s private placement and debt issuances and existing cash balances;

the acquisition on October 10, 2006 by our operating partnership of our former advisor from DCAG for an aggregate of 15.111.111 OP units, which included the modification of the special units held by DCAG into OP units;

this offering of shares of our common stock; and

the application of the proceeds from this offering to repay \$ million of outstanding indebtedness under our senior unsecured revolving credit facility.

The unaudited pro forma financial information as of December 31, 2005 and for the year then ended has been prepared to illustrate the estimated effect of the following transactions as if they had occurred on January 1, 2005:

the transactions described above; and

our acquisition in 2005 of 158 properties located in 18 markets for a total cost of approximately \$1.2 billion, which includes acquisition fees paid to our former advisor. These properties were acquired using net proceeds from our public offerings, our operating partnership s private placement and debt issuances and existing cash balances.

Table of Contents 78

53

Since the information presented below is only a summary and does not provide all of the information contained in our historical consolidated financial statements and pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements, including the related notes, you should read it in conjunction with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our historical consolidated financial statements and pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements, including the related notes, included elsewhere in this prospectus. The amounts in the table are in thousands except for per-share information.

For the Period

For the Six Months Ended

From Inception (April 12, 2002) to

													2	002) to
			June 30,					he Year Er			r 31	l ,		ember 31,
	Pro Forma	ì	Histo	rica		Pro Forma	a	•••	H	istorical		****	H	istorical
0	2006		2006		2005	2005		2005		2004		2003		2002
Operating Data:	\$	¢.	97,974	\$	45.077	\$	đ	100 446	ф	24 (00	\$	2,645	\$	
Rental revenue	Э	\$		Э	45,977	Ъ	ф	122,446	\$	34,690	ф	2,045	Þ	
Institutional capital management fees			178											
Total revenue			98,152		45,977			122,446		34,690		2,645		
Real estate taxes			13,068		5,328			15,315		3,830		231		
Rental expenses			9,321		4,850			13,455		3,375		136		
Depreciation and amortization expense			51,691		26,542			71,023		19,273		1,195		
General and administrative expense			2,182		1,429			3,004		2,372		412		213
Asset management fees, related party			7,815		2,703			8,901		1,525				
Total expenses			84,077		40,852			111,698		30,375		1,974		213
Equity in losses of unconsolidated joint ventures,			04,077		40,032			111,070		50,575		1,774		213
net			(182)											
Gain from disposition of real estate interests			8,032					2,285						
Interest expense, including amortization			(26,436)		(8,545)			(28,712)		(5,978)		(385)		
Interest and other income			4.522		1.589			3.193		1.408		61		
Total other income and expenses			(14,064)		(6,956)			(23,234)		(4,570)		(324)		
Income (loss) before minority interests			11		(1,831)			(12,486)		(255)		347		(213)
Minority interests			298		(3)			526		(233)		347		200
Net income (loss)	\$	\$	309	\$	(1,834)	\$	\$	(11,960)	\$	(255)	\$	347	\$	(13)
Tvet income (1655)	Ψ	Ψ	307	Ψ	(1,031)	Ψ	Ψ	(11,500)	Ψ	(233)	Ψ	317	Ψ	(13)
Common Share Distributions:														
Common share cash distributions declared	\$	\$	46,893	\$	25,811	\$	\$	62,292	\$	24,263	\$	2,452	\$	
Common share cash distributions declared per														
share	\$	\$	0.320	\$	0.320	\$	\$	0.640	\$	0.640	\$	0.625	\$	
Per Share Data:														
Basic earnings (loss) per common share	\$	\$	0.00	\$	(0.02)	\$	\$	(0.12)	\$	(0.01)	\$	0.09	\$	(63.56)
Diluted earnings (loss) per common share	\$	\$	0.00	\$	(0.02)	\$	\$	(0.12)	\$	(0.01)	\$	0.09	\$	(63.56)
Other Data:														
FFO attributable to common shares ⁽¹⁾	\$	\$	46,429	\$	24,645	\$	\$	57,173	\$	19,018	\$	1,542	\$	(13)
Basic FFO per common share ⁽¹⁾	\$	\$	0.31	\$	0.30	\$	\$	0.59	\$	0.50	\$	0.39	\$	(63.56)
Diluted FFO per common share ⁽¹⁾	\$	\$	0.31	\$	0.30	\$	\$	0.59	\$	0.50	\$	0.38	\$	(63.56)
Weighted average common shares outstanding:														
Basic			147,812		81,331			97,333		37,908		3,987		
Diluted			150,315		81,545			97,774		37,928		4,007		
Net cash provided (used) by operating activities	\$	\$	48,737	\$	27,347	\$	\$	66,295	\$	21,452	\$	1,700	\$	(139)
Net cash used by investing activities			(847,135)		(205,557)			(750,877)		(560,036)		(149,948)		
Net cash provided by financing activities			748,329		328,711			755,980		558,027		152,314		150

		As of June 30),		As of l	December 31	ι,	
	Pro Forma	Histo	rical	Pro Forma		Historic		
	2006	2006	2005	2005	2005	2004	2003	2002
Balance Sheet Data:								
Net investment in real estate	\$	\$ 2,693,308	\$ 999,244	\$	\$ 1,904,411	\$ 732,202	\$ 150,633	\$
Total assets		2,804,639	1,230,257		2,057,695	784,808	156,608	751
Lines of credit		132,016	12		16	4	1,000	
Mortgage notes		650,941	295,288		642,242	142,755	40,500	
Total liabilities		1,524,588	402,501		869,307	203,593	49,782	761
Total shareholders equity (deficit)		1,245,035	823,866		1,132,811	581,214	106,824	(11)
Minority interests		35,016	3,890		55,577	1	1	1
Number of common shares outstanding		149,598	96,685		133,207	67,720	12,470	

We believe that FFO, as defined by NAREIT is a meaningful supplemental measure of our operating performance because historical cost accounting for real estate assets in accordance with GAAP implicitly assumes that the value of real estate assets diminishes predictably over time, as reflected through depreciation and amortization expenses. However, since real estate values have historically risen or fallen with market and other conditions, many industry investors and analysts have considered presentation of operating results for real estate companies that use historical cost accounting to be insufficient. Thus, NAREIT created FFO as a supplemental measure of operating performance for REITs that excludes historical cost depreciation and amortization, among other items, from net income, as defined by GAAP. We believe that the use of FFO, combined with the required GAAP presentations, has been beneficial in improving the understanding of operating results of REITs among the investing public and making comparisons of operating results among such companies more meaningful. We consider FFO to be a useful measure for reviewing our comparative operating and financial performance because, by excluding gains or losses related to sales of previously depreciated operating real estate assets and real estate depreciation and amortization, FFO can help the investing public compare the operating performance of a company s real estate between periods or as compared to other companies. However, you should note that FFO excludes depreciation and amortization and captures neither the changes in the value of our properties that result from use or market conditions, nor the level of capital expenditures and leasing commissions necessary to maintain the operating performance of our properties, all of which have real economic effect and could materially impact our results from operations. Other REITs may not calculate FFO in accordance with the NAREIT definition and, accordingly, our FFO may not be comparable to such other REITs. FFO.

The following table presents the calculation of our FFO reconciled from net income (loss) for the periods indicated below on a historical and pro forma basis (unaudited, amounts in thousands):

For the

								Period
	For the Pro Forma 2006	Six Months June 30, Histo 2006		For tl Pro Forma 2005		ed Decembe Historical 2004	r 31, 2003	From Inception (April 12, 2002) to December 31, Historical 2002
Reconciliation of net income (loss) to FFO:								
Net income (loss) attributable to common shares	\$	\$ 309	\$ (1,834)	\$	\$ (11,960)	\$ (255)	\$ 347	\$ (13)
Adjustments:								
Real estate related depreciation and amortization		51,691	26,542		71,023	19,273	1,195	
Equity in losses of unconsolidated joint ventures		182						
Equity in FFO of unconsolidated joint ventures		150						
Minority interests		(298)	3		(526)			
FFO attributable to minority interests		(1,638)	(66)		(1,364)			
Gain recognized on disposition of real estate interests		(3,967)						
FFO attributable to common shares	\$	\$ 46,429	\$ 24,645	\$	\$ 57,173	\$ 19,018	\$ 1,542	\$ (13)

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements and notes thereto as of December 31, 2005 and 2004 and for the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, as well as the unaudited consolidated financial statements and notes thereto as of June 30, 2006 and for the three and six months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005.

Overview

We are a leading real estate company specializing in the ownership, acquisition, development and management of bulk distribution and light industrial properties located in 24 of the highest volume distribution markets in the United States. In addition, we manage, and own interests in, industrial properties through our institutional capital management program. Our properties primarily consist of high-quality, generic bulk distribution warehouses and light industrial properties leased to corporate tenants.

Our primary business objectives are to maximize sustainable long-term growth in earnings and FFO and to maximize total return to our stockholders. In our pursuit of these objectives, we will:

acquire high-quality industrial properties;

pursue development opportunities, including through joint ventures;

expand our institutional capital management business;

actively manage our existing portfolio to maximize operating cash flow;

sell non-core assets that no longer fit our investment criteria; and

expand our operations into select domestic and international markets, including Mexico.

Prior to this offering, in order to provide capital for our real estate investments, we have sold our common stock through four distinct public offerings, raised capital through our operating partnership s private placement (as more fully described below) and issued and assumed debt. Prior to October 10, 2006, our day-to-day operations were managed by our former advisor under the supervision of our board of directors pursuant to the terms and conditions of an advisory agreement with our former advisor. As a result of the Internalization, our former advisor is now our wholly-owned subsidiary and we no longer bear the cost of the advisory fees and other amounts payable under the advisory agreement resulting in our being a self-administered and self-advised REIT.

We own our properties through our operating partnership and its subsidiaries. We are the sole general partner of our operating partnership and owned approximately 97% of the outstanding equity interests of our operating partnership as of June 30, 2006.

Outlook

Our primary source of our operating revenues and earnings is rents received from tenants under leases at our properties including reimbursements from tenants for certain operating costs. We seek earnings growth primarily through increasing rents and earnings at existing properties, acquiring and developing additional high-quality properties in major distribution markets, increasing fee revenue from our institutional capital management business, generating profits from our development activities and repositioning our portfolio including disposing of certain non-core assets and contributing assets to our joint ventures, funds or other commingled investment vehicles with institutional

partners.

56

We believe that our near-term earnings in our existing properties will increase through increased rents on leases that are expiring as well as an increase in our occupancy rates as we lease properties which were vacant when acquired. We expect strong growth in operating earnings from development and acquisitions in our target markets and select new markets. We also believe our focus on our target distribution markets from which companies distribute nationally, regionally and/or locally mitigates the risk of any individual tenant reconfiguring distribution networks and changing the balance of supply and demand in a market. Finally, developing and maintaining excellent relationships with third party logistics companies facilitates our ability to lease them space in our portfolio.

The principal risks to our business outlook include:

an economic slowdown or softening of the U.S. economy and the local economies of our target markets;

the development of new distribution space in our target markets in excess of net new demand for such space;

our ability to attract institutional partners in our institutional capital management business on terms that we find acceptable;

our ability to acquire properties that meet our quantitative and qualitative criteria and whether we can successfully integrate such acquisitions; and

our ability to locate development opportunities and to successfully develop such properties on time and within budget and then successfully lease such properties.

We believe our investment focus on the largest and most active distribution markets in the United States and our monitoring of market and submarket demand and supply imbalances helps mitigate these risks.

We also expect the following key trends to positively affect our industry:

the continued restructuring of corporate supply chains which may impact local demand for distribution space as companies relocate their operations consistent with their particular requirements or needs;

the growth or continuing importance of industrial markets located near seaports, airports and major intermodal facilities; and

continuing advancements in technology and information systems which enhance companies abilities to control their investment in inventories.

These key trends may gradually change the characteristics of the facilities needed by our tenants. However, we believe the buildings in our portfolio are designed to be flexible and can accommodate any gradual change that may occur.

For the financing of our capital needs, we are not aware of any material trends or uncertainties, favorable or unfavorable, other than national economic conditions affecting real estate generally, that we anticipate will have a material impact on either capital resources or the revenues or income to be derived from the operation of real estate properties. Our financing needs will depend largely on our ability to acquire properties as the majority of our cash generated from operations will be used for payment of distributions and to finance other activities. We expect the funding of additional cash needs to come from existing cash balances, new borrowings and proceeds from the sale or contribution of assets. In addition, we may engage in future offerings of common stock or other securities, although we have no current expectation of doing so in the near term

57

Significant Transactions During 2005 and Recent Developments

The following discussion describes certain significant transactions that occurred during the year ended December 31, 2005 and certain recent developments.

We have experienced a substantial increase in acquisition activity since we acquired our first property in June 2003. As a result of our investment strategy, as of June 30, 2006, we owned or controlled 373 consolidated operating properties comprising 54.5 million rentable square feet located in 24 markets, including 23 of our target markets. We acquired 158 of these properties for a total estimated cost of approximately \$1.2 billion during 2005 using net proceeds from our prior public offerings, our operating partnership s private placement and debt financings, including the assumption of 19 secured, non-recourse notes totaling \$434.1 million. We acquired 117 properties for a total cost of approximately \$926.8 million during the six months ended June 30, 2006 using net proceeds from our prior public offerings, our operating partnership s private placement, debt issuances and existing cash balances.

Between February 2, 2005 and May 13, 2005, we acquired seven bulk distribution properties comprising approximately 3.6 million rentable square feet for a total estimated cost of approximately \$132.8 million in connection with our purchase agreement with Panattoni Development Company LLC, a national development company and an unrelated third-party. We assumed four secured, non-recourse mortgage notes totaling approximately \$30.6 million associated with the acquisition of these properties.

On July 21, 2005, we completed a merger with Cabot Industrial Value Fund, Inc., or Cabot, an unrelated third-party, whereby we acquired all of the outstanding shares of Cabot s common stock for approximately \$312.6 million in cash and assumption of debt and certain other net liabilities. Through our ownership of Cabot, we initially acquired an approximate 87% interest in Cabot Industrial Value Fund, LP which, as of December 31, 2005, owned a portfolio of 104 properties located in 12 markets throughout the United States with a total historical cost of approximately \$654.5 million and approximately \$308.8 million of mortgage debt outstanding. As of December 31, 2005, this portfolio was 89.6% leased (see Note 3 Real Estate to our audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2005). On April 21, 2006, we purchased the remaining interests in the Cabot Industrial Value Fund, LP for approximately \$40.4 million.

On December 9, 2005, we amended our existing \$225.0 million senior secured revolving credit facility to increase its borrowing capacity to \$250.0 million and extended the maturity to December 2008.

On January 4, 2006, we issued \$50.0 million of unsecured, non-recourse debt with a fixed interest rate of 5.68% maturing in January 2014. In addition, we finalized the terms of \$100.0 million of additional unsecured debt issued on April 27, 2006. All the notes require quarterly payments of interest only.

On January 23, 2006, we closed the primary offering component of our fourth public offering of common stock. We will, however, continue to offer shares of our common stock through our distribution reinvestment plan.

On February 21, 2006, we entered into a joint venture with BBK to create an institutional fund that owns and operates industrial properties located in the United States. We contributed six industrial properties to Fund I totaling approximately 2.6 million rentable square feet after completion of a 330,000 square foot expansion project. The contribution value of the six buildings upon completion of the expansion was approximately \$122.8 million. Contemporaneously with our contribution, Fund I issued \$84.4 million of secured non-recourse debt and BBK contributed \$19.7 million of equity to Fund I. Upon receipt of these proceeds, Fund I made a special distribution to us of approximately \$102.7 million. The expansion was completed during June 2006, and, contemporaneously with the completion of the expansion, Fund I issued \$11.1 million of additional secured non-recourse debt and BBK contributed \$2.6 million of equity to Fund I. Upon receipt of these proceeds, Fund I made a special distribution to us of approximately \$13.7 million. With the completion of these transactions, our ownership of Fund I is 20%, and BBK s ownership of Fund I is 80%.

Pursuant to our joint venture agreement, we act as asset manager for Fund I and earn certain fees, including asset management fees related to the properties we manage. Such fees totaled approximately \$126,000 and \$178,000 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2006. In addition to these fees, after we and BBK are repaid our respective capital contributions plus a preferred return, we have the right to receive a promoted interest in Fund I based on performance. Although Fund I s day-to-day business affairs are managed by us, all major decisions are determined by both us and BBK.

On May 19, 2006, we acquired a portfolio of ten buildings comprising approximately 2.7 million rentable square feet located in Columbus, Ohio, which we collectively refer to as the PC portfolio. Upon acquisition, this portfolio was 82.7% leased and occupied. The PC portfolio was acquired from unrelated third parties for a total investment of approximately \$107.8 million, which includes an acquisition fee of approximately \$1.1 million paid to our former advisor.

On June 9, 2006, we acquired a fee interest in a portfolio of 78 bulk distribution, light industrial and service center buildings comprising approximately 7.9 million rentable square feet located in eight markets (Atlanta, Baltimore, Charlotte, Cincinnati, Dallas, Miami, Northern California and Orlando), which we collectively refer to as Cal-TIA, and a land parcel comprising 9.2 acres located in the Orlando market, for a total estimated cost of approximately \$500.7 million (which includes an acquisition fee of \$4.9 million that was paid to our former advisor). This portfolio was acquired from an unrelated third party. We funded this purchase using our existing cash balances, net proceeds from prior public offerings and our operating partnership s private placement and debt proceeds of approximately \$387.0 million. These debt proceeds consisted of borrowings from our existing senior unsecured revolving credit facility in the amount of \$112.0 million and the issuance of \$275.0 million of unsecured debt.

On October 10, 2006, the Internalization was consummated through our operating partnership acquiring our former advisor from DCAG for an aggregate of 15,111,111 OP units, which included the modification of the special units held by DCAG into OP units.

In connection with the consummation of the Internalization, we closed our operating partnership s private placement on October 10, 2006.

Critical Accounting Policies

General

Our discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations is based on our audited and unaudited consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with GAAP. The preparation of these financial statements requires us to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities and contingencies as of the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting periods. We evaluate our assumptions and estimates on an ongoing basis. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about the carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions. The following discussion pertains to accounting policies management believes are most critical to the portrayal of our financial condition and results of operations which require management s most difficult, subjective or complex judgments.

Revenue Recognition

We record rental revenue for the full term of each lease on a straight-line basis. Certain properties have leases that provide for tenant occupancy during periods that no rent is due or where minimum rent payments increase during the term of the lease. Accordingly, we record receivables from tenants that we expect to collect

59

over the remaining lease term rather than currently, which will be recorded as straight-line rents receivable. When we acquire a property, the term of existing leases is considered to commence as of the acquisition date for the purposes of this calculation.

In connection with property acquisitions, we may acquire leases with rental rates above and/or below the market rental rates. Such differences are recorded as an intangible asset or liability pursuant to Statement of Financial Accounting Standards, or SFAS, No. 141, Business Combinations, or SFAS No. 141, and amortized to rental revenues over the life of the respective leases.

In connection with certain property acquisitions, we have entered into master lease agreements with various sellers whereby the sellers are obligated to pay monthly rent until the earlier of the expiration of the master lease agreement or commencement of rent from a new tenant. For financial reporting purposes, rental payments under master lease agreements are reflected as a reduction of the basis of the underlying property rather than rental revenue.

Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

Long-lived assets held and used are carried at cost and evaluated for impairment in accordance with SFAS No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets, or SFAS No. 144. SFAS No. 144 provides that such an evaluation should be performed when events or changes in circumstances indicate such an evaluation is warranted. Examples include the point at which we deem the long-lived asset to be held for sale, downturns in the economy, etc. Impairment of long-lived assets is considered a critical accounting estimate because the evaluation of impairment and the determination of fair values involve a number of management assumptions relating to future economic events that could materially affect the determination of the ultimate value, and therefore, the carrying amounts of our real estate. Such assumptions include, but are not limited to, projecting vacancy rates, rental rates, property operating expenses, capital expenditures and debt financing rates, among other things. The capitalization rate is also a significant driving factor in determining the property valuation which requires management s judgment of factors such as market knowledge, historical experience, lease terms, tenant financial strength, economy, demographics, environment, property location, visibility, age, physical condition and investor return requirements, among other things. All of the aforementioned factors are taken as a whole by management in determining the valuation of investment property. The valuation is sensitive to the actual results of any of these uncertain factors, either individually or taken as a whole. Should the actual results differ from management s judgment, the valuation could be negatively affected and may result in a negative impact to our consolidated financial statements.

Valuation and Allocation of Real Estate Acquisitions

Upon acquisition, the purchase price of a property and other costs associated with the acquisition such as the acquisition fee paid to our former advisor are capitalized and allocated to land, building, land improvements, tenant improvements and other intangible assets and associated liabilities as required by SFAS No. 141. The allocation to land, building, land improvements and tenant improvements will be based on management s estimate of its fair value based on all available information. The allocation to intangible lease assets, as required by SFAS No. 141, represents the value associated with the in-place leases, including leasing commissions, legal and other related costs. Also, SFAS No. 141 requires the creation of an intangible asset or liability resulting from in-place leases being above or below the current market rental rates on the date of the acquisition. This asset or liability will be amortized over the life of the remaining in-place leases as an adjustment to revenue. Pursuant to SFAS No. 141, the difference between the fair value and the face value of debt assumed in an acquisition should be recorded as a premium or discount and amortized to interest expense over the life of the debt assumed. Valuation and allocation of real estate acquisitions is considered a critical accounting policy because the determination of the value and allocation of the cost of a real estate acquisition involves a number of management s assumptions relating to the ability to lease vacant space, market rental rates, term of new leases, property operating expenses and leasing commissions, among other things. All of the

60

aforementioned factors will be taken as a whole by management in determining the valuation and allocation of the costs of real estate acquisitions. The valuation and allocation is sensitive to the actual results of any of these uncertain factors, either individually or taken as a whole. Should the actual results differ from management s judgment, the valuation and allocation could be negatively affected and may result in a negative impact to the consolidated financial statements.

Consolidation

Our consolidated financial statements include the accounts of our company and our consolidated subsidiaries and partnerships which we control either through ownership of a majority voting interest, as the primary beneficiary, or otherwise. Investments in entities in which we do not own a majority voting interest but over which we have the ability to exercise significant influence over operating and financial policies are presented under the equity method. Investments in entities in which we do not own a majority voting interest and over which we do not have the ability to exercise significant influence are carried at the lower of cost or fair value, as appropriate. Our management s judgments with respect to our level of influence or control of an entity and whether we are the primary beneficiary of a variable interest entity as defined by Financial Accounting Standards Board, or FASB, Interpretation No. 46(R), Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities, involve consideration of various factors including the form of our ownership interest, our representation on the entity s board of directors, the size of our investment (including loans) and our ability to participate in policy making decisions. Our management s ability to correctly assess its influence or control over an entity affects the presentation of these investments in our consolidated financial statements and, consequently, our financial position and specific items in our results of operations that are used by our stockholders, lenders and others in their evaluation of us.

Depreciation and Useful Lives of Real Estate Assets

We estimate the depreciable portion of our real estate assets and their related useful lives in order to record depreciation expense. Our management s ability to accurately estimate the depreciable portions of our real estate assets and their useful lives is critical to the determination of the appropriate amount of depreciation expense recorded and the carrying values of the underlying assets. Any change to the estimated depreciable lives of these assets would have an impact on the depreciation expense we recognize.

Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities

SFAS No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities, or SFAS No. 133, as amended and interpreted, establishes accounting and reporting standards for derivative instruments, including certain derivative instruments embedded in other contracts, and for hedging activities. As required by SFAS No. 133, we record all derivatives on our consolidated balance sheets at fair value. Accounting for changes in the fair value of derivatives depends on the intended use of the derivative and the designation of the derivative. Derivatives used to hedge our exposure to changes in the fair value of an asset, liability or firm commitments attributable to a particular risk are considered fair value hedges. Derivatives used to hedge our exposure to variability in expected future interest payments, or other types of forecasted transactions, are considered cash flow hedges.

As of June 30, 2006, all of the hedges entered into by us had been designated as cash flow hedges. For derivatives designated as cash flow hedges, the changes in the fair value of the derivative that represent changes in expected future cash flows that are effectively hedged by the derivative are initially reported in other comprehensive income on our consolidated statements of shareholders—equity (deficit) and other comprehensive income (loss) (*i.e.*, not included in earnings) until the derivative is settled. Upon settlement, the effective portion of the hedge is recognized in other comprehensive income (loss) and amortized over the term of the designated cash flow or transaction the derivative was intended to hedge. Any change in value of the derivative that is deemed to be ineffective is charged directly to earnings when the determination of ineffectiveness is made. We

61

assess the effectiveness of each hedging relationship by comparing the changes in fair value or cash flows of the derivative hedging instrument with the changes in fair value or cash flows of the designated hedged item or transaction. We do not use derivatives for trading or speculative purposes.

Our objective in using derivatives is to add stability to future interest expense and to manage our exposure to interest rate movements associated with our forecasted debt issuances. To accomplish this objective, we primarily use treasury locks and forward-starting swaps as part of our cash flow hedging strategy. These derivatives are designed to mitigate the risk of future interest rate fluctuations by providing a future fixed interest rate for a limited pre-determined period of time.

62

Results of Operations

Summary of the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2006 Compared to the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2005

As of June 30, 2006, we owned 373 consolidated operating properties located in 24 markets throughout the United States. We acquired 248 of these properties after June 30, 2005. In addition, in February 2006, we contributed six of our properties, two of which were purchased before June 30, 2005, into a joint venture with an institutional partner. See Note 2 Real Estate to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2006 for additional information regarding our dispositions. The net effect of these acquisitions and dispositions is the addition of 244 properties to our operating portfolio since June 30, 2005. As a result of these additional 244 properties, the revenues and expenses from our operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2006 reflect a significant increase compared to the revenues and expenses from our operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2005. The following table illustrates the changes in our portfolio as of June 30, 2006 and June 30, 2005, respectively (dollar amounts in thousands).

		,	2006	As of Ju	me 30,		2005	
	Number	•	Gross		Number	•	Gross	
	of	Historical	Rentable		of	Historical	Rentable	
Market	Buildings	Cost	Area	Occupancy(1)	Buildings	Cost	Area	Occupancy ⁽¹⁾
Atlanta	56	\$ 303,712	6,550,271	88.9%	18	\$ 146,128	3,946,931	85.3%
Baltimore/ Washington D.C.	13	121,261	1,585,087	90.7%	7	46,019	874,455	96.7%
Boston	6	42,879	567,441	89.1%	5	26,918	405,741	75.4%
Central Pennsylvania	5	46,662	899,157	100.0%	1	5,382	100,000	100.0%
Charlotte	11	66,660	1,477,548	79.1%				
Chicago	14	150,301	2,877,988	94.8%	7	80,644	1,740,445	89.1%
Cincinnati	39	214,060	4,982,215	86.5%	7	78,952	1,797,369	97.6%
Columbus	15	180,324	4,401,797	92.7%				
Dallas	54	331,600	6,810,543	90.3%	19	97,436	2,451,768	90.3%
Denver	1	9,093	160,232	77.0%	1	9,000	160,232	100.0%
Houston	34	135,635	2,452,711	93.0%	21	83,623	1,622,270	89.2%
Indianapolis	8	109,217	3,326,864	95.5%	1	15,186	442,127	68.3%
Louisville	2	18,350	521,000	100.0%	2	18,352	521,000	100.0%
Memphis	10	159,925	4,333,018	93.8%	11	184,283	5,042,018	94.9%
Miami	6	65,837	727,461	92.7%	2	18,740	250,783	94.6%
Minneapolis	6	58,762	828,466	100.0%				
Nashville	5	99,005	2,712,373	91.7%	3	59,385	1,699,530	100.0%
New Jersey	10	87,430	1,189,553	96.2%				
Northern California	29	206,413	2,410,960	97.4%	5	35,399	474,636	100.0%
Orlando	12	78,865	1,226,231	93.4%	2	15,692	367,137	100.0%
Phoenix	15	98,531	1,733,078	96.5%	13	79,375	1,474,963	90.0%
San Antonio	2	7,764	172,050	67.6%	2	7,699	172,050	100.0%
Seattle	8	88,497	1,198,617	96.5%				
Southern California	12	101,888	1,391,534	99.6%	4	32,744	444,066	100.0%
Total operating properties	373	2,782,671	54,536,195	92.1%	131	1,040,957	23,987,521	92.0%
Properties under development	3	31,963	877,201	10.7%				N/A
Land held for development	N/A	9,137	N/A	N/A	N/A		N/A	N/A
Total	376	\$ 2,823,771	55,413,396	90.8%	131	\$ 1,040,957	23,987,521	92.0%

⁽¹⁾ The total vacant square footage as of June 30, 2006, and 2005, was 5,100,156 and 1,917,332, respectively. Of the vacant space as of June 30, 2006 and 2005, we had 51,365 and 807,981 rentable square feet, respectively, under master lease agreements with various sellers whereby the sellers are obligated to pay monthly rent until the earlier of the expiration of the master lease agreement or commencement of rent from a new tenant. The total percentage of operating rentable square feet leased, including space covered by master leases, was 92.2% and 95.4% as of June 30, 2006, and 2005, respectively. For financial reporting purposes under GAAP, rental and expense recovery payments under master lease agreements are reflected as a reduction of the basis of the underlying property rather than rental revenues.

In addition to the significant increase in property operating activity for the three and six months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2005 resulting from the aforementioned acquisitions, the following describes other significant differences between the periods that are a result of our continued growth:

We have increased our debt by issuing or assuming an additional \$912.7 million of debt since June 30, 2005. This has resulted in higher interest expense of approximately \$17.9 million in the six months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period in 2005.

Asset management fees paid to our former advisor of 0.75% per annum of the undepreciated cost of our properties were higher by \$5.1 million in the six months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period in 2005 as a result of the additional 244 properties being subject to these fees during the 2006 period.

In February 2006, in connection with the above referenced disposition, we recorded a gain on the disposition of the real estate interests resulting in an increase to net income of approximately \$4.0 million.

In June 2006, we recorded a gain relating to the completion of an expansion that had been contributed to the above referenced joint venture with the institutional partner resulting in an increase to net income of approximately \$4.1 million. During the six months ended June 30, 2006, we recognized net income of approximately \$309,000 compared to a net loss of approximately \$1.8 million for the same period in 2005. The components of the increase in operating activities are reflected in the changes in rental revenues, rental expenses, other income and other expenses as more fully described below.

64

Comparison of the Three Months Ended June 30, 2006 to the Three Months Ended June 30, 2005

The following table illustrates the changes in rental revenues, rental expenses, net operating income, other income and other expenses for the three months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2005. Our same store properties include all properties that we owned during both the current and prior year reporting periods for which the operations have been stabilized and consolidated for the entire period presented. The same store assets for the three months ended June 30, 2006 include 110 buildings totaling 18.9 million rentable square feet. A discussion of these changes follows the table (dollar amounts are in thousands).

	Three Months Ended June 30,			
	2006	\$ Change		
Rental Revenues				
Same store	\$ 19,651	\$ 20,309	\$ (658)	
2006 acquisitions and dispositions	8,563	694	7,869	
2005 acquisitions	23,259	2,555	20,704	
Development	87		87	
Gains (losses) related to early lease terminations, net	(266)	2,817	(3,083)	
Total rental revenue	51,294	26,375	24,919	
Rental Expenses				
Same store	4,765	4,779	(14)	
2006 acquisitions and dispositions	1,473	87	1,386	
2005 acquisitions	5,157	493	4,664	
Development	51		51	
Total property expenses	11,446	5,359	6,087	
Net Operating Income ⁽¹⁾				
Same store	14,886	15,530	(644)	
2006 acquisitions and dispositions	7,090	607	6,483	
2005 acquisitions	18,102	2,062	16,040	
Development	36		36	
Gains (losses) related to early lease terminations, net	(266)	2,817	(3,083)	
Total property net operating income	39,848	21,016	18,832	
Other Income				
Institutional capital management fees	126		126	
Gain (loss) recognized on disposition of real estate interests	(21)		(21)	
Gain recognized on development activities	4,065		4,065	
Interest income and other	2,060	979	1,081	
Total other income	6,230	979	5,251	
Other Expenses				
Depreciation and amortization	27,199	14,192	13,007	
General and administrative	1,452	701	751	
Asset management fees, related party	4,297	1,524	2,773	
Equity in losses of unconsolidated joint ventures, net	129		129	
Interest expense	14,755	4,827	9,928	
Total other expenses	47,832	21,244	26,588	
Minority interests	108	(3)	111	
Net income (loss)	\$ (1,646)	\$ 748	\$ (2,394)	

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

(1) For a discussion as to why we view net operating income to be an appropriate supplemental performance measure, and a reconciliation of our net operating income for the three months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005, see Note

12 Segment Information to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2006 beginning on page F-38.

65

Rental Revenues

Rental revenues increased by approximately \$24.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period in 2005, primarily as a result of the rental revenue generated from the additional operating properties acquired subsequent to June 30, 2005. Same store rental revenues decreased by approximately \$0.7 million for the three months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period in 2005 because of lower occupancy primarily due to early lease terminations. Additionally, net losses related to the write-off of intangible lease assets associated with terminated leases were \$0.3 million for the three months ended June 30, 2006 compared to net gains on early lease terminations recorded in June 2005 of approximately \$2.8 million primarily related to a payment of an early termination fee of \$3.7 million.

Rental Expenses

Rental expenses increased by approximately \$6.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period in 2005, primarily as a result of the additional operating properties acquired subsequent to June 30, 2005. Same store rental expenses decreased by approximately \$14,000 for the three months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period in 2005, primarily due to general decreases in insurance, property management and non-recoverable expenses, which were partially offset by an increase in property taxes of approximately \$205,000 during the three months ended June 30, 2006 as compared to the same period in 2005.

Other Income

Other income increased by approximately \$5.3 million for the three months ended June 30, 2006 as compared to the same period in 2005, primarily as a result of a gain of approximately \$4.1 million recorded in connection with the completion of the aforementioned June 2006 building expansion and an increase in interest income of \$1.1 million due to higher average cash balances held in interest bearing bank accounts and such accounts yielding a higher rate of return during the three months ended June 30, 2006 as compared to the same period in 2005.

Other Expenses

Depreciation and amortization expense increased by approximately \$13.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2006 as compared to the same period in 2005, primarily due to the additional properties acquired subsequent to June 30, 2005. The increase in asset management fees payable to our former advisor of approximately \$2.8 million was attributable to the aforementioned additional properties, all of which were subject to the 0.75% asset management fee referenced above. The increase in interest expense of approximately \$9.9 million is generally attributable to higher average outstanding debt balances and higher financing obligation balances that were outstanding during the three months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period in 2005.

66

Comparison of the Six Months Ended June 30, 2006 to the Six Months Ended June 30, 2005

The following table illustrates the changes in rental revenues, rental expenses, net operating income, other income and other expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2005. Our same store properties include all properties that we owned during both the current and prior year reporting periods for which the operations have been stabilized and consolidated for the entire period presented. The same store assets for the six months ended June 30, 2006 include 105 buildings totaling 16.5 million rentable square feet. A discussion of these changes follows the table (dollar amounts are in thousands).

	Six Months Ended June 30,			
	2006	2005	\$ Change	
Rental Revenue			S	
Same store	\$ 35,482	\$ 36,032	\$ (550)	
2006 acquisitions and dispositions	11,507	1,276	10,231	
2005 acquisitions	51,023	5,852	45,171	
Development	108		108	
Gains (losses) related to early lease terminations, net	(146)	2,817	(2,963)	
Total rental revenue	97,974	45,977	51,997	
Rental Expenses				
Same store	8,967	9,188	(221)	
2006 acquisitions and dispositions	1,993	155	1,838	
2005 acquisitions	11,376	835	10,541	
Development	53		53	
Total rental expenses	22,389	10,178	12,211	
Net Operating Income ⁽¹⁾				
Same store	26,515	26,844	(329)	
2006 acquisitions and dispositions	9,514	1,121	8,393	
2005 acquisitions	39,647	5,017	34,630	
Development	55		55	
Gains (losses) related to early lease terminations, net	(146)	2,817	(2,963)	
Total property net operating income	75,585	35,799	39,786	
Other Income				
Institutional capital management fees	178		178	
Gain (loss) recognized on disposition of real estate interests	3,967		3,967	
Gain recognized on development activities	4,065		4,065	
Interest income and other	4,522	1,589	2,933	
Total other income	12,732	1,589	11,143	
Other Expenses				
Depreciation and amortization	51,691	26,542	25,149	
General and administrative	2,182	1,429	753	
Asset management fees, related party	7,815	2,703	5,112	
Equity in losses of unconsolidated joint ventures, net	182		182	
Interest expense	26,436	8,545	17,891	
Total other expenses	88,306	39,219	49,087	
Minority interests	298	(3)	301	
Net income (loss)	\$ 309	\$ (1,834)	\$ 2,143	

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

(1) For a discussion as to why we view net operating income to be an appropriate supplemental performance measure, and a reconciliation of our net operating income for the six months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005 to our reported net income for the six months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005, see Note 12 Segment Information to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2006 beginning on page F-38.

67

Rental Revenues

Rental revenues increased by approximately \$52.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period in 2005, primarily as a result of the rental revenue generated from the additional operating properties acquired subsequent to June 30, 2005. Same store rental revenues decreased by approximately \$0.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period in 2005 related to lower occupancy primarily due to early lease terminations. Additionally, net losses related to the write off of intangible lease assets associated with terminated leases were \$0.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2006 compared to net gains on early lease terminations recorded in June 2005 of approximately \$2.8 million primarily related to a payment of an early termination fee of \$3.7 million.

Rental Expenses

Rental expenses increased by approximately \$12.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period in 2005, primarily as a result of the additional operating properties acquired subsequent to June 30, 2005. Same store rental expenses decreased by approximately \$221,000 for the six months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period in 2005, primarily due to the loss on an early lease termination recorded in 2005 of approximately \$170,000. These losses were generally a result of lease-related assets being written off.

Other Income

Other income increased by approximately \$11.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2006 as compared to the same period in 2005, primarily as a result of a gain recorded on the disposition of real estate interests of approximately \$4.0 million, a gain of approximately \$4.1 million recorded in connection with the completion of the aforementioned June 2006 building expansion and an increase in interest income of \$2.9 million due to higher average cash balances held in interest bearing bank accounts and such accounts yielding a higher rate of return during the six months ended June 30, 2006 as compared to the same period in 2005.

Other Expenses

Depreciation and amortization expense increased by approximately \$25.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2006 as compared to the same period in 2005, primarily due to the additional properties acquired subsequent to June 30, 2005. The increase in asset management fees payable to our former advisor of approximately \$5.1 million was attributable to the aforementioned additional properties, all of which were subject to the 0.75% asset management fee referenced above. The increase in interest expense of approximately \$17.9 million is generally attributable to higher average outstanding debt balances and higher financing obligation balances that were outstanding during the six months ended June 30, 2006 compared to the same period in 2005.

Summary of the Year Ended December 31, 2005 Compared to the Years Ended December 31, 2004 and December 31, 2003

In June 2003, we acquired our first property and, as of December 31, 2005, we had assembled a portfolio of 264 consolidated operating properties located in 23 markets. Specifically, we acquired 158 properties during the year ended December 31, 2005, 93 properties during the year ended December 31, 2004 and 13 properties during the year ended December 31, 2003. All of these properties were acquired using net proceeds from our prior public offerings, our operating partnership s private placement and/or debt proceeds. As a result of our significant acquisition activity during the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, the revenues and expenses from our operations increased significantly from year to year. During the year ended December 31, 2003, the revenues and expenses from our operations were relatively less when compared to the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004 as a result of our limited operating history and a lower level of acquisition activity prior to 2004.

68

The following table describes the geographic diversity of the operating properties that we majority-owned and/or controlled (*i.e.*, our consolidated properties) as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively, by market (dollar amounts are in thousands).

			2005 Gross	As of Decei	mber 31,		2004 Gross	
	Number of Buildings	Historical Cost ⁽¹⁾	Rentable Area (Sq. Ft.)	Occupancy ⁽²⁾	Number of Buildings	Historical Cost ⁽¹⁾	Rentable Area (Sq. Ft.)	Occupancy(2)
Target Markets:								
Atlanta	48	\$ 263,604	5,981,602	88.5%	18	\$ 147,660	3,946,931	82.8%
Baltimore/								
Washington D.C.	10	97,422	1,306,568	91.2%				
Central Pennsylvania	5	45,852	895,157	100.0%				
Charlotte	4	22,290	426,404	96.4%				
Chicago	14	169,839	3,117,467	94.5%	1	11,370	222,122	100.0%
Cincinnati	18	132,591	3,294,142	83.3%	7	78,925	1,797,369	97.6%
Columbus	3	49,246	1,213,486	100.0%				
Dallas	49	250,564	5,241,264	96.1%	18	93,033	2,330,906	91.1%
Denver	1	9,027	160,232	100.0%	1	8,949	160,232	82.8%
Houston	33	129,280	2,349,671	91.3%	21	83,957	1,622,270	90.5%
Indianapolis	3	57,239	1,626,873	100.0%	1	15,139	442,127	100.0%
Louisville	2	18,350	521,000	100.0%	2	18,351	521,000	100.0%
Memphis	11	184,259	5,042,018	95.4%	3	39,559	1,101,006	97.9%
Miami	3	26,025	316,452	96.3%				
Nashville	4	80,048	2,256,373	100.0%	3	59,340	1,699,530	100.0%
New Jersey	8	77,871	970,946	100.0%				
Northern California	5	36,337	474,636	92.4%	5	35,371	474,636	100.0%
Orlando	2	15,718	367,137	100.0%	2	15,687	367,137	100.0%
Phoenix	14	89,226	1,635,109	97.9%	13	79,195	1,474,963	85.7%
San Antonio	2	7,699	172,050	65.4%	2	7,725	172,050	100.0%
Seattle	8	88,214	1,198,617	100.0%				
Southern California	11	85,602	1,169,498	76.5%	4	32,744	444,066	100.0%
Non-Target Market:								
Boston	6	42,172	570,641	67.4%	5	27,059	405,741	78.2%
Total operating properties	264	1,978,475	40,307,343	93.1%	106	754,064	17,182,086	91.6%
Properties under development	1	8,401	519,391	N/A				N/A
Land held for development	N/A	8,049	N/A	N/A		N/A	N/A	N/A
Grand Total	265	\$ 1,994,925	40,826,734	93.1%	106	\$ 754,064	17,182,086	91.6%

⁽¹⁾ Represents historical undepreciated costs pursuant to GAAP as of the period indicated including acquisition fees paid to our former advisor. Acquisition fees paid to our former advisor totaled \$11.1 million and \$6.4 million in 2005 and 2004, respectively.

⁽²⁾ The total vacant square footage as of December 31, 2005 and 2004 was 2,783,475 and 1,435,041, respectively. Of the vacant space, we had 69,061 and 947,356 rentable square feet, respectively, under master lease agreements with various sellers whereby the sellers are obligated to pay monthly rent until the earlier of the expiration of the master lease agreement or commencement of rent from a new tenant. The total percentage of rentable square feet leased, including space covered by master leases, was 93% and 97% as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. For financial reporting purposes under GAAP, rental and expense recovery payments under master lease agreements are reflected as a reduction of the basis of the underlying property rather than revenues.

Comparison of the Year Ended December 31, 2005 to the Year Ended December 31, 2004

The following table illustrates the changes in rental revenues, rental expenses, net operating income, other income and other expenses for the year ended December 31, 2005 compared to the year ended December 31, 2004. Our same store properties include all properties owned from January 1, 2004 through December 31, 2005. The same store assets for this period include 13 buildings totaling 3.7 million rentable square feet. A discussion of these changes follows the table (dollar amounts are in thousands).

	Year Ended l 2005	Change	
Rental Revenue			
Same store	\$ 15,219	\$ 14,537	\$ 682
2005 acquisitions	47,861		47,861
2004 acquisitions	58,718	20,140	38,578
Total rental revenue	121,798	34,677	87,121
Rental Expenses			
Same store	3,125	3,047	78
2005 acquisitions	10,479		10,479
2004 acquisitions	15,166	4,158	11,008
Total rental expenses	28,770	7,205	21,565
Net Operating Income ⁽¹⁾			
Same store	12,094	11,490	604
2005 acquisitions	37,382		37,382
2004 acquisitions	43,552	15,982	27,570
Total net operating income	93,028	27,472	65,556
Other Income			
Gain on the early termination of leases, net	2,285	1	2,284
Interest and other income	3,733	875	2,858
Gain on hedges	108	545	(437)
Total other income	6,126	1,421	4,705
Other Expenses			
Depreciation and amortization	71,023	19,273	51,750
Interest	28,712	5,978	22,734
General and administrative	3,004	2,372	632
Asset management fees, related party	8,901	1,525	7,376
Total other expenses	111,640	29,148	82,492
Minority Interests	526		526
Net loss	\$ (11,960)	\$ (255)	\$ (11,705)

⁽¹⁾ For a discussion as to why we view net operating income to be an appropriate supplemental performance increase, and a reconciliation of our net operating income for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004 to our reported net income for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, see Note 18 Segment Information to our audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2005 beginning on page F-75.

Rental Revenue

Rental revenue increased by approximately \$87.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2005 compared to the same period in 2004, primarily as a result of (i) the rental revenue generated from the 158 properties that were acquired during the year ended December 31, 2005 and (ii) rental revenue for the 93 properties that were acquired during the year ended December 31, 2004 being higher in 2005 than in 2004 as

rental revenue associated with these properties during 2004 did not reflect an entire period of operations as compared to 2005 wherein these properties were operating for a full 12 months.

Same store rental revenue increased by approximately \$682,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005 compared to the same period in 2004 due to rental rate increases as well as an increase in occupancy that occurred subsequent to December 31, 2004.

Rental Expenses

Rental expenses increased by approximately \$21.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2005 compared to the same period in 2004, primarily as a result of (i) the acquisition of 158 properties during 2005 and (ii) rental expenses for the 93 properties acquired in 2004 being higher in 2005 than in 2004 as rental expenses associated with these properties during 2004 did not reflect an entire period of operations as compared to 2005 wherein these properties were operating for a full 12 months.

Same store rental expenses increased by approximately \$78,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005 compared to the same period in 2004 primarily due to increased real estate taxes and utilities expenses which was partially offset by a decrease in insurance premiums.

Other Income

Other income increased by approximately \$4.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2005 as compared to the same period in 2004 generally as a result of a net gain recognized in the amount of approximately \$2.3 million on the early termination of leases in 2005 and the increase in interest income of \$2.9 million due to higher average cash balances held in interest bearing bank accounts during the year ended December 31, 2005 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2004. As of December 31, 2005 and 2004, we had approximately \$94.9 million and \$23.5 million in cash and cash equivalents, respectively. In addition, we had \$9.7 million in notes receivable outstanding as of December 31, 2005, \$5.4 million of which were issued subsequent to December 31, 2004. For the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, we earned interest income of approximately \$779,000 and \$267,000 associated with these notes receivable, which reflects an increase in interest income of approximately \$512,000 from year to year. The decrease in gain on hedges is a result of hedge ineffectiveness recorded in the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004.

Other Expenses

Other expenses increased \$82.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2005 compared to the same period in 2004 primarily because depreciation and amortization expense was higher by approximately \$51.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2005 as compared to the same period in 2004. This was primarily due to the acquisition of 158 additional properties during 2005 which had a gross book value of approximately \$1.2 billion as of December 31, 2005. The increase in interest expense of approximately \$22.7 million is attributable to higher mortgage note balances (approximately \$499.5 million) and higher financing obligation balances (approximately \$122.3 million) that were outstanding during the year ended December 31, 2005 compared to the mortgage note balances (approximately \$102.3 million) and financing obligation balances (approximately \$29.7 million) that were outstanding during the year ended December 31, 2004. General and administrative expenses were higher during the year ended December 31, 2005 than in the year ended December 31, 2004 by approximately \$632,000 as a result of an increase in general business activities partially offset by a decrease in compliance costs associated with Sarbanes-Oxley. We paid our former advisor an asset management fee equal to 0.75% per annum of the total undepreciated cost of properties we owned in excess of \$170.0 million in both 2004 and 2005 (see Note 13 Related Party Transactions to our audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2005). The increase in asset management fees during 2005 of approximately \$7.4 million was attributable to the aforementioned acquisition of 158 additional properties, all of which were subject to this 0.75% asset management fee.

71

Comparison of the Year Ended December 31, 2004 to the Year Ended December 31, 2003

The following table illustrates the changes in rental revenues, rental expenses, net operating income, other income and other expenses for the year ended December 31, 2004 compared to the year ended December 31, 2003. A discussion of these changes follows the table (dollar amounts are in thousands).

	Year Ended	Year Ended December 31, 2004 2003		
Rental Revenue	2004	2003	Change	
2004 acquisitions	\$ 20,140	\$	\$ 20,140	
2003 acquisitions	14,537	2,645	11,892	
Total rental revenue	34,677	2,645	32,032	
Rental Expenses	54,077	2,043	32,032	
2004 acquisitions	4,158		4,158	
2003 acquisitions	3,047	367	2,680	
Total rental expenses	7,205	367	6,838	
Net Operating Income ⁽¹⁾	7,203	307	0,030	
2004 acquisitions	15,982		15,982	
2003 acquisitions	11,490	2,278	9,212	
Total net operating income Other Income	27,472	2,278	25,194	
Interest and other income	876	61	815	
Gain on hedges	545		545	
Total other income	1,421	61	1,360	
Other Expenses Depreciation and amortization	19,273	1,195	18,078	
Interest	5,978	385	5,593	
General and administrative	2,372	412	1,960	
Asset management fees, related party	1,525	712	1,525	
Total other expenses	29,148	1,992	27,156	
Net Income (Loss)	\$ (255)	\$ 347	\$ (602)	

⁽¹⁾ For a discussion as to why we view net operating income to be an appropriate supplemental performance increase, and a reconciliation of our net operating income for the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003 to our reported net income for the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003, see Note 18 Segment Information to our audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2005 beginning on page F-75.

Rental Revenue

Rental revenue increased by approximately \$32.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2004 compared to the same period in 2003, primarily as a result of (i) the rental revenue generated from the 93 properties that were acquired during the year ended December 31, 2004 and (ii) rental revenue for the 13 properties that were acquired during the year ended December 31, 2003 being higher in 2004 than in 2003 as rental revenue associated with these properties during 2003 did not reflect an entire period of operations as compared to 2004 wherein these properties were operating for a full 12 months.

Rental Expenses

Rental expenses increased by approximately \$6.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2004 compared to the same period in 2003, primarily as a result of (i) the acquisition of 93 properties during 2004 and

(ii) rental expenses for the 13 properties acquired in 2003 being higher in 2004 than in 2003 as rental expenses associated with these properties during 2003 did not reflect an entire period of operations as compared to 2004 wherein these properties were operating for a full 12 months.

Other Income

Other income increased by approximately \$1.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2004 as compared to the same period in 2003. The increase in interest income of approximately \$800,000 is due to higher average cash balances held in interest bearing bank accounts during the year ended December 31, 2004 as compared to the year ended December 31, 2003. As of December 31, 2004 and 2003, we had approximately \$23.5 million and \$4.1 million in cash and cash equivalents, respectively. In addition, we had notes receivable outstanding of \$4.2 million as of December 31, 2004. For the year ended December 31, 2004, we earned interest income of approximately \$267,000 associated with these notes receivable. The increase in gain on hedges is primarily a result of the settlement of hedges with a resulting gain of approximately \$545,000 due to hedge ineffectiveness recorded in the year ended December 31, 2004.

Other Expenses

Other expenses increased \$27.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2004 compared to the same period in 2003 primarily because depreciation and amortization expense was higher by approximately \$18.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2004 as compared to the same period in 2003. This was primarily due to the acquisition of 93 additional properties during 2004 which had a gross book value of approximately \$603.4 million as of December 31, 2004. The increase in interest expense of approximately \$5.6 million is attributable to higher mortgage note balances (approximately \$102.3 million) and higher financing obligation balances (approximately \$29.7 million) that were outstanding during the year ended December 31, 2004, compared to the mortgage note balances (approximately \$40.5 million) and financing obligation balances (approximately \$2.7 million) that were outstanding during the year ended December 31, 2003. General and administrative expenses were higher during the year ended December 31, 2004 than in the year ended December 31, 2003 by approximately \$2.0 million as a result of an increase in general business activities as well as an increase in compliance costs associated with Sarbanes-Oxley. We became obligated to pay our former advisor the aforementioned 0.75% asset management fee in March 2004 (see Note 13 Related Party Transactions to our audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2005). The increase in asset management fees during 2004 was attributable to all 93 properties that were acquired during 2004 being subject to this fee in 2004.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Overview

Management currently expects that our principal sources of working capital and funding for acquisitions and potential capital requirements for expansions and renovation of properties, developments, distributions to investors and debt service will include:

Cash flow from operations;
Borrowings under our senior unsecured credit facility;
Other forms of secured or unsecured financings;
Current cash balances;
Capital from our institutional capital management business;
Proceeds from capital recycling:

73

Proceeds from our distribution reinvestment plan;

Net proceeds from this offering, after the repayment of certain outstanding debt; and

Proceeds from future offerings of our common stock or other securities;

We believe that our sources of capital, specifically our cash flow from operations, borrowings under our credit facility, other forms of secured or unsecured financings, capital from our institutional capital management business, proceeds from capital recycling, proceeds from our distribution reinvestment plan and the net proceeds from this offering, after the repayment of certain outstanding debt, are adequate and will continue to be adequate to meet our short-term liquidity requirements and capital commitments. These liquidity requirements and capital commitments include operating activities, debt service obligations, regular quarterly stockholder distributions, capital expenditures at our properties, forward purchase commitments (as more fully described below), the acquisition of one building that closed subsequent to June 30, 2006, 19 buildings which are currently under contract and future acquisitions of unidentified properties. The building that was acquired subsequent to June 30, 2006 was approximately 503,000 rentable square feet and had an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$27.7 million and the 19 buildings that are currently under contract total approximately 2.7 million rentable square feet and have an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$104.7 million. We anticipate that the acquisitions that have not yet closed will close over the next several months. However, the contracts related to these acquisitions are subject to a number of contingencies, and there can be no assurances that these acquisitions will be completed.

We expect to utilize the same sources of capital we rely on to meet our short-term liquidity requirements to meet our long-term liquidity requirements. We expect these resources will be adequate to fund our operating activities, debt service obligations and stockholder distributions and will be sufficient to fund our ongoing acquisition and development activities as well as providing capital for investment in future development and other joint ventures along with additional potential forward purchase commitments. In addition, we may engage in future offerings of common stock or other securities, although we have no current expectation of doing so in the near term, and may recommence our operating partnership s private placement.

Management anticipates that, over time, debt proceeds and cash provided by operating activities will represent an increasing percentage of our sources of capital as will capital from our institutional capital management business. Furthermore, as we continue to increase the amount of capital raised from institutional partners through the creation of joint ventures, we expect revenues generated from institutional capital management fees to become a larger part of our cash flows.

Cash Flows

For the six months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005, our cash provided by operating activities generated approximately \$48.7 million and \$27.3 million, respectively. For the six months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005, our cash used by investing activities increased to approximately \$847.1 million from \$205.6 million, respectively, primarily related to investments in real estate of approximately \$965.6 million and \$202.1 million during such periods, respectively. For the six months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005, our cash provided by financing activities increased to approximately \$748.3 million from \$328.7 million, respectively, primarily related to increased debt balances.

During the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, our cash generated from financing activities increased year to year, and we generated approximately \$756.0 million, \$558.0 million, and \$152.3 million, respectively. During these years, we generated net proceeds of approximately \$737.2 million, \$522.2 million and \$112.0 million, respectively, through our prior public offerings and our operating partnership s private placement. In addition, we issued debt of approximately \$60.9 million, \$55.0 million and \$51.9 million, respectively. During the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, our cash provided by operating activities increased from year to year and we generated approximately \$66.3 million, \$21.5 million and \$1.7 million, respectively. These sources of capital were utilized to fund approximately \$750.3 million, \$548.5 million and \$149.6 million of cash invested in real estate during the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively.

74

Prior Public Offerings

On April 15, 2002, we filed an S-11 registration statement with the SEC covering our first continuous public offering of our common stock. The registration statement was declared effective on July 17, 2002 and we received approval of our offering in all 50 states in December 2002. The common stock was offered on a continuous basis at a price of \$10.00 per share on a 200,000 share minimum, 25,000,000 share maximum, best-efforts basis. The registration statement also covered up to 4,000,000 shares available pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan and up to 1,000,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of warrants issued to our former dealer manager for a price of \$.001 per share for every 25 shares sold. Until we received subscriptions covering at least 200,000 shares from at least 100 non-affiliated investors, offering proceeds were required to be held in escrow. The escrow conditions were satisfied on February 10, 2003, at which time 226,567 shares of common stock were issued to investors. In April 2004, we completed our first continuous public offering and sold approximately 25.5 million shares of our common stock for gross proceeds of approximately \$254.4 million, which includes shares issued pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan.

Our second continuous public offering began immediately following the completion of the initial continuous public offering. The second registration statement was filed on February 27, 2004 and was declared effective on April 16, 2004, and the offering commenced on April 16, 2004. The registration statement offered common stock at a price of \$10.00 per share for a maximum of 30,000,000 shares. The registration statement also covered up to 10,000,000 shares available pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan as well as up to 1,200,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of warrants sold to our former dealer manager for a price of \$.001 per share for every 25 shares sold. In October 2004, we completed our second continuous public offering and sold approximately 30.4 million shares of our common stock for gross proceeds of approximately \$302.8 million, which includes shares issued pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan.

Our third continuous public offering began immediately following the second continuous public offering. On June 28, 2004, we filed our third registration statement and this registration statement was declared effective by the SEC, and the offering commenced on October 18, 2004. The common stock was offered at a price of \$10.50 per share for a maximum of 40,000,000 shares. The registration statement also covered up to 13,000,000 shares available pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan. On June 24, 2005, we concluded our third continuous public offering having sold approximately 40.7 million shares of our common stock for gross proceeds of approximately \$424.7 million, which includes shares issued pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan.

Our fourth continuous public offering began immediately following the third continuous public offering. The fourth registration statement was filed on January 24, 2005 and was declared effective by the SEC on June 9, 2005, and we commenced the offering on June 27, 2005. The related prospectus covers a maximum of \$1,000,000,000 in shares of our common stock comprised of two components: (i) an offering of up to 72,770,273 shares to the public at a price of \$10.50 per share, which we refer to as our primary offering, and (ii) an offering of up to 23,650,339 shares to participants in our distribution reinvestment plan at \$9.975 per share. On January 23, 2006, we closed the primary offering component of our fourth continuous public offering. For the six months ended June 30, 2006 we raised approximately \$161.4 million of net proceeds from the sale of shares of our common stock, and for the six months ended June 30, 2005 we raised approximately \$277.3 million of net proceeds from the sale of shares of our common stock.

As of June 30, 2006, 149,598,403 shares of common stock were issued and outstanding. The net proceeds from the sale of these securities were transferred to our operating partnership for a number of OP units equal to the shares of common stock sold in our prior public offerings. Although we have closed the primary offering component of our fourth public offering, we will continue to offer shares through our distribution reinvestment plan. In the future, we anticipate that our principal sources of funding for our operating activities will include proceeds from debt financings, cash flow from operations and capital from our institutional capital management business. In addition, we may engage in future offerings of common stock or other securities,

75

although we have no current expectation of doing so in the near term, and may recommence our operating partnership s private placement.

Prior to the Internalization, pursuant to the advisory agreement, our former advisor was obligated to advance all of our offering costs, subject to its right to be reimbursed for such costs by us in an amount up to 2% of the gross offering proceeds raised. Such offering costs included, but were not limited to, actual legal, accounting, printing and other expenses attributable to preparing the SEC registration statements, qualification of the shares for sale in the states and filing fees incurred by our former advisor, as well as reimbursements for marketing, salaries and direct expenses of its employees while engaged in registering and marketing the shares, other than selling commissions and the dealer manager fee, which is described below. We no longer bear the costs of these reimbursements as a result of our former advisor becoming our wholly-owned subsidiary in connection with the Internalization.

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, our former advisor incurred approximately \$0.5 million and \$1.4 million, respectively, of offering costs and, during the same periods, we reimbursed our former advisor approximately \$0.5 million and \$1.8 million, respectively, for such costs, which includes unreimbursed costs from prior periods. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, our former advisor incurred approximately \$1.8 million and \$3.9 million, respectively, of offering costs and, during the same periods, we reimbursed our former advisor approximately \$3.1 million and \$5.9 million, respectively, for such costs. As described above, we closed the primary offering component of our fourth public offering on January 23, 2006, and, as of June 30, 2006, we had reimbursed our former advisor for all of the then existing unreimbursed offering costs.

During the years ended December, 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003 as well as from the period of our inception (April 12, 2002) to December 31, 2002, our former advisor incurred \$8.6 million, \$8.3 million, \$7.7 million and \$3.4 million, of offering costs, respectively. During the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we reimbursed our former advisor approximately \$13.3 million, \$10.9 million and \$3.3 million, respectively. We did not reimburse our former advisor for any such costs during 2002.

Pursuant to a certain dealer manager agreement, we were obligated to pay Dividend Capital Securities LLC, or our former dealer manager, a dealer manager fee and commissions up to 2.0% and 6.0%, respectively, of gross proceeds raised from our prior public offerings of common stock. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, we incurred approximately \$0.1 million and \$11.0 million, respectively, payable to our former dealer manager for dealer manager fees and sales commissions. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, we incurred approximately \$11.9 million and \$22.6 million, respectively, payable to our former dealer manager for dealer manager fees and sales commissions. During the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we paid our former dealer manager approximately \$49.9 million, \$41.9 million and \$11.0 million, respectively, of which \$36.6 million, \$31.0 million and \$8.2 million, respectively, had been re-allowed to broker-dealers participating in our prior public offerings. As of June 30, 2006, all sales commissions had been re-allowed to participating broker-dealers. We terminated this dealer manager agreement on October 10, 2006, in connection with the consummation of the Internalization.

Our Operating Partnership s Private Placement

Our operating partnership previously offered undivided TIC Interests in our properties to accredited investors in a private placement exempt from registration under the Securities Act. These TIC Interests may have served as replacement properties for investors seeking to complete like-kind exchange transactions under Section 1031 of the Code. Additionally, the TIC Interests sold to accredited investors are 100% leased by our operating partnership pursuant to master leases, and such leases contain purchase options whereby our operating partnership has the right, but not the obligation, to acquire the TIC Interests from the investors at a later point in time in exchange for OP units in our operating partnership under Section 721 of the Code.

76

From November 26, 2003 through June 30, 2006, we raised \$276.4 million of gross proceeds (of which \$242.0 million was gross equity proceeds) from the sale of TIC Interests in 36 industrial buildings. Additionally, since April 8, 2005 through June 30, 2006, our operating partnership issued approximately \$40.8 million of OP units in our operating partnership in conjunction with the exercises of certain purchase options for certain industrial properties in which our operating partnership had sold TIC Interests. On October 10, 2006, we closed our operating partnership is private placement, although we may determine to recommence the private placement in the future.

During the six months ended June 30, 2006, we raised approximately \$98.5 million from the sale of undivided TIC Interests in our properties. During the six months ended June 30, 2005, we raised approximately \$36.3 million from the sale of undivided TIC Interests in our properties. As of June 30, 2006 and 2005, we had raised a total of approximately \$276.4 million and \$69.0 million, respectively, from the sale of undivided TIC Interests in our properties pursuant to our operating partnership s private placement. During the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we raised \$145.3 million, \$29.9 million and \$2.7 million, respectively, from the sale of undivided TIC Interests in 27 buildings.

The sales of the TIC Interests are included in financing obligations in our accompanying audited consolidated balance sheets pursuant to SFAS No. 98, Accounting for Leases, or SFAS No. 98. We have leased the undivided TIC Interests sold to unrelated third parties, and in accordance with SFAS No. 98, a portion of the rental payments made to third parties under the lease agreements are recognized as interest expense using the interest method.

During the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we incurred approximately \$3.9 million, \$750,000 and \$15,000, respectively, of rental expense under various lease agreements with these accredited investors. A portion of such amounts were accounted for as a reduction of the principal outstanding balance of the financing obligations, and a portion was accounted for as an increase to interest expense in the accompanying audited consolidated financial statements. The various lease agreements in place as of June 30, 2006 contain expiration dates ranging from February 2020 to December 2025. The following table sets forth the five-year, future minimum rental payments due to third parties under the various lease agreements (amounts are in thousands):

	Futur	re Minimum
Year Ending December 31,	Rent	al Payments
2006	\$	8,479
2007		21,797
2008		23,391
2009		22,764
2010		22,145
Thereafter		177,607
Total	\$	276,183

Our operating partnership has paid certain up-front fees and reimbursed certain related expenses to our former advisor, our former dealer manager and Dividend Capital Exchange Facilitators LLC, or our former facilitator, for raising capital through our operating partnership s private placement. In the event we recommence our operating partnership s private placement, we may conduct it through the services of our former dealer manager and our former facilitator or through more cost-effective measures.

Our former advisor was obligated to pay all of the offering and marketing related costs associated with the private placement. However, our operating partnership was obligated to pay our former advisor a non-accountable expense allowance, which equaled 2% of the gross equity proceeds raised through the private placement. In addition, our operating partnership was obligated to pay our former dealer manager a dealer manager fee of up to 1.5% of the gross equity proceeds raised and a commission of up to 5% of the gross equity

77

proceeds raised through the private placement. Our former dealer manager has re-allowed such commissions and a portion of such dealer manager fee to participating broker dealers. Our operating partnership was also obligated to pay a transaction facilitation fee to our former facilitator of up to 1.5% of the gross equity proceeds raised through the private placement. We terminated these arrangements with our former dealer manager and our former facilitator on October 10, 2006, in connection with the consummation of the Internalization.

During the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, our operating partnership incurred up-front costs of approximately \$11.6 million, \$2.6 million and \$200,000, respectively, payable to our former advisor and other affiliates for effecting these transactions which are accounted for as deferred loan costs. Such deferred loan costs are included on our audited consolidated balance sheets and amortized to interest expense over the life of the financing obligation. If our operating partnership elects to exercise any purchase option as described above and issue OP units, the unamortized portion of up-front fees and expense reimbursements paid to affiliates will be recorded against minority interest as a selling cost of the OP units. If our operating partnership does not elect to exercise any such purchase option, we will continue to account for these transactions as a financing obligation because we will continue to sub-lease 100% of the properties and will therefore not meet the definition of active use set forth in SFAS No. 98.

During the six months ended June 30, 2006, our operating partnership exercised purchase options to buy certain TIC Interests it had previously sold in two industrial properties located in Plainfield, Indiana and Atlanta, Georgia. In connection with the exercise of these options, our operating partnership issued an aggregate of approximately 2.1 million OP units worth approximately \$22.4 million to acquire such TIC Interests.

During the year ended December 31, 2005, our operating partnership exercised purchase options pursuant to three individual master lease agreements to buy certain TIC Interests it had previously sold in two properties located in Memphis, Tennessee and one property located in Atlanta, Georgia. In connection with the exercise of these options, our operating partnership issued an aggregate of approximately 1.7 million OP units valued at approximately \$18.3 million to acquire such TIC Interests.

As of the date of this prospectus, our operating partnership has options to purchase 232 TIC Interests in 26 properties. With regard to three of these properties, our operating partnership will exercise its purchase options and close on the purchases in October and November 2006 and issue an aggregate of 1.3 million OP units valued at approximately \$14.4 million. With regard to the remaining 23 properties, our operating partnership provided notice of exercise of its purchase options to the holders of the TIC Interests in early October. However, for the exercise to be effective for each of these 23 properties, all of the TIC Interest holders in such property must consent to amend the related master lease. The amendment would fix the number of OP units to be paid and accelerate the date of closing of the purchase of the TIC Interests in each property to the earlier of: (1) a date selected by our operating partnership that is within 60 days after the completion of this offering; or (2) a date selected by our operating partnership that is within the stipulated closing period in the original master lease. The fixed purchase price for the TIC Interests was determined based on the value of the underlying real estate asset and the price per OP unit paid in the Internalization. If all leases relating to these 23 properties are so amended, our operating partnership will have the right to purchase all remaining TIC Interests for an aggregate of 15.4 million OP units valued at \$173.4 million during the accelerated closing period. However, there can be no assurance that we will obtain the necessary consents of the TIC Interest holders. If unanimous consent for the amendment is not obtained on any property, that property will continue to be subject to our operating partnership s purchase option under the terms of the original master lease. If there are no amendments, the closing periods for our operating partnership s purchase options begin on January 1, 2007 and end on February 29, 2008.

Institutional Capital Management

As described in more detail above, on February 21, 2006, we entered into a joint venture with BBK to create Fund I. We contributed six industrial properties to Fund I totaling approximately 2.6 million rentable square feet after completion of a 330,000 square foot expansion project. The contribution value of the six

78

buildings upon completion of the expansion was approximately \$122.8 million. Contemporaneously with our contribution, Fund I issued \$84.4 million of secured non-recourse debt, and BBK contributed \$19.7 million of equity to Fund I. Upon receipt of these proceeds, Fund I made a special distribution to us of approximately \$102.7 million. The expansion was completed during June 2006, and, contemporaneously with the completion of the expansion, Fund I issued \$11.1 million of additional secured non-recourse debt and BBK contributed \$2.6 million of equity to Fund I. Upon receipt of these proceeds, Fund I made a special distribution to us of approximately \$13.7 million. With the completion of these transactions, our ownership of Fund I is 20%, and BBK s ownership of Fund I is 80%.

Pursuant to our joint venture agreement, we act as asset manager for Fund I and earn certain fees, including asset management fees related to the properties we manage. Such fees totaled approximately \$126,000 and \$178,000 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2006. In addition to these fees, after we and BBK are repaid our respective capital contributions plus a preferred return, we have the right to receive a promoted interest in Fund I based upon performance.

In addition, we have entered into a joint venture agreement with DCTRT and TRT LLC, one of DCTRT s wholly-owned subsidiaries. The joint venture agreement provides that one or more additional affiliated entities of DCTRT may also become parties to the agreement and established a series of joint ventures that, subject to certain exceptions, will serve as the exclusive vehicles through which DCTRT, TRT LLC and, if applicable, such affiliated entities will acquire industrial real estate assets in certain major markets in which we currently operate until the end of 2008 so long as we introduce a certain minimum amount of potential acquisition opportunities and we do not otherwise materially breach this agreement. In the event that (and only for so long as) these exclusivity provisions are not in effect for any reason prior to the end of 2008, Evan Zucker and James Mulvihill will be prohibited under their respective non-competition agreements with us from directly or indirectly participating in certain activities in respect of industrial real estate on behalf of either DCTRT or other related entities. See Certain Relationships and Related Transactions Non-Competition Agreements for a description of these agreements. We will act as the managing member of the entities created under the joint venture agreement, subject to the approval of major decisions by TRT LLC and, if applicable, such affiliated entities, and will earn certain market-based asset management, acquisition and disposition fees and, after the return of capital to us and TRT LLC, an incentive distribution.

Pursuant to this joint venture agreement, it is expected that the initial joint venture will own and/or operate approximately \$150.0 million of industrial properties by December 31, 2006. The 2006 portfolio operated by the initial joint venture will be comprised of (i) approximately \$64.8 million in assets to be sold by us to an affiliate of DCTRT; the joint venture will manage these assets, receive a market-based asset management fee and retain a purchase option on these assets under certain circumstances; (ii) an additional \$14.8 million in assets to be contributed by us to the initial joint venture; and (iii) an additional \$70.4 million in assets that will either be contributed by us to the initial joint venture, sold by us to an affiliate of DCTRT with the associated asset management fee and purchase option or acquired through third party purchases.

79

The following table provides certain information about the properties to be contributed or sold:

		Number of	Rentable Square	Occupancy	Annualized
Property	Market	Leases	Feet	Percentage ⁽¹⁾	Base Rent(2)
Park West L1 ⁽⁴⁾	Cincinnati	1	150,100	76.9%	\$ 421,575
Park West Q ⁽³⁾	Cincinnati	3	198,600	100.0%	755,190
Rickenbacker IV ⁽³⁾	Columbus	3	330,179	100.0%	1,163,743
Coasters Distribution Center ⁽⁵⁾	Dallas	1	405,636	100.0%	1,014,090
Eagle Creek East ⁽³⁾	Minneapolis	2	107,451	100.0%	630,537
Eagle Creek West ⁽⁴⁾	Minneapolis	2	132,068	100.0%	747,995
Minnesota Valley III ⁽⁴⁾	Minneapolis	1	232,804	100.0%	821,798
Subtotal		13	1,556,838	97.8%	\$ 5,554,928

⁽¹⁾ Based on leases signed as of June 30, 2006 and calculated as rentable square feet less available square feet divided by rentable square feet.

The joint venture portfolios will be funded as follows: (i) an equity contribution from TRT LLC to the joint venture (which will be not less than approximately 90% of the joint venture s required equity capitalization), (ii) an equity contribution from us to the joint venture (which will be up to 10% of the joint venture s required equity capitalization) and (iii) secured debt financing to be obtained by the joint venture with a targeted loan-to-value of no less than 55% and no more than 75%.

Debt Service Requirements

As of June 30, 2006, we had total outstanding debt, excluding premiums and financing obligations related to our operating partnership s private placement, of approximately \$1.2 billion consisting primarily of unsecured debt and secured, fixed-rate, non-recourse mortgage notes. All of these notes require monthly or quarterly payments of interest and many require, or will ultimately require, monthly or quarterly repayments of principal (see Note 3 Debt to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2006). Currently, cash flows from our operations are sufficient to satisfy these monthly and quarterly debt service requirements and we anticipate that cash flows from operations will continue to be sufficient to satisfy our regular monthly and quarterly debt service. During the six months ended June 30, 2006, our debt service, including principal and interest, totaled \$24.1 million and, during the six months ended June 30, 2005, our debt service, including principal and interest, totaled \$7.3 million.

As of December 31, 2005, we had total outstanding debt of approximately \$632.4 million consisting primarily of secured, fixed-rate, non-recourse mortgage notes. This amount excludes premiums of \$9.8 million and financing obligations of \$154.7 million (see Note 8 Our Partnership s Private Placement to our audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2005). All of these notes require monthly payments of interest and many require, or will ultimately require, monthly repayments of principal (see Note 5 Debt to our audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2005).

Forward Purchase Commitments

Deltapoint On March 28, 2005, a wholly-owned subsidiary of our operating partnership entered into a joint venture agreement with Deltapoint Park Associates, LLC, an unrelated third-party developer, to acquire

80

⁽²⁾ Annualized Base Rent is calculated as monthly contractual base rent (cash basis) per the terms of the lease, as of June 30, 2006, multiplied by 12.

⁽³⁾ Represents a property sold by us to an affiliate of DCTRT as of October 18, 2006.

⁽⁴⁾ Represents a property to be sold by us to an affiliate of DCTRT as of December 31, 2006.

⁽⁵⁾ Represents a property to be contributed by us to the initial joint venture as of December 31, 2006.

47 acres of land and to develop an 885,000 square foot distribution facility located in Memphis, Tennessee. Deltapoint Park Partners LLC, or Deltapoint, a Delaware limited liability company, was created for the purpose of conducting business on behalf of the joint venture. Pursuant to Deltapoint s operating agreement, we were obligated to make the majority of the initial capital contributions and we received a preferred return on such capital contributions. Subsequent to the closing of a construction loan in May 2005, Deltapoint repaid us our initial capital contributions plus our preferred return, and we ceased to be a member of Deltapoint. Contemporaneously with the closing of the construction loan, our operating partnership entered into a forward purchase commitment agreement whereby we are obligated to acquire the distribution facility from Deltapoint upon the earlier to occur of (i) stabilization of the project, and (ii) May 9, 2007, at a purchase price, mostly dependent upon leasing, based on the originally budgeted development costs of approximately \$23.2 million. Construction of the facility was completed early in 2006 and the facility is currently in the leasing phase.

Buford Distribution Center In October 2004, we entered into certain agreements with Wachovia Bank National Association, or Wachovia, an affiliate or one of our underwriters, and an unrelated third-party developer in connection with our commitment to acquire two buildings, referred to as the Buford Distribution Center, totaling 677,667 rentable square feet. On March 31, 2006, we acquired this development project from the third-party developer and retired the debt with Wachovia for approximately \$20.0 million.

Distributions

The payment of distributions is determined by our board of directors and may be adjusted at its discretion at any time. In December 2005, our board of directors set the 2006 distribution level at an annualized \$0.64 per share or OP unit. The distribution was set by our board of directors at a level it believed to be appropriate and sustainable based upon the evaluation of existing assets within our portfolio, anticipated acquisitions, projected levels of additional capital to be raised, debt to be incurred in the future and our anticipated results of operations. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, our board of directors declared distributions to stockholders totaling approximately \$23.9 million and \$46.9 million, respectively. On April 17, 2006, we paid \$22.9 million for distributions declared in the first quarter of 2006 and, on January 16, 2006, we paid \$19.6 million for distributions declared in the fourth quarter of 2005. On April 15, 2005, we paid \$11.7 million for distributions declared in the first quarter of 2005 and, on January 17, 2005, we paid \$9.7 million for distributions declared in the fourth quarter of 2004.

Our board of directors declared the following distributions during the past three years: 2005 \$62.3 million; 2004 \$24.3 million; and 2003 \$2.5 million. During the year ended December 31, 2005, we paid the following distributions: (i) \$9.7 million on January 17, 2005, for distributions declared in the fourth quarter of 2004, (ii) \$11.7 million on April 15, 2005, for distributions declared in the first quarter of 2005, (iii) \$14.1 million on July 15, 2005, for distributions declared in the second quarter of 2005 and (iv) \$16.9 million on October 17, 2005, for distributions declared in the third quarter of 2005.

Portions of the aforementioned distributions were satisfied through the issuance of shares pursuant to our distribution reimbursement plan as described below. The remainder was funded from cash flow from operations.

Distribution Reinvestment Plan

Pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan, \$13.6 million and \$26.7 million of the distributions declared during the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, respectively, were satisfied through the issuance of approximately 1.4 million and 2.7 million shares of our common stock, respectively, at a 5.0% discount from our then current public offering share price of \$10.50 for a discounted purchase price of \$9.975 per share. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, \$7.7 million and \$14.0 million of distributions declared, respectively, were satisfied through the issuance of approximately 0.8 million and 1.4 million shares of our common stock, respectively, pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan at a 5.0% discount from our then current public offering share price of \$10.50 for a discounted purchase price of \$9.975 per share.

81

Pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan, \$34.4 million, \$12.9 million and \$1.3 million, respectively, of the distributions declared during the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, were satisfied through the issuance of approximately 3.5 million, 1.3 million and 132,000 shares of our common stock, respectively, at a 5.0% discount from our then current public offering share price. Prior to October 18, 2004, the discounted purchase price for such shares was \$9.50 per share, and thereafter the purchase price was \$9.975 per share.

Although we intend to continue a distribution reinvestment program, there can be no assurance that we will not change the terms by which the program operates.

Share Redemption Program

Prior to this offering, we maintained a share redemption program to provide liquidity for our stockholders and holders of OP units in our operating partnership until a secondary market developed for our shares. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, we redeemed approximately 674,000 and 922,000 shares of our common stock, respectively, for total consideration of approximately \$6.5 million and \$8.9 million, respectively, pursuant to this program. During years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, we redeemed approximately 970,000 and 214,000 shares of our common stock, respectively, for total consideration of approximately \$9.3 million and \$2.1 million, respectively, pursuant to this program. No shares were redeemed during the year ended December 31, 2003. Our share redemption program will terminate upon the completion of this offering.

82

Outstanding Indebtedness

Our outstanding indebtedness consists of secured mortgage debt, unsecured notes and secured and unsecured revolving credit facilities. As of June 30, 2006, outstanding indebtedness totaled approximately \$1.2 billion and is summarized in the table below (dollar amounts in thousands):

				Outstanding
	Assumption/	Interest		Balance as of
	Issuance Date	Rate	Maturity Date	June 30, 2006
Originated Debt:				
Unsecured:				
8 year, fixed rate ⁽¹⁾	January 2006	5.68%	January 2014	\$ 50,000
5 year, fixed rate ⁽¹⁾	April 2006	5.53%	January 2011	50,000
10 year, fixed rate ⁽¹⁾	April 2006	5.77%	January 2016	50,000
2 year, variable rate ⁽¹⁾	June 2006	6.21%	June 2008	275,000
Secured Mortgage Debt:	D 1 2002	7 000	1.0044	20.002
7 year, fixed rate	December 2003	5.00%	March 2011	39,003
10 year, fixed rate ⁽¹⁾	December 2004	5.31%	January 2015	54,549
5 year, fixed rate ⁽¹⁾	January 2005	4.40%	January 2010	56,470
8 year, fixed rate	September 2005	4.97%	October 2013	3,926
Assumed Secured Mortgage Debt ⁽²⁾ :				
Individual Property Acquisitions:	I 2004	7.000	I1 2000	16.467
Park West G	June 2004 June 2004	7.08% 6.40%	July 2008 November 2012	16,467 12,617
Mid South Logistics Center Sky Harbor Transit Center	November 2004	6.22%	September 2012	3,725
Shelby 4	February 2005	7.40%	December 2017	1,389
Shelby 5	March 2005	5.69%	December 2017	7,908
Shelby 19	March 2005	6.72%	November 2022	12,212
Miami Commerce Center	April 2005	6.91%	October 2018	6,047
Shelby 18	May 2005	8.50%	October 2008	8,024
1615 Diplomat Drive.	May 2005	7.25%	July 2008	2,460
Memphis Distriplex	June 2005	6.79%	July 2011	4,655
Binney & Smith Distribution Center	July 2005	6.97%	June 2013	11,097
Roosevelt Distribution Center.	May 2006	7.11%	December 2011	2,389
111 Lake Drive.	May 2006	5.79%	April 2013	5,423
Portfolio Acquisitions:	1.14) 2000	2.77		5,.25
Park West A and B	June 2004	7.21%	July 2008	11,265
Baltimore-Washington	April 2005	6.30%	September 2012	26,954
Blackhawk	June 2005	4.89%	February 2008	19,998
Greens Crossing	July 2005	6.44%	October 2012	7,117
Willowbrook	July 2005	6.84%	September 2012	8,263
Cabot	July 2005	5.06%	January 2011	57,494
Cabot	July 2005	4.72%	April 2011	50,150
Cabot	July 2005	5.16%	July 2012	62,740
Cabot	July 2005	4.91%	April 2012	62,600
Cabot	July 2005	4.79%	October 2011	50,549
Cabot	July 2005	6.35%	October 2011	25,237
Rockaway	December 2005	7.22%	March 2008	6,381
452 Business Center	June 2006	7.48%	August 2011	4,531
Weighted Avg./Totals ⁽³⁾ Premiums, Net of Amortization ⁽²⁾		5.67%		1,066,640 9,301
Carrying Value of Debt				1,075,941
Secured and Unsecured Credit Facilities:				
Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility ⁽⁴⁾	December 2005	6.48%	December 2008	132,000
Senior Secured Revolving Credit Facility ⁽⁴⁾	October 2003	7.28%	December 2008	16

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

Outstanding Balance on Credit Facilities	132,016
Total Carrying Value of Debt	\$1,207,957
Fixed Rate Debt	\$ 766,403
Variable Rate Debt	432,253
Total Carrying Value of Debt (excluding premiums)	\$ 1,198,656

(footnotes on following page)

(footnotes to previous page)

- (1) We assigned certain derivative instruments to these notes and pursuant to SFAS No. 133 (see Note 1 Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2006), the fair value of these derivative instruments which will be amortized to interest expense over the life of the assigned notes.
- (2) These mortgages were assumed in conjunction with the acquisition of properties and, pursuant to SFAS No. 141 (see Note 1 Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2006), the difference between the fair value and the face value of these notes at the date of acquisition is reflected as a premium or discount which will be amortized to interest expense over the remaining life of the underlying note.
- (3) Weighted-average interest rates are based upon outstanding balances as of June 30, 2006.
- (4) Our senior unsecured revolving credit facility bears interest at LIBOR plus between 0.875% and 1.375% or at our election prime. Our senior secured revolving credit facility bears interest at either prime (8.250% at June 30, 2006) or, at our election, LIBOR plus 1.80%.

Lines of Credit We have a \$250.0 million senior unsecured revolving credit facility with a syndicated group of banks led by JP Morgan Securities. The facility matures in December 2008 and has provisions to increase its total capacity to \$400.0 million. At our election, the facility bears interest either at LIBOR plus between 0.875% and 1.375%, depending upon our consolidated leverage, or at prime (8.25% at June 30, 2006 and 7.25% at December 31, 2005) and is subject to an annual 0.25% facility fee. The facility contains various covenants, including financial covenants with respect to consolidated leverage, net worth, unencumbered assets, interest and fixed charge coverage and secured debt to total asset value. As of June 30, 2006 and December 31, 2005, we were in compliance with all these covenants. As of June 30, 2006, there was a \$132.0 million outstanding balance under this facility and, as of December 31, 2005, there was no outstanding balance under this facility.

In June 2006, we borrowed approximately \$132.0 million under our existing senior unsecured revolving credit facility to fund certain property acquisitions. Most notably, we borrowed \$112.0 million to fund our acquisition of the Cal-TIA portfolio.

We also have a \$40.0 million senior secured revolving credit facility with a separate syndicated bank group led by JP Morgan Securities pursuant to which the bank group has agreed to advance funds to our operating partnership and third-party investors in our operating partnership is private placement using undivided TIC Interests in our buildings as collateral. The facility matures in December 2008 and has provisions to increase its total capacity to \$80.0 million. At our election, the facility bears interest either at LIBOR plus 1.80% or at prime and is subject to an unused facility fee. The facility contains various covenants, including financial covenants with respect to consolidated leverage, net worth, interest and fixed charge coverage and secured debt to total asset value. As of June 30, 2006 and December 31, 2005, we were in compliance with all these financial covenants. According to the terms of the facility, in addition to our borrowings, any loans made to third-party investors in our operating partnership is private placement reduce the total capacity available from the facility. In addition, the obligations of the borrowers under the facility are several but not joint. As of June 30, 2006 and December 31, 2005, approximately \$14.2 million and \$14.1 million, respectively, of loans had been advanced to such third parties and we had an outstanding balance of \$16,000 at both dates.

Debt Issuances In June 2006, we issued, on a private basis, \$275.0 million of senior unsecured notes requiring monthly interest-only payments at a variable interest rate of LIBOR plus 0.73% which mature in June 2008. In conjunction with this transaction, we entered into a \$275.0 million swap to mitigate the effect of potential changes in LIBOR. In April 2006, we issued, on a private basis, \$50.0 million of senior unsecured notes with a fixed interest rate of 5.53% which mature in January 2011, and \$50.0 million of senior unsecured notes with a fixed interest rate of 5.77% which mature in January 2016. The notes require quarterly interest-only payments until maturity at which time a lump sum payment is due. In January 2006, we issued \$50.0 million of senior unsecured notes requiring quarterly interest-only payments at a fixed interest rate of 5.68% which mature in January 2014. The proceeds from these note issuances were used primarily to fund acquisitions of properties.

84

In September 2005, we issued, on a private basis, a \$3.9 million secured, non-recourse note with a fixed interest rate of 4.97% which matures in October 2013. The note requires interest-only payments until April 1, 2007 at which time monthly payments of principal and interest are required. In January 2005, we issued \$57.0 million of secured, non-recourse notes with a stated fixed interest rate of 4.40% which mature in 2010. Prior to January 1, 2006, the notes required monthly payments of interest-only and thereafter monthly payments of principal and interest are required. In December 2004, we issued, on a private basis, a \$55.0 million secured, non-recourse note. The note has a stated fixed interest rate of 5.31% and matures in 2015 and, prior to December 31, 2005, required monthly payments of interest only and thereafter requires monthly payments of principal and interest. The proceeds from these note issuances were used primarily to fund acquisitions of properties.

Debt Assumptions During the six months ended June 30, 2006, we assumed secured notes of approximately \$12.4 million in connection with three property acquisitions. These assumed notes bear interest at fixed and variable rates ranging from 5.79% to 7.48% and require monthly payments of either interest, or principal and interest. The maturity dates of the assumed notes range from August 2011 to April 2013. Pursuant to the application of SFAS No. 141, the difference between the fair value and face value of these assumed notes at the date of acquisition resulted in a premium of approximately \$455,000, which is amortized to interest expense over the remaining life of the underlying notes.

During the year ended December 31, 2005, we assumed nineteen secured, non-recourse notes, totaling \$434.1 million in conjunction with the acquisition of certain properties (see Note 3 Real Estate to our audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2005). These assumed notes bear interest at fixed and variable rates ranging from 4.72% to 8.50% and require monthly payments of either interest, or principal and interest. The maturity dates of such assumed notes range from February 2008 to November 2022. We assumed six of these notes totaling \$308.8 million in connection with our merger with Cabot on July 21, 2005. Pursuant to the application of SFAS No. 141, the difference between the fair value and face value of these assumed notes at the date of acquisition resulted in a premium of approximately \$8.7 million, which is amortized to interest expense over the remaining life of the underlying notes.

During the year ended December 31, 2004, we assumed five secured, non-recourse notes totaling \$45.6 million in conjunction with the acquisition of five properties with stated interest rates ranging from 6.22% to 7.21%. All of these notes bear interest at a fixed rate and require monthly payments of principal and interest. They have maturity dates ranging from 2007 to 2012. Pursuant to the application of SFAS No. 141, the difference between the fair value and face value of these notes at the date of acquisition resulted in a premium of approximately \$2.9 million, which is amortized to interest expense over the remaining life of the underlying notes.

General As of June 30, 2006, the historical cost of all our consolidated properties was approximately \$2.8 billion, and the historical cost of all properties securing our fixed rate mortgage debt and senior secured credit facility was approximately \$1.2 billion and \$116.1 million, respectively. As of December 31, 2005, the total historical cost of our properties was approximately \$2.0 billion and the total historical cost of properties securing our fixed rate mortgage debt was approximately \$1.2 billion. Our debt has various covenants, and we were in compliance with all of these covenants at June 30, 2006 and December 31, 2005.

85

The following table sets forth the scheduled maturities of our debt, excluding unamortized premiums, as of June 30, 2006 (amounts are in thousands).

	;	Secured	U	nsecured	Senior Unsecured Senior Secured			Secured		
	Fi	ixed Rate	Fi	ixed Rate		Revolving Credit	Revolvi	ng Credit		
Year	Moi	rtgage Debt	Moi	rtgage Debt		Facility	Fac	cility		Total
2006	\$	3,518	\$		\$	·	\$	·	\$	3,518
2007		7,446								7,446
2008		69,597		275,000		132,000		16		476,613
2009		7,094								7,094
2010		57,636								57,636
2011		234,119		50,000						284,119
2012		182,754								182,754
2013		23,024								23,024
2014		3,026		50,000						53,026
2015		44,439								44,439
Thereafter		8,987		50,000						58,987
Total	\$	641,640	\$	425,000	\$	132,000	\$	16	\$:	1,198,656

Financing Strategy We do not have a policy limiting the amount of debt we incur, although we currently intend to operate so that our indebtedness will not exceed 60% of our total market capitalization at the time of incurrence. Our total market capitalization is defined as the sum of the market value of our outstanding common stock (which may decrease, thereby increasing our debt to total capitalization ratio), including shares of restricted stock that we will issue to certain of our officers under our long-term incentive plan, plus the aggregate value of OP units not owned by us, plus the book value of our total consolidated indebtedness. Since this ratio is based, in part, upon market values of equity, it will fluctuate with changes in the price of our common stock; however, we believe that this ratio provides an appropriate indication of leverage for a company whose assets are primarily real estate. We expect that our ratio of debt to total market capitalization upon completion of this offering will be approximately %. Our charter and our bylaws do not limit the amount or percentage of indebtedness that we may incur. We are, however, subject to certain indebtedness limitations pursuant to the restrictive covenants of our outstanding indebtedness. For example, under our senior unsecured revolving credit facility, we have agreed that we will not permit our total indebtedness to be more than 55% of our total asset value and our total secured indebtedness to be more than 40% of our total asset value. Our board of directors may from time to time modify our debt policy in light of then-current economic conditions, relative costs of debt and equity capital, market values of our properties, general conditions in the market for debt and equity securities, fluctuations in the market price of our common stock, growth and acquisition opportunities and other factors.

Contractual Obligations

The following table reflects our contractual obligations as of June 30, 2006, specifically our obligations under long-term debt agreements, operating lease agreements and purchase obligations (amounts are in thousands):

		Payn Less than 1	nents due by Pe	eriod	Moi	re Than 5
Contractual Obligations	Total	Year	1-3 Years	4-5 Years	,	Years
Long-Term Debt, Including Interest	\$ 1,495,293	\$ 76,123	\$ 593,546	\$ 326,134	\$	499,490
Operating Leases ⁽¹⁾	276,183	18,439	46,631	44,295		166,818
Purchase Obligations ⁽²⁾	47,796	47,796				
Total	\$ 1,819,272	\$ 142,358	\$ 640,177	\$ 370,429	\$	666,308

(footnotes on following page)

86

(footnotes to previous page)

- (1) As of June 30 2006, we had 21 operating lease obligations, all of which were in connection with our operating partnership s private placement.
- (2) As of June 30, 2006, we had entered into two agreements to acquire certain properties in the future upon completion by third-party developers.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

As of June 30, 2006 and 2005, respectively, and as of December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively, we had no material off-balance sheet arrangements that have or are reasonably likely to have a current or future effect on our financial condition, changes in financial condition, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources. We own interests in unconsolidated joint ventures. Based on the provisions of the relevant joint venture agreements, we are not deemed to have control of these joint ventures sufficient to require or permit consolidation for accounting purposes (see Note 1 Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2006). There are no lines of credit, side agreements, or any other derivative financial instruments related to or between our unconsolidated joint ventures and us, and we have no material exposure to financial guarantees. Accordingly, our maximum risk of loss related to these unconsolidated joint ventures is limited to the carrying amounts of our investments in the unconsolidated joint ventures, which were \$17.0 million and \$6.1 million at June 30, 2006 and December 31, 2005, respectively.

Funds From Operations

We believe that net income, as defined by GAAP, is the most appropriate earnings measure. However, we consider FFO as defined by NAREIT, to be a useful supplemental measure of our operating performance. FFO is generally defined as net income, calculated in accordance with GAAP, plus real estate-related depreciation and amortization, less gains (or losses) from dispositions of real estate held for investment purposes and adjustments to derive our pro rata share of FFO of consolidated and unconsolidated joint ventures. We consider FFO to be a useful measure for reviewing our comparative operating and financial performance because, by excluding all operating real estate depreciation and amortization and gains or losses related to sales of previously depreciated operating real estate, FFO can help the investing public compare the operating performance of a company s real estate between periods or to other companies. However, you should note that FFO excludes depreciation and amortization and captures neither the changes in the value of our properties that result from use or market conditions, nor the level of capital expenditures and leasing commissions necessary to maintain the operating performance of our properties, all of which have real economic effect and could materially impact our results from operations. Other REITs may not calculate FFO in accordance with the NAREIT definition and, accordingly, our FFO may not be comparable to such other REITs FFO. Accordingly, FFO should be considered only as a supplement to net income as a measure of our performance.

87

The following table presents the calculation of our FFO reconciled from net income (loss) for the periods indicated below on a historical basis (unaudited, amounts in thousands):

	For the Si Ended J		For t	ed	
	2006	2005	2005	2004	2003
Reconciliation of net income (loss) to FFO:					
Net income (loss) attributable to common shares	\$ 309	\$ (1,834)	\$ (11,960)	\$ (255)	\$ 347
Adjustments:					
Real estate related depreciation and amortization	51,691	26,542	71,023	19,273	1,195
Equity in losses of unconsolidated joint ventures	182				
Equity in FFO of unconsolidated joint ventures	150				
Minority interests	(298)	3	(526)		
FFO attributable to minority interests	(1,638)	(66)	(1,364)		
Gain recognized on disposition of real estate interests	(3,967)				
FFO attributable to common shares	\$ 46,429	\$ 24,645	\$ 57,173	\$ 19,018	\$ 1,542

Inflation

For the last several years, inflation has not had a significant impact on us because of the relatively low inflation rates in our markets of operation. Most of our leases require the tenants to pay their share of operating expenses, including common area maintenance, real estate taxes and insurance, thereby reducing our exposure to increases in costs and operating expenses resulting from inflation. In addition, many of the outstanding leases expire within six years which may enable us to replace existing leases with new leases at higher base rentals if rents of existing leases are below the then-existing market rate.

New Accounting Pronouncements

In March 2005, the FASB issued Interpretation No. 47, Accounting for Conditional Asset Retirement Obligations, or FIN 47. FIN 47 requires the recognition of a liability for the fair value of a conditional asset retirement obligation if the fair value can be reasonably estimated, even if uncertainty exists about the timing and/or method of settlement. FIN 47 also clarifies when an entity would have sufficient information to reasonably estimate the fair value of an asset retirement. We adopted FIN 47 during the fourth quarter of 2005 and there was no material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In May 2005, the FASB issued SFAS No. 154, Accounting Changes and Error Corrections, or SFAS No. 154, which supersedes Accounting Principles Board, or APB, Opinion No. 20, Accounting Changes and SFAS No. 3, Reporting Accounting Changes in Interim Financial Statements. This statement amends the requirements for the accounting for and reporting of changes in accounting principle. It requires the retroactive application to prior periods financial statements of changes in accounting principles, unless it is impracticable to determine either the period specific effects or the cumulative effect of the change. SFAS No. 154 does not change the guidance for reporting the correction of an error in previously issued financial statements or the change in an accounting estimate. SFAS No. 154 is effective for accounting changes and corrections of errors made in fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2005. We adopted the requirements of SFAS No. 154 in the fourth quarter of 2005 and there was no material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In June 2005, the Emerging Issues Task Force, or EITF, issued EITF Issue No. 04-5, Determining Whether a General Partner, or the General Partners as a Group, Controls a Limited Partnership or Similar Entity When the Limited Partners Have Certain Rights. Under this consensus, a sole general partner is presumed to control a limited partnership (or similar entity) and should consolidate that entity unless the limited partners possess kick-out rights or other substantive participating rights as described in EITF Issue No. 96-16, Investor s

88

Accounting for an Investee When the Investor Has a Majority of the Voting Interest but the Minority Shareholder or Shareholders Have Certain Approval or Veto Rights. As of June 29, 2005, this consensus was effective immediately for all new or modified agreements, and effective beginning in the first reporting period that ends after December 15, 2005 for all existing agreements. We adopted the requirements of this consensus in the third quarter of 2005 and such adoption did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In June 2005, the EITF issue BITF Issue No. 05-6, Determining the Amortization Period for Leasehold Improvements. This consensus requires that leasehold improvements acquired in a business combination, or purchased subsequent to the inception of a lease, be amortized over the lesser of the useful life of the assets or a term that includes renewals that are reasonably assured at the date of the business combination or purchase. This consensus was effective for all reporting periods beginning after June 29, 2005. We adopted EITF Issue No. 05-6 during the second quarter of 2005 and such adoption did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

On July 13, 2006, FASB issued FASB Interpretation No. 48, Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes an interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109, or FIN 48. This interpretation clarifies the accounting for uncertainty in income taxes recognized in an entity s financial statements in accordance with SFAS No. 109, Accounting for Income Taxes. FIN 48 prescribes a recognition threshold and measurement attribute for the financial statement recognition and measurement of a tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return. This interpretation also provides guidance on derecognition, classification of interest and penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosure and transition. This interpretation is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006. We will be required to adopt this interpretation in the first quarter of 2007. We are currently evaluating the requirements of FIN 48. We do not believe such adoption will have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

89

QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Market risk is the risk of loss from adverse changes in market prices such as rental rates and interest rates. Our future earnings and cash flows are dependent upon prevailing market rates. Accordingly, we manage our market risk by matching projected cash inflows from operating, investing and financing activities with projected cash outflows for debt service, acquisitions, capital expenditures, distributions to stockholders and OP unit holders, and other cash requirements. The majority of our outstanding debt has fixed interest rates, which minimizes the risk of fluctuating interest rates.

Our exposure to market risk includes interest rate fluctuations in connection with our credit facilities and other variable rate borrowings and forecasted fixed rate debt issuances, including refinancing of existing fixed rate debt. Interest rate risk may result from many factors, including governmental monetary and tax policies, domestic and international economic and political considerations and other factors that are beyond our control. To manage interest rate risk for forecasted issuances of fixed rate debt, we primarily use treasury locks and forward-starting swaps as part of our cash flow hedging strategy. These derivatives are designed to mitigate the risk of future interest rate fluctuations by providing a future fixed interest rate for a limited pre-determined period of time. During the six months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005, such derivatives were used to hedge the variable cash flows associated with forecasted issuances of debt and certain variable rate debt issuances and, during 2005, such derivatives were used to hedge the variable cash flows associated with \$150.0 million of forecasted issuances of debt. We do not use derivatives for trading or speculative purposes and only enter into contracts with major financial institutions based on their credit rating and other factors.

As of June 30, 2006, derivatives with a fair value of \$6.0 million were included in other assets. There was no ineffectiveness to be recorded during the three and six months ended June 30, 2006. The assets associated with these derivatives would decrease approximately \$9.6 million if the market interest rate of the referenced swap index were to decrease 10% (or 0.56%) based upon the prevailing market rate at June 30, 2006.

Similarly, our variable rate debt is subject to risk based upon prevailing market interest rates. If the prevailing market interest rates relevant to our variable rate debt as of June 30, 2006, were to increase 10%, our interest expense for the three and six months ended June 30, 2006 would have increased by \$181,000 and \$217,000, respectively, and our interest expense for the three and six months ended June 30, 2005 would have increased by \$14 and \$895, respectively. If the prevailing market interest rates relevant to our variable rate debt were 10% higher during the period, our interest expense for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004 would have increased by \$111,000 and \$92,000, respectively.

As of June 30, 2006, the estimated fair value of our debt was estimated to be approximately \$1.2 billion based on our estimate of the then current market interest rates. As of December 31, 2005, our debt had a carrying value of approximately \$642.2 million and the estimated fair value of such debt was approximately \$627.3 million based on our estimate of current market interest rates.

90

OUR BUSINESS AND PROPERTIES

Overview

We are a leading real estate company specializing in the ownership, acquisition, development and management of bulk distribution and light industrial properties located in 24 of the highest volume distribution markets in the United States. In addition, we manage, and own interests in, industrial properties through our institutional capital management program. Our properties primarily consist of high-quality, generic bulk distribution warehouses and light industrial properties. The properties we target for acquisition or development are generally characterized by convenient access to major transportation arteries, proximity to densely populated markets and quality design standards that allow for easy reconfiguration of space. In the future, we intend to continue to focus on properties that exhibit these characteristics, to expand our operations into other target markets in the United States and to add additional properties in our existing markets as well as acquire and develop properties in select international markets, including Mexico, where we believe we can achieve favorable returns and leverage our management expertise.

Since June 2003, we have acquired over \$2.9 billion of industrial assets in 67 transactions. As of June 30, 2006, we owned interests in 385 industrial real estate buildings consisting of 230 bulk distribution properties, 113 light industrial properties and 42 service center or flex properties totaling 59.1 million rentable square feet. Our portfolio of consolidated operating properties consists of interests in 373 industrial properties totaling 54.5 million rentable square feet that were 92.1% occupied as of June 30, 2006. In addition, we have a 20% interest in six unconsolidated properties totaling 2.6 million rentable square feet that was 100.0% occupied as of June 30, 2006 in an institutional capital management joint venture. In addition, we own three consolidated development properties that total 877,201 rentable square feet and also have three development joint venture properties totaling 1,071,263 rentable square feet. We currently own approximately 127 acres of land as well as options to acquire approximately 46 acres of land that we believe can support in the aggregate approximately 2.0 million rentable square feet of new industrial development. Additionally, through our recently established SCLA joint venture described herein, we control up to 4,350 acres of land located in the Inland Empire submarket of the Southern California industrial real estate market through master development agreements with a term of up to 13 years. Phase one of the SCLA project involves 344 acres we plan to acquire in 2006 that we believe can accommodate up to 6.5 million rentable square feet of industrial development. We anticipate starting construction of between 1.5 million and 2.0 million rentable square feet within the next 12 to 18 months.

We have a stable, broadly diversified tenant base. As of June 30, 2006, we had approximately 775 tenants with no single tenant accounting for more than 1.9% of our annualized base rents. Our ten largest tenants occupy 15.3% of our leased portfolio, including our pro rata interest of our joint ventures. We intend to maintain a well-diversified mix of creditworthy tenants to limit our exposure to any single tenant or industry. We believe that our broad national presence in 24 of the top U.S. distribution and logistics markets is attractive to large users of distribution space and allows us to build strong relationships with our tenants. Furthermore, we are actively engaged in meeting our tenants expansion, consolidation and relocation requirements. In 2006, we have completed a total of 561,843 rentable square feet of expansions for bulk distribution facilities for Johnson and Johnson Health Care Systems, Inc. and Bridgestone/Firestone North American Tire, LLC, and we are relocating Cummins Inc. into a 603,586 rentable square foot bulk distribution facility currently under development representing a 273,586 rentable square foot expansion.

Our primary business objectives are to maximize sustainable long-term growth in earnings and FFO and to maximize total return to our stockholders. In our pursuit of these objectives, we will:

acquire high-quality industrial properties;

pursue development opportunities, including through joint ventures;

expand our institutional capital management business;

actively manage our existing portfolio to maximize operating cash flow;

sell non-core assets that no longer fit our investment criteria; and

expand our operations into select domestic and international markets, including Mexico.

Our executive management team possesses substantial expertise in all aspects of industrial real estate management, marketing, leasing, acquisition, development and finance. Tom Wattles, one of our company's co-founders and our Executive Chairman, has been actively involved in the real estate business since 1978. Phil Hawkins, our Chief Executive Officer, has extensive public REIT operating experience and 24 years of commercial real estate experience. Jim Cochran, our President and Chief Investment Officer, joined our company in 2004 and has been involved in the industrial real estate sector for over 20 years. Stuart Brown, our Chief Financial Officer, has 17 years of public company accounting and capital markets experience, including most recently three years of public REIT experience. As of October 13, 2006, we employed approximately 60 individuals. Upon completion of this offering, our officers and directors will beneficially own approximately of our shares of common stock on a fully-diluted basis.

Our principal executive office is located at 518 Seventeenth Street, Suite 1700, Denver, Colorado 80202; our telephone number is (303) 597-2400. We also maintain regional offices in Dallas, Texas and Atlanta, Georgia. Our website address is www.dctindustrial.com. The information found on, or otherwise accessible through, our website is not incorporated into, and does not form a part of, this prospectus or any other report or document we file with or furnish to the SEC.

Our Competitive Strengths

We believe that we distinguish ourselves from other owners, operators, acquirers and developers of industrial properties through the following competitive strengths:

High-Quality Industrial Property Portfolio. Our portfolio of industrial properties primarily consists of high-quality bulk distribution facilities specifically designed to meet the needs of our distribution tenants. Approximately 87.1% of our portfolio based on rentable square footage is comprised of bulk distribution properties while approximately 10.4% of our portfolio is comprised of light industrial properties. The majority of our properties are specifically designed for use by major distribution and third party logistics tenants and are readily divisible to meet re-tenanting opportunities. The table below illustrates the typical characteristics of the bulk distribution and light industrial properties in our portfolio.

	Bulk Distribution	Light Industrial
Building size (square feet)	75,000 - 1 million	50,000 to 150,000
Clear height (feet)	24 - 36	18 - 26
Loading	Dock high	Dock high
Truck court depth (feet)	90 - 200	90 - 120
Building depth (feet)	200 - 600	90 - 200
Percentage office space	2% - 10%	10% - 30%
Primary use	Distribution	Distribution/Light Assembly

We consider state-of-the-art bulk distribution properties to have the following features: average ceiling clear heights in excess of 24 feet, truck court depths in excess of 120 feet and with respect to bulk distribution buildings that are 200,000 rentable square feet or greater, early suppression fast response, or ESFR, sprinkler systems. Of our buildings larger than 200,000 rentable square feet, 83.0% are state-of-the-art as defined above. In addition, the average age of our bulk distribution portfolio is 10.6 years. We believe that our concentration of high-quality bulk distribution properties provides us with a competitive advantage in attracting and retaining distribution users and tenants across in the markets in which we operate.

Proven Acquisition Capabilities. Beginning with our first acquisition in June 2003, we have completed approximately \$2.9 billion in industrial real estate acquisitions in 67 separate transactions involving 379 buildings totaling approximately 57.2 million rentable square feet. Excluding our three major portfolio acquisitions that were each in excess of \$200.0 million, our average acquisition purchase price was approximately \$22.7 million, which demonstrates our ability to access a steady pipeline of smaller acquisitions. Our acquisition capability is driven by our extensive network of industry relationships within the brokerage, development and investor community. Approximately 58% of the acquisitions we completed based on total purchase price have been sourced in off-market transactions where there has been no formal sales process.

Focused Development Strategy. Our extensive network of industry relationships has provided us with a consistent source of development opportunities. Since our first development project commenced construction in May 2005, these relationships have produced nine completed development projects with a total development cost of approximately \$153.4 million. In addition, we are currently developing approximately 1.4 million rentable square feet of bulk distribution facilities. Most of these development projects have taken the form of partnerships or fee for service relationships with leading local, regional or national developers. In our development partnerships, we may control the tenant relationship or the land, and we typically provide the majority of the equity capital. These partnerships are structured to provide us with attractive returns while aligning our interests with those of our development partner. We may also enter into forward purchase commitments pursuant to which we would purchase a property from the developer upon completion. We believe these structures allow us to operate more efficiently and with greater flexibility than if we were to maintain an internal development infrastructure.

Experienced and Committed Management Team. Our executive management team, including our Executive Chairman, collectively has an average of over 17 years commercial real estate experience and an average of over ten years focused on the industrial real estate sector. Additionally, our executive management team has extensive public company operating experience with all of our senior executives having held senior positions at publicly-traded REITs for an average of over ten years. Collectively, our executive management team has significant experience in all aspects of the commercial real estate industry including acquisitions, dispositions, financing, development, re-development, leasing and property and asset management and has operated in a variety of business and market cycles. Upon completion of this offering, our executive management team is expected to collectively own an approximate % equity interest in our company on a fully-diluted basis, which aligns executive management s interests with those of our stockholders.

Strong Industry Relationships. We believe that our extensive network of industry relationships with the brokerage, development and investor communities will allow us to execute successfully our acquisition and development growth strategies and our institutional capital management strategy. These relationships augment our ability to source acquisitions in off-market transactions outside of competitive marketing processes, capitalize on development opportunities and capture repeat business and transaction activity. Beginning with our first acquisition in June 2003, approximately 57% of our acquisitions, based on total purchase price, have been purchases from sellers with whom we have had repeat business and transaction activities. Our strong relationship with the tenant and leasing brokerage communities aids in attracting and retaining tenants. Additionally, we believe that our relationship with Black Creek provides us with unique investment opportunities and will assist us in our international growth strategy, particularly our strategy to acquire and develop industrial real estate assets in Mexico. Our Executive Chairman, Tom Wattles, and one of our directors, James Mulvihill, are principals of Black Creek.

Access to Institutional Co-Investment Capital. Our senior management team has broad long-term relationships within the institutional investor community that provide access to capital for both traditional joint ventures and funds or other commingled investment vehicles. These institutions include domestic pension plans, insurance companies, private trusts and international investors. We

93

believe these relationships allow us to identify pockets of institutional demand and appropriately match institutional capital with investment opportunities in our target markets to maximize returns for our stockholders.

Growth Oriented Capital Structure. Our capital structure provides us with significant financial capacity to fund future growth. As of June 30, 2006, our pro forma debt to total market capitalization ratio would have been per share in this offering at the mid-point of the range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus. As of June 30, 2006, on a million, of our consolidated indebtedness either had a fixed interest rate or was hedged. As pro forma basis, %, or \$ of June 30, 2006, the pro forma weighted average annual interest rate of our \$ million of indebtedness (excluding loan premiums) that will remain outstanding after this offering was % and the weighted average maturity of our pro forma indebtedness was years. Upon consummation of this offering, and giving effect to the use of proceeds as set forth under Use of Proceeds, we will have \$ million available under our \$250.0 million senior unsecured revolving credit facility assuming that this offering prices at the mid-point of the range of prices set forth on the cover page of this prospectus. As of the consummation of this offering, 181 of our properties with a gross book value of \$1.3 billion will be unencumbered and available as collateral for future financing.

Business and Growth Strategies

Our primary business objectives are to maximize sustainable long-term growth in earnings and FFO and to maximize total return to our stockholders. The strategies we intend to execute to achieve these objectives include:

Capitalizing on Acquisition Opportunities. We intend to continue to expand our portfolio through the acquisition of high-quality industrial properties in our target markets which include our existing markets as well as select new domestic and international markets, including Mexico. We will generally acquire state-of-the-art bulk distribution and light industrial facilities and/or industrial assets located in irreplaceable locations where we believe there are significant growth and/or return opportunities. We intend to continue to focus on off-market acquisition opportunities through our extensive network of industry relationships in the brokerage, development and investor community and by utilizing our experience in identifying, evaluating and acquiring industrial properties in both single asset and portfolio transactions. We currently have 19 properties under contract with a transaction value of approximately \$104.7 million and five properties under letter of intent with a transaction value of approximately \$62.0 million.

Continuing to Grow Our Development Pipeline. We intend to utilize our strong relationships with leading local, regional and national developers to continue to grow our development pipeline. We believe that development, redevelopment and expansion of well-located, high-quality industrial properties should continue to provide us with attractive risk-adjusted returns. Furthermore, we believe that our control of a substantial inventory of developable land and extensive relationships with industrial tenants will make us an attractive strategic partner for established national, regional and local developers in our markets. We currently own approximately 127 acres of land as well as options to acquire approximately 46 acres of land that we believe can support, in the aggregate, approximately 2.0 million rentable square feet of new industrial development. Additionally, through our recently established SCLA joint venture described herein, we control up to 4,350 acres of land located in the Inland Empire submarket of the Southern California industrial real estate market through master development agreements with a term of up to 13 years. Phase one of the SCLA project involves 344 acres we plan to acquire in 2006 that we believe can accommodate up to 6.5 million rentable square feet of industrial development. We anticipate starting construction of between 1.5 million and 2.0 million rentable square feet within the next 12 to 18 months.

94

Expanding Our Institutional Capital Management Platform. We believe that joint ventures, funds or other commingled investment vehicles with institutional partners will enable us to increase our overall return on invested capital, augment our acquisition activity and penetration of new markets and increase our access to capital for continued growth. We intend to continue to co-invest in properties with institutional investors through partnerships, limited liability companies or other joint venture structures. These joint ventures generally operate under the same investment strategy that we apply to our other operations. Typically we will own a 10%-30% interest in these joint ventures. We generally seek to earn transaction-based fees and asset management fees, as well as promoted interests or incentive distributions based on the performance of the joint venture. In February 2006, we entered into a joint venture with BBK to create an institutional fund, DCT Fund I LLC, for the ownership of six industrial properties. In addition, in September 2006, we entered into a joint venture agreement with DCTRT that established a series of industrial real estate joint ventures that we will manage. As of October 18, 2006, we have sold three properties having a value of approximately \$33.3 million in connection with the first of the DCTRT joint ventures. In addition, we currently anticipate contributing or selling four more properties having a value of approximately \$46.3 million in connection with this joint venture through December 31, 2006.

Maximizing Cash Flow From Existing Properties. We intend to maximize the cash flow from our existing properties by increasing rents, increasing occupancy levels, managing operating expenses and expanding and improving our properties. As of June 30, 2006, our consolidated operating portfolio was 92.1% occupied, leaving approximately 4.2 million square feet of rentable space available for lease-up. Additionally, we believe there is embedded rent growth potential in our properties. As of June 30, 2006, on a weighted-average portfolio basis, the in-place rents of our consolidated properties were \$3.91 per rentable square foot, or approximately 3.0% below the weighted-average market rents for our properties on a rentable square foot basis. Further, our average cash rental rate growth per rentable square foot (based on expiring leases which were re-leased) for the six months ended June 30, 2006 was 2.9%.

Recycling Capital Efficiently. We intend to selectively sell non-core assets in order to maximize total return to our stockholders by redeploying asset sales proceeds into new acquisition and development opportunities. We believe industrial real estate assets are in strong demand from institutional investors and we will seek to selectively identify asset sale opportunities in order to achieve our total return objectives. As of the date of this prospectus, we have approximately \$43 million of non-core assets under contract or letter of intent to sell, which includes all of our assets located in Boston, a non-target market, that we previously acquired in a portfolio transaction.

Pursuing International Growth Opportunities. We intend to seek international growth opportunities through the acquisition and development of industrial properties in selected new international markets. This strategy will focus on addressing the needs of both international and local corporations as they seek to expand and reconfigure their industrial distribution facilities. Currently, we are analyzing opportunities in Mexico, including in the following markets: Guadalajara, Juarez, Mexico City, Monterrey, Queretaro, Reynosa and Tijuana. Within our targeted markets in Mexico, we believe that there are significant growth opportunities. Members of our senior management and directors have significant experience in the acquisition and development of commercial properties in Mexico. James Mulvihill, a director of our company, is a co-founder and former chairman of Corporate Properties of the Americas, or CPA, a fully-integrated industrial real estate company that acquires, develops and manages industrial properties throughout Mexico and that was sold by Black Creek to a U.S. institutional investor in September 2005. At the time of the sale, CPA had developed and acquired industrial properties totaling approximately 12.0 million square feet and had developed industrial business parks totaling approximately 800 acres.

Background

We were founded in 2002 by Black Creek as an externally-advised REIT to focus on the acquisition, development and operation of bulk distribution and light industrial properties located in major distribution and

95

logistics markets in the United States. Our day-to-day business and operations continued to be managed by our former advisor, an affiliate of Black Creek, under the supervision of our board of directors until October 10, 2006, when we completed the Internalization. We are now a fully-integrated, self-administered and self-advised REIT. We are structured as a so called umbrella partnership REIT, or UPREIT, which means that we own our properties through our operating partnership and its subsidiaries. We are the sole general partner of our operating partnership and owned approximately 97% of the outstanding equity interests of our operating partnership as of June 30, 2006.

Between 2002 and 2006 we raised equity capital to finance our real estate investment activities primarily through four consecutive continuous public offerings of our common stock for aggregate gross proceeds of approximately \$1.6 billion, including shares issued pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan. Accordingly, we have been filing periodic reports with, and have been subject to the rules and regulations of, the SEC since July 2002. Upon consummation of this offering, our common stock will become listed on the NYSE. Prior to this offering, we maintained a share redemption program to provide liquidity for our stockholders and holders of OP units until a secondary market developed for our shares. As of June 30, 2006 we had redeemed an aggregate of approximately 2.1 million shares of our common stock for total consideration of approximately \$20.3 million pursuant to this program. Our share redemption program will terminate upon the completion of this offering. As of October 13, 2006, there are 151,960,873 shares of common stock issued and outstanding owned by approximately 36,000 stockholders.

In addition, since 2003 we have raised an aggregate of approximately \$299.3 million though our operating partnership s private placement of undivided TIC Interests in our properties. These TIC Interests served as replacement properties for investors seeing to complete like kind exchange transactions under Section 1031 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code, and were 100% leased by our operating partnership pursuant to master leases. The leases contained purchase options whereby our operating partnership had the right, but not the obligation, to acquire the TIC Interests from the investors at a later point in time in exchange for OP units. On October 10, 2006, we discontinued our operating partnership s private placement, although we may decide to recommence it in the future.

During the period that began January 1, 2006 and ended October 6, 2006, our operating partnership exercised purchase options pursuant to eight individual master lease agreements to buy certain TIC Interests it had previously sold in eight industrial properties located in Atlanta, Indianapolis, Louisville, Phoenix and Southern California. In connection with the exercise of these options, our operating partnership issued an aggregate of approximately 5.6 million OP units valued at approximately \$58.7 million to acquire such TIC Interests.

As of the date of this prospectus, our operating partnership has options to purchase 232 TIC Interests in 26 properties. With regard to three of these properties, our operating partnership will exercise its purchase options and close on the purchases in October and November 2006 and issue an aggregate of 1.3 million OP units valued at approximately \$14.4 million. With regard to the remaining 23 properties, our operating partnership provided notice of exercise of its purchase options to the holders of the TIC Interests in early October. However, for the exercise to be effective for each of these 23 properties, all of the TIC Interest holders in such property must consent to amend the related master lease. The amendment would fix the number of OP units to be paid and accelerate the date of closing of the purchase of the TIC Interests in each property to the earlier of: (1) a date selected by our operating partnership that is within 60 days after the completion of this offering; or (2) a date selected by our operating partnership that is within the stipulated closing period in the original master lease. The fixed purchase price for the TIC Interests was determined based on the value of the underlying real estate asset and the price per OP unit paid in the Internalization. If all leases relating to these 23 properties are so amended, our operating partnership will have the right to purchase all remaining TIC Interests for an aggregate of 15.4 million OP units valued at \$173.4 million during the accelerated closing period. However, there can be no assurance that we will obtain the necessary consents of the TIC Interest holders. If unanimous consent for the amendment is not obtained on any property, that property will continue to be subject to our operating

96

partnership s purchase option under the terms of the original master lease. If there are no amendments, the closing periods for our operating partnership s purchase options begin on January 1, 2007 and end on February 29, 2008.

We have experienced a substantial acceleration in our investment activity since we acquired our first property in June 2003. Of the 373 operating properties we owned as of June 30, 2006, 158 were acquired during 2005 for a total estimated cost of approximately \$1.2 billion and 117 were acquired during the six months ended June 30, 2006 for a total cost of approximately \$926.8 million. Our acquisitions since 2003 have included three significant portfolio transactions: (1) the purchase from an unrelated third party of 53 bulk distribution, light industrial and service center facilities comprising approximately 4.9 million rentable square feet for approximately \$238.9 million; (2) a merger with Cabot Industrial Value Fund, Inc., or Cabot, an unrelated third-party, and related transactions whereby we acquired Cabot s portfolio, which, as of December 31, 2005, consisted of 104 properties located in 12 markets throughout the United States with a total historical cost of approximately \$654.5 million and approximately \$308.8 million of mortgage debt outstanding, for approximately \$343.0 million; and (3) the purchase from an unrelated third party of 78 bulk distribution, light industrial and service center buildings comprising approximately 7.9 million rentable square feet located in eight markets, which we collectively refer to as Cal-TIA, for a total estimated cost of approximately \$501.0 million.

Illustrative Transactions

As described above in Business and Growth Strategies, we will continue to seek growth opportunities through the development and acquisition of industrial properties. The following examples describe three of our successful transactions that illustrate the following types of growth opportunities: Tenant Expansion, Existing Tenant Build-To-Suit and Development and that we believe to be representative transactions.

Tenant Expansion Memphis Trade Center III

In June 2004, we acquired Memphis Trade Center III, a 709,000 rentable square foot bulk distribution warehouse facility located in Memphis, Tennessee. At the time of the acquisition, approximately 440,000 rentable square feet of this facility were leased by a subsidiary of Johnson & Johnson, a Fortune 100 medical products company. Concurrent with our acquisition of this property, we also acquired a 17.4 acre contiguous expansion land parcel. In October 2005, we broke ground on a 330,000 rentable square foot expansion development project for Johnson & Johnson and completed the expansion in May 2006. Additionally, Johnson & Johnson agreed to a new coterminous ten year extension of the original 440,000 square feet. In February 2006, we contributed Memphis Trade Center III to our institutional capital management fund with BBK at a valuation reflecting an appreciation in the value of the property of \$5.1 million, \$4.0 million of which was recognized as a gain that corresponds to BBK s 80% interest in the fund.

Existing Tenant Build-To-Suit Cummins Inc.-American Real Estate Partners Portfolio

In June 2004, we acquired the American Real Estate Partners (AREP) portfolio for a purchase price of \$64.4 million. This portfolio consisted of three buildings in the Cincinnati market totaling approximately 1.2 million rentable square feet that are located in Park West International, a premier bulk distribution park located in close proximity to the Cincinnati/Northern Kentucky International Airport, and one building in the Nashville market totaling 520,000 rentable square feet. Cummins Inc. was one of the tenants in this portfolio at the time of our acquisition and occupied a 330,000 rentable square foot building. Based on our frequent discussions with Cummins, we learned of their need to expand their existing space. In October 2005, we commenced development on a new 603,586 rentable square foot state-of-the-art build-to-suit bulk distribution facility located approximately 20 miles south of Park West International on Interstate 71/75, a major north-south distribution corridor. In connection with this new development, effective as of October 16, 2006, we entered into a new 10-year lease for the build-to-suit property and terminated Cummins existing lease.

97

Development Sycamore Canyon

In April 2006, we entered into a joint venture agreement with a subsidiary of Panattoni Construction, Inc., or Panattoni, a national commercial real estate developer, to acquire approximately 35 acres of land and to develop two warehouse buildings comprising approximately 868,000 rentable square feet in the Inland Empire submarket of the Southern California industrial real estate market. We believe the Inland Empire has had the highest net absorption rate of all industrial warehouse markets in the United States with an annual average net absorption of 14.0 million square feet over the last five years. This project, known as the Sycamore Canyon Logistics Center, is located at the Interstate 215 and the 60 Freeway interchange in southeast Riverside and is within six miles of the 91 Freeway and four miles of the March Inland Port and Foreign Trade Zone No. 244. Pursuant to our joint venture agreement with Panattoni, we will provide approximately 90% of the required equity capital for the project and will receive a preferred return on our invested capital. The first building, which is currently under development and which will total approximately 460,000 rentable square feet, is expected to be completed in January 2007 at a total cost of approximately \$23.2 million, including land costs. Our involvement in this project is the result of our longstanding relationship with Panattoni, a partner that we have completed over \$300.0 million of transaction activity with over the past three years. Subsequent to our entering into the Sycamore Canyon joint venture agreement, we believe that land values and lease rates in the Inland Empire have increased significantly which we believe will increase our overall potential return on the project.

Industrial Market Overview

Market and industry data and forecasts used in this section have been obtained from CoStar, PPR and other industry sources where specifically noted. We have not independently verified the data obtained from these sources, and we cannot assure you of the accuracy or completeness of the data. Forecasts and other forward-looking information obtained from these sources are subject to the same qualifications and the uncertainties as the other forward-looking statements in this prospectus.

Overview

The industrial real estate market in the United States consists of approximately 12.6 billion square feet of rentable building area as of June 30, 2006 according to CoStar. Of this total, approximately 11.1 billion square feet is warehouse space, which consists of bulk distribution and light industrial properties, and approximately 1.5 billion is flex space. Warehouse properties, which represent the substantial majority of our assets, are characterized by their generic design and are generally leased to regional or national distribution tenants or tenants engaged in light manufacturing activities and are rented on a triple-net-lease basis. In contrast, flex space typically has been designed or configured to a specialized use such as research and development, with comparatively higher re-tenanting costs as compared to warehouse properties due to higher office finish.

98

The top 20 industrial warehouse markets in the United States comprise approximately 75.0% of the total national inventory as defined by CoStar. The table below summarizes the top 20 warehouse markets based on total inventory as of June 30, 2006.

Top Twenty United States Industrial Warehouse

(Ranked by Rentable Building Area as of June 30, 2006)

	Inventor	у					Quoted Annual
		% of Total			YTD	Under	
	RBA (Rentable			YTD Net			Rates
Market	Building Area)	RBA	Vacancy	Absorption(1)	Deliveries(2)	Const. SF	(\$ psf)
Los Angeles	959,011,390	8.7%	3.1%	4,884,475	3,126,814	2,229,455	\$ 7.05
Chicago	901,472,608	8.1%	10.6%	2,672,211	4,003,893	8,828,118	4.68
Northern New Jersey	734,387,082	6.6%	8.2%	(1,744,871)	2,515,063	5,397,255	5.73
Philadelphia	652,384,575	5.9%	10.8%	3,390,196	1,358,429	8,400,427	4.52
Dallas/Ft Worth	529,070,668	4.8%	10.4%	3,654,075	5,088,381	7,334,429	3.87
Atlanta	501,535,107	4.5%	11.5%	3,789,082	9,027,674	12,498,951	3.66
Detroit	453,062,878	4.1%	10.9%	490,637	822,451	1,250,143	4.83
Houston	385,548,933	3.5%	6.1%	2,887,301	1,670,251	3,303,661	4.77
Inland Empire (California)	359,801,997	3.2%	7.1%	9,683,113	13,871,149	19,954,936	5.47
Cleveland	342,257,020	3.1%	8.6%	1,137,640	221,000	100,000	3.84
Boston	283,367,440	2.6%	12.0%	1,172,547	521,250	1,286,179	5.84
Long Island (New York)	281,512,588	2.5%	4.0%	623,606	26,100	97,700	8.98
Cincinnati	271,159,892	2.4%	6.3%	312,128	50,449	529,420	3.59
Seattle/Puget Sound	253,376,342	2.3%	5.8%	1,633,461	2,447,687	4,335,636	6.33
St. Louis	235,501,297	2.1%	7.2%	1,703,961	1,975,670	2,880,274	4.31
Orange County (California)	228,407,809	2.1%	3.7%	534,992	746,575	1,450,771	8.17
Indianapolis	227,317,457	2.1%	10.6%	1,909,254	4,416,889	1,900,648	3.49
Kansas City	222,977,567	2.0%	7.5%	644,156	647,086	1,645,261	3.79
Sacramento	215,795,544	1.9%	16.2%	(6,253)	2,300,536	3,237,251	4.77
Columbus	213,302,222	1.9%	12.5%	225,045	2,365,446	2,185,166	3.11
Top 20 Total / Weighted Average	8,251,250,416	74.5%	8.5%	39,596,756	57,202,793	88,845,681	\$ 5.13
U.S. Total / Weighted Average	11,071,997,841	100.0%	8.5%	61,841,970	72,524,408	114,891,981	\$ 5.03

Source: CoStar

National industrial warehouse space rental rate growth trends continue to remain positive with an average quoted annual rate of \$5.03 per square foot at the end of the second quarter 2006 according to CoStar. This represents a 0.8% increase as compared to the first quarter 2006 (\$4.99 per square foot) and a 3.7% increase compared to the second quarter 2005 (\$4.85 per square foot). Vacancy levels for industrial warehouse properties remain low with a national average of 8.5% at the end of the second quarter 2006 compared with 8.6% and 8.7% for the first quarter 2006 and the second quarter 2005, respectively.

⁽¹⁾ Represents the net change in occupied space for the first six months of 2006. Includes direct and sublease space.

⁽²⁾ Represents buildings that complete construction for the first six months of 2006. In order for the space to be considered delivered, a certificate of occupancy must have been issued for the property.

Recent national industrial rental rate growth trends have been increasing since 2002 with steady increases in rental rates forecasted through the end of 2007. Rental rate growth is forecasted by PPR, an independent real estate research and portfolio strategy firm, to remain positive through 2007 albeit at a moderately slower pace than the robust 2005 levels as shown by the chart below.

Source: PPR

As the chart below illustrates, recent national vacancy trends have been positive as compared with the higher levels of the 2002-2004 period with minimal increases in vacancy forecasted through the end of 2007.

Source: PPR

The supply of new warehouse space across the United States is generally in line with demand with the new construction taking place in markets with significant demand drivers. Nationally, net absorption of industrial warehouse space was 61.8 million square feet for the first six months of 2006 and as of June 30, 2006 approximately 114.8 million square feet of new industrial warehouse space was under construction, representing approximately 1.0% of total existing inventory. Absorption is forecasted by PPR to remain positive through 2007.

100

Source: PPR

The delivery of new industrial space has been relatively flat since the beginning of 2003 and is expected to remain so through the end of 2007.

Source: PPR

We believe that the industrial sector of the real estate industry exhibits a number of positive characteristics, including:

Short Development Lead Times: The construction of industrial properties has shorter development lead times when compared to other real estate asset classes, averaging six to nine months. This enables companies to adjust their development exposure in response to economic changes. As a result, industrial real estate has generally exhibited much more moderate supply/demand cycles than other types of investment real estate.

Low Vacancy Volatility: Industrial properties have historically demonstrated more stable occupancy rates than other commercial real estate asset classes such as office assets. Due to its shorter development lead times, the industrial real estate sector responds more quickly to economic changes and is less susceptible to large, sustained increases in supply. Through economic cycles, the industrial

101

real estate sector has exhibited relatively low volatility in vacancy rates. According to PPR, the vacancy rates for industrial properties in the United States have ranged from 7.1% to 10.7% over the last 15 years, with an average rate of 8.9% over this time period.

Modest Re-Tenanting Costs: Industrial building designs are generally generic with low levels of office finish, allowing ready use by a wide variety of potential tenants. As a result, the cost of re-tenanting facilities is relatively modest as compared to other commercial property types due to the low levels of office finish.

Comparatively Modest Maintenance Costs: Industrial properties have relatively lower maintenance requirements as compared to other real estate asset classes. The majority of recurring maintenance expenditures at industrial properties are related to the upkeep of parking lots and roofs.

Triple-Net Leases: Leases for industrial real estate assets are typically structured on a triple-net basis, limiting owners exposure to variable operating costs.

We believe that as a result of the above characteristics, that industrial real estate represents an attractive investment alternative to other real estate asset classes. As the table below illustrates, over the past 15 years, industrial properties in the United States have generated higher average annual returns than both office and retail properties, according to National Council of Real Estate Investment Fiduciaries (NCREIF):

NCREIF 15-Year Average Annual Return⁽¹⁾

Source: NCREIF Property Index (NPI), 2nd Quarter 2006.

(1) Annual return represents unleveraged private real estate return tracked by NCREIF and includes income return and capital appreciation. *Our Target Markets*

We presently intend to focus primarily on our 27 target industrial markets throughout the United States which we believe will continue to have growing demand for distribution space because of one or more of the following characteristics:

Key transportation hubs including major roadways, major seaports with large container volume and airports with significant international flight volume and/or large cargo volume;

Strategically located, regional distribution markets with excellent interstate highway and rail connections;

Markets with a large population base within a 500 mile radius; and

Strong economic fundamentals, including employment and population growth.

102

Portfolio Summary

The following tables present an overview of our existing portfolio of industrial properties sorted by our target markets based on information as of June 30, 2006 (dollar amounts are in thousands).

Consolidated Properties

Markets Target Markets	Number of Buildings	Percent Owned ⁽¹⁾	Rentable Square Feet	Percentage of Total Rentable Square Feet	Occupancy Percentage ⁽²⁾	Annualized Base Rent ⁽³⁾	Percentage of Total Annualized Base Rent ⁽³⁾	Number of Leases	Annualized Base Rent per Square Foot ⁽⁴⁾
Atlanta	56	100.0%	6,550,271	12.0%	88.9%	\$ 21,224	10.8%	116	\$ 3.65
Baltimore/	30	100.070	0,550,271	12.070	00.9 %	Ψ 21,221	10.070	110	Ψ 3.03
Washington D.C.	13	100.0%	1,585,087	2.9%	90.7%	8,887	4.5%	31	6.18
Central Pennsylvania	5	100.0%	899,157	1.6%	100.0%	3,457	1.8%	8	3.84
Charlotte	11	100.0%	1,477,548	2.7%	79.1%	3,919	2.0%	19	3.35
Chicago	14	100.0%	2,877,988	5.3%	94.8%	10,251	5.2%	22	3.76
Cincinnati	39	100.0%	4,982,215	9.1%	86.5%	15,504	7.9%	91	3.60
Columbus	15	100.0%	4,401,797	8.1%	92.7%	12,649	6.4%	29	3.10
Dallas ⁽⁵⁾	54	100.0%	6,810,543	12.5%	90.3%	23,169	11.8%	143	3.74
Denver	1	100.0%	160,232	0.3%	77.0%	619	0.3%	5	5.01
Houston	34	100.0%	2,452,711	4.5%	93.0%	11,467	5.8%	89	5.06
Indianapolis	8	100.0%	3,326,864	6.1%	95.5%	9,138	4.6%	18	2.88
Louisville	2	100.0%	521,000	1.0%	100.0%	1,696	0.9%	3	3.25
Memphis	10	100.0%	4,333,018	7.9%	93.8%	12,336	6.3%	15	3.04
Miami	6	100.0%	727,461	1.3%	92.7%	5,142	2.6%	20	7.56
Minneapolis	6	100.0%	828,466	1.5%	100.0%	3,897	2.0%	12	4.70
Nashville	5	100.0%	2,712,373	5.0%	91.7%	7,674	3.9%	6	3.09
New Jersey	10	100.0%	1,189,553	2.2%	96.2%	6,226	3.2%	29	5.44
Northern California	29	100.0%	2,410,960	4.4%	97.4%	12,089	6.1%	62	5.15
Orlando	12	100.0%	1,226,231	2.3%	93.4%	5,000	2.5%	35	4.28
Phoenix	15	100.0%	1,733,078	3.2%	96.5%	7,616	3.9%	34	4.41
San Antonio	2	100.0%	172,050	0.3%	67.6%	456	0.2%	4	3.92
Seattle	8	100.0%	1,198,617	2.2%	96.5%	5,423	2.8%	15	4.69
Southern California	12	100.0%	1,391,534	2.6%	99.6%	5,935	3.0%	26	4.09
Subtotal/Weighted Average Target Market®	367	100.0%	53,968,754	99.0%	92.1%	193,774	98.5%	832	3.89
Non-Target Market		100.00/	567 441	1.00/	00.10	2.106	1.50	10	(20
Boston Total/Weighted Average Operating	6	100.0%	567,441	1.0%	89.1%	3,196	1.5%	12	6.32
Properties Properties	373	100.0%	54,536,195	100.0%	92.1%	\$ 196,970	100.0%	844	\$ 3.91
Consolidated Properties Under Development									
Atlanta	2	100.0%	688,067	78.4%	4.6%	\$		1	\$
Chicago	1	95.1%	189,134	21.6%	32.9%	274	100.0%	1	4.40
Subtotal/Weighted Average Properties Under Development	3	98.9%	877,201	100.0%	10.7%	274	100.0%	2	2.92
Total/Weighted Average Consolidated	376 ⁽⁷⁾	100.0%	55,413,396	N/A	90.8%	\$ 197,244	N/A	846	\$ 3.91

Properties

103

Unconsolidated Properties

Markets	Number of Buildings	Percent Owned ⁽¹⁾	Rentable Square Feet	Percentage of Total Rentable Square Feet	Occupancy Percentage ⁽²⁾	Annualized Base Rent ⁽³⁾	Percentage of Total Annualized Base Rent ⁽³⁾	Number of Leases	B R p Sq	aalized ase ent er uare ot ⁽⁴⁾
Fund Properties	1	20.00/	577 500	21.00/	100.00	¢ 1.460	17.20/	2	¢.	2.52
Atlanta	1	20.0%	577,500	21.8%	100.0%		17.2%	2		2.53
Central Pennsylvania	1	20.0%	100,000	3.8%	100.0%		4.8%	1		4.03
Chicago	1	20.0%	303,192	11.5%	100.0%		17.6%	2		4.92
Dallas	1	20.0%	540,000	20.4%	100.0%	,	19.3%	1		3.03
Memphis	1	20.0%	1,039,000	39.2%	100.0%	,	33.7%	2		2.75
New Jersey	6	20.0%	87,500 2,647,192	3.3%	100.0% 100.0%		7.4% 100.0%	9		7.203.20
Unconsolidated Properties Under Development										
Atlanta	1	97.1%	556,800	52.0%	0.0%					
Southern California ⁽⁸⁾	2	91.1%	514,463	48.0%	0.0%					
	3	94.2%	1,071,263	100.0%	0.0%					
Total/Weighted Average Unconsolidated										
Properties	9(7)	41.4%	3,718,455	N/A	71.2%	\$ 8,479	N/A	9	\$	3.20

⁽¹⁾ Weighted average ownership is based on rentable square feet.

⁽⁷⁾ Occasionally our leases contain provisions giving the tenant rights to purchase the property, which can take the form of a fixed price purchase option, a fair market value option, a right of first refusal option or a right of first offer option. The following chart summarizes such rights:

				nualized se Rent
	Number of Leases	Rentable Square Feet	(000s)
Fixed Price Purchase Options	6	2,516,034	\$	7,648
Fair Market Value Options	3	282,986	\$	1,323
Right of First Refusal Options	5	874,068	\$	2,499
Right of First Offer Options	4	873,904	\$	3,292

⁽⁸⁾ Includes one vacant 55,000 rentable square foot building that is not currently under development.

⁽²⁾ Based on leases signed as of June 30, 2006 and calculated as rentable square feet less available square feet divided by rentable square feet.

⁽³⁾ Annualized Base Rent is calculated as monthly contractual base rent (cash basis) per the terms of the lease, as of June 30, 2006, multiplied by 12.

⁽⁴⁾ Calculated as Annualized Base Rent divided by rentable square feet under lease as of June 30, 2006.

⁽⁵⁾ Three of our buildings in this market totaling approximately 743,000 rentable square feet are under ground leases.

⁽⁶⁾ Seven properties will be either contributed by us to our DCTRT joint venture or sold to an affiliate of DCTRT in the beginning of the fourth quarter of 2006. (See Prospectus Summary Significant Transactions Institutional Capital Management Joint Ventures DCTRT Joint Venture.)

Property Types

The following table presents an overview of our existing portfolio of consolidated and unconsolidated properties, including properties under development, as categorized by property type and our target markets based on information as of June 30, 2006.

	Bulk Distribution			Light Industrial Num-		Service Center			Total Portfolio			
	Num-			ber			Num-			Num-		
	ber						ber			ber		
				of								
	of Build- ings	Rentable Square Feet	Occ. %(1)	Build- ings	Rentable Square Feet	Occ. % ⁽¹⁾	of Build- ings	Rentable Square Feet	Occ. %(1)	of Build- ings	Rentable Square Feet	Occ. %(1)
Target Markets												
Atlanta	30	5,950,558	93.7%	15	793,428	65.2%	12	383,785		57	7,127,771	89.8%
Baltimore/ Washington D.C.	12	1,445,663	89.8%	1	139,424				%		1,585,087	90.7%
Central Pennsylvania	6	999,157	100.0%			%			%		999,157	
Charlotte	6	1,186,948	78.2%	5	290,600	82.7%			%		1,477,548	79.1%
Chicago	12	2,680,740	95.4%	3	500,440	94.8%			%		3,181,180	95.3%
Cincinnati	18	4,149,918	84.9%	20	766,201	95.2%	1	66,096	81.2%	39	4,982,215	86.5%
Columbus	13	4,327,985	92.6%	2		100.0%			%		4,401,797	92.7%
Dallas	31	6,216,425	92.4%	8	472,820	91.0%	16	661,298		55	7,350,543	88.1%
Denver	1	160,232	77.0%			%			%		160,232	77.0%
Houston	11	1,538,593	95.9%	12	630,298	88.4%	11	283,820		34	2,452,711	92.4%
Indianapolis	8	3,326,864	95.5%			%			%		3,326,864	95.5%
Louisville	2	521,000	100.0%			%			%		521,000	
Memphis	11	5,372,018	95.0%			%			%		5,372,018	88.3%
Miami	3	521,408	92.1%	2	156,669		1	49,384		6	727,461	93.5%
Minneapolis	5	751,666	100.0%	1	76,800	100.0%			%		828,466	
Nashville	5	2,712,373	91.7%			%			%		2,712,373	48.0%
New Jersey	9	1,163,053	96.1%	2	114,000				%		1,277,053	96.5%
Northern California	8	1,403,932	100.0%		1,007,028	93.9%			%		2,410,960	97.4%
Orlando	3	722,869		9	503,362	88.4%			%		1,226,231	95.2%
Phoenix	8	1,491,023	99.6%	7	242,055				%		1,733,078	99.7%
San Antonio	2	172,050	67.6%			%			%		172,050	67.6%
Seattle	8	1,198,617	96.5%			%			%		1,198,617	96.5%
Southern California	8	1,128,595	100.0%	3	242,573	100.0%	1	20,366	75.8%	12	1,391,534	99.6%
Subtotal/ Weighted Average	220	49,141,687	93.4%	111	6,009,510	89.6%	42	1,464,749	82.7%	373	56,615,946	92.7%
Non-Target Market		110.211	02.2~	•	107 100	71.50			~	-	565 444	00.16
Boston	4	440,341	93.3%	2	127,100	74.5%			%	6	567,441	89.1%
Total/Weighted Average Operating	224	40 592 029	02.40	112	6 126 610	90 2 <i>0</i> 7	42	1 464 740	92 707	270	57 102 207	02.60
Properties Under Development		49,582,028	93.4%	113	6,136,610	89.3%	42	1,464,749	82.7%		57,183,387	92.6%
Properties Under Development	6	1,948,464							%	6	1,948,464	
Total/Weighted Average	230	51,530,492	n/a	113	6,136,610	n/a	42	1,464,749	n/a	385	59,131,851	n/a

⁽¹⁾ Based on leases signed as of June 30, 2006 and calculated as rentable square feet less available square feet divided by rentable square feet.

105

Lease Expirations

Our industrial properties are typically net leased to corporate tenants for terms typically ranging from three to ten years with a weighted average remaining term of 4.1 years as of June 30, 2006. A net lease is a lease whereby the tenant is responsible for all operating expenses of, and to a limited extent certain capital expenditures for, the leased property. However, we do have certain leases that have specified limitations on the amount of such reimbursements. The following table sets forth a schedule of expiring leases for our operating properties including unconsolidated properties by rentable square feet and by annual minimum rents as of June 30, 2006 (dollar amounts are in thousands).

Year	Rentable Square Feet Related to Expiring Leases	Percentage of Portfolio	Annualized Base Rent of Expiring Leases		Percentage of Rented Portfolio	
$2006^{(1)}$	3,524,447	6.0%	\$	15,024	7.3%	
2007	5,670,654	9.6%		26,725	13.0%	
2008	8,866,476	15.0%		34,626	16.9%	
2009	8,370,908	14.1%		31,540	15.4%	
2010	8,822,632	14.9%		31,729	15.4%	
Thereafter	17,724,292	30.0%		65,806	32.0%	
Subtotal	52,979,409	89.6%	\$	205,450	100.0%	
Under development(2)	1,948,464	3.3%				
Available	4,203,978	7.1%				
Total portfolio	59,131,851	100.0%				

⁽¹⁾ Includes leases that are on month-to-month terms.

106

⁽²⁾ Includes 93,883 square feet where leases have been executed.

Tenant Diversification

As of June 30, 2006 there were no tenants that occupied more than 5.0% of our total portfolio based on gross leasable square feet. The following table describes our ten largest tenants based on rentable square footage occupied as of June 30, 2006 (dollars are in thousands).

	Number		Annualized Base	Rentable	D6	Lease
Tenant	of Leases	Market	Rents(1)	Square Feet Occupied ⁽²⁾	Percentage of Portfolio	Lease Expiration
Technicolor Videocassette, Inc.	2	Memphis	\$ 2,345	806,000	1.52%	09/30/2014
		Memphis	1,622	648,750	1.23%	05/31/2011
Bridgestone/Firestone	2	Nashville	2,425	987,873	1.87%	05/31/2013
		Cincinnati	1,056	352,000	0.66%	08/31/2015
Exel, Inc.	6	Cincinnati	101	34,666	0.07%	04/30/2009
		Atlanta	451	200,352	0.38%	09/20/2008
		Atlanta	76	33,600	0.06%	09/20/2008
		Columbus	1,425	500,000	0.94%	12/31/2008
		Orlando	390	108,394	0.20%	01/31/2008
		Orlando	43	5,600	0.01%	09/30/2008
The Clorox Sales Company	2	Dallas ⁽⁴⁾	1,639	540,000	1.02%	02/28/2015
		Northern	1,093	336,800	0.64%	01/31/2014
		California				
Whirlpool Corporation	1	Indianapolis	2,253	804,586	1.52%	12/31/2008
United Parcel Service (UPS)	4	Cincinnati	2,138	710,400	1.34%	12/01/2013
		Memphis	100	16,800	0.03%	4/30/2008
		Phoenix	248	48,418	0.09%	6/30/2009
		Orlando	122	21,968	0.04%	4/30/2009
Johnson & Johnson Health Care ⁽⁴⁾	1	Memphis	2,118	770,000	1.45%	02/28/2016
International Truck and Engine	2	Atlanta	999	352,170	0.67%	02/28/2013
		Dallas	1,112	360,000	0.68%	12/31/2015
United Stationers Supply Co.	1	Memphis	2,077	654,080	1.23%	06/30/2010
11.7		•				
Binney & Smith, Inc.	1	Central	1,952	550,000	1.04%	04/20/2013
		Pennsylvania				
Total ten largest tenants leases	22		25,785	8,842,457	16.69%	
All other tenants leases	831		179,665	44,136,952	83.31%	
Total portfolio ⁽³⁾	853		\$ 205,450	52,979,409	100.0%	

⁽¹⁾ Annualized Base Rents are calculated as monthly contractual base rents (cash basis) per the terms of the leases, as of June 30, 2006, multiplied by 12.

⁽²⁾ Based on leases signed as of June 30, 2006.

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

- (3) Unconsolidated properties included are not adjusted for ownership. Excludes 93,883 square feet where leases have been executed in properties under development.
- (4) Ownership of building is 20.0%.

107

Industry Diversification

The table below illustrates the diversification of our consolidated and unconsolidated portfolio by the industry classifications of our tenants as of June 30, 2006, excluding development properties (dollar amounts are in thousands).

Industry	Number of Leases	Leases as a Percent of Total	Annualized Base Rent ⁽¹⁾	Annualized Base Rent as a Percentage of Total ⁽¹⁾	Rentable Square Feet	Percentage of Total Rentable Square Feet
3PL/Warehousing/Transport Services	118	13.8%	\$ 41,994	20.4%	12,424,393	23.5%
Retail/Wholesale	88	10.3%	22,958	11.2%	6,356,254	12.0%
Computer/Electronics	48	5.6%	15,401	7.5%	3,073,404	5.8%
Paper/Packaging/Printing	46	5.4%	13,192	6.4%	3,440,496	6.5%
Industrial Durables	53	6.2%	13,019	6.3%	3,169,449	6.0%
Chemicals	26	3.1%	11,126	5.4%	3,302,395	6.2%
Building Supplies	50	5.9%	9,485	4.6%	2,301,165	4.3%
Furniture/Home Furnishings	28	3.3%	8,476	4.1%	2,162,488	4.1%
Electrical/Mechanical	40	4.7%	7,568	3.7%	1,919,356	3.6%
Food	26	3.1%	6,646	3.3%	1,494,119	2.8%
Consumer Packaged Goods	20	2.3%	6,347	3.1%	2,118,563	4.0%
Automotive	20	2.3%	5,558	2.7%	1,609,898	3.0%
Medical Products	26	3.1%	5,441	2.7%	1,194,536	2.3%
Pharmaceuticals	7	0.8%	3,966	1.9%	1,141,321	2.2%
Metals	10	1.2%	2,528	1.2%	640,683	1.2%
Apparel	7	0.8%	1,658	0.8%	411,799	0.8%
Other	240	28.1%	30,087	14.7%	6,219,090	11.7%
Total/Weighted Average	853	100.0%	\$ 205,450	100.0%	52,979,409	100.0%

⁽¹⁾ Annualized Base Rent is calculated as monthly contractual base rent (cash basis) per the terms of the lease, as of June 30, 2006, multiplied by 12.

108

Historical Tenant Improvements and Leasing Commissions

The table below sets forth certain historical information regarding tenant improvement and leasing commission costs per square foot for tenants at the properties in our portfolio.

	Year Ended December 31,				Six Months Ended		Weighted Average 2003 -		
	2003	2	004(1)	2	005(1)	Jun	e 30, 2006 ⁽¹⁾	Ju	ne 30, 2006
Renewals ⁽²⁾									
Number of leases			1		30		42		29
Square feet			62,377	1,	959,155		2,660,912		1,872,978
Tenant improvement costs per square foot				\$	0.17	\$	0.07	\$	0.11
Leasing commission costs per square foot		\$	0.60	\$	0.57	\$	0.41	\$	0.48
Total tenant improvement and leasing commission									
costs per square foot		\$	0.60	\$	0.74	\$	0.48	\$	0.59
New leases									
Number of leases			8		49		38		38
Square feet		1	24,142	1,	618,488		1,230,131		1,189,104
Tenant improvement costs per square foot		\$	0.58	\$	1.83	\$	0.88	\$	1.38
Leasing commission costs per square foot		\$	0.42	\$	1.23	\$	1.20	\$	1.18
Total tenant improvement and leasing commission									
costs per square foot		\$	1.00	\$	3.06	\$	2.08	\$	2.56
Total									
Number of leases			9		79		80		67
Square feet		1	86,519	3,	577,643		3,891,043		3,062,082
Tenant improvement costs per square foot		\$	0.39	\$	0.92	\$	0.33	\$	0.61
Leasing commission costs per square foot		\$	0.48	\$	0.87	\$	0.66	\$	0.75
Total tenant improvement and leasing commission									
costs per square foot		\$	0.86	\$	1.79	\$	0.99	\$	1.36

⁽¹⁾ Recurring capital expenditures for properties acquired during the period are annualized.

Historical Capital Expenditures

The following table sets forth certain information regarding historical recurring capital expenditures (excluding tenant improvements) at the properties in our portfolio through June 30, 2006.

	Year Ended December 31,					Weighted		
	2003	2004(1)	2	2005(1)	Ju	Months Ended ine 30, 2006 nualized ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾		30, 2006
Recurring capital expenditures	\$	\$ 155,20)8 \$ 2	2,471,139	\$	3,507,974		
Total average square feet ⁽³⁾	1,625,662	9,080,03	31 29	,085,817		44,453,916		
Recurring capital expenditures per average square foot	\$	\$ 0.0)2 \$	0.08	\$	0.08	\$	0.07

⁽¹⁾ Recurring capital expenditures for properties acquired during the period are annualized.

⁽²⁾ Represents existing tenants who, upon expiration of their lease, enter into a new lease for the same space. Month-to-month leases are not included in renewal statistics.

⁽²⁾ Annual recurring capital expenditures were estimated by doubling actual expenditures for the six months ended June 30, 2006.

⁽³⁾ Total average square feet was determined by averaging the ending total operating square footage for each month in the appropriate period.

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

109

Regulation

General. Many laws and governmental regulations are applicable to our properties and changes in these laws and regulations, or their interpretation by agencies and the courts, occur frequently. We believe that each of our properties has the necessary permits and approvals to operate its business.

Costs of Compliance with Americans with Disabilities Act. Under the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, or the ADA, all places of public accommodation are required to meet certain federal requirements related to access and use by disabled persons. Compliance with the ADA might require removal of structural barriers to handicapped access in certain public areas where such removal is readily achievable. We believe that our properties are in substantial compliance with the ADA and that we will not be required to make substantial capital expenditures to address the requirements of the ADA. However, noncompliance with the ADA could result in the imposition of fines or an award of damages to private litigants. The obligation to make readily achievable accommodations is an ongoing one, and we will continue to assess our properties and to make alterations as appropriate in this respect.

Environmental Matters. Under Federal, state and local laws and regulations relating to the protection of the environment, which we collectively refer to as environmental laws, a current or previous owner or operator of real estate may be liable for contamination resulting from the presence or discharge of hazardous or toxic substances or petroleum products at the property, and may be required to investigate and clean-up the contamination at the property or any contamination which has migrated from the property. These laws typically impose liability and clean-up responsibility without regard to whether the owner or operator knew of or caused the presence of the contaminants, and the liability under these laws has been interpreted to be joint and several unless the harm is divisible and there is a reasonable basis for allocation of responsibility. Leasing properties to tenants that engage in industrial, manufacturing, and commercial activities will cause us to be subject to the risk of liabilities under environmental laws and regulations. In addition, the owner or operator of a site may be subject to claims by third parties based on personal injury, natural resources or property damage and/or other costs, including investigation and clean-up costs, resulting from environmental contamination present at or emanating from a site. The presence of hazardous or toxic substances on one of our properties, or the failure to properly remediate a contaminated property, could give rise to a lien in favor of the government for costs it may incur to address the contamination, or otherwise adversely effect our ability to sell or lease the property or borrow using the property as collateral. Environmental laws also may impose restrictions on the manner in which property may be used or businesses may be operated. A property owner who violates environmental laws may be subject to sanctions which may be enforced by governmental agencies or, in certain circumstances, private parties. In connection with the acquisition and ownership

Environmental laws also govern the presence, maintenance and removal of asbestos-containing building material, or ACBM. These laws require that ACBM be properly managed and maintained, that those who may come into contact with ACBM be adequately apprised or trained and that special precautions, including removal or other abatement, be undertaken in the event ACBM is disturbed during renovation or demolition of a building. These laws may impose fines and penalties on building owners or operators for failure to comply with these requirements and may allow third parties to seek recovery from owners or operators for personal injury associated with exposure to asbestos. Some of our properties may contain ACBM.

We invest in properties historically used for industrial, manufacturing, and commercial purposes. Some of these properties contain, or may have contained, underground storage tanks for the storage of petroleum products and other hazardous or toxic substances. All of these operations create a potential for the release of petroleum products or other hazardous or toxic substances. Some of our properties are adjacent to or near other properties that have contained or currently contain underground storage tanks used to store petroleum products or other hazardous or toxic substances. In addition, certain of our properties are on or are adjacent to or near other properties upon which others, including former owners or tenants of our properties, have engaged or may in the future engage in activities that may release petroleum products or other hazardous or toxic substances.

110

We maintain a portfolio environmental insurance policy that provides coverage for potential environmental liabilities, subject to the policy s coverage conditions and limitations, for most of our properties. From time to time, we may acquire properties, or interests in properties, with known adverse environmental conditions where we believe that the environmental liabilities associated with these conditions are quantifiable and that the acquisition will yield a superior risk-adjusted return. In such an instance, we underwrite the costs of environmental investigation, clean-up and monitoring into the cost. Further, in connection with property dispositions, we may agree to remain responsible for, and to bear the cost of, remediating or monitoring certain environmental conditions on the properties.

All of our properties were subject to a Phase I or similar environmental assessment by independent environmental consultants at the time of acquisition or shortly after acquisition. In addition, each of the properties that are currently under contract but have not yet been acquired by us has been subject to, or will be subject to, a Phase I or similar environmental assessment. Phase I assessments are intended to discover and evaluate information regarding the environmental condition of the surveyed property and surrounding properties. Phase I assessments generally include an historical review, a public records review, an investigation of the surveyed site and surrounding properties, and preparation and issuance of a written report, but do not include soil sampling or subsurface investigations and typically do not include an asbestos survey.

While some of these assessments have led to further investigation and sampling, none of our environmental assessments of our properties has revealed any environmental liability that we believe would have a material adverse effect on our financial condition or results of operations taken as a whole. Nonetheless, it is possible that our assessments do not reveal all environmental liabilities or that there are material environmental liabilities of which we are unaware. In addition, no assessments have been updated for purposes of this offering, and approximately 25.0% of our properties have environmental assessments which are more than two years old. Material environmental conditions, liabilities or compliance concerns may arise after the environmental assessment has been completed. Moreover, there can be no assurance that (i) future laws, ordinances or regulations will not impose any material environmental liability or (ii) the current environmental condition of our properties will not be affected by tenants, by the condition of land or operations in the vicinity of our properties (such as releases from underground storage tanks), or by third parties unrelated to us. If the costs of defending against environmental claims, of compliance with the various environmental laws and regulations, now existing or hereafter adopted, or of remediating any contaminated property exceed our budgets for such items, our ability to make expected distributions to stockholders could be adversely affected.

Other Regulations. Our properties are also subject to various federal, state and local regulatory requirements such as state and local fire and life safety requirements. Failure to comply with these requirements could result in the imposition of fines by governmental authorities or awards of damages to private litigants. We believe that our properties are currently in substantial compliance with all such regulatory requirements. However, there can be no assurance that these requirements will not be changed or that new requirements will not be imposed which would require significant unanticipated expenditures by us, which expenditure could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition.

Except as described in this prospectus, there are no other laws or regulations which have a material effect on our operations, other than typical state and local laws affecting the development and operation of real property, such as zoning laws. (See Risk Factors General Real Estate Risks Costs of complying with governmental laws and regulations may adversely affect our income and the cash available for any distributions and Compliance or failure to comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act and other similar regulations could result in substantial costs, Certain Provisions of The Maryland General Corporation Law and Our Charter and Bylaws, The Partnership Agreement and Federal Income Tax Considerations.)

Insurance

We carry comprehensive general liability, fire, extended coverage, earthquake, business interruption, rental loss coverage and umbrella liability coverage on all of our properties with limits of liability which we deem adequate. Similarly, we are insured against the risk of direct physical damage in amounts we believe to be

111

adequate to reimburse us on a replacement basis for costs incurred to repair or rebuild each property, including loss of rental income during the reconstruction period. The cost of such insurance is passed through to tenants whenever possible. We will select policy specifications and insured limits which we believe to be appropriate given the relative risk of loss, the cost of the coverage and industry practice and, in the opinion of our company s management, the properties in our portfolio are currently, and upon completion of this offering will be, adequately insured. We will not carry insurance for generally uninsured losses such as loss from riots, war or acts of God. In addition, we will carry earthquake insurance on our properties in an amount and with deductibles which we believe are commercially reasonable. Certain of the properties in our portfolio will be located in areas known to be seismically active. (See Risk Factors General Real Estate Risks Uninsured losses relating to real property may adversely affect your returns.)

Competition

We believe the current market for industrial real estate acquisitions to be extremely competitive. We compete for real property investments with pension funds and their advisors, bank and insurance company investment accounts, other REITs, real estate limited partnerships, individuals and other entities engaged in real estate investment activities, some of which have greater financial resources than we do.

In addition, we believe the leasing of real estate to be highly competitive. We experience competition for tenants from owners and managers of competing properties, some of which own properties similar to ours in the same markets and submarkets in which our properties are located. As a result, we may have to provide free rent, incur charges for tenant improvements or offer other inducements, all of which may have an adverse impact on our results of operations.

Property Management Services

We employ 14 third-party property managers for management, leasing and maintenance of our properties. We seek to utilize the services of managers and leasing professionals with local expertise in our markets, which we believe allows us to be more effective as well as to further enhance our industry relationships.

Employees

Our employees perform various management and corporate functions, including, but not limited to, asset management, accounting, financial reporting, legal, planning and budgeting, property development and finance. We have approximately 60 full-time employees. None of the employees is represented by a labor union.

In connection with the Internalization, we entered into a transitional services agreement with an affiliate of DCAG that provides us for one year with enumerated transitional services, including IT services, human resources, payroll and accounts payable services, to the extent we need them to operate our business.

Principal Executive Offices

Our executive office is located at 518 17th Street, Suite 1700, Denver, Colorado 80202. We also maintain regional offices in Dallas, Texas and Atlanta, Georgia.

Legal Proceedings

From time to time, we may be party to a variety of legal proceedings arising in the ordinary course of our business. We are not a party to any material litigation or legal proceedings, or to the best of our knowledge, any threatened litigation or legal proceedings which, in the opinion of management, individually or in the aggregate, would have a material adverse effect on our results of operations or financial condition.

Promoters

Our former advisor acted as a promoter of our company, which means it took initiative in founding and organizing our business.

MANAGEMENT

Directors and Executive Officers

Our board of directors consists of nine members, including a majority of directors who are independent within the meaning of the listing standards of the NYSE. Pursuant to our charter, each of our directors is elected by our stockholders to serve until the next annual meeting or until their successors are duly elected and qualify. The first annual meeting of our stockholders after this offering will be held in 2007. Subject to rights pursuant to any employment agreements, officers serve at the pleasure of our board of directors.

The following table sets forth certain information concerning our directors and executive officers:

Name	Age	Position
Thomas G. Wattles	54	Executive Chairman and Director
Philip L. Hawkins	50	Chief Executive Officer and Director
Phillip R. Altinger	44	Director*
Thomas F. August	57	Director*
John S. Gates, Jr.	53	Director*
Tripp H. Hardin, III	45	Director*
James R. Mulvihill	42	Director
John C. O Keeffe	46	Director*
Bruce L. Warwick	68	Director*
James D. Cochran	45	President and Chief Investment Officer
Stuart B. Brown	40	Chief Financial Officer
Daryl H. Mechem	45	Managing Director, Operations
Matthew T. Murphy	42	Senior Vice President, Finance and Treasurer
Michael J. Ruen	40	Senior Vice President

^{*} Indicates that such director is considered an independent director under the NYSE independence standards as determined by our board of directors.

The following is a biographical summary of the experience of our directors and executive officers.

Thomas G. Wattles, age 54, has been the Executive Chairman and a director of our company since 2003. Mr. Wattles also served as our Chief Investment Officer from March 2003 to September 2005 and was a consultant to our former advisor from 2003 through October 2006. Mr. Wattles is a principal of both Dividend Capital Group LLC and Black Creek, each a Denver-based real estate investment firm and both of which he joined in February 2003. In addition, since April 2005, Mr. Wattles has been a manager of Dividend Capital Total Advisors Group LLC, which owns the advisor of DCTRT. From March 1997 and May 1998, Mr. Wattles served as Chairman of ProLogis Trust (NYSE:PLD), and served as Co-Chairman and Chief Investment Officer from November 1993 to March 1997. Mr. Wattles was a Managing Director of Security Capital Group Incorporated and served in various capacities including Chief Investment Officer from January 1991 to December 2002. Mr. Wattles is also currently a director of Regency Centers Corporation (NYSE:REG) and chairs its Investment Committee and is a member of its Audit Committee. Mr. Wattles holds a Bachelor s degree and an M.B.A. degree from Stanford University.

Philip L. Hawkins, age 50, has been our Chief Executive Officer and a director since October 2006, effective as of the consummation of the Internalization. Mr. Hawkins was the President, Chief Operating Officer and a director of CarrAmerica Realty Corporation (NYSE:CRE), where he had been employed since 1996 until July 2006. CarrAmerica was a public REIT focused on the acquisition, development, ownership and operation of office properties in select markets across the United States and was recently acquired by a fund managed by The Blackstone Group in July 2006. Mr. Hawkins was responsible for an organization of over 700 employees that

was active in 13 U.S. regional markets, overseeing CarrAmerica s investment, development, leasing and management activities as well as its capital markets, finance and accounting, human resources and corporate communications functions. Prior to joining CarrAmerica, Mr. Hawkins spent approximately 13 years with Jones Lang LaSalle, a real estate services company where he held various positions involving real estate investment, development, leasing and management. Mr. Hawkins is currently a director of SBA Communications Corporation (NASDAQ:SBAC), a publicly traded wireless tower owner and operator. He holds an M.B.A. from the University of Chicago Graduate School of Business and a Bachelor of Arts degree from Hamilton College.

Phillip R. Altinger, age 44, has been an independent director of our company since 2006. Mr. Altinger is currently a private investor. From 2001 through 2006, he was Executive Director, Corporate Development with Seagate Technology, a leading disc drive company, where he structured, executed and managed various equity and debt investments, as well as mergers-and-acquisitions transactions. Prior to joining Seagate, Mr. Altinger served in numerous senior financial positions at companies including Rio Hotel and Casino, Inc., a casino/hotel, and Catapult Entertainment, a videogame networking company. Mr. Altinger also held investment-banking positions with Volpe Brown Whelan & Company and Salomon Brothers. Mr. Altinger received his M.B.A. and Bachelor s degrees in Mechanical Engineering and Economics, from Stanford University.

Thomas F. August, age 57, has been an independent director of our company since October 2006, effective as of the consummation of the Internalization. Mr. August is also a trustee of Brandywine Realty Trust, or Brandywine (NYSE:BDN), and was first elected to this position in January 2006 in connection with Brandywine's acquisition of Prentiss Properties Trust, or Prentiss (formerly, NYSE:PP). Prior to the acquisition, Mr. August served as President, Chief Executive Officer and a trustee of Prentiss. Mr. August served in such capacities since October of 1999 when he became Chief Executive Officer of Prentiss. Prior to that time, he was President and Chief Operating Officer of Prentiss since Prentiss initial public offering in October 1996. From 1992 to 1996, Mr. August served as President and Chief Operating Officer of a Prentiss affiliate, Prentiss Properties Limited, Inc. From 1987 to 1992, Mr. August served as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Prentiss predecessor company. From 1985 to 1987, Mr. August served in executive capacities with Cadillac Fairview Urban Development, Inc. Prior to joining Cadillac Urban in 1985, Mr. August was Senior Vice President of Finance for Oxford Properties, Inc., in Denver, Colorado, an affiliate of a privately-held Canadian real estate firm. Previously, he was a Vice President of Citibank, responsible for real estate lending activities in the Midwest. Mr. August holds a Bachelor's degree from Brandeis University and an MBA degree from Boston University.

John S. Gates, Jr., age 53, has been an independent director of our company since October 2006, effective as of the consummation of the Internalization. Since January 1, 2005, Mr. Gates has served as the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of PortaeCo, a private investment and asset management company. Prior to forming PortaeCo, Mr. Gates co-founded CenterPoint Properties Trust, or CenterPoint, and served as Co-Chairman and Chief Executive Officer for the past 22 years. During that period, CenterPoint became the largest private property owner in the Metropolitan Chicago Region and the nation s first publicly traded industrial property REIT (NYSE: CNT). In March 2006, CenterPoint was acquired by the California Public Employees Retirement System (CALPERS) and Jones Lang LaSalle for approximately \$3.5 billion. He began his career as an Assistant to Governor James R. Thompson of Illinois. In 1979, he joined CB Richard Ellis, and in 1981 co-founded the Chicago office of Jones Lang Wootton (now Jones Lang LaSalle), a global commercial property investment firm. Mr. Gates has recently been nominated as a director of The Davis Funds, and is also in discussions regarding possible directorships of another public company and a private equity fund. Mr. Gates graduated from Trinity College in 1976 with a Bachelor s degree in Economics and Philosophy.

Tripp H. Hardin, III, age 45, has been an independent director of our company since 2002. Mr. Hardin is a Principal of Trammell Crow Krombach Partners and has been associated with them or their predecessor company since 1986. He has been active in real estate activities since 1984, focusing primarily on the sale and leasing of industrial, office and commercial properties. He has also been active in real estate investment and build-to-suit transactions. Mr. Hardin graduated from Stanford University with a Bachelor of Science degree in Industrial Engineering.

114

James R. Mulvihill, age 42, has been a director of our company since 2002 and, from 2002 through October 2006, was our Treasurer and Chief Financial Officer. In addition, Mr. Mulvihill was a consultant to our former advisor from 2002 through October 2006. Mr. Mulvihill is a principal of Black Creek, which he co-founded in 1993. In addition, since April 2005, Mr. Mulvihill has been a manager of Dividend Capital Total Advisors Group LLC, which owns the advisor of DCTRT. He was a co-founder and served as Chairman of Corporate Properties of the Americas, or CPA, until its sale in September 2005. CPA, a joint venture between an affiliate of Black Creek and Equity International Properties, is a fully-integrated industrial real estate company that acquires, develops and manages industrial properties throughout Mexico. Mr. Mulvihill has been active in real estate acquisition, development and redevelopment activities since 1992, and as of June 30, 2006, with affiliates has overseen directly, or indirectly through affiliated entities, the acquisition, development, redevelopment, financing and sale of real estate projects with an aggregate value of approximately \$4.0 billion. Mr. Mulvihill served as the Chairman and as a director of American Real Estate Investment Corp. (later known as Keystone Property Trust, NYSE:KTR) from 1993 through 1997, and as a director of Keystone Property Trust from 1997 through 1999. Mr. Mulvihill had co-founded American Real Estate Investment Corp. in 1993, which became an industrial, office and logistics REIT acquired by ProLogis Trust (NYSE:PLD) in August 2004. Prior to co-founding Black Creek, Mr. Mulvihill served as Vice President of the Real Estate Banking and Investment Banking Groups of Manufacturer s Hanover and, subsequently, Chemical Bank. Mr. Mulvihill holds a Bachelor s degree from Stanford University in Political Science.

John C. O Keeffe, age 46, has been an independent director of our company since 2002. Mr. O Keeffe has been associated with Wm. Blanchard Co., a construction management firm located in Springfield, NJ, since 1987. He has been active in the construction industry since 1983. Mr. O Keeffe serves as a Project Executive, managing the construction of large healthcare projects. He graduated from Denison University in 1983 with a Bachelor s degree in English Literature.

Bruce L. Warwick, age 68, has been an independent director of our company since 2005. Mr. Warwick is currently a Vice Chairman of The Related Companies, overseeing the development of various real estate development projects including office and residential properties throughout the United States. Prior to joining The Related Companies in 1998, Mr. Warwick served as Vice Chairman, Development of The Galbreath Company, overseeing development and management in the Eastern Region. He has been active in real estate construction activities since 1961. Mr. Warwick received a Bachelor of Arts degree from Colgate University in 1960.

James D. Cochran, age 45, has been our President since October 2006. In addition, since 2005, he has been our Chief Investment Officer and responsible for overall acquisition, development, institutional capital management and dispositions. Through October 2006, Mr. Cochran was also an employee of our former advisor. Since he joined our former advisor in February 2004, he has overseen over \$3.0 billion in investment activity. Prior to joining our former advisor, he spent ten years with ProLogis Trust (NYSE:PLD) where he was a senior vice president, member of the Investment Committee and served as a member of the Board of Directors and Executive Committee for Macquarie ProLogis Trust, a publicly traded listed property trust in Australia. At ProLogis, Mr. Cochran held various positions including acquisition officer, market officer responsible for operations and development in Denver and Kansas City, head of the national acquisition and sales group, and capital markets where he raised private equity for joint ventures and funds in North America. Prior to joining ProLogis, Mr. Cochran worked at TCW Realty Advisors where he held acquisition and leasing positions with a focus on industrial product. Mr. Cochran also worked for Economics Research Associates where he performed market and financial feasibility studies for a variety of development projects. Mr. Cochran has a Bachelor of Arts degree from the University of California, Davis and an M.B.A. from The Anderson School at UCLA.

Stuart B. Brown, age 40, has been our Chief Financial Officer since October 2006, effective as of the consummation of the Internalization. Mr. Brown previously served as Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer of Federal Realty Investment Trust (NYSE:FRT) from 2003 to 2006. Federal Realty is a public REIT specializing in the ownership, management, development and redevelopment of high-quality retail assets. Before

115

joining Federal Realty, Mr. Brown was Vice President, Finance for Giant Food, Inc., a domestic retail grocery chain that is part of the \$56 billion Royal Ahold supermarket company. He also served in other corporate and operational finance positions at Royal Ahold over approximately ten years, including Vice President, Accounting at Ahold USA, the company s U.S. retail headquarters, and Vice President, Investor Relations at the company s global headquarters in the Netherlands. Mr. Brown began his career with Deloitte & Touche after earning his Masters of Accountancy from the University of Georgia.

Daryl H. Mechem, CCIM, age 45, has been a Managing Director of our company since 2005 and is responsible for property operations. Through October 2006, Mr. Mechem was also an employee of our former advisor. Since joining our former advisor in January 2004, Mr. Mechem has been responsible for the organizational infrastructure to implement the primary functions of Property Management, Leasing and Capital Expenditures for our company s real estate portfolio. Currently, the operations department consists of approximately 26 associates located in our corporate headquarters in Denver, Colorado and two regional offices in Dallas, Texas and Atlanta, Georgia. Prior to joining our former advisor, Mr. Mechem was most recently a Senior Vice President and Regional Director for ProLogis where he had overall responsibilities for the day-to-day real estate operations in the Mid-Atlantic region which encompassed over 43 million square feet in 8 markets (Chicago, Cincinnati, Columbus, Indianapolis, Louisville, New Jersey, Pennsylvania and St. Louis). Mr. Mechem joined ProLogis in May 1995 as a Marketing Representative in the Houston market, was promoted to Vice President Market Officer in November 1999, First Vice President in 2001 and Senior Vice President in January 2003. Mr. Mechem holds a Bachelor s degree from the University of New Mexico.

Matthew T. Murphy, age 42, has been a Senior Vice President of our company since 2005, our Treasurer since October 2006 and is responsible for accounting, financial reporting and treasury. Through October 2006, Mr. Murphy was also the Controller of our former advisor. From February 1998 until joining our former advisor in May 2003, Mr. Murphy was a Vice President and Controller of Pritzker Residential, LLC, a privately-owned, fully-integrated multi-family real estate investment company. Prior to joining Pritzker, Mr. Murphy served in various positions with Security Capital Group and its affiliates, including Archstone-Smith Trust and ProLogis. Prior to joining Security Capital Group, Mr. Murphy was a staff accountant with Coopers and Lybrand. Mr. Murphy has been active in the accounting functions in connection with real estate companies since 1992. Mr. Murphy holds a Bachelor s degree in Accounting from Colorado State University.

Michael J. Ruen, age 40, has been a Senior Vice President of our company since 2005 and is responsible for capital deployment in the eastern United States and development. Through October 2006, Mr. Ruen was also an employee of our former advisor. Prior to joining our former advisor in February 2004, he was employed for nine years in various positions with ProLogis Trust (NYSE:PLD). Before leaving ProLogis, Mr. Ruen had been a First Vice President and Market Officer with responsibility over development, acquisition and portfolio operations for the state of Tennessee. Prior to that, he had similar responsibilities for Denver, Birmingham and Chattanooga after managing the leasing and marketing activities for Atlanta. Prior to joining ProLogis, Mr. Ruen was with CB Richard Ellis-Atlanta and was responsible for various institutional account activities including general brokerage. Mr. Ruen has 15 years of experience in real estate. He received his Bachelor of Sciences degree from the University of Alabama and an M.B.A. from Georgia State University.

There is no family relationship between our directors or executive officers. None of the organizations at which our directors or executive officers served or were employed prior to their employment with us is an affiliate of us, other than our former advisor and its affiliates.

Board Committees

Our board has established an investment committee, an audit committee and a compensation committee, and, upon completion of this offering, will appoint a nominating and corporate governance committee. The composition of each of the audit committee, the compensation committee and the nominating and corporate governance committee must comply with the listing requirements and other rules and regulations of the NYSE.

116

as amended or modified from time to time, and we currently anticipate that each of these committees will be comprised of three independent directors.

Investment Committee

Our investment committee s primary function is to review, evaluate and ultimately vote to approve acquisitions or developments of up to \$25.0 million. Proposed acquisitions in excess of \$25.0 million require approval by our board of directors. The investment committee is required to be comprised of four directors, at least three of whom must be independent directors, and, upon completion of this offering, will be comprised of Tripp Hardin, John O Keeffe, Tom Wattles and John Gates.

Audit Committee

Our board of directors has established an audit committee, which, upon completion of this offering, will be composed of three of our independent directors, Phill Altinger, Tom August and Bruce Warwick. Mr. Altinger has been determined by our board of directors to be an audit committee financial expert as that term is defined by the SEC. The committee assists the board in overseeing:

our accounting and financial reporting processes;

the integrity and audits of our consolidated financial statements;

our compliance with legal and regulatory requirements;

the qualifications and independence of our independent auditors; and

the performance of our independent auditors and any internal auditors.

The committee is also responsible for engaging independent public accountants, approving professional services provided by the independent public accountants, reviewing the independence of the independent public accountants, considering the range of audit and non-audit fees and reviewing the adequacy of our internal accounting controls.

Compensation Committee

The principal functions of the compensation committee are to:

evaluate the performance and compensation of our Chief Executive Officer;

review the compensation payable to our officers and members of our board of directors;

administer our long-term incentive plan and our 2006 Incentive Compensation Plan, or our incentive compensation plan; and

produce a report on executive compensation required to be included in the proxy statement for our annual meetings. Upon completion of this offering, our compensation committee will be comprised of Phill Altinger, Bruce Warwick and Tom August.

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee.

The nominating and corporate governance committee will be responsible for seeking, considering and recommending to the full board of directors qualified candidates for election as directors and recommending a slate of nominees for election as directors at the annual meeting of stockholders. It will also periodically prepare and submit to the board for adoption the committee s selection criteria for director nominees. It will review and

117

make recommendations on matters involving general operation of the board and our corporate governance and annually recommend to the board nominees for each committee of the board. In addition, the committee will annually facilitate the assessment of each member of the board of directors and management and report thereon to the board. Upon completion of this offering, our nominating and corporate governance committee will be comprised of John Gates, Tripp Hardin and John O Keeffe.

In the contribution agreement relating to the Internalization, we have agreed to cause an individual designated by DCAG to be nominated for election to our board at our annual stockholders meetings to be held in 2007, 2008 and 2009, in each case to serve a one-year term. The obligation terminates if at any time the persons who at the time of the Internalization are the beneficial owners of DCAG, together with the employees transferred to us in the Internalization, collectively beneficially own (directly or indirectly) less than 5,000,000 of the 15,111,111 OP units issued in the Internalization. The initial representative of DCAG will be James Mulvihill.

Director Compensation

Each of our directors who is not an employee of our company receives an annual retainer of \$30,000 for services as a director and receives a fee of \$1,000 for each meeting attended in person or telephonically. Directors who serve on our investment, audit, compensation and/or nominating and corporate governance committees receive a fee of \$1,000 for each meeting attended in person or telephonically. Directors who serve as the chair of our audit committee receive an additional annual retainer of \$10,000 and directors who serve as the chair of one of our other committees receive an additional annual retainer of \$7,500. Directors who are employees of our company or our subsidiaries do not receive compensation for their service as directors.

Our long-term incentive plan provides for formula grants of restricted stock and other equity awards to non-employee directors. On the date of each annual meeting of stockholders at which each non-employee director is re-elected to our board of directors, such non-employee director will be entitled to receive equity awards having a value of \$35,000. In addition, any non-employee director who is initially elected or appointed to our board of directors will be entitled to receive equity awards having a value of \$35,000 on the date of such initial election or appointment. On October 10, 2006, it was determined that each of our non-employee directors will receive a grant of phantom shares pursuant to which, after a one-year vesting period, such director could elect to receive 3,111 shares of our common stock having a value of \$35,000. In addition, on October 6, 2006, each of Messrs. Altinger, Hardin, O Keeffe and Warwick received a grant of options exercisable for 5,000 shares of our common stock beginning on October 6, 2008 at an option exercise price of \$12.00 per share under our former independent director option plan.

In addition, directors who are members of a special committee may be entitled to receive additional fees for services as members of that special committee. The members of the special committee formed in connection with the Internalization earned compensation as follows: each of them earned \$1,500 per meeting; Bruce Warwick and Phill Altinger, the committee co-chairs, each earned a one-time payment of \$50,000, as well as a monthly retainer equal to \$7,500 for serving in such capacity beginning on April 14, 2006, the date the special committee was formed; and John O Keeffe and Tripp Hardin, the other members of the special committee, each earned a one-time payment of \$20,000, as well as a monthly retainer equal to \$5,000 for serving in such capacity beginning with the date the special committee was formed.

Executive Compensation

Prior to the consummation of the Internalization, we have had no paid employees and our day-to-day management functions have been performed by our former advisor and related affiliates.

Prior to the consummation of the Internalization, our executive officers have all been employees of or consultants to our former advisor or its affiliates, and we have not paid any of these individuals cash

118

compensation for serving in their respective positions. See Certain Relationships and Related Transactions below for a discussion of fees we have paid to our former advisor and other affiliates.

As a result, individual compensation information is not available for prior periods. The following table sets forth the annual base salary and other compensation expected to be paid in 2006 on an annualized basis to our Chief Executive Officer and our four other most highly compensated executive officers. We have entered into employment-related arrangements with these executive officers which became effective upon consummation of the Internalization.

Summary Compensation Table

		Annual	Compensation			g-Term Compens	ation
Name and Principal Position	Year	Base Salary(\$) ⁽¹⁾	Bonus(\$)	Other Annual Compensation (\$)	Restricted Stock Awards (\$)	Securities Underlying Options/ SARs (#)	All Other Compensation (\$)
Philip L. Hawkins, Chief							
Executive Officer	2006	575,000	(2)	(3)	(4)(5)	(4)	
James D. Cochran, President and							
Chief Investment Officer	2006	300,000	(2)		(4)	(4)	
Stuart B. Brown, Chief Financial							
Officer	2006	250,000	35,000(2)(6)	(7)	(4)(8)	(4)	
Daryl H. Mechem, Managing							
Director, Operations	2006	250,000	(2)		(4)	(4)	
Michael J. Ruen, Senior Vice							
President	2006	235,000	(2)		(4)	(4)	

- (1) Amounts given are annualized projections for the year ending December 31, 2006 based on our employment agreements with the executives. See Employment Agreements below.
- (2) Under the terms of their respective employment agreements, (i) Mr. Hawkins will be entitled to receive an initial target annual bonus of at least \$575,000, with a pro rated portion of a minimum guaranteed bonus of \$575,000 for 2006, (ii) Mr. Cochran will be eligible to receive a target cash bonus of \$200,000, (iii) Mr. Brown will be entitled to a target annual bonus of \$200,000 based on a Bonus Formula (as defined in our long-term incentive plan), with a pro-rated portion of a minimum guaranteed bonus of \$200,000 for 2006, (iv) Mr. Mechem will be eligible to receive a target cash bonus of \$125,000 and (v) Mr. Ruen will be eligible to receive a target cash bonus of \$90,000.
- (3) Pursuant to his employment agreement, Mr. Hawkins will be reimbursed for reasonable moving and relocation expenses related to his relocation to the Denver, Colorado area, with a gross-up for taxes (if applicable); we will also provide him with a reasonable allowance for housing extending possibly through September 15, 2007; and he is entitled to reimbursement for travel, including commuting costs prior to the relocation of his family to Denver through September 15, 2007 at the latest.
- Under the terms of their respective employment agreements, (i) Mr. Hawkins will be entitled to receive an annual long-term incentive compensation award with an aggregate annual target value of \$1,150,000, which will vest in equal annual installments over four to five years, subject to the achievement of pre-established, performance-related goals, (ii) Mr. Cochran will be eligible to receive an annual long-term incentive compensation award that vests in equal annual installments over four to five years, subject to the achievement of pre-established, performance-related goals, of an aggregate annual target value of \$500,000, (iii) Mr. Brown will be entitled to receive an annual long-term incentive compensation award with an aggregate annual target value of \$250,000, which will vest in equal annual installments over four to five years, subject to the achievement of pre-established, performance-related goals, (iv) Mr. Mechem will be eligible to receive an annual long-term incentive compensation award that vests in equal annual installments over four to five years, subject to the achievement of pre-established, performance-related goals, of an aggregate annual target value of \$225,000 and (v) Mr. Ruen will be eligible to receive an annual long-term incentive compensation award that vests in equal annual installments over four to five years, subject to the achievement of pre-established, performance-related goals, of an aggregate annual target value of \$275,000. The form of such long-term incentive compensation will be determined at the time of grant.
- (5) Pursuant to his employment agreement, as a signing bonus, Mr. Hawkins, under our long-term incentive plan is entitled to receive 450,795 shares of restricted stock (or equivalent full value awards and including either dividend rights or dividend equivalent rights) vesting over five years (0%, 0%, 25%, 25% and 50%) commencing on August 1, 2007.
- (6) Pursuant to his employment agreement, as a signing bonus, Mr. Brown received a \$35,000 cash bonus.

(footnotes continued on following page)

(footnotes to previous page)

- (7) Pursuant to his employment agreement, Mr. Brown will be reimbursed for reasonable moving and relocation expenses related to his relocation to the Denver, Colorado area, with a gross-up for taxes (if applicable); we will also provide him with a reasonable allowance for temporary housing extending possibly through April 10, 2007; and he is entitled to reimbursement for travel, including commuting costs prior to the relocation of his family to Denver through April 10, 2007 at the latest.
- (8) Pursuant to his employment agreement, as a signing bonus, Mr. Brown, under our long-term incentive plan, is entitled to receive 51,111 shares of restricted stock (or equivalent full value awards and including either dividend rights or dividend equivalent rights) vesting over five years (0%, 0%, 25%, 25% and 50%) commencing on October 10, 2007.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

During 2005, the following directors served on our compensation committee: Robert Masten, Bruce Warwick, James Mulvihill, and Lars Soderberg. Mr. Mulvihill also served as our Treasurer and Chief Financial Officer.

2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan

Summary

This summary of the provisions of the long-term incentive plan is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the long-term incentive plan. To the extent that there is a conflict between this summary and the long-term incentive plan, the long-term incentive plan will govern. Capitalized terms used but not defined herein will have their meanings as defined in the long-term incentive plan.

Purpose

The purpose of the long-term incentive plan is to provide us with the flexibility to use restricted stock, stock options and other awards as part of an overall compensation package to provide a means of performance-based compensation to attract and retain qualified personnel. Key employees, directors, officers, consultants, advisors or other personnel of ours and our subsidiaries as well as joint venture affiliates of us or our subsidiaries and employees of the foregoing will be eligible to be granted stock options (including stock appreciation rights), restricted stock, phantom shares, dividend equivalent rights and other equity-based awards under the long-term incentive plan.

Administration

The long-term incentive plan is administered by our compensation committee. Our compensation committee, appointed by our board, has the full authority to administer and interpret long-term incentive plan, to authorize the granting of awards, to determine the eligibility of key employees, directors, officers, consultants, advisors or other personnel of ours and our subsidiaries to receive an award, to determine the number of shares of common stock to be covered by each award (subject to the individual participant limitations provided in the long-term incentive plan, to determine the terms, provisions and conditions of each award (which may not be inconsistent with the terms of the long-term incentive plan), to prescribe the form of instruments evidencing awards and to take any other actions and make all other determinations that it deems necessary or appropriate in connection with the long-term incentive plan or the administration or interpretation thereof. In connection with this authority, our compensation committee may, among other things, establish performance goals that must be met in order for awards to be granted or to vest, or for the restrictions on any such awards to lapse. The long-term incentive plan will be administered by a compensation committee consisting of two or more non-employee directors, each of whom is intended to be, to the extent required by Rule 16b-3 under the Exchange Act, a nonemployee director and will, at such times as we are subject to Section 162(m) of the Code, qualify as an outside director for purposes of Section 162(m) of the Code, or, if no committee exists, our board. References below to our compensation committee include a reference to the board for those periods in which the board is

120

acting. In addition, our compensation committee may, in its discretion, delegate to our Chief Executive Officer, or his or her delegate, all or part of the committee s authority and duties with respect to awards (where relief from the limitations of Section 162(m) of the Code is not sought).

Eligibility and Types of Awards

Key employees, officers, directors, consultants and advisors as well as joint venture affiliates of us or our subsidiaries or employees of the foregoing are eligible to be granted stock options (including stock appreciation rights), restricted stock, phantom shares, dividend equivalent rights and other equity-based awards under the long-term incentive plan. Eligibility for awards under the long-term incentive plan is determined by our compensation committee. No new award may be granted under the long-term incentive plan after the 10th anniversary of the date that such plan was initially approved by our board. We currently expect to grant equity awards under the plan on an annual basis. We currently expect to grant initial annual equity awards in the beginning of 2007, which will vest 20% per year over a five-year period, and, commencing in the beginning of 2008, we expect to grant annual equity awards generally during the first quarter of the year based on the prior year s performance, which will vest 25% per year over a four-year period.

Available Shares

Subject to adjustment upon certain corporate transactions or events, the total number of shares of our common stock subject to awards of stock options, shares of restricted stock, phantom shares, dividend equivalent rights and other equity -based awards under the long-term incentive plan may not exceed 8,000,000. Subject to adjustment upon certain corporate transactions or events, in no event may any optionee receive options for more than 2,000,000 shares on an annual basis. If an option or other award granted under the long-term incentive plan expires or terminates, the shares subject to any portion of the award that expires or terminates without having been exercised or paid, as the case may be, will again become available for the issuance of additional awards. During the term of the long-term incentive plan, each director will receive his or her regular directors fees in the form of quarterly payments in arrears, in the form of shares of our common stock (or, as provided and permitted by our board, restricted shares, phantom shares or other equity-based awards), unless the director elects in writing to receive such payment in cash.

Awards Under the 2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan

Stock Options (including Stock Appreciation Rights)

The terms of specific options, including whether options will constitute incentive stock options for purposes of Section 422(b) of the Code, will be determined by our compensation committee. The exercise price of an option will be determined by our compensation committee and reflected in the applicable award agreement. The exercise price with respect to incentive stock options may not be lower than 100%, or 110% in the case of an incentive stock option granted to a 10% stockholder, if permitted under the plan, of the fair market value of shares of our common stock on the date of grant. Each option will be exercisable after the period or periods specified in the award agreement, which will generally not exceed ten years from the date of grant. Options will be exercisable at such times and subject to such terms as determined by our compensation committee. The committee may grant a stock appreciation right by permitting an optionee to elect to receive upon the exercise of an option shares or cash, or a combination thereof, with an aggregate value equal to the excess of the value of the applicable shares over the aggregate option price.

Restricted Stock

A restricted stock award is an award of shares of common stock that is subject to restrictions on transferability and such other restrictions, if any, as our board or compensation committee may impose at the date of grant. Grants of restricted stock will be subject to vesting schedules as determined by our compensation

121

committee. The restrictions may lapse separately or in combination at such times, under such circumstances, including, without limitation, a specified period of employment or the satisfaction of pre-established criteria, in such installments or otherwise, as our compensation committee may determine. Except to the extent restricted under the award agreement relating to the restricted stock, a participant granted restricted stock has all of the rights of a stockholder, including, without limitation, the right to vote and the right to receive dividends on the restricted stock. Although dividends are paid on all restricted stock, whether or not vested, at the same rate and on the same date as shares of our common stock, holders of restricted stock are prohibited from selling such shares until they vest.

Phantom Shares

Phantom shares will vest as provided in the applicable award agreement. A phantom share represents a right to receive the fair market value of a share of our common stock, or, if provided by our compensation committee, the right to receive the fair market value of a share of our common stock in excess of a base value established by our compensation committee at the time of grant. Unless otherwise determined by our compensation committee at the time of shares of common stock. Phantom shares will be settled with a single-sum distribution; however, our compensation committee may, in its discretion and under certain circumstances, permit a participant to receive as settlement of the phantom shares, installments over a period not to exceed ten years. Unless otherwise provided in the applicable award agreement, or pursuant to a permissible election, the settlement date with respect to a phantom share generally is the first day of the month to follow the date on which the phantom share vests.

Dividend Equivalents

A dividend equivalent is a right to receive (or have credited) the equivalent value of dividends declared on shares of common stock otherwise subject to an award. Our compensation committee may provide that amounts payable with respect to dividend equivalents will be converted into cash or additional shares of common stock. Our compensation committee will establish all other limitations and conditions of awards of dividend equivalents as it deems appropriate.

Other Equity-Based Awards

Our long-term incentive plan authorizes the granting of (i) other awards based upon shares of our common stock (including the grant of securities convertible into shares of common stock and stock appreciation rights), and subject to terms and conditions established at the time of grant, (ii) limited-partnership or any other membership or ownership interest in a subsidiary or other partnership, and (iii) awards valued by reference to book value, fair value or performance parameters relative to us or any subsidiary or group of subsidiaries.

2006 Partnership Unit-Based Incentive Compensation Program

In connection with the Internalization, we have established a program under the long-term incentive plan for the grant of other equity-based awards, valued by reference to shares of our common stock, consisting of equity interests in our operating partnership which we refer to as long-term incentive units or LTIP units. LTIP units will be issued as a separate class of units of limited partnership interest in our operating partnership. LTIP units, which can be granted either as free-standing awards or in tandem with other awards under the long-term incentive plan, will be valued by reference to the value of our common stock, and will be subject to such conditions and restrictions as the compensation committee may determine, including continued employment or service, computation of financial metrics and/or achievement of pre-established performance goals and objectives, including performance goals described under the section entitled 2006 Incentive Compensation Plan below. If applicable conditions and/or restrictions are not attained, participants would forfeit their LTIP units. Generally, LTIP unit awards, whether vested or unvested, entitle the participant to receive distributions from our operating partnership that are equivalent to the dividends and distributions that would be made with respect to the number of shares of our common stock underlying the LTIP unit award.

122

LTIP units will be structured as profits interests for U.S. federal income tax purposes, and we do not expect the grant, vesting or conversion of LTIP units into common operating partnership units to produce a tax deduction for us. As profits interests, LTIP units initially will not have full parity, on a per unit basis, with the operating partnership s common units with respect to liquidating distributions. Upon the occurrence of specified events, LTIP units can over time achieve full parity with common units and therefore accrete to an economic value for the participant equivalent to common units. If such parity is achieved, LTIP units may be converted, subject to the satisfaction of applicable vesting conditions, on a one-for-one basis into common units of our operating partnership, which in turn are redeemable by the holder for shares of our common stock on a one-for-one basis or for the cash value of such shares, at our election. However, there are circumstances under which LTIP units will not achieve parity with common units, and until such parity is reached, the value that a participant in the program could realize for a given number of LTIP units will be less than the value of an equal number of shares of our common stock and may be zero. Ordinarily, we anticipate that each LTIP unit awarded will be equivalent to an award of one share of common stock reserved under our long-term incentive plan, thereby reducing the number of shares of common stock available for subsequent awards of stock options, shares of restricted stock, phantom shares, dividend equivalent rights and other equity-based awards on a one-for-one basis. However, the compensation committee has the authority to determine the number of shares of common stock underlying an award of LTIP units in light of all applicable circumstances, including performance-based vesting conditions, operating partnership capital account allocations, to the extent set forth in the partnership agreement for the operating partnership, the Code or applicable Treas

LTIP units are designed to offer executives the same long-term incentive as shares of restricted stock, while allowing them to enjoy the more favorable U.S. federal income tax treatment available for profits interests. More specifically, one key disadvantage of restricted stock is that executives are generally taxed on the full market value of a grant at the time of vesting, even if they choose to hold the stock. As a result, executives often need to sell a portion of their vested shares upon vesting to pay taxes on their restricted stock awards from prior years, which may limit an executive s ability to increase his or her equity ownership over the long term. Conversely, an executive would generally be taxed only when he or she chooses to liquidate his or her LTIP units. Therefore, an executive who wishes to hold his or her equity awards for the long term can do so in a more tax-efficient manner with LTIP units. In light of the trade-offs between increased tax efficiency and incremental economic risk involved in LTIP units as compared to restricted stock, it is generally our policy to allow eligible executives a choice between restricted stock and LTIP units on a one-for-one basis for their equity-based incentive compensation awards. We believe that the use of LTIP units (1) enhances our equity-based compensation package overall, (2) advances the goal of promoting long-term equity ownership by executives, (3) has no adverse impact on dilution as compared to restricted stock, and (4) further aligns the interests of executives with the interests of stockholders. We also believe that these benefits outweigh the loss of the U.S. federal income tax business expense deduction from the issuance of LTIP units, as compared to restricted stock.

Performance Goals

Our compensation committee may, in its discretion, in the case of awards intended to qualify for an exception from the limitation imposed by Section 162(m) of the Code, establish one or more performance goals as a precondition to the issuance or vesting of awards, and provide, in connection with the establishment of the performance goals, for predetermined awards to those participants with respect to whom the applicable performance goals are satisfied. The performance goals will be based upon one or more of the following criteria: pre-tax income; after-tax income; net income; operating income; cash flow; earnings per share; return on equity; return on invested capital or assets; cash or funds available for distribution; appreciation in the fair market value of shares of our common stock; return on investment; total return to stockholders; net earnings growth; stock appreciation; related return ratios; increase in revenues; net earnings; changes (or the absence of changes) in the per share or aggregate market price of shares of our common stock; number of securities sold; earnings before any one or more of the following items: interest, taxes, depreciation or amortization for the applicable period, as reflected in our financial reports for the applicable period; total revenue growth; our published ranking against our peer group of real estate investment trusts based on total stockholder return; FFO; same store sales from

123

period to period; objectively determinable capital deployment; realized gains on assets; and objectively determinable expense management. In general, we currently expect that the granting of annual incentive awards will be based on a combination of the following factors: our company s overall performance, the performance of the employee s business team or unit and/or the individual employee s own performance during the prior fiscal year. In addition, we currently expect that each employee will have a defined annual equity award range with a low, target and high award opportunity, expressed as a dollar value.

Adjustments in General; Certain Change-in-Control Provisions

In the event of certain corporate reorganizations or other events, our compensation committee generally will make certain adjustments in its discretion to the manner in which the long-term incentive plan operates (including, for example, to the number of shares available under the plan), and may otherwise take actions which, in its judgment, are necessary to preserve the rights of plan participants. Upon a change in control (as defined in the plan), our compensation committee generally may make such adjustments as it, in its discretion, determines are necessary or appropriate in light of the change in control, if our compensation committee determines that the adjustments do not have an adverse economic impact on the participants, and certain other special provisions may apply.

Amendment and Termination

Our board may generally amend the long-term incentive plan as it deems advisable, except that no amendment may adversely affect a participant with respect to an award previously granted without such participant s written consent unless such amendments are required in order to comply with applicable laws. In addition, the long-term incentive plan may not be amended without stockholder approval if the absence of such approval would cause the long-term incentive plan to fail to comply with any applicable legal requirement or applicable exchange or similar rule.

We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-8 covering the shares of common stock issuable under the stock incentive plan.

2006 Incentive Compensation Plan

Under the incentive compensation plan, the compensation committee may award various forms of incentive compensation to officers and other key employees of us and our subsidiaries, as well as to the officers and key employees of our joint venture and other affiliates designated in the discretion of the compensation committee, and employees of the foregoing. The incentive compensation plan is designed to take advantage of deductions available to us for performance-based compensation under Section 162(m) of the Code. Section 162(m) generally limits the U.S. federal income tax business expense deduction taken by a publicly-traded company for annual compensation paid to its chief executive officer and its four other most highly compensated officers to \$1.0 million. However, there is no limit on the deductibility of qualified performance-based compensation.

To satisfy the requirements of Section 162(m), compensation must be payable solely on account of the attainment of one or more objective performance goals established in writing by our compensation committee at a time when the attainment of those goals is substantially uncertain. Performance goals may be based on one or more business criteria that apply to an individual, a business unit or our company as a whole, but need not be based on an increase or positive result under the business criteria selected. The compensation committee cannot increase the amount of compensation payable if a performance goal is attained, but may reduce or eliminate compensation even if the performance goal is attained. Stockholders must approve the types of performance goals and the maximum amount that may be paid to covered executive officers or the formula used to calculate such amount.

124

Forms of incentive compensation under the incentive compensation plan may include compensation based upon one or more of the following business criteria: pre-tax income; after-tax income; net income; operating income; cash flow; earnings per share; return on equity; return on invested capital or assets; cash or funds available for distribution; appreciation in the fair market value of shares of our common stock; return on investment; total return to stockholders; net earnings growth; stock appreciation; related return ratios; increase in revenues; net earnings; changes (or the absence of changes) in the per share or aggregate market price of shares of our common stock; number of securities sold; earnings before any one or more of the following items: interest, taxes, depreciation or amortization for the applicable period, as reflected in our financial reports for the applicable period; total revenue growth; our published ranking against our peer group of REITs based on total stockholder return; FFO; same store sales from period to period; objectively determinable capital deployment; realized gains on assets; and objectively determinable expense management. Targets may be in absolute amounts or relative to the performance of other companies or of an index, and may be on an aggregate per-share or other similar basis. Performance targets may relate to particular fiscal years or to periods which are longer or shorter than a single fiscal year. Notwithstanding the foregoing, bonuses can be granted on bases other than those set forth above in the case of any bonus for which an exception from the limitations of Section 162(m) of the Code is not being sought. No officer or employee may be awarded a bonus of more than \$2,000,000 for any year (or portion thereof) of a performance period, and in no event will any particular bonus be more than a total of \$10,000,000 in the aggregate over a performance period. If multiple bonuses are granted to any particular individual, then the amount of such bonuses together will not total more than \$12,000,000. Moreover, the compensation committee has no current intention of awarding bonuses to any executive that would approach the aforementioned limitations under the Incentive Compensation Plan. Certain numerical adjustments to the standards and limitations referred to above may be permitted in the case of corporate and other transactions and events, as set forth in the plan. Bonuses may be payable in single lump sums, or may be payable over periods of years, and may (but will not be required to) be made forfeitable to the extent recipients do not continue to be employed by the company or its subsidiaries throughout the period during which they are payable. Bonuses otherwise payable under the incentive compensation plan are subject to reduction or elimination by our compensation committee. Our compensation committee may determine that bonuses will be paid in cash or stock (or other equity-based grants), or a combination of cash and stock and that any such awards be made under our long-term incentive plan or any other equity-based plan or program of us and that in the case of any such grant, the grant will be governed in all respects by the long-term incentive plan or other equity-based plan or program. In addition, our compensation committee may, in its discretion, delegate to our Chief Executive Officer, or his or her delegate, all or part of the compensation committee s authority and duties with respect to awards (where relief from the limitations of Section 162(m) of the Code is not sought). We may adopt other incentive award programs for fiscal 2006 and thereafter for one or more of our executive officers. We expect that payment of such other incentive compensation will be based on one or more of the business criteria described above. However, our compensation committee may determine from time to time that it is necessary or appropriate to approve discretionary annual incentive compensation based on other business criteria, or based solely on service, in order to meet our overall objectives in attracting, motivating and retaining our executives. This discretionary compensation would not qualify for the exclusion from the \$1 million limitation of deductible compensation under Section 162(m).

In general, we currently expect that annual bonuses for employees that are eligible to receive bonuses will be based on a combination of the following factors: our company s overall performance, the performance of the employee s business team or unit and/or the individual employee s own performance during the prior fiscal year. In addition, we currently expect that each such employee will have a defined annual bonus range with a threshold, target and high bonus opportunity.

Independent Director Option Plan

In 2002, we adopted the independent director option plan, which we used in an effort to attract and retain qualified independent directors. As of the date of this prospectus, we had granted 80,000 non-qualified stock options to purchase 80,000 shares of common stock pursuant to the independent director option plan, all of

125

which were outstanding. Previously, each independent director received 10,000 options upon becoming a member of our board of directors and we issued options to purchase 5,000 shares to each independent director then in office on the date of our annual stockholder s meeting. However, no further grants will be made under this plan. Options may not be granted under the independent director option plan at any time when the grant would cause the total number of options outstanding under the independent director option plan and the employee option plan described below to collectively exceed 10% of our issued and outstanding shares.

A total of 300,000 shares are authorized and reserved for issuance under the independent director option plan. If the number of outstanding shares is changed to a different number or into a different kind of shares or securities through a reorganization or merger in which our company is the surviving entity, or through a combination, recapitalization or otherwise, an appropriate adjustment will be made in the number and kind of shares that may be issued pursuant to exercise of the options. A corresponding adjustment to the exercise price of the options granted prior to any change will also be made. Any such adjustment, however, will not change the total payment, if any, applicable to the portion of the director options not exercised, but will change only the exercise price for each share. Options granted under the independent director option plan shall lapse on the first to occur of (1) the tenth anniversary of the date we grant them, (2) the removal of the independent director for cause, or (3) three months following the date the independent director ceases to be a director for any reason other than death or disability. Options may be exercised by payment of cash or through the delivery of fully-paid common stock. Options granted under the independent director option plan are generally exercisable in the case of death or disability for a period of one year after death or the disabling event. No option may be granted or exercised if such grant or exercise would jeopardize our status as a REIT under the Code or otherwise violate the ownership and transfer restrictions imposed under our charter. The independent directors may not sell, pledge, assign or transfer their options other than by will or the laws of descent or distribution.

Upon the dissolution or liquidation of our company, our reorganization, merger or consolidation with one or more corporations as a result of which we are not the surviving corporation or a sale of all or substantially all of our properties, the independent director option plan will terminate, and any outstanding options will terminate and be forfeited. The board of directors may provide in writing in connection with any such transaction for any or all of the following alternatives:

For the assumption by the successor corporation of the options granted or the replacement of the options with options covering the stock of the successor corporation, or a parent or subsidiary of such corporation, with appropriate adjustments as to the number and kind of shares and exercise prices;

For the continuance of the independent director option plan and the options by such successor corporation under the original terms: or

For the payment in cash or shares of common stock in lieu of and in complete satisfaction of such options.

Employee Option Plan

Table of Contents

In 2002, we adopted an employee stock option plan, which we refer to as the employee option plan. The employee option plan was designed to enable our company and our former advisor to obtain or retain the services of employees (not including any person who was a sponsor or affiliate of our company) considered essential to our long-range success and the success of our former advisor by offering such employees an opportunity to participate in the growth of our company through ownership of our common stock. The employee option plan has been administered by the compensation committee, which is authorized to grant non-qualified stock options, which we refer to as employee options, to selected employees of our former advisor. All grants of employee options were based upon the recommendation of our former advisor and were subject to the absolute discretion of the compensation committee and applicable limitations of the employee option plan. Employee options were not grantable under the employee option plan at any time when the grant would cause the total number of options outstanding under the employee option plan and the independent director option plan to exceed 10% of our issued and outstanding shares. A total of 750,000 shares were authorized and reserved for issuance under the

165

employee option plan. The compensation committee set the term of the employee options in its discretion, which could not exceed ten years. The compensation committee set the period during which the right to exercise an employee option vests. No employee options were issuable or exercisable, however, if such issuance or exercise would have jeopardized our status as a REIT under the Code or otherwise violate the ownership and transfer restrictions imposed under our charter. In addition, no employee option was able to be sold, pledged, assigned or transferred by an employee in any manner other than by will or the laws of descent or distribution. As of the date of this prospectus, 385,000 employee options had been granted to purchase 385,000 shares of common stock to employees of our former advisor and its affiliates, 341,000 of which were outstanding. No further grants will be made under this plan.

In the event that the compensation committee determines that any cash distribution or other distribution, recapitalization, stock split, reorganization, merger, liquidation, dissolution, or sale, transfer, exchange or other disposition of all or substantially all of our assets, or other similar corporate transaction or event, affects the shares such that an adjustment is determined by the Compensation Committee to be appropriate in order to prevent dilution or enlargement of the benefits or potential benefits intended to be made available under the employee option plan or with respect to an employee option, then the Compensation Committee shall, in such manner as it may deem equitable, adjust the number and kind of shares or the exercise price with respect to any option.

Stock Warrants

Pursuant to our first and second public offerings, our former dealer manager earned one soliciting dealer warrant for every 25 shares of common stock sold. (See Certain Relationships and Related Transactions Certain Relationships and Related Transactions with Affiliated Companies Prior to the Internalization Our Former Dealer Manager.) These warrants, as well as the shares of common stock issuable upon their exercise, were registered in connection with our first and second public offerings. In September 2005, our board approved and we issued approximately 2.2 million soliciting dealer warrants to our former dealer manager representing all of the warrants our former dealer manager earned in connection with both of the aforementioned offerings.

Our former dealer manager may retain or re-allow these warrants to broker-dealers that participated in the offering unless such issuance of soliciting dealer warrants is prohibited by either federal or state securities laws. The holder of a soliciting dealer warrant is entitled to purchase one share of common stock from us at a price of \$12.00 per share beginning on the first anniversary of the effective date of the offering in which such warrants were issued and ending five years after the effective date of such offering. Subject to certain exceptions, a soliciting dealer warrant may not be transferred, assigned, pledged or hypothecated for a period of one year following the effective date of the relevant public offering. Exercise of the soliciting dealer warrants is governed by the terms and conditions detailed in the warrant purchase agreement.

Employment Agreements

On July 21, 2006, we entered into employment agreements with Tom Wattles, Jim Cochran, Daryl Mechem, Matt Murphy and Michael Ruen. On August 14, 2006, we entered into an employment agreement with Phil Hawkins and on September 18, 2006, we entered into an employment agreement with Stuart Brown. Each of these agreements took effect on October 10, 2006, the date the Internalization was consummated. Under these agreements, Mr. Wattles serves as our Executive Chairman of the Board of Directors, Mr. Hawkins serves as our Chief Executive Officer and a director, Mr. Cochran serves as our President and Chief Investment Officer, Mr. Brown serves as our Chief Financial Officer, Mr. Mechem serves as our Managing Director of Operations, Mr. Murphy serves as our Senior Vice President of Finance and Mr. Ruen serves as our Senior Vice President. The employment agreements for Messrs. Wattles, Cochran, Mechem, and Ruen each have a term ending on October 10, 2009, and the employment agreement for Mr. Murphy has a term ending on April 10, 2008. The employment agreement for Mr. Hawkins has a three-year term, which, commencing August 14, 2009, will automatically renew for successive one-year periods unless Mr. Hawkins or we give notice of non-renewal or his

127

employment otherwise terminates. The employment agreement for Mr. Brown has a three-year term which, commencing September 18, 2009, will automatically renew for successive one-year periods unless Mr. Brown or we give notice of non-renewal or his employment otherwise terminates.

The employment agreement for Mr. Hawkins provides for an annual salary of \$575,000 and an initial target annual bonus of at least \$575,000. For 2006, Mr. Hawkins will be entitled to a pro-rated portion of a minimum annual guaranteed bonus of \$575,000 and, for 2007, Mr. Hawkins will be entitled to a minimum guaranteed bonus of \$460,000. Mr. Hawkins will be entitled to receive an annual long-term incentive compensation award with an aggregate annual target value of \$1,150,000, which will vest in equal annual installments over four to five years, subject to the achievement of pre-established, performance-related goals. In addition, as contemplated by his agreement, as a signing bonus Mr. Hawkins, under our long-term incentive plan is entitled to receive 450,795 shares of restricted stock (or equivalent full value awards and including either dividend rights or dividend equivalent rights) vesting over five years (0%, 0%, 25%, 25% and 50%) commencing on August 1, 2007. In addition, subsequent to the closing of the Internalization, he purchased 88,889 shares of common stock at \$11.25 per share. Mr. Hawkins will be reimbursed for reasonable moving and relocation expenses related to his relocation from Northern Virginia to the Denver, Colorado area, with a gross-up for taxes (if applicable); we will also provide him with a reasonable allowance for housing extending possibly through September 15, 2007; and he is entitled to reimbursement for travel, including commuting costs from his current residence prior to the relocation of his family to Denver through September 15, 2007 at the latest. If the payments under his employment agreement, including compensation triggered by a change of control, constitute a parachute payment under the Code, such that an excise tax is imposed, Mr. Hawkins is generally entitled to receive a gross-up payment equal to the amount of such excise tax owed (including any penalties and interest for underpayments) plus the amount necessary to put him in the same after-tax position as if no excise tax had been imposed. If Mr. Hawkins employment is terminated by us without cause or by him for good reason, he will be entitled to severance generally equal to the sum of two times annual salary, two times the greater of the target bonus for the year of termination and the average of the actual bonuses for the two years prior to the year of termination, two years of continuing coverage under the group health plan, and payments in respect of certain relocation-related obligations. In addition, in that event, Mr. Hawkins will be entitled to a pro-rated target bonus for the year of termination and the vesting of all outstanding equity awards. Mr. Hawkins equity compensation awards will also vest in the event of a change in control. Upon his death or termination by us on account of his disability, a pro-rated target bonus for the year of termination will be payable, and any exclusively time-based (as opposed to performance-based) vesting conditions on his equity compensation awards will be eliminated.

The employment agreement for Mr. Brown provides for an annual salary of \$250,000 and a target annual bonus of \$200,000 based on a Bonus Formula (as defined in our long-term incentive plan). For 2006, Mr. Brown will be entitled to a pro-rated portion of a minimum annual guaranteed bonus of \$200,000 and, for 2007, Mr. Brown will be entitled to a minimum guaranteed bonus of \$160,000. Mr. Brown will also be entitled to receive an annual long-term incentive compensation award with an aggregate annual target value of \$250,000, which will vest in equal annual installments over four to five years, subject to the achievement of pre-established, performance-related goals. The 2007 long-term incentive compensation award will be made in February 2007 and will have a value of \$250,000. In addition, as contemplated by his employment agreement, as a signing bonus Mr. Brown received a \$35,000 cash bonus and, under our long-term incentive plan is entitled to receive 51,111 shares of restricted stock (or equivalent full value awards and including either dividend rights or dividend equivalent rights) vesting over five years (0%, 0%, 25%, 25% and 50%) commencing on October 10, 2007. Mr. Brown will be reimbursed for reasonable moving and relocation expenses related to his relocation from Northern Virginia to the Denver, Colorado area, with a gross-up for taxes (if applicable); we will also provide him with a reasonable allowance for temporary housing extending possibly through April 10, 2007; and he is entitled to reimbursement for travel, including commuting costs from his current residence prior to the relocation of his family to Denver, through April 10, 2007 at the latest. If the payments made by us under his employment agreement, including compensation triggered by a change in control, constitute a parachute payment under the Code, such that an excise tax is imposed, Mr. Brown is generally entitled to receive a gross-up payment equal to the amount of such excise tax owed (including any penalties and interest for underpayments)

128

necessary to put him in the same after-tax position as if no excise tax had been imposed. If Mr. Brown s employment is terminated by us without cause or by him for good reason, he will be entitled to severance generally equal to (i) the greater of (A) his annual aggregate cash compensation for the year of termination and (B) his actual annual cash compensation for the year prior to the year of termination, (ii) one year of continuing coverage under the group health plan and (iii) payments in respect of certain relocation-related obligations. In addition, in that event, Mr. Brown will be entitled to a pro-rated target bonus for the year of termination and the vesting of all outstanding equity awards. Mr. Brown s equity compensation awards will also vest in the event of a change in control. Upon his death or termination by us on account of his disability, a pro-rated target bonus for the year of termination will be payable, and any exclusively time-based (as opposed to performance-based) vesting conditions on his equity compensation awards will be eliminated.

The employment agreements with our other executives provide for annual salaries of \$200,000 for Mr. Wattles, \$300,000 for Mr. Cochran, \$250,000 for Mr. Mechem, \$200,000 for Mr. Murphy and \$235,000 for Mr. Ruen. In addition, the employment agreements also provide for a target cash bonus of \$200,000 for Mr. Cochran, \$125,000 for Mr. Mechem, \$75,000 for Mr. Murphy and \$90,000 for Mr. Ruen. In addition to annual salary and target cash bonus, the executives will be eligible to receive an annual long-term incentive compensation award that vests in equal annual installments over four to five years, subject to the achievement of pre-established, performance-related goals, of the following aggregate annual target values: \$500,000 for Mr. Cochran, \$225,000 for Mr. Mechem, \$25,000 for Mr. Murphy, and \$275,000 for Mr. Ruen, at our discretion. Mr. Wattles employment agreement provides that he may be eligible to receive a target cash bonus in an amount to be determined and a long-term incentive compensation award. The executive s equity compensation awards will also vest in the event of a change in control. If the executive s employment is terminated by us without cause or by him for good reason, he will be entitled to severance generally equal to the sum of his annual base compensation and target bonus and six months continuing coverage under the group health plans (for Mr. Cochran and Mr. Ruen, two years continuing coverage). In addition, in that event the executive will be entitled to a pro-rated target bonus for the year of termination and the vesting of all outstanding equity awards. With respect to Mr. Cochran, in the case of a termination by us without cause or by him for good reason following certain changes in control of us, termination payments will be two times salary and bonus rather than one times salary and bonus.

Under the employment agreements, a change in control is defined as the happening of any of the following: (i) any person, including a group of persons but excluding our company, certain of our affiliates, the executive, a group in which the executive is a member and certain employee benefit plans and trusts, is or becomes the beneficial owner, directly or indirectly, of securities of our company representing 30% or more of either (A) the combined voting power of our outstanding securities or (B) the outstanding shares of our common stock (in either such case other than as a result of an acquisition of securities directly from our company); (ii) any consolidation or merger of our company where our stockholders, immediately prior to the consolidation or merger, would not, immediately after the consolidation or merger, beneficially own, directly or indirectly, shares representing in the aggregate 50% or more of the combined voting power of the securities of the corporation issuing cash or securities in the consolidation or merger (or of its ultimate parent corporation, if any); or (iii) (A) any sale or other transfer of all or substantially all of our assets, other than a sale or disposition by us of all or substantially all of our assets to an entity, at least 50% of the combined voting power of the voting securities of which are owned by persons in substantially the same proportion as their ownership of us immediately prior to such sale or (B) the approval by our stockholders of our liquidation or dissolution; or (iv) the members of our board of directors at the beginning of any consecutive 24-calendar-month period (with the first 24-month period commencing on October 10, 2006) (the Incumbent Directors) cease for any reason other than death to constitute at least a majority of the members of our board; provided that any director whose election, or nomination for election by our stockholders, was approved or ratified by a vote of at least a majority of the members of our board who were members of our board at the beginning of such 24-calendar-month period, will be deemed to be an Incumbent Director. In addition, the employment agreements for Messrs. Cochran, Mechem, Murphy and Ruen further provide that a change in control will have occurred if all of Tom Wattles, James Mulvihill and Evan Zucker cease to be members of our board of directors (other than on account of death

129

or disability). Notwithstanding the foregoing, in no event will a change in control be deemed to have occurred under the employment agreements by virtue of this offering.

Under the employment agreements, each of Messrs. Wattles, Hawkins, Cochran, Brown, Mechem, Murphy and Ruen is subject to a number of restrictive covenants, including an up to one-year non-competition provision that becomes applicable following certain terminations, and non-solicitation, non-interference and confidentiality provisions. Generally, for all executives other than Mr. Wattles, Mr. Hawkins, Mr. Brown and Mr. Ruen, upon the scheduled expiration of the employment term or upon a termination following a change of control of us, the non-competition provision will expire upon the date of the termination of employment and, upon a termination of employment by us without cause or by the executive for good reason, the non-competition provision will expire six months following the termination of employment. For Mr. Hawkins and Mr. Brown, upon the scheduled expiration of the employment term, the non-competition provision will expire upon the date of the termination of employment. For Mr. Ruen, upon a termination of employment on or after the second anniversary of the date of his employment agreement or upon a termination following a change of control of us, the non-competition provision will expire upon the date of his termination of employment. In addition, upon a termination of employment by us without cause or by Mr. Ruen for good reason that occurs prior to the second anniversary of the date of his employment agreement and that does not follow a change of control, the non-competition provision will expire six months following the termination of employment. In addition, Mr. Ruen will forfeit his entire interest in his long-term incentive compensation awards under our long-term incentive plan (both vested and unvested) if he terminates without good reason or is terminated for cause on or after the second anniversary of his employment agreement.

Indemnification and Limitation of Liabilities Insurance

Maryland law permits a Maryland corporation to include in its charter a provision limiting the liability of its directors and officers to the corporation and its stockholders for money damages, except for liability resulting from:

actual receipt of an improper benefit or profit in money, property or services; or

active and deliberate dishonesty established by a final judgment and which is material to the cause of action.

Our charter contains such a provision which eliminates directors and officers liability to the maximum extent permitted by Maryland law.

Our charter also authorizes our company, to the maximum extent permitted by Maryland law, to obligate our company to indemnify any present or former director or officer or any individual who, while a director or officer of our company and at the request of our company, serves or has served another corporation, real estate investment trust, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise as a director, officer, partner or trustee, from and against any claim or liability to which that individual may become subject or which that individual may incur by reason of his or her service in any such capacity and to pay or reimburse his or her reasonable expenses in advance of final disposition of a proceeding.

Our bylaws obligate us, to the maximum extent permitted by Maryland law, to indemnify any present or former director or officer or any individual who, while a director or officer of our company and at the request of our company, serves or has served another corporation, real estate investment trust, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise as a director, officer, partner or trustee and who is made, or threatened to be made, a party to the proceeding by reason of his or her service in that capacity from and against any claim or liability to which that individual may become subject or which that individual may incur by reason of his or her service in any such capacity and to pay or reimburse his or her reasonable expenses in advance of final disposition of a proceeding. Our charter and bylaws also permit our company to indemnify and advance expenses to any individual who served a predecessor of our company in any of the capacities described above and any employee or agent of our company or a predecessor of our company.

130

Maryland law requires a corporation (unless its charter provides otherwise, which our charter does not) to indemnify a director or officer who has been successful, on the merits or otherwise, in the defense of any proceeding to which he or she is made, or threatened to be made, a party by reason of his or her service in such capacity. Maryland law permits a corporation to indemnify its present and former directors and officers, among others, against judgments, penalties, fines, settlements and reasonable expenses actually incurred by them in connection with any proceeding to which they may be made, or threatened to be made, a party by reason of their service in those or other capacities unless it is established that:

the act or omission of the director or officer was material to the matter giving rise to the proceeding and (i) was committed in bad faith or (ii) was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty, or

the director or officer actually received an improper personal benefit in money, property or services, or

in the case of any criminal proceeding, the director or officer had reasonable cause to believe that the act or omission was unlawful

A court may order indemnification if it determines that the director or officer is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnification, even though the director or officer did not meet the prescribed standard of conduct or was adjudged liable on the basis that personal benefit was improperly received.

However, under Maryland law, a Maryland corporation may not indemnify for an adverse judgment in a suit by or in the right of the corporation or for a judgment of liability on the basis that personal benefit was improperly received unless in either case a court orders indemnification and then only for expenses. In addition, Maryland law permits a corporation to advance reasonable expenses to a director or officer upon the corporation s receipt of:

a written affirmation by the director or officer of his or her good faith belief that he or she has met the standard of conduct necessary for indemnification by the corporation and

a written undertaking by him or her or on his or her behalf to repay the amount paid or reimbursed by the corporation if it is ultimately determined that the standard of conduct was not met.

We have obtained a policy of insurance under which our directors and officers will be insured, subject to the limits of the policy, against certain losses arising from claims made against such directors and officers by reason of any acts or omissions covered under such policy in their respective capacities as directors or officers, including certain liabilities under the Securities Act. We have also entered into indemnification agreements with each of our executive officers and directors that obligate us to indemnify them to the maximum extent permitted by Maryland law and our charter. Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to our directors, officers and controlling persons pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, we have been advised that, in the opinion of the SEC, such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable.

Indemnification Agreements

We have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our directors and executive officers. We refer to each person that is party to an indemnification agreement as an indemnitee. In general, each indemnification agreement provides that we will indemnify and advance expenses to the indemnitee to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law and our charter in effect as of the date of the agreement or to such extent as applicable law and our charter thereafter from time to time may permit. However, no change in Maryland law or our charter will have the effect of reducing the benefits available to the indemnitee under the agreement.

If, by reason of being a director, officer, employee or agent of our company, the indemnitee is, or is threatened to be made, a party to any threatened, pending or completed proceeding, the indemnitee is entitled to be indemnified against expenses, judgments, penalties, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and

reasonably incurred by the indemnitee in connection with such proceeding or any other issue or matter related to the proceeding. However, we are not required to provide this indemnification if it is established by a preponderance of the evidence, as reflected in a final determination of a court of competent jurisdiction that is not subject to further appeal, that:

the act or omission of the indemnitee was material to the matters giving rise to the proceeding and (A) was committed in bad faith or (B) was the result of active and deliberate dishonesty;

the indemnitee actually received an improper benefit in money, property or services; or

in the case of any criminal proceeding, the indemnitee had reasonable cause to believe that the act or omission was unlawful (we collectively refer to these three sets of circumstances as bad conduct).

Notwithstanding the foregoing, in connection with a proceeding brought by us or on our behalf, no indemnification will be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter in such proceeding as to which the indemnitee has been adjudged to be liable to us if applicable law prohibits such indemnification; provided, however, that if applicable law so permits, indemnification will nonetheless be made by us in such event if and only to the extent the court in which such proceeding has been brought or is pending shall determine.

We are obligated to advance all expenses reasonably incurred by or on behalf of each indemnitee in connection with any threatened, pending or completed proceeding from time to time and as incurred, within 30 days after our receipt of a request for advancement, whether prior to or after final disposition of such proceeding. In order to be advanced expenses, the indemnitee must affirm in writing his good-faith belief that he has not engaged in bad conduct in connection with the matters giving rise to, and is entitled to indemnification in connection with, such proceeding, and provide an undertaking to repay any expenses advanced if it is ultimately determined that the indemnitee has engaged in bad conduct in connection with the matters giving rise to such proceeding and is therefore not entitled to be indemnified against such expenses.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling us pursuant to the foregoing provisions, we have been informed that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is therefore unenforceable.

132

PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS

The following table sets forth, as of October 16, 2006, ownership information with respect to our common stock for those persons known to us who directly or indirectly own, control or hold with the power to vote, 5% or more of our outstanding common stock and all our executive officers and directors, individually and as a group.

	October 16,	2006	Immediately After This Offering ⁽¹⁾		
	Number of Shares Beneficially	Percent of	Number of Shares Beneficially	Percent	
Name and Address of Beneficial Owner	Owned ⁽²⁾	Class ⁽³⁾	Owned	of Class	
Directors and Executive Officers					
Thomas G. Wattles (Executive Chairman and Director)	1,262,929(4)	0.786%			
Philip L. Hawkins (Chief Executive Officer and Director)	88,889(5)	0.056%			
Phillip R. Altinger (Director)	11,367 ₍₆₎	*			
Thomas F. August (Director)	3,111(7)	*			
John S. Gates, Jr. (Director)	3,111(7)	*			
Tripp H. Hardin, III (Director)	19,578(8)	*			
John C. O Keeffe (Director)	17,265 ₍₉₎	*			
James R. Mulvihill (Director)	$1,870,258_{(10)}$	1.160%			
Bruce L. Warwick (Director)	17,463(11)	*			
James D. Cochran (President and Chief Investment Officer)	644,406(12)	0.403%			
Stuart B. Brown (Chief Financial Officer)	(13)	*			
Daryl H. Mechem (Managing Director, Operations)	396,424(14)	0.248%			
Matthew T. Murphy (Senior Vice President, Finance and Treasurer)	175,757 ₍₁₅₎	0.110%			
Michael J. Ruen (Senior Vice President)	302,799(16)	0.190%			
All directors and officers as a group (14 persons)	4,813,357	2.934%			
Five Percent Stockholders					
Dividend Capital Advisors Group LLC ⁽¹⁷⁾	15,111,111 ₍₁₈₎	9.040%			

Unless otherwise listed, the address of each of the stockholders is c/o DCT Industrial Trust Inc., 518 17th Street, Suite 1700, Denver, Colorado 80202.

(footnotes continued on following page)

^{*} Less than 0.1% of the outstanding securities of our company and its subsidiaries.

⁽¹⁾ Assumes issuance of shares offered hereby. Does not reflect shares of common stock reserved for issuance upon exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option.

For purposes of this table, a person is deemed to have beneficial ownership of the number of shares of common stock that such person has the right to acquire pursuant to the exercise of stock options exercisable within 60 days or pursuant to the redemption of OP units in our operating partnership (assuming we elect to issue shares of common stock rather than pay cash upon such redemption). Pursuant to the terms of the limited partnership agreement of our operating partnership, upon a notice of redemption from a unit holder, our operating partnership is obligated to redeem units for cash or, at our option, on a one-for-one basis for shares of common stock, subject to certain conditions including that such OP units have been issued and outstanding for at least a year. Nevertheless, for purposes of this table, we have assumed that all outstanding OP units, including the 15,111,111 OP units issued in connection with the Internalization, are immediately redeemable/exchangeable.

⁽³⁾ As of October 16, 2006, 152,049,762 shares of common stock and 22,471,598 OP units were outstanding. For purposes of computing the percentage of outstanding shares of common stock held by each person and unless otherwise noted, any share of common stock which such person has the right to acquire pursuant to the exercise of stock options exercisable within 60 days, pursuant to phantom share grants or pursuant to the redemption of OP units (assuming we elect to issue shares of common stock rather than pay cash upon redemption) is deemed to be outstanding, but is not deemed to be outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other person.

⁽⁴⁾ Comprised of 41,408 shares held by Thomas and Joan Wattles Revocable Trust and 1,221,521 OP units attributed to Mr. Wattles based upon his right to receive a portion of the net cash flow, or cash flow interest, in DCAG.

(footnotes to previous page)

- In connection with the Internalization, we have entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Hawkins pursuant to which he is entitled to receive, as part of his compensation, 450,795 shares of restricted stock (or equivalent full value awards) vesting over five years (0%, 0%, 25%, 25% and 50%) commencing on August 1, 2007. Because these awards have not been granted, they are not included in the number of shares beneficially owned above.
- Includes 2,000 shares issuable upon exercise of options which are currently exercisable or which will become exercisable within 60 days after October 16, 2006 and phantom shares granted on October 10, 2006 pursuant to which, after a one-year vesting period, Mr. Altinger can make an election to receive 3,111 shares of restricted stock having a value of \$35,000. Excludes 13,000 shares issuable upon exercise of options which are not exercisable currently or within 60 days after October 16, 2006 granted on October 6, 2006.
- (7) Includes phantom shares granted on October 10, 2006 pursuant to which, after a one-year vesting period, Mr. August or Mr. Gates, as applicable, can make an election to receive 3,111 shares of restricted stock having a value of \$35,000.
- (8) Includes 2,277 shares held through a trust for the benefit of Mr. Hardin and an additional 1,190 shares held through his profit sharing plan (self-directed), in each case as of October 16, 2006. Also includes 13,000 shares issuable upon exercise of options which are currently exercisable or which will become exercisable within 60 days after October 16, 2006 and phantom shares granted on October 10, 2006 pursuant to which, after a one-year vesting period, Mr. Hardin can make an election to receive 3,111 shares of restricted stock having a value of \$35,000. Excludes 12,000 shares issuable upon exercise of options which are not exercisable currently or within 60 days after October 16, 2006 granted on October 6, 2006.
- (9) Includes 13,000 shares issuable upon exercise of options which are currently exercisable or which will become exercisable within 60 days after October 16, 2006 and phantom shares pursuant to which, after a one-year vesting period, Mr. O Keefe can make an election to receive 3,111 shares of restricted stock granted having a value of \$35,000. Excludes 12,000 shares issuable upon exercise of options which are not exercisable currently or within 60 days after October 16, 2006 granted on October 6, 2006.
- (10) Comprised of 11,508 shares held through a trust for the benefit of Mr. Mulvihill and his spouse, 1,855,639 OP units attributed to Mr. Mulvihill based upon his cash flow interest in DCAG and phantom shares granted on October 10, 2006 pursuant to which, after a one-year vesting period, Mr. Mulvihill can make an election to receive 3,111 shares of restricted stock having a value of \$35,000.
- Includes 4,000 shares issuable upon exercise of options which are currently exercisable or which will become exercisable within 60 days after October 16, 2006 and phantom shares granted on October 10, 2006 pursuant to which, after a one-year vesting period, Mr. Warwick can make, an election to receive 3,111 shares of restricted stock having a value of \$35,000. Excludes 11,000 shares issuable upon exercise of options which are not exercisable currently or within 60 days after October 16, 2006 granted on October 6, 2006.
- (12) Comprised of 638,633 OP units attributed to Mr. Cochran based upon his cash flow interest in DCAG.
- (13) In connection with the Internalization, we have entered into an employment agreement with Mr. Brown pursuant to which he is entitled to receive, as part of his compensation, 51,111 shares of restricted stock (or equivalent full value awards) vesting over five years (0%, 0%, 25%, 25% and 50%) commencing on the first anniversary of the closing date of the Internalization. Because these awards have not be granted, they are not included in the number of shares beneficially owned above.
- (14) Comprised of 393,537 OP units attributed to Mr. Mechem based upon his cash flow interest in DCAG.
- (15) Comprised of 174,722 OP units attributed to Mr. Murphy based upon his cash flow interest in DCAG.
- (16) Comprised of 302,222 OP units attributed to Mr. Ruen based upon his cash flow interest in DCAG.
- DCAG is indirectly majority owned and/or controlled by Mr. Wattles, Mr. Mulvihill and Evan H. Zucker (our former Chief Executive Office, President, Secretary and a former Director) and their affiliates.
- (18) Comprised entirely of OP units.

In addition, our former dealer manager owns 2,060,514 warrants, each of which entitles our former dealer manager to purchase one share of common stock for \$12.00. Our former dealer manager is owned by Dividend Capital Securities Group LLLP, in which Tom Wattles and James Mulvihill and their affiliates indirectly own limited partnership interests.

134

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

The following discussion includes a description with respect to certain relationships and related transactions that existed prior to the consummation of the Internalization with our directors and officers holding office prior to the Internalization, as well as certain relationships and related transactions that exist following the consummation of the Internalization with our directors and officers holding offices following the Internalization. In this regard, the following chart illustrates our management prior to and following the consummation of the Internalization:

Name Thomas G. Wattles Evan H. Zucker	Position Prior to the Internalization Chairman and Director Chief Executive Officer, President,	Position Following the Internalization Executive Chairman and Director
	Secretary and Director	None
Philip L. Hawkins James R. Mulvihill	None Treasurer, Chief Financial Officer	Chief Executive Officer and Director
	and Director	Director
Phillip R. Altinger	Director	Director
Tripp H. Hardin, III	Director	Director
John C. O Keeffe	Director	Director
Bruce L. Warwick	Director	Director
Thomas F. August	None	Director
John S. Gates, Jr.	None	Director
James D. Cochran	Chief Investment Officer	President and Chief Investment Officer
Stuart B. Brown	None	Chief Financial Officer
Daryl H. Mechem	Managing Director	Managing Director, Operations
Matthew T. Murphy	Senior Vice President	Senior Vice President, Finance
		and Treasurer
Michael J. Ruen The Internalization	Senior Vice President	Senior Vice President

Some of our directors and officers had material financial interests in the Internalization. In particular, prior to the consummation of the Internalization, Tom Wattles, Evan Zucker, James Mulvihill, Jim Cochran, Daryl Mechem, Matt Murphy and Michael Ruen were also employees of or consultants to our former advisor or its affiliates. Moreover, Mr. Wattles has indirect beneficial ownership and control with his spouse of a 12.825% membership interest in DCAG and is entitled to receive 8.084% of the net cash flow of DCAG, which we refer to as a cash flow interest; Mr. Zucker has indirect beneficial ownership and control with his spouse of a 23.014% membership interest in DCAG and a 12.280% cash flow interest; and Mr. Mulvihill has indirect beneficial ownership and control with his spouse of a 23.014% membership interest in DCAG and a 12.280% cash flow interest. Furthermore, Messrs. Cochran, Mechem, Murphy and Ruen, pursuant to certain contractual arrangements, have an aggregate 9.987% cash flow interest in DCAG.

Contribution Agreement

On July 21, 2006, we entered into a contribution agreement to acquire our former advisor. In the Internalization, the entire outstanding membership interest and all economic interests in our former advisor were contributed by DCAG to our operating partnership. The aggregate consideration payable by the operating partnership, including the OP units issuable pursuant to the modification of the special units held by DCAG into OP units, was 15,111,111 OP units.

Our directors, officers and affiliates set forth below, through their membership interests or cash flow interests in DCAG, received a beneficial interest in the following number of OP units in connection with the Internalization:

Tom Wattles	1,222,000
Evan Zucker	1,856,000
James Mulvihill	1,856,000
Jim Cochran	639,000
Daryl Mechem	394,000
Matt Murphy	175,000
Michael Ruen	302,000

Holders of OP units generally have the right to cause our operating partnership to redeem all or a portion of their OP units for cash or, at our sole discretion, shares of common stock, or a combination of both, subject to certain conditions including that the OP units have been issued and outstanding for at least a year. The 15,111,111 OP units represent approximately % of our outstanding common stock, assuming all outstanding OP units were exchanged for shares of common stock on a one-for-one basis, after completion of this offering.

Pursuant to the contribution agreement, subject to certain qualifications and limitations, DCAG agreed to indemnify and hold harmless us, our subsidiaries and certain other parties related to us from all losses relating to breaches of the representations and warranties made by DCAG in the contribution agreement, breaches of the representations and warranties made by DCAG in the pledge agreement (described below) and breaches of certain of the covenants made by DCAG in the contribution agreement. In addition, subject to certain qualifications and limitations, we agreed to indemnify and hold harmless DCAG, our former advisor and certain other parties related to them from all losses relating to inaccuracies in the representations and warranties made by us or our operating partnership in the contribution agreement, the other transaction documents or certain certificates and breaches of certain of the covenants made by us or our operating partnership in the contribution agreement or the other transaction documents. In general, the representations and warranties will survive the closing of the Internalization until October 10, 2008; provided, however, that certain of our representations and warranties respecting our SEC filings, the absence of certain changes or events affecting our business and the disclosure in our representations and warranties did not survive the closing, DCAG s representations and warranties relating to the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended, or ERISA, survive until October 10, 2009 and certain of the parties other representations and warranties survive until 60 days after the applicable statutes of limitation. Both DCAG s indemnification obligations for breaches of representations and warranties and our indemnification obligations for breaches of representations and warranties are subject, with limited exceptions, to a \$350,000 deductible and are subject to a cap of \$170.0 million. DCAG may elect to pay any indemnity obligation in cash or by surrender of the OP units received in connection with the Internalization on the basis of the units market value, as defined in the contribution agreement, on the date of surrender.

Registration Rights Agreement

As part of the Internalization, we entered into a registration rights agreement with DCAG in respect of any shares of common stock acquired or otherwise owned by or issuable to DCAG or its permitted transferees upon exchange of the OP units issued in the Internalization. The registration rights agreement requires us, on up to two occasions, on demand of DCAG or its permitted transferees as a group, to prepare and file a registration statement within 45 days of the demand that covers the resale of the shares specified in the demand, and to use our commercially reasonable efforts to cause the registration statement to become effective if it is not automatically effective on filing. We are not required to file a registration statement unless the shares covered by the registration statement have a maximum aggregate offering price of at least \$25.0 million (unless the registration statement covers all remaining registrable shares). This demand registration right is exercisable any

136

time after January 10, 2008 (subject to extension pursuant to the agreement). We will bear all costs, fees and expenses incident to our obligations under the registration rights agreement, including the reasonable fees of one counsel selected by the majority of holders of registrable shares, other than the fees and expenses of any persons retained by DCAG or its permitted transferees, including counsel (except as previously noted), any underwriters or dealers discounts and all commissions or brokers fees or fees of similar securities industry professionals and any transfer taxes relating to the disposition of their shares of common stock but the fees and other changes of any counsel appointed to represent all the holders will be paid for by us.

Pledge Agreement

In the contribution agreement, DCAG agreed to secure its indemnification obligations under the contribution agreement by entering into a pledge agreement with us. Pursuant to the pledge agreement, DCAG pledged in our favor the following (or any substituted collateral permitted pursuant to the pledge agreement): (a) from the closing date of the Internalization until January 10, 2008 (which we refer to as the lockup period), all of the OP units received in the Internalization, (b) from January 10, 2008 until October 10, 2008 (which we refer to as the first-follow on period), cash and/or OP units having a fair market value of \$20.0 million plus an amount reasonably sufficient to cover any unresolved indemnification claims asserted before the end of the first follow-on period, (c) from October 10, 2008 until October 10, 2009 (which we refer to as the second-follow on period), cash and/or OP units having a fair market value of \$10.0 million plus an amount reasonably sufficient to cover any unresolved indemnification claims asserted before the end of the second-follow on period, and (d) following the end of the second follow-on period, assets having a fair market value equal to the amount of unresolved indemnification claims asserted before the end of the second follow-on period until those claims are resolved. Under the terms of the pledge agreement, we hold a first priority security interest in all of the assets pledged pursuant to the pledge agreement (or any substituted collateral).

New Agreements with Affiliates of DCAG

In connection with the Internalization, we entered into new agreements with affiliates of DCAG, including the following:

Transitional Services Agreement. At the closing of the Internalization, we entered into a transitional services agreement with DC Services, LLC, or DC Services, an affiliate of DCAG, that provides us with enumerated transitional services to the extent we need them to operate our business. Under this agreement, resource-sharing arrangements existing prior to the Internalization among our former advisor, other affiliates of DCAG and us will continue until we are able to make alternative arrangements for the provision of similar services, including IT services, human resources, payroll and accounts payable services. This agreement terminates on October 10, 2007 and is terminable by DC Services upon the occurrence of an uncured default by us or by either party upon the occurrence of bankruptcy- or insolvency-related events. We may terminate any individual service upon 30 days prior written notice. The maximum monthly amount payable under this agreement is \$71,600.

License Agreement. At the closing of the Internalization, we entered into a license agreement with DCAG granting us the right to the Dividend Capital name without payment of any fees for a period of one year. The license agreement may be terminated by DCAG upon: (i) our failure to cure a material breach under the agreement within 30 days of written notice thereof; (ii) our assigning or otherwise encumbering the license agreement or our rights thereunder, including in connection with a change of control of us; or (iii) our bankruptcy or insolvency.

Pursuant to the transitional services agreement and the license agreement, we expect to receive administrative services and other rights from DC Services and DCAG, respectively, reasonably necessary to operate our former advisor s business for a limited transition period until it is integrated into our operations.

137

Joint Venture Agreement. We have entered into a joint venture agreement with DCTRT and TRT LLC, one of DCTRT s wholly-owned subsidiaries. The joint venture agreement provides that one or more additional affiliated entities of DCTRT may also become parties to the agreement and established a series of joint ventures that, subject to certain exceptions, will serve as the exclusive vehicles through which DCTRT, TRT LLC and, if applicable, such affiliated entities will acquire industrial real estate assets in certain major markets in which we currently operate until the end of 2008 so long as we introduce a certain minimum amount of potential acquisition opportunities and we do not otherwise materially breach this agreement. In the event that (and only for so long as) these exclusivity provisions are not in effect for any reason prior to the end of 2008, Evan Zucker and James Mulvihill will be prohibited under their respective non-competition agreements with us, which are described below, from directly or indirectly participating in certain activities in respect of industrial real estate on behalf of either DCTRT or other related entities. We will act as the managing member of the entities created under the joint venture agreement, subject to the approval of major decisions by TRT LLC and, if applicable, such affiliated entities, and will earn certain market-based asset management, acquisition and disposition fees and, after the return of capital to us and TRT LLC, an incentive distribution.

Pursuant to this joint venture agreement, it is expected that the initial joint venture will own and/or operate approximately \$150.0 million of industrial properties by December 31, 2006. The 2006 portfolio operated by the initial joint venture will be comprised of (i) approximately \$64.8 million in assets to be sold by us to an affiliate of DCTRT; the joint venture will manage these assets, receive a market-based asset management fee and retain a purchase option on these assets under certain circumstances; (ii) an additional \$14.8 million in assets to be contributed by us to the initial joint venture; and (iii) an additional \$70.4 million in assets that will either be contributed by us to the initial joint venture, sold by us to an affiliate of DCTRT with the associated asset management fee and purchase option or acquired through third party purchases.

The joint venture portfolios will be funded as follows: (i) an equity contribution from TRT LLC to the joint venture (which will be not less than approximately 90% of the joint venture s required equity capitalization), (ii) an equity contribution from us to the joint venture (which will be up to 10% of the joint venture s required equity capitalization) and (iii) secured debt financing to be obtained by the joint venture with a targeted loan-to-value of no less than 55% and no more than 75%.

The joint venture agreement contains provisions for forming two additional joint ventures. Unless otherwise mutually agreed, the terms of the two additional joint ventures will be the same as the terms of the initial joint venture. If the initial joint venture acquires properties in 2006 with a value of at least \$150.0 million, the second joint venture will be formed. If the second joint venture acquires properties in 2007 with a value of at least \$175.0 million, the third joint venture will be formed with a minimum target size of \$200 million in 2008.

Although they are not officers, directors or employees of DCTRT, Tom Wattles, Evan Zucker and James Mulvihill serve as managers to the parent of DCTRT s advisor. In such capacity, they provide consultative support on the business plan of DCTRT and participate on its Advisor Investment Committee.

Non-Competition Agreements

In connection with the Internalization, we entered into non-competition agreements with Evan Zucker and James Mulvihill. Pursuant to the non-competition agreements, during the period commencing on October 10, 2006 and terminating on October 10, 2009, which we refer to as the restricted period, each of Messrs. Zucker and Mulvihill have agreed not to, individually or together with any other person or entity, directly or indirectly, (i) engage in the business, for his own account, (ii) render any managerial, consulting or other services to any person or entity who or which is engaged in the business (other than us, our operating partnership or any of our or its respective subsidiaries), or (iii) become a partner, member, manager, shareholder, principal, agent, employee,

138

trustee or consultant of any person or entity engaged in the business (other than us, our operating partnership or any of our or its respective subsidiaries); provided, however, that, Messrs. Zucker and Mulvihill are permitted to:

own or acquire, directly or indirectly, solely as an investment, securities of any entity which are traded on any national securities exchange or an over-the-counter market if Mr. Zucker or Mr. Mulvihill (1) does not control such entity and is not a member of a group that controls such entity and (2) does not, directly or indirectly, own 5% or more of any class of equity securities of such entity;

become associated with a specific division, group or department of any entity engaged in the business of owning, acquiring, developing or managing industrial real estate located anywhere in North America, which we refer to as the business, for his own account, if the division, group or department with which Mr. Zucker or Mr. Mulvihill becomes associated is not itself engaged in the business and Mr. Zucker or Mr. Mulvihill does not provide any services, assistance or advice to the division, group or department of such entity which is engaged in the business;

acquire an interest in any entity engaged in the business, solely as an investment, if the fair market value of any industrial real estate owned, acquired, developed or managed by such entity does not constitute more than 20% of the fair market value of all real estate owned, acquired, developed or managed by such entity;

invest in any pooled investment vehicle or fund which is managed by and/or includes capital provided by unaffiliated third parties;

engage in any and all activities in respect of a fund if the fair market value of such fund s industrial real estate assets does not exceed 20% of such fund s total real estate assets; provided, that if such fund allows a third party equity participation in industrial real estate in Mexico, we will have the right of first offer with respect thereto; and

engage in any and all activities with respect to (i) DCTRT and a fund with similar investment objectives for accredited investors that enters into an agreement with us that is substantially identical to the joint venture agreement (which we collectively refer to as the DCTRT Entities), and (ii) any advisor to the DCTRT Entities, so long as the exclusivity provisions of the joint venture agreement are in effect; if the exclusivity provisions of the joint venture agreement are not in effect, this exception will no longer be applicable and Mr. Zucker and Mr. Mulvihill will be prohibited from actively participating in the procurement, sourcing or identification of acquisition or investment opportunities in respect of industrial real estate on behalf of either of the DCTRT Entities.

The above restrictions will not apply and will become null and void in their entirety if at any time a representative of DCAG is not serving as a director on our board of directors as a result of our breach of the provisions of the contribution agreement that obligate us to nominate an individual designated by DCAG to our board at our annual meetings of our stockholders to be held in 2007, 2008 and 2009, in each case to serve a one-year term. That obligation will terminate if at any time the persons who on the closing date of the Internalization are the beneficial owners of the outstanding membership interests in DCAG, together with certain other specified persons, cease to beneficially own, directly or indirectly, an aggregate of at least 5.0 million of the OP units issued in connection within the Internalization.

In addition, Messrs. Zucker and Mulvihill have agreed not to, during the restricted period, directly or indirectly, knowingly (1) solicit or entice to leave employment, or (2) employ any person, who is an employee (or was in the previous three months) of us, our operating partnership or any of its or our respective subsidiaries.

Table of Contents 179

139

Agreements with Certain of Our Directors and Officers

We have entered into employment agreements with Tom Wattles, Phil Hawkins, Jim Cochran, Stuart Brown, Daryl Mechem, Matt Murphy and Michael Ruen. These employment agreements are described in Management Employment Agreements.

In addition, prior to the Internalization, we entered into indemnification agreements with the following directors: Tom Wattles, Evan Zucker, James Mulvihill, Phil Altinger, Tripp Hardin, John O Keeffe and Bruce Warwick. Subsequent to the closing of the Internalization, we entered into similar agreements with all of our directors and officers then in office, which superseded any prior indemnification agreements we had with such persons. These indemnification agreements are described in Management Indemnification Agreements.

Certain Relationships and Related Transactions with Affiliated Companies Prior to the Internalization

Our Former Advisor

Since our inception through the Internalization, our day-to-day operations were managed by our former advisor under the supervision of our board of directors, pursuant to the terms and conditions of an advisory agreement with our former advisor. In connection with the Internalization, our former advisor became our wholly-owned subsidiary and, as a result, we no longer bear the cost of the advisory fees and other amounts payable under the advisory agreement.

Prior to the Internalization, our former advisor was considered a related party as it was indirectly majority owned and/or controlled by Tom Wattles, Evan Zucker and James Mulvihill and their affiliates. Collectively, these individuals had primary responsibility for the management decisions of our former advisor and certain of its affiliates.

Our former advisor and its affiliates were paid certain acquisition and asset management fees in connection with services provided to us and were entitled to reimbursement for certain expenses, including certain expenses relating to our prior public offerings of common stock, our operating partnership s prior private placement of undivided TIC Interests in industrial properties to accredited investors and certain other expenses.

As of December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we owed our former advisor approximately \$624,000, \$576,000 and \$87,000, respectively, for various fees and reimbursements which is included in other liabilities on our accompanying consolidated balance sheets. The total compensation paid to our former advisor during 2005, 2004 and 2003, exclusive of reimbursements, was approximately \$20.0 million, \$8.0 million and \$4.4 million, respectively. As of June 30, 2006, we owed our former advisor approximately \$7.5 million for various fees and reimbursements, which is included in accounts payable and accrued expenses on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets, and subsequently paid. The total compensation paid to our former advisor during the six months ended June 30, 2006, exclusive of reimbursements, was approximately \$18.0 million.

Our Former Dealer Manager

Our prior public offerings of shares of common stock and our operating partnership s private placement were managed by Dividend Capital Securities LLC, or our former dealer manager, pursuant to the terms of certain dealer manager agreements. We terminated these dealer manager agreements on October 10, 2006, in connection with the consummation of the Internalization. Our former dealer manager is owned by Dividend Capital Securities Group LLLP, in which Tom Wattles, Evan Zucker and James Mulvihill and their affiliates indirectly own limited partnership interests.

Our former dealer manager was paid certain dealer manager fees and sales commissions. In addition, pursuant to our first and second public offerings, our former dealer manager earned one soliciting dealer warrant for every 25 shares sold. The holder of a soliciting dealer warrant has the right to purchase one share of common

140

stock for \$12. In September 2005, our board of directors approved and we issued approximately 2.2 million soliciting dealer warrants to our former dealer manager representing all of the warrants our former dealer manager earned in connection with our first and second public offerings.

As of December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we owed our former dealer manager approximately \$1.4 million, \$0.8 million and \$0.1 million, respectively, for dealer manager fees and sales commissions, which is included in other liabilities on our accompanying consolidated balance sheets. The total fees and commissions paid to our former dealer manager during 2005, 2004 and 2003 were approximately \$57.5 million, \$44.2 million and \$11.2 million, respectively. As of June 30, 2006, we owed our former dealer manager approximately \$0.6 million for dealer manager fees and sales commissions, which is included in other liabilities on our accompanying consolidated balance sheets. The total fees and commissions paid to our former dealer manager during the six months ended June 30, 2006 were approximately \$17.1 million. As of December 31, 2006, substantially all of the sales commissions payable to our former dealer manager were re-allowed to broker-dealers that participated in our prior public offerings and our operating partnership s prior private placement.

Our Former Facilitator

Dividend Capital Exchange Facilitators LLC, or our former facilitator, has been responsible for the facilitation of transactions associated with our operating partnership s private placement. We terminated our arrangements with our former facilitator on October 10, 2006, in connection with the consummation of the Internalization. Our former facilitator was considered a related party as it is indirectly majority owned and/or controlled by Tom Wattles, Evan Zucker and James Mulvihill and their affiliates.

We have paid our former facilitator up to 1.5% of the gross equity proceeds raised through our operating partnership s private placement for transaction facilitation. For the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we incurred approximately \$1.8 million, \$379,000 and \$41,000, respectively, payable to our former facilitator for such fees. For the six months ended June 30, 2006, we incurred approximately \$1.5 million payable to our former facilitator for such fees. In accordance with SFAS No. 98, these fees, as well as the other fees associated with our operating partnership s private placement, are recorded as deferred loan costs and amortized over the life of the financing.

141

POLICIES WITH RESPECT TO CERTAIN ACTIVITIES

The following is a discussion of certain of our investment, financing and other policies. These policies have been determined by our board of directors and, in general, may be amended or revised from time to time by our board of directors without notice to or a vote of our stockholders or the limited partners of our operating partnership.

Investment Policies

Investments in Real Estate or Interests in Real Estate

We will conduct all of our investment activities through our operating partnership and its subsidiaries. Our primary business investment objectives are to maximize sustainable long-term growth in earnings and FFO and to maximize total return to our stockholders. We have not established a specific policy regarding the relative priority of these investment objectives. For a discussion of our properties and our acquisition and other strategic objectives, see Our Business and Properties.

We expect to pursue our investment objectives primarily through the direct and indirect ownership by our operating partnership and its subsidiaries of our properties and assets and other acquired properties and assets. We currently intend to invest primarily in industrial real estate. Future investment or development activities will not be limited to any geographic area, property type or to a specified percentage of our assets. While we may diversify in terms of property locations, size and market, we do not have any limit on the amount or percentage of our assets that may be invested in any one property or any one geographic area. We intend to engage in such future investment activities in a manner that is consistent with the maintenance of our status as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes. In addition, we may purchase or lease income-producing industrial and other types of properties for long-term investment, expand and improve the properties we presently own or other acquired properties, or sell or dispose of such properties, in whole or in part, when circumstances warrant.

We may also participate with third parties and/or affiliates in property ownership or property development, through joint ventures or other types of co-ownership. We will not, however, enter into a joint venture or other partnership arrangement to make an investment that would not otherwise meet our investment policies. We may also acquire real estate or interests in real estate in exchange for the issuance of common stock, OP units, preferred stock or options to purchase stock.

Equity investments in acquired properties may be subject to existing mortgage financing and other indebtedness or to new indebtedness which may be incurred in connection with acquiring or refinancing these investments. Any such financing or indebtedness will have priority over our equity interest in the property and debt service on such financing or indebtedness will have a priority over any distributions with respect to our common stock or OP units. Investments are also subject to our policy not to be treated as an investment company under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, or the 1940 Act.

Investments in Real Estate Mortgages

Our current portfolio consists primarily of, and our business objectives emphasize, equity investments in industrial real estate. Although we do not presently intend to invest in mortgages or deeds of trust, other than in a manner that is ancillary to an equity investment, we may, at the discretion of our board of directors, invest in mortgages, deeds of trust and other similar interests, including, without limitation, participating or convertible mortgages, consistent with our qualification as a REIT. We do not presently intend to invest in mortgages or deeds of trust but may acquire such interests as a strategy for acquiring ownership of a property or the economic equivalent thereof and/or invest in participating or convertible mortgages if we conclude that we may benefit from the gross revenues or any appreciation in value of the property. These mortgages may or may not be guaranteed or insured as to principal or interest by any government agency or otherwise. Investments in real

142

estate mortgages run the risk that one or more borrowers may default under the mortgages and that the collateral securing those mortgages may not be sufficient to enable us to recoup our full investment.

In addition, we may invest in mortgage-related securities and/or may seek to issue securities representing interests in such mortgage-related securities as a method of raising additional funds.

Securities of or Interests in Persons Primarily Engaged in Real Estate Activities and Other Issuers

Subject to the percentage of ownership limitations and gross income and asset tests necessary for REIT qualification, we may invest in securities of other REITs, other entities engaged in real estate activities or securities of other issuers, including for the purpose of exercising control over such entities. We currently do not have any set criteria with respect to these potential investments. We may acquire all or substantially all of the securities or assets of other REITs or similar entities where such investments would be consistent with our investment policies. In any event, we do not intend that our investments in securities will require us or our operating partnership to register as an investment company under the 1940 Act. During the past three years, we have not invested in the securities of other issuers for purposes of exercising control.

Investment in Other Securities

Other than as described above, we do not intend to invest in any additional securities such as bonds, preferred stock or common stock.

Dispositions

We continuously evaluate our properties to identify which are most suitable to meet our long-term earnings growth objectives and contribute to increasing portfolio value. Properties that no longer meet our total return objectives or current investment criteria are identified as non-core holdings, and are targeted for sale to create investment capital. We may also dispose of properties acquired in portfolio acquisitions that are not in our target markets. Furthermore, in connection with our institutional capital management business, we also evaluate our properties to identify which are most suitable for contribution to current and future joint ventures with institutional partners. In addition, we may elect to enter into joint ventures or other types of co-ownership with respect to properties that we already own in connection with acquiring interests in other properties (as discussed above in Investments in Real Estate or Interests in Real Estate).

For a discussion of our investment and disposition activity over the past three years, see Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and the notes to our audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2005.

Financing Policies

We do not have a policy limiting the amount of debt we incur, although we currently intend to operate so that our indebtedness will not exceed 60% of our total market capitalization at the time of incurrence. Our total market capitalization is defined as the sum of the market value of our outstanding common stock (which may decrease, thereby increasing our debt to total capitalization ratio), including shares of restricted stock that we will issue to certain of our officers under our long-term incentive plan, plus the aggregate value of OP units not owned by us, plus the book value of our total consolidated indebtedness. Since this ratio is based, in part, upon market values of equity, it will fluctuate with changes in the price of our common stock; however, we believe that this ratio provides an appropriate indication of leverage for a company whose assets are primarily real estate. We expect that our ratio of debt to total market capitalization upon completion of this offering will be approximately %.

143

Our charter and our bylaws do not limit the amount or percentage of indebtedness that we may incur. We are, however, subject to certain indebtedness limitations pursuant to the restrictive covenants of our outstanding indebtedness. For example, under our senior unsecured revolving credit facility, we have agreed that we will not permit our total indebtedness to be more than 55% of our total asset value and our total secured indebtedness to be more than 40% of our total asset value. Our board of directors may from time to time modify our debt policy in light of then-current economic conditions, relative costs of debt and equity capital, market values of our properties, general conditions in the market for debt and equity securities, fluctuations in the market price of our common stock, growth and acquisition opportunities and other factors. Accordingly, we may increase or decrease our targeted ratio of debt to total market capitalization beyond the percentage described above. If these policies were changed, we could become more highly leveraged, resulting in an increased risk of default on our obligations and a related increase in debt service requirements that could adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations and our ability to make distributions to our stockholders.

We have adopted a policy relating to the use of derivative financial instruments to hedge interest rate risks related to our borrowings. This policy governs our use of derivatives to manage the interest rates on our variable rate borrowings. Our policy states that we will not use derivatives for speculative or trading purposes. See Risk Factors Risks Related to Our Debt Financings and Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

To the extent our board of directors determines to obtain additional capital, we may issue equity securities, or cause our operating partnership to issue additional OP units or debt securities, or retain earnings (subject to provisions in the Code requiring distributions of taxable income to maintain REIT status), or a combination of these methods. As long as our operating partnership is in existence, the net proceeds of all equity capital raised by our company will be contributed to our operating partnership in exchange for additional interests in our operating partnership.

To the extent that our board of directors determines to obtain debt financing in addition to our existing indebtedness, we intend to do so generally through mortgages on our properties, our senior unsecured revolving credit facility or issuing or causing our operating partnership to issue additional debt securities in the future. Such indebtedness may be recourse, non-recourse or cross-collateralized and may contain cross-default provisions. The net proceeds of any debt securities issued by our company will be lent to our operating partnership on substantially the same terms and conditions as are incurred by us. In particular, we expect that our company or our operating partnership will issue primarily unsecured debt and that our joint ventures will issue primarily secured debt. We do not have a policy limiting the number or amount of mortgages that may be placed on any particular property, but mortgage financing instruments usually limit additional indebtedness on such properties. In the future, we may seek to extend, expand, reduce or renew our credit facility, or obtain new credit facilities or lines of credit, subject to our general policy on debt capitalization, for the purpose of making acquisitions or capital improvements or providing working capital or meeting the taxable income distribution requirements for REITs under the Code.

For a discussion of the debt we have issued and money we have borrowed during the past three years, see Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and the notes to our audited consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2005.

Lending Policies

We may consider offering purchase money financing in connection with the sale of our properties where the provision of such financing will increase the value received by us for the property sold. Our operating partnership also may make loans to joint ventures in which it may participate in the future. We may also make loans to our operating partnership and joint ventures and other entities in which our operating partnership has an equity interest. During the past three years, we have made a total of approximately \$10.5 million in construction loans to a third-party developer, of which approximately \$8.7 million was outstanding as of June 30, 2006.

144

Additionally, on October 4, 2006, we made a land loan in the amount of \$4.0 million to a joint venture in which our operating partnership holds an equity interest for the purpose of acquiring for resale 9.0 acres of undeveloped land.

Conflict-of-Interest Policies

Policies Applicable to All Directors and Officers. We have adopted certain policies that are designed to eliminate or minimize certain potential conflicts of interest. We have also adopted a code of business conduct and ethics that prohibits conflicts of interest between our employees, officers and directors and our company. In addition, our board of directors is subject to certain provisions of Maryland law, which are also designed to eliminate or minimize conflicts.

However, there can be no assurance that these policies or provisions of law will always be successful in eliminating the influence of such conflicts, and if they are not successful, decisions could be made that might fail to reflect fully the interests of all stockholders.

Interested Director and Officer Transactions

Pursuant to the MGCL, a contract or other transaction between us and a director or between us and any other corporation or other entity in which any of our directors is a director or has a material financial interest is not void or voidable solely on the grounds of such common directorship or interest, the presence of such director at the meeting at which the contract or transaction is authorized, approved or ratified or the counting of the director s vote in favor thereof, provided that:

the fact of the common directorship or interest is disclosed or known to our board of directors or a committee of our board, and our board or committee authorizes, approves or ratifies the transaction or contract by the affirmative vote of a majority of disinterested directors, even if the disinterested directors constitute less than a quorum;

the fact of the common directorship or interest is disclosed or known to our stockholders entitled to vote thereon, and the transaction or contract is authorized, approved or ratified by a majority of the votes cast by the stockholders entitled to vote other than the votes of shares owned of record or beneficially by the interested director or corporation, firm or other entity; or

the transaction or contract is fair and reasonable to us.

Furthermore, under Delaware law (where our operating partnership is formed), we, as general partner, have a fiduciary duty to our operating partnership and, consequently, such transactions also are subject to the duties of care and loyalty that we, as general partner, owe to limited partners in our operating partnership to the extent such duties have not been eliminated pursuant to the terms of the partnership agreement. Under the terms of the partnership agreement, we are under no obligation to consider the separate interests of the limited partners in deciding whether to cause our operating partnership to take any actions. Furthermore, in the event of a conflict of interest between the interests of our stockholders and the limited partners, the partnership agreement provides that we must endeavor in good faith to resolve the conflict in a manner not adverse to either our stockholders or the limited partners; provided, however, that for so long as we directly own a controlling interest in our operating partnership, any such conflict that we, in our sole discretion, determine cannot be resolved in a manner not adverse to either our stockholders or the limited partners, will be resolved in favor of our stockholders. We will adopt a policy which requires that all contracts and transactions between us, our operating partnership or any of our subsidiaries, on the one hand, and any of our directors or executive officers or any entity in which such director or executive officer is a director or has a material financial interest, on the other hand, must be approved by the affirmative vote of a majority of the disinterested directors even if less than a quorum. Where appropriate in the judgment of the disinterested directors, our board of directors may obtain a fairness opinion or engage independent counsel to represent the interests of nonaffiliated security holders, although our board of directors will have no obligation to do so.

145

Business Opportunities

Pursuant to Maryland law, each director is obligated to offer to us any business opportunity (with certain limited exceptions) that comes to him and that we reasonably could be expected to have an interest in pursuing. Tom Wattles, our Executive Chairman, owns a portion of, and serves as a manager to, the parent company of DCTRT s external advisor and has similar ownership and serves as a manager for other affiliates of DCAG. He will devote a majority of his time to us, but he will not work full time for us. We have also entered into a non-competition agreement with our director, James Mulvihill. (See Certain Relationships and Related Transactions Non-Competition Agreements.)

Policies With Respect to Other Activities

We have authority to offer common stock, OP units, preferred stock or options to purchase stock in exchange for property and to repurchase or otherwise acquire our common stock or other securities in the open market or otherwise, and we may engage in such activities in the future. As described in The Partnership Agreement, we expect, but are not obligated, to issue common stock to holders of OP units upon exercise of their redemption rights. Except in connection with our operating partnership s private placement, we have not issued common stock, OP units or any other securities in exchange for property. We ceased raising capital pursuant to our operating partnership s private placement on October 10, 2006. Our board of directors has no present intention of causing us to repurchase any common stock upon completion of this offering. Prior to this offering, we maintained a share redemption program to provide possible interim liquidity for our stockholders and holders of OP units in our operating partnership. For the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, we redeemed approximately 970,000 and 214,000 shares of our common stock, respectively, pursuant to our share redemption program. The shares redeemed during 2005 were redeemed for a total redemption price of approximately \$9.3 million and the shares redeemed during 2004 were redeemed for a total redemption price of approximately \$2.1 million. There were no redemptions of our common stock in 2003. Our share redemption program will terminate upon the listing of our stock on the NYSE in connection with this offering. Our operating partnership s private placement and our share redemption program are described in more detail in Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Liquidity and Capital Resources.

Our board of directors has the power, without further stockholder approval, to amend our charter to increase the number of authorized shares of common stock or preferred stock and issue additional shares of common stock or preferred stock, in one or more series, in any manner, and on the terms and for the consideration, it deems appropriate. (See Description of Capital Stock.) We have not engaged in trading, underwriting or agency distribution or sale of securities of other issuers and do not intend to do so. At all times, we intend to make investments in such a manner as to qualify as a REIT, unless because of circumstances or changes in the Code, or the Treasury regulations, our board of directors determines that it is no longer in our best interest to qualify as a REIT. We intend to make investments in such a way that we will not be treated as an investment company under the 1940 Act.

Reporting Policies

We intend to make available to our stockholders our annual reports, including our audited financial statements. During the years 2005, 2004 and 2003, we provided an annual report to our stockholders of record. We are subject to the information reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. Pursuant to those requirements, we are required to file annual and periodic reports, proxy statements and other information, including audited financial statements, with the SEC.

146

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

General

The following description of our capital stock is not complete but is a summary of portions of our charter and is qualified in its entirety by reference to our charter. Under our charter, we have authority to issue a total of 500,000,000 shares of capital stock. Of the total shares authorized, 350,000,000 shares are designated as common stock with a par value of \$0.01 per share, 50,000,000 shares are designated as preferred stock with a par value of \$0.01 per share, and 100,000,000 shares are designated as shares-in-trust with a par value of \$0.01 per share, which would be issued only in the event that there is a purported transfer of, or other change in or affecting the ownership of, our common stock that would result in a violation of the ownership limits described below. As of October 13, 2006, (i) 151,960,873 shares of our common stock were issued and outstanding and (ii) no shares of preferred stock or shares-in-trust were issued and outstanding. Under Maryland law, stockholders generally are not liable for the corporation s debts or obligations.

Common Stock

Except as may otherwise be specified in the terms of any class or series of common stock, the holders of common stock are entitled to one vote per share on all matters voted on by stockholders, including election of our directors, and, except as may be provided otherwise in our charter and subject to the express terms of any other series of stock, such holders shall have the exclusive voting power. Our charter does not provide for cumulative voting in the election of directors. Therefore, the holders of a majority of the outstanding common stock can elect our entire board of directors, which means that the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of our common stock can elect all of the directors then standing for election and the holders of the remaining shares will not be able to elect any directors. Subject to any preferential rights of any outstanding series of preferred stock and to the distribution of specified amounts upon liquidation with respect to shares-in-trust, the holders of common stock are entitled to such distributions as may be authorized from time to time by our board of directors in its discretion and declared by us, out of legally available funds and, upon liquidation, are entitled to receive all assets available for distribution to stockholders. All shares issued in this offering will be validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable shares of common stock. Holders of shares of common stock will not have preemptive rights, which means that you will not have an automatic option to purchase any new shares that we issue.

Preferred Stock

Our charter authorizes our board of directors to designate and issue one or more classes or series of preferred stock without stockholder approval. The board of directors may determine the relative rights, preferences and privileges of each class or series of preferred stock so issued, which may be more beneficial than the rights, preferences and privileges attributable to the common stock. The issuance of preferred stock could have the effect of delaying or preventing a change in control of our company. No shares of our preferred stock are presently outstanding, and our board of directors has no present plans to issue preferred stock, but may do so at any time in the future without stockholder approval.

Power to Reclassify Shares of Our Stock

Our charter authorizes our board of directors to classify and reclassify any unissued shares of stock into other classes or series of stock, including preferred stock. Prior to issuance of shares of each class or series, the board of directors is required by Maryland law and by our charter to set, subject to restrictions on the transfer and ownership of our stock contained in our charter, the terms of such class or series, including the preferences, conversion or other rights, voting powers, restrictions, limitations as to dividends or other distributions, qualifications and terms or conditions of redemption for each class or series. Thus, the board of directors could authorize the issuance of shares of common stock or preferred stock with terms and conditions which could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a transaction or a change in control that might involve a premium price for holders of our common stock or otherwise be in their best interests.

147

Power to Issue Additional Shares of Common Stock and Preferred Stock

We believe that the power of our board of directors to amend our charter without stockholder approval to increase the total number of authorized shares of our stock or any class or series of our stock, to issue additional authorized but unissued shares of our common stock or preferred stock and to classify or reclassify unissued shares of our common stock or preferred stock and thereafter to cause us to issue such classified or reclassified shares of stock will provide us with increased flexibility in structuring possible future financings and acquisitions and in meeting other needs which might arise. The additional classes or series, as well as our common stock, will be available for issuance without further action by our stockholders unless stockholder action is required by applicable law or the rules of any stock exchange or automated quotation system on which our securities may be listed or traded. No shares of our preferred stock are presently outstanding. Although our board of directors has no intention at the present time of doing so, it could authorize us to issue a class or series in the future without stockholder approval that could, depending upon the terms of such class or series, delay, defer or prevent a transaction or a change in control of us that might involve a premium price for holders of our common stock or otherwise be in their best interests.

Restriction on Ownership of Common Stock

In order for us to qualify as a REIT, beginning in 2004 not more than 50% in value of our outstanding shares may be owned, directly or indirectly through the application of certain attribution rules under the Code, by any five or fewer individuals, as defined in the Code to include specified entities, during the last half of any taxable year. In addition, the outstanding shares must be owned by 100 or more persons that are independent of us and each other during at least 335 days of a 12-month taxable year or during a proportionate part of a shorter taxable year, excluding our first REIT taxable year ending December 31, 2003. In addition, we must meet requirements regarding the nature of our gross income in order to qualify as a REIT. One of these requirements is that at least 75% of our gross income for each calendar year must consist of rents from real property and income from other real property investments. The rents received by our operating partnership from any tenant will not qualify as rents from real property, which could result in our loss of REIT status, if we own, actually or constructively within the meaning of certain provisions of the Code, 10% or more of the ownership interests in that tenant. Our charter contains limitations on ownership and transfer of shares which prohibit any person or entity from owning or acquiring, directly or indirectly, more than 9.8% of the outstanding shares of any class or series of our stock, prohibit the beneficial ownership of our outstanding shares by fewer than 100 persons and prohibit any transfer of or other event or transaction with respect to our common stock that would result in the beneficial ownership of our outstanding shares by fewer than 100 persons. In addition, our charter prohibits any transfer of or other event with respect to our common stock that would cause us to violate the closely held test (see Federal Income Tax Considerations Requirements for Qualification as a REIT Organizational Requirements), that would cause us to own, actually or constructively, 9.9% or more of the ownership interests in a tenant of our real property or the real property of our operating partnership or any direct or indirect subsidiary of our operating partnership or that would otherwise cause us to fail to qualify as a REIT. Our charter provides that any transfer of shares that would violate our share ownership limitations is void ab initio and the intended transferee will acquire no rights in such shares unless, in the case of a transfer that would cause a violation of the 9.8% ownership limit, the transfer is approved by the board of directors, prospectively or retroactively, based upon receipt of information that such transfer would not violate the provisions of the Code for qualification as a REIT.

The shares that, if transferred, would result in a violation of any applicable ownership limit notwithstanding the provisions described above which are attempted to be transferred will be exchanged for shares-in-trust and will be transferred automatically to a trust effective on the day before the purported transfer of such shares. We will designate a trustee of the share trust that will not be affiliated with us or the purported transferee or record or beneficial holder. We will also name a charitable organization as beneficiary of the trust that will hold the shares-in-trust. Shares-in-trust will remain issued and outstanding shares. The trustee will receive all dividends and distributions on the shares-in-trust and will hold such distributions or distributions in trust for the benefit of the beneficiary. The trustee also will vote the shares-in-trust.

148

The trustee will transfer the shares-in-trust to a person whose ownership of our common stock will not violate the ownership limits. The transfer shall be made no earlier than 20 days after the later of our receipt of notice that shares have been transferred to the trust or the date we determine that a purported transfer of our common stock has occurred. During this 20-day period, we will have the option of redeeming such shares. Upon any such transfer or redemption, the purported transferee or holder shall receive a per share price equal to the lesser of (a) the price per share in the transaction that created such shares-in-trust (or, in the case of a gift or devise, the market price at the time of the gift or devise), and (b) the market price per share on the date of the redemption, in the case of a purchase by us, or the price received by the trustee net of any sales commissions and expenses, in the case of a sale by the trustee. The charitable beneficiary will receive any excess amounts. In the case of a liquidation, holders of shares-in-trust will receive a ratable amount of our remaining assets available for distribution to shares of the applicable class or series taking into account all shares-in-trust of such class or series. The trustee will distribute to the purported transferee or holder an amount equal to the lesser of the amounts received with respect to such shares-in-trust or the price per share in the transaction that created such shares-in-trust (or, in the case of a gift or devise, the market price at the time of the gift or devise) and shall distribute any remaining amounts to the charitable beneficiary.

Any person who (1) acquires or attempts to acquire shares in violation of the foregoing restrictions or who owns shares that were transferred to any such trust is required to give immediate written notice to us of such event or (2) purports to transfer or receive shares subject to such limitations is required to give us 15 days written notice prior to such purported transaction. In both cases, such persons shall provide to us such other information as we may request in order to determine the effect, if any, of such event on our status as a REIT. The foregoing restrictions will continue to apply until the board of directors determines it is no longer in our best interest to continue to qualify as a REIT.

The 9.8% ownership limit does not apply to a person or persons which the directors exempt from the ownership limit upon appropriate assurances that our qualification as a REIT is not jeopardized. Any person who owns 5% or more (or such lower percentage applicable under Treasury regulations) of the outstanding shares during any taxable year will be asked to deliver a statement or affidavit setting forth the number of shares beneficially owned.

Meetings, Special Voting Requirements and Access to Records

An annual meeting of our stockholders will be held each year. Special meetings of stockholders may be called only upon the request of a majority of the directors or by the chairman, the chief executive officer or the president or, subject to the satisfaction of certain procedural and information requirements by the stockholders requesting the meeting, by our secretary upon the written request of stockholders entitled to cast not less than a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast at such meeting. The presence either in person or by proxy of a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast at such meeting on any matter shall constitute a quorum. Generally, a majority of the votes cast is necessary to take stockholder action at a meeting at which a quorum is present, except that a plurality of the votes cast at a meeting of stockholders duly called and at which a quorum is present is sufficient to elect a director.

Provided that such matter has first been declared advisable by our board of directors and except as otherwise provided under the MGCL and our charter, stockholders are entitled to vote at a duly held meeting at which a quorum is present on (1) amendment of our charter, (2) dissolution of our company, and (3) merger, consolidation or sale or other disposition of substantially all of our assets.

Stockholders have the ability to elect to remove a director from our board or to remove the entire board, but only for cause and then only by the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast generally in the election of directors. Stockholders have rights under Rule 14a-7 under the Exchange Act which provides that, upon the request of investors and the payment of the expenses of the distribution, we are required to distribute specific materials to stockholders in the context of the solicitation of proxies for voting on matters presented to stockholders or, at our option, provide requesting stockholders with a copy of a list of our

149

stockholders so that the requesting stockholders may make the distribution of proxies themselves. The list provided by us will include each stockholder s name, address and number of shares owned by each stockholder and will be sent within five business days of the receipt by us of the request.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our shares of common stock is The Bank of New York.

150

CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF THE MARYLAND GENERAL CORPORATION LAW

AND OUR CHARTER AND BYLAWS

The following description of the terms of our stock and of certain provisions of Maryland law is only a summary. Copies of our charter and bylaws are filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part. (See Where You Can Find Additional Information.)

The MGCL and our charter and bylaws contain provisions that could make it more difficult for a potential acquirer to acquire us by means of a tender offer, proxy contest or otherwise. These provisions are expected to discourage certain coercive takeover practices and inadequate takeover bids and to encourage persons seeking to acquire control of us to negotiate first with our board of directors. We believe that the benefits of these provisions outweigh the potential disadvantages of discouraging any such acquisition proposals because, among other things, the negotiation of such proposals may improve their terms.

Number of Directors; Vacancies; Removal

Our charter provides that the number of directors will be set only by the board of directors in accordance with our bylaws. Our bylaws provide that a majority of our entire board of directors may at any time increase or decrease the number of directors. However, the number of directors may never be less than the minimum number required by the MGCL. Any vacancies on the board of directors for any cause other than an increase in the number of directors will be filled by the affirmative vote of a majority of the remaining directors in office, even if the remaining directors do not constitute a quorum, and any vacancies on the board of directors created by an increase in the number of directors will be filled by a majority vote of the entire board of directors. Any director elected to fill a vacancy will serve until the next annual meeting of stockholders and until a successor is duly elected and qualifies.

Our charter provides that a director may be removed only for cause, which means conviction of a felony or a final judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction holding that such director caused demonstrable, material harm to us through bad faith or active and deliberate dishonesty, and then only by the affirmative vote of at least two-thirds of the votes entitled to be case generally in the election of directors.

Action by Stockholders

Under the MGCL, stockholder action can be taken only at an annual or special meeting of stockholders or by unanimous consent in lieu of a meeting (unless the charter provides for a lesser percentage, which our charter does not). These provisions, combined with the requirements of our bylaws regarding the calling of a stockholder-requested special meeting of stockholders discussed below, may have the effect of delaying consideration of a stockholder proposal until the next annual meeting.

Advance Notice Provisions for Stockholder Nominations and Stockholder Proposals

Our bylaws provide that with respect to an annual meeting of stockholders, nominations of individuals for election to the board of directors and the proposal of business to be considered by stockholders may be made only (i) pursuant to our notice of the meeting, (ii) by or at the direction of the board of directors or (iii) by a stockholder who was a stockholder of record both at the time of giving of notice by such stockholder as provided for in our bylaws and at the time of the annual meeting and who is entitled to vote at the meeting and who has complied with the advance notice procedures of our bylaws. With respect to special meetings of stockholders, only the business specified in our notice of the meeting may be conducted at the meeting. Nominations of individuals for election to the board of directors at a special meeting at which directors are to be elected may be made only (i) pursuant to our notice of the meeting, (ii) by or at the direction of the board of directors or (iii) provided that the board of directors has determined that directors will be elected at the meeting, by a stockholder who was a stockholder of record both at the time of giving of notice by such stockholder as provided for in our bylaws and at the time of the special meeting and who is entitled to vote at the meeting and who has complied with the advance notice provisions of our bylaws.

Table of Contents 191

151

The purpose of requiring stockholders to give us advance notice of nominations and other business is to afford our board of directors a meaningful opportunity to consider the qualifications of the proposed nominees and the advisability of any other proposed business and, to the extent deemed necessary or desirable by our board of directors, to inform stockholders and make recommendations about such qualifications or business, as well as to provide a more orderly procedure for conducting meetings of stockholders. Although our bylaws do not give our board of directors any power to disapprove stockholder nominations for the election of directors or proposals recommending certain action, they may have the effect of precluding a contest for the election of directors or the consideration of stockholder proposals if proper procedures are not followed and of discouraging or deterring a third party from conducting a solicitation of proxies to elect its own slate of directors or to approve its own proposal without regard to whether consideration of such nominees or proposals might be harmful or beneficial to us and our stockholders.

Calling of Special Meetings of Stockholders

Our bylaws provide that special meetings of stockholders may be called by our board of directors and certain of our officers. Additionally, our bylaws provide that, subject to the satisfaction of certain procedural and informational requirements by the stockholders requesting the meeting, a special meeting of stockholders shall be called by the secretary of the corporation upon the written request of stockholders entitled to cast not less than a majority of all the votes entitled to be cast at such meeting.

Approval of Extraordinary Corporate Action; Amendment of Charter and Bylaws

Under Maryland law, a Maryland corporation generally cannot dissolve, amend its charter, merge, sell all or substantially all of its assets, engage in a share exchange or engage in similar transactions outside the ordinary course of business, unless approved by the affirmative vote of stockholders entitled to cast at least two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter. However, a Maryland corporation may provide in its charter for approval of these matters by a lesser percentage, but not less than a majority of all of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter. Our charter, with certain exceptions, generally provides for approval of charter amendments and extraordinary transactions (which have been first declared advisable by our board of directors) by the stockholders entitled to cast at least a majority of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter.

Our bylaws provide that the board of directors will have the exclusive power to adopt, alter or repeal any provision of our bylaws and to make new bylaws.

No Appraisal Rights

As permitted by the MGCL, our charter provides that stockholders will not be entitled to exercise appraisal rights unless a majority of our board of directors determines with respect to all or any classes or series of stock classified or reclassified in the future that such rights will apply.

Control Share Acquisitions

The Maryland Control Share Acquisition Act provides that control shares of a Maryland corporation acquired in a control share acquisition have no voting rights except to the extent approved by a vote of two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast on the matter. Shares owned by the acquiror, by officers or by employees who are directors of the corporation are excluded from shares entitled to vote on the matter. Control shares are voting shares which, if aggregated with all other shares owned by the acquiror or with respect to which the acquiror has the right to vote or to direct the voting of, other than solely by virtue of revocable proxy, would entitle the acquiror to exercise voting power in electing directors within one of the following ranges of voting powers:

one-tenth or more but less than one-third; one-third or more but less than a majority; or a majority or more of all voting power.

Table of Contents 192

152

Control shares do not include shares the acquiring person is then entitled to vote as a result of having previously obtained stockholder approval. Except as otherwise specified in the statute, a control share acquisition means the acquisition of control shares. Once a person who has made or proposes to make a control share acquisition has undertaken to pay expenses and has satisfied other required conditions, the person may compel the board of directors to call a special meeting of stockholders to be held within 50 days of demand to consider the voting rights of the shares. If no request for a meeting is made, the corporation may itself present the question at any stockholders meeting.

If voting rights are not approved for the control shares at the meeting or if the acquiring person does not deliver an acquiring person statement for the control shares as required by the statute, the corporation may repurchase any or all of the control shares for their fair value, except for control shares for which voting rights have previously been approved. Fair value is to be determined for this purpose without regard to the absence of voting rights for the control shares, and is to be determined as of the date of the last control share acquisition or of any meeting of stockholders at which the voting rights for control shares are considered and not approved.

If voting rights for control shares are approved at a stockholders—meeting and the acquiror becomes entitled to vote a majority of the shares entitled to vote, all other stockholders may exercise appraisal rights. The fair value of the shares as determined for purposes of these appraisal rights may not be less than the highest price per share paid in the control share acquisition. Some of the limitations and restrictions otherwise applicable to the exercise of dissenters—rights do not apply in the context of a control share acquisition.

The control share acquisition statute does not apply to (a) shares acquired in a merger, consolidation or share exchange if the corporation is a party to the transaction or (b) to acquisitions approved or exempted by the charter or bylaws of the corporation.

Our bylaws contain a provision exempting from the Control Share Acquisition Act any acquisition by any person of our shares of stock. There can be no assurance that such provision will not be amended or eliminated at any time in the future. However, we will amend our bylaws to be subject to the Control Share Acquisition Act only if the board of directors determines that it would be in our best interests.

Subtitle 8

Subtitle 8 of Title 3 of the MGCL permits a Maryland corporation with a class of equity securities registered under the Exchange Act and at least three independent directors to elect to be subject, by provision in its charter or bylaws or a resolution of its board of directors and notwithstanding any contrary provision in the charter or bylaws, to any or all of five provisions:

a classified board:

a two-thirds stockholder vote requirement for removing a director;

a requirement that the number of directors by fixed only by vote of the directors;

a requirement that a vacancy on the board be filled only by the remaining directors and for the remainder of the full term of the class of directors in which the vacancy occurred; and

a majority requirement for the calling of a special meeting of stockholders.

Through provisions in our charter and our bylaws unrelated to Subtitle 8, we already (a) require a two-thirds stockholder vote for the removal of any director from the board, as well as require that such removal be for cause (as defined in our charter), (b) unless called by our chairman of the board, our chief executive officer, our president or the board, require the request of holders of a majority of all votes entitled to be cast at a special meeting to call such a meeting and (c) vest in the board the exclusive power to fix the number of directorships.

exclusive power to fill vacancies on the board, by a majority vote of the remaining directors, even if less that a quorum (except for vacancies created by an increase in the number of directors, which must be filled by a majority of our entire board of directors), and that such vacancies will be filled after the end of the term of the directorship in which the vacancy occurred.

Business Combinations

Under the MGCL, business combinations between a Maryland corporation and an interested stockholder or the interested stockholder s affiliate are prohibited for five years after the most recent date on which the stockholder becomes an interested stockholder. For this purpose, the term business combinations includes mergers, consolidations, share exchanges, or, in circumstances specified in the MGCL, asset transfers and issuances or reclassifications of equity securities. An interested stockholder is defined for this purpose as: (1) any person who beneficially owns 10% or more of the voting power of the corporation s shares; or (2) an affiliate or associate of the corporation who, at any time within the two-year period prior to the date in question, was the beneficial owner of 10% or more of the voting power of the then outstanding voting shares of the corporation.

A person is not an interested stockholder under the MGCL if the board of directors approved in advance the transaction by which he or she otherwise would have become an interested stockholder. However, in approving a transaction, the board of directors may provide that its approval is subject to compliance, at or after the time of approval, with any terms and conditions determined by the board.

After the five-year prohibition, any business combination between the corporation and an interested stockholder generally must be recommended by the board of directors of the corporation and approved by the affirmative vote of at least: (1) 80% of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of outstanding voting shares of the corporation; and (2) two-thirds of the votes entitled to be cast by holders of voting shares of the corporation other than shares held by the interested stockholder or its affiliate with whom the business combination is to be effected, or held by an affiliate or associate of the interested stockholder voting together as a single voting group.

These super-majority vote requirements do not apply if the corporation s common stockholders receive a minimum price, as defined under the MGCL, for their shares in the form of cash or other consideration in the same form as previously paid by the interested stockholder for its shares.

The statute permits various exemptions from its provisions, including business combinations that are exempted by the board of directors before the time that the interested stockholder becomes an interested stockholder. Our board of directors has adopted a resolution which provides that any business combination between us and any other person is exempted from the provisions of the Business Combination Act, provided that the business combination is first approved by the board of directors. This resolution, however, may be altered or repealed in whole or in part at any time. If this resolution is repealed, or the board of directors does not otherwise approve a business combination, the statute may discourage others from trying to acquire control of us and increase the difficulty of consummating any offer.

Indemnification and Limitation of Liabilities

For a description of certain indemnification provisions in our charter and bylaws, see Management Indemnification and Limitation of Liabilities Insurance.

154

THE PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT

General

We have qualified, and intend to continue to qualify, as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes. We are structured as an umbrella partnership REIT, or UPREIT, under which substantially all of our current and future business is, and will be, conducted through our operating partnership. Our operating partnership was formed under Delaware law on April 24, 2002 to acquire, own and lease properties on our behalf. We utilize this UPREIT structure generally to enable us to acquire real property in exchange for OP units in our operating partnership from owners who desire to defer taxable gain that would otherwise normally be recognized by them upon the disposition of their property or the transfer of their property to us in exchange for our common stock or cash. These owners may also desire to achieve diversity in their investment and other benefits afforded to owners of stock in a REIT. For purposes of satisfying the Asset and Income Tests for qualification as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes (see Federal Income Tax Considerations), the REIT s proportionate share of the assets and income of our operating partnership will be deemed to be assets and income of the REIT.

The property owner s goals are accomplished because the owner may contribute property to our operating partnership in exchange for OP units on a tax deferred basis. Further, our operating partnership is structured to make distributions with respect to OP units which are equivalent to the dividend distributions made to our stockholders. Finally, a limited partner in our operating partnership may later redeem his, her or its OP units for shares of our common stock (in a taxable transaction) or cash and achieve liquidity for his, her or its investment.

We intend to hold substantially all of our assets in our operating partnership or in subsidiary entities in which our operating partnership owns an interest, and we intend to make future acquisitions of real properties using the UPREIT structure. We are the sole general partner of our operating partnership. As the sole general partner of our operating partnership, we have the exclusive power to manage and conduct the business of our operating partnership. We also own a substantial majority of the OP units of our operating partnership.

The following is a summary of certain provisions of the amended and restated limited partnership agreement of our operating partnership. This summary is not complete and is qualified by the specific language in the partnership agreement. You should refer to the actual partnership agreement, a copy of which we have filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, for more detail.

Capital Contributions

In connection with this offering and future offerings of our common stock, we will transfer substantially all of the net offering proceeds to our operating partnership in exchange for OP units. However, we will be deemed to have made capital contributions in the amount of the gross offering proceeds, and our operating partnership will be deemed to have simultaneously paid the underwriting discounts and commissions and other costs associated with the offering.

If our operating partnership requires additional funds at any time in excess of capital contributions made by us, we may borrow funds from a financial institution or other lender and lend such funds to our operating partnership on the same terms and conditions as are applicable to our borrowing of such funds. In addition, we are authorized to cause our operating partnership to issue partnership interests for less than fair market value if we conclude in good faith that such issuance is in the best interest of our operating partnership and our company.

Fiduciary Duties

For a description of the fiduciary duties that we, as general partner, owe to limited partners in our operating partnership pursuant to Delaware law and the terms of the partnership agreement, see Policies With Respect to Certain Activities Interested Director and Officer Transactions.

155

Operations

The partnership agreement requires that our operating partnership be operated in a manner that will enable us to (1) satisfy the requirements for being classified as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes, unless we otherwise cease to qualify as a REIT, (2) avoid any federal income or excise tax liability, and (3) ensure that our operating partnership will not be classified as a publicly traded partnership for purposes of Section 7704 of the Code, which classification could result in our operating partnership being taxed as a corporation, rather than as a partnership. (See Federal Income Tax Considerations Federal Income Tax Aspects of Our Partnership Classification as a Partnership.)

Redemption Rights

The limited partners of our operating partnership (other than our company) generally have the right to cause our operating partnership to redeem all or a portion of their OP units for, at our sole discretion, shares of our common stock or cash, or a combination of both. If we elect to redeem OP units for shares of our common stock, we will generally deliver one share of our common stock for each OP unit redeemed. If we elect to redeem OP units for cash, we will generally deliver cash to be paid in an amount equal to, for each redeemed OP unit, the average of the daily market price for the ten consecutive trading days immediately preceding the date we receive a notice of redemption by a limited partner. In connection with the exercise of these redemption rights, a limited partner must make certain representations, including that the delivery of shares of our common stock upon redemption would not result in such limited partner owning shares in excess of our ownership limits in our charter.

Subject to the foregoing, limited partners may exercise their redemption rights at any time after one year following the date of issuance of their OP units; provided, however, that a limited partner may not deliver more than two redemption notices each calendar year and may not exercise a redemption right for less than 1,000 OP units, unless the limited partner holds less than 1,000 OP units, in which case it must exercise its redemption right for all of its OP units.

Transferability of Interests

We may not (1) voluntarily withdraw as the general partner of our operating partnership, (2) engage in any merger, consolidation or other business combination, or (3) transfer our general partnership interest in our operating partnership (except to a wholly-owned subsidiary), unless the transaction in which such withdrawal, business combination or transfer occurs results in the limited partners receiving or having the right to receive an amount of cash, securities or other property equal in value to the amount they would have received if they had exercised their redemption rights immediately prior to such transaction or unless, in the case of a merger or other business combination, the successor entity contributes substantially all of its assets to our operating partnership in return for an interest in our operating partnership and agrees to assume all obligations of the general partner of our operating partnership. We may also enter into a business combination or we may transfer our general partnership interest upon the receipt of the consent of a majority-in-interest of the limited partners of our operating partnership. With certain exceptions, the limited partners may not transfer their interests in our operating partnership, in whole or in part, without our written consent as general partner.

The partnership agreement generally provides that our operating partnership will distribute cash flow from operations and net sales proceeds from disposition of assets to the partners of our operating partnership in accordance with their relative percentage interests, on at least a quarterly basis, in amounts determined by us as general partner.

Similarly, the partnership agreement of our operating partnership provides that income of our operating partnership from operations and income of our operating partnership from disposition of assets normally will be allocated to the partners of our operating partnership in accordance with their relative percentage interests such that a holder of one OP unit will be allocated income for each taxable year in an amount equal to the amount of taxable income allocated to us in respect of a holder of one share of our common stock, subject to compliance with the

156

provisions of Sections 704(b) and 704(c) of the Code and corresponding Treasury Regulations. Losses, if any, will generally be allocated among the partners in accordance with their respective percentage interests in our operating partnership. Upon the liquidation of our operating partnership, after payment of debts and obligations, any remaining assets of our operating partnership will be distributed in accordance with the distribution provisions of the partnership agreement to the extent of each partner s positive capital account balance.

In addition to the administrative and operating costs and expenses incurred by our operating partnership in acquiring and operating real properties, our operating partnership will pay all administrative costs and expenses of our company, and such expenses will be treated as expenses of our operating partnership. Such expenses will include, without limitation:

All expenses relating to maintaining our corporate existence;

All expenses relating to the public offering and registration of our securities;

All expenses associated with the preparation and filing of any periodic reports by us under federal, state or local laws or regulations;

All expenses associated with our compliance with applicable laws, rules and regulations; and

All our other operating or administrative costs incurred in the ordinary course of its business on behalf of our operating partnership.

LTIP Units

In connection with the Internalization, we established a new class of limited partnership interest in our operating partnership, which we refer to as LTIP units. The LTIP units are structured as profits interests for U.S. federal income tax purposes, and we intend them to be a form of equity compensation that we can use. LTIP units are designed to offer their recipients the same long-term incentive as shares of restricted stock, while allowing them to enjoy the more favorable U.S. federal income tax treatment available for profits interests. See Management 2006 Long-Term Incentive Plan for a more complete description of the LTIP units.

Tax Matters Partner

We are the tax matters partner of our operating partnership, and, as such, we have authority to make tax elections under the Code on behalf of our operating partnership.

Term

Our operating partnership will continue in full force and effect until December 31, 2032, or until sooner dissolved in accordance with its terms or as otherwise provided by law.

Amendment

The partnership agreement may not be amended without our consent as general partner. As general partner, we may, without the consent of the limited partners, amend the partnership agreement in any respect or merge or consolidate our operating partnership with or into any other partnership or business entity in certain transactions pursuant to the partnership agreement; provided, however, that the following amendments and any other merger or consolidation of our operating partnership shall require the consent of limited partners holding more than 50% of the ownership interests of all limited partners:

(a) certain amendments affecting the operation of the redemption rights for OP units, or the mechanism for converting OP units into shares of our common stock, in a manner adverse to the limited partners;

- (b) any amendment that would adversely affect the rights of the limited partners to receive the distributions payable to them under the partnership agreement, other than with respect to the issuance of additional OP units pursuant to certain provisions of the partnership agreement;
- (c) any amendment that would alter our operating partnership s allocations of profit and loss to the limited partners, other than with respect to the issuance of additional OP units pursuant to certain provisions of the partnership agreement; or
- (d) any amendment that would impose on the limited partners any obligation to make additional capital contributions to our operating partnership.

158

SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

Prior to this offering, there has been no established trading market for our common stock. We cannot predict the effect, if any, that sales of shares or the availability of shares for sale will have on the market price of our common stock prevailing from time to time. Sales of substantial amounts of our common stock in the public market, or the perception that such sales could occur, could adversely affect the prevailing market price of our common stock.

Prior to this offering, we have 152,049,762 shares of our common stock outstanding. Upon completion of this offering, we will have outstanding an aggregate of approximately shares of our common stock. All of these shares, including the shares of common stock sold in this offering, will be freely tradeable without restriction or further registration under the Securities Act unless the shares are held by any of our affiliates, as that term is defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act. As defined in Rule 144, an affiliate of an issuer is a person that directly, or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by or is under common control with the issuer. All shares of our common stock held by our affiliates, including our officers and directors, are restricted securities as that term is defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act. Restricted securities may be sold in the public market only if registered under the securities laws or if they qualify for an exemption from registration under Rule 144, as described below.

Rule 144

In general, under Rule 144, a person who owns shares of our common stock that are restricted securities and that were acquired from us or any of our affiliates at least one year prior to the proposed sale is entitled to sell, within any three-month period beginning 90 days after the date of this prospectus, a number of shares that does not exceed the greater of:

1% of the number of shares of common stock then outstanding; or

the average weekly trading volume of the common stock on the NYSE during the four calendar weeks preceding the filing of a notice on Form 144 with respect to such sale.

Sales under Rule 144 are also subject to certain manner of sale provisions, certain notice requirements and the availability of current public information about us.

Our affiliates must comply with all the provisions of Rule 144 other than the one-year holding period requirement in order to sell shares of our common stock that are not restricted securities (such as shares acquired by our affiliates either in this offering or through purchases in the open market following this offering).

Rule 144(k)

Under Rule 144(k), a person who has not been our affiliate at any time during the three months preceding a sale is entitled to sell restricted securities without regard to the public information, volume limitation, manner of sale and notice provisions of Rule 144, provided that at least two years have elapsed since the later of the date the shares were acquired from us or any of our affiliates.

Lockup Agreements

We and our executive officers and directors have agreed, with exceptions, not to sell or transfer any common stock for 180 days after the date of this prospectus without first obtaining the written consent of Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated. Specifically, we and these other individuals have agreed not to directly or indirectly offer, pledge, sell or contract to sell any common stock, sell any option or contract to purchase any common stock, purchase any option or contract to sell any common stock, grant any option, right or warrant for the sale of any common stock, lend or otherwise dispose of or transfer any common stock, request or

159

demand that we file a registration statement related to the common stock, or enter into any swap or other agreement that transfers, in whole or in part, the economic consequence of ownership of any common stock whether any such swap or transaction is to be settled by delivery of shares or other securities, in cash or otherwise.

This lockup provision applies to common stock and to securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for or repayable with common stock including, without limitation, OP units. It also applies to common stock owned now or acquired later by the person executing the agreement or for which the person executing the agreement later acquires the power of disposition.

In the event that either (x) during the last 17 days of the lockup period referred to above, we issue an earnings release or a press release announcing a significant event or (y) prior to the expiration of such lockup period, we announce that we will release earnings or issue a press release announcing a significant event during the 17-day period beginning on the last day of such lockup period, the restrictions described above shall continue to apply until the expiration of the 17-day period beginning with the first day following the date of the earnings or the press release.

Redemption/Exchange Rights

Upon completion of this offering, approximately 7,340,487 OP units will be held by unaffiliated third parties. At any time after one year following the date of issuance of their respective OP units, these investors generally have the right to cause our operating partnership to redeem all or a portion of their OP units for, at our sole discretion, shares of our common stock or cash, or a combination of both, subject to the ownership limits set forth in our charter and described under the section entitled Description of Capital Stock Restriction on Ownership of Common Stock. These redemption rights are described in more detail under The Partnership Agreement Redemption Rights.

In addition, in connection with the Internalization, our operating partnership issued an aggregate of 15,111,111 OP units to DCAG. Pursuant to certain restrictions DCAG agreed to in connection with the Internalization, beginning on or after January 10, 2008, DCAG or its permitted transferees will be able to exercise their redemption rights with respect to these OP units.

To the extent OP units are exchanged for shares of our common stock, those shares will be restricted securities as defined in Rule 144, unless we register the resale of such shares under the Securities Act.

Registration Rights

As part of the Internalization, we entered into a registration rights agreement with DCAG in respect of any shares of our common stock acquired or otherwise owned by or issuable to DCAG or its permitted transferees upon exchange of the OP units that were issued in the Internalization. These registration rights require us, on up to two occasions, on demand of DCAG or its permitted transferees as a group, to prepare and file a registration statement within 45 days of the demand that covers the resale of the shares specified in the demand, and to use our commercially reasonable efforts to cause the registration statement to become effective if it is not automatically effective on filing. We are not required to file a registration statement unless the shares covered by the registration statement have a maximum aggregate offering price of at least \$25.0 million (unless the registration statement covers all remaining registrable shares). This demand registration right is exercisable any time after January 10, 2008 (subject to extension pursuant to the agreement). We will bear all costs, fees and expenses incident to our obligations under the registration rights agreement, including the reasonable fees of one counsel selected by the majority of holders of registrable shares, other than the fees and expenses of any persons retained by DCAG or its permitted transferees, including counsel (except as previously noted), any underwriters or dealers discounts and all commissions or brokers fees or fees of similar securities industry professionals and any transfer taxes relating to the disposition of their common stock but the fees and other changes of any counsel appointed to represent all the holders will be paid for by us.

160

Stock Options and Long-Term Incentive Plan

Upon completion of this offering, 421,000 stock options will be outstanding that were previously granted under our independent director option plan and our employee option plan and 65,333 of these options will be exercisable. No further grants will be made under either of these plans.

In addition, under our long-term incentive plan, key employees, directors, officers, consultants, advisors or other personnel of ours and our subsidiaries as well as joint venture affiliates of us or our subsidiaries and employees of the foregoing will be eligible to be granted stock options (including stock appreciation rights), restricted stock, phantom shares, dividend equivalent rights and other equity-based awards. We currently expect to grant annual equity awards under the plan and that each employee will have a performance-based defined annual equity award range with a low, target and high award opportunity, expressed as a dollar value. Moreover, our employment agreements with our executive officers provide, among other things, for long-term incentive compensation awards that will be paid pursuant to the long-term incentive plan. Under the employment agreements, the aggregate annual target value of the long-term incentive compensation awards ranges between \$25,000 and \$1,150,000, with a total annual value of \$2,425,000 for all executives, and such awards will vest in equal installments over four to five years, subject to the achievement of pre-established, performance-related goals. In addition, as signing bonuses, Phil Hawkins, under the long-term incentive plan, is entitled to receive 450,795 shares of restricted stock (or equivalent full value awards and including either dividend rights or dividend equivalent rights) vesting over five years (0%, 0%, 25%, 25% and 50%) commencing on August 1, 2007 and Stuart Brown, under the long-term incentive plan, is entitled to receive 51,111 shares of restricted stock (or equivalent full value awards and including either dividend rights or dividend equivalent rights) vesting over five years (0%, 0%, 25%, 25% and 50%) commencing October 10, 2007.

We have filed a registration statement on Form S-8 with respect to the shares of our common stock issuable under the long-term incentive plan. Shares of our common stock covered by such registration statement will be eligible for transfer or resale without restriction under the Securities Act unless held by affiliates. We may also file a registration statement on Form S-8 with respect to the shares of common stock issuable pursuant to our outstanding stock options.

Stock Warrants

Our former dealer manager owns 2,060,514 warrants, each of which entitles our former dealer manager to purchase one share of common stock for \$12.00. These warrants, as well as the shares of common stock issuable upon their exercise, were registered in connection with our first and second public offerings and are eligible for transfer or resale without restriction under the Securities Act unless held by affiliates. Our former dealer manager may retain or re-allow these warrants to broker-dealers that participated in the offering, unless such issuance of soliciting dealer warrants is prohibited by either federal or state securities laws.

161

FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

General

The following is a summary of United States material federal income tax considerations associated with an investment in our common shares that may be relevant to you. The statements made in this section of the prospectus are based upon current provisions of the Code and Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder, as currently applicable, currently published administrative positions of the Internal Revenue Service and judicial decisions, all of which are subject to change, either prospectively or retroactively. We cannot assure you that any changes will not modify the conclusions expressed in counsel sopinions described herein. This summary does not address all possible tax considerations that may be material to an investor and does not constitute legal or tax advice. Moreover, this summary does not deal with all tax aspects that might be relevant to you, as a prospective stockholder, in light of your personal circumstances, nor does it deal with particular types of stockholders that are subject to special treatment under the federal income tax laws, such as insurance companies, holders whose shares are acquired through the exercise of stock options or otherwise as compensation, holders whose shares are acquired through the distribution reinvestment plan or who intend to sell their shares under the share redemption program, tax-exempt organizations except as provided below, financial institutions or broker-dealers, or foreign corporations or persons who are not citizens or residents of the United States except as provided below. The Code provisions governing the federal income tax treatment of REITs and their stockholders are highly technical and complex, and this summary is qualified in its entirety by the express language of applicable Code provisions, Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder and administrative and judicial interpretations thereof.

We urge you, as a prospective stockholder, to consult your tax advisor regarding the specific tax consequences to you of a purchase of shares, ownership and sale of the shares and of our election to be taxed as a REIT, including the federal, state, local, foreign and other tax consequences of such purchase, ownership, sale and election and of potential changes in applicable tax laws.

REIT Qualification

We elected to be taxable as a REIT commencing with our taxable year ending December 31, 2003. This section of the prospectus discusses the laws governing the tax treatment of a REIT and its stockholders. These laws are highly technical and complex.

In connection with this offering, Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP will deliver an opinion to us that, commencing with our taxable year that began on January 1, 2003, our company was organized in conformity with the requirements for qualification as a REIT under the Code, and its actual method of operation, and its proposed method of operation has enabled it to meet the requirements for qualification and taxation as a REIT.

It must be emphasized that the opinion of Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP is based on various assumptions relating to the organization and operation of our company, and is conditioned upon representations and covenants made by us regarding our organization, assets and the past, present and future conduct of our business operations. While we intend to operate so that we will qualify as a REIT, given the highly complex nature of the rules governing REITs, the ongoing importance of factual determinations, and the possibility of future changes in our circumstances, no assurance can be given by Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP or by us that we will so qualify for any particular year. Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP will have no obligation to advise us or the holders of our common stock of any subsequent change in the matters stated, represented or assumed in the opinion, or of any subsequent change in the applicable law. You should be aware that opinions of counsel are not binding on the Internal Revenue Service or any court, and no assurance can be given that the Internal Revenue Service will not challenge the conclusions set forth in such opinions.

162

Qualification and taxation as a REIT depends on our ability to meet on a continuing basis, through actual operating results, distribution levels, and diversity of stock ownership, various qualification requirements imposed upon REITs by the Code, the compliance with which will not be reviewed by Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP. Our ability to qualify as a REIT also requires that we satisfy certain asset tests, some of which depend upon the fair market values of assets directly or indirectly owned by us. Such values may not be susceptible to a precise determination. While we intend to continue to operate in a manner that will allow us to qualify as a REIT, no assurance can be given that the actual results of our operations for any taxable year satisfy such requirements for qualification and taxation as a REIT.

Taxation of Our Company

If we qualify for taxation as a REIT, we generally will not be subject to federal corporate income taxes on that portion of our ordinary income or capital gain that we distribute currently to our stockholders, because the REIT provisions of the Code generally allow a REIT to deduct dividends paid to its stockholders. This substantially eliminates the federal double taxation on earnings (taxation at both the corporate level and stockholder level) that usually results from an investment in a corporation. Even if we qualify for taxation as a REIT, however, we will be subject to federal income taxation as follows:

We will be taxed at regular corporate rates on our undistributed REIT taxable income, including undistributed net capital gains;

Under some circumstances, we may be subject to alternative minimum tax;

If we have net income from prohibited transactions (which are, in general, sales or other dispositions of property, other than foreclosure property, held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of business), the income will be subject to a 100% tax;

If we elect to treat property that we acquire in connection with a foreclosure of a mortgage loan or certain leasehold terminations as foreclosure property, we may avoid the 100% tax on gain from a resale of that property (if the sale would otherwise constitute a prohibited transaction), but the income from the sale or operation of the property may be subject to corporate income tax at the highest applicable rate (currently 35%);

Pursuant to provisions in recently enacted legislation, if we should fail to satisfy the asset or other requirements applicable to REITs, as described below, yet nonetheless maintain our qualification as a REIT because there is reasonable cause for the failure and other applicable requirements are met, we may be subject to an excise tax. In that case, the amount of the tax will be at least \$50,000 per failure, and, in the case of certain asset test failures, will be determined as the amount of net income generated by the assets in question multiplied by the highest corporate tax rate (currently 35%) if that amount exceeds \$50,000 per failure;

If we fail to satisfy the 75% gross income test or the 95% gross income test, as discussed below, but have otherwise maintained our qualification as a REIT because certain other requirements are met, we will be required to pay tax equal to (1) the greater of (A) the amount by which 75% of our gross income exceeds the amount qualifying under the 75% gross income test and (B) the amount by which 95% of our gross income (90% for our taxable years beginning before October 23, 2004) exceeds the amount qualifying under the 95% gross income test, multiplied by (2) a fraction intended to reflect our profitability;

If we fail to distribute during each year at least the sum of (i) 85% of our REIT ordinary income for the year, (ii) 95% of our REIT capital gain net income for such year and (iii) any undistributed taxable income from prior periods, we will be subject to a 4% excise tax on the excess of the required distribution over the sum of (A) the amounts actually distributed, plus (B) retained amounts on which corporate level tax is paid by us;

If we acquire appreciated assets from a C corporation (*i.e.*, a corporation generally subject to corporate-level tax) in a transaction in which the C corporation would not normally be required to recognize any gain or loss on disposition of the asset and we subsequently recognize gain on the disposition of the asset during the ten year period beginning on the date on which we acquired the asset, then a portion of the gain may be subject to tax at the highest regular corporate rate, unless the C corporation made an election to treat the asset as if it were sold for its fair market value at the time of our acquisition.

A 100% tax may be imposed on some items of income and expense that are directly or constructively paid between a REIT and a taxable REIT subsidiary if and to the extent that the IRS successfully asserts that such items were not based on market rates.

Requirements for Qualification as a REIT

In order for us to qualify as a REIT, we must meet and continue to meet the requirements discussed below relating to our organization, sources of income, nature of assets and distributions of income to our stockholders.

Organizational Requirements

In order to qualify for taxation as a REIT under the Code, we must meet tests regarding our income and assets described below and:

- 1) Be a corporation, trust or association that would be taxable as a domestic corporation but for the REIT provisions of the Code;
- 2) Elect to be taxed as a REIT and satisfy relevant filing and other administrative requirements for the year ending December 31, 2003;
- 3) Be managed by one or more trustees or directors;
- 4) Have our beneficial ownership evidenced by transferable shares;
- 5) Not be a financial institution or an insurance company subject to special provisions of the federal income tax laws;
- 6) Use a calendar year for U.S. federal income tax purposes;
- 7) Have at least 100 stockholders for at least 335 days of each taxable year of 12 months or during a proportionate part of a taxable year of less than 12 months; and
- 8) Not be closely held as defined for purposes of the REIT provisions of the Code.

We would be treated as closely held if, during the last half of any taxable year, more than 50% in value of our outstanding capital stock is owned, directly or indirectly through the application of certain attribution rules, by five or fewer individuals, as defined in the Code to include certain entities. Items 7 and 8 above do not apply until after the first taxable year for which we elect to be taxed as a REIT. If we comply with Treasury regulations that provide procedures for ascertaining the actual ownership of our common stock for each taxable year and we did not know, and with the exercise of reasonable diligence could not have known, that we failed to meet item 8 above for a taxable year, we will be treated as having met item 8 for that year.

We elected to be taxed as a REIT commencing with our taxable year ending December 31, 2003 and we intend to satisfy the other requirements described in Items 1-6 above at all times during each of our taxable years. In addition, our charter contains restrictions regarding ownership and transfer of shares of our stock that are intended to assist us in continuing to satisfy the share ownership requirements in Items 7 and 8 above. (See Description of Capital Stock Restriction on Ownership of Common Stock.)

For purposes of the requirements described herein, any corporation that is a qualified REIT subsidiary of ours will not be treated as a corporation separate from us and all assets, liabilities, and items of income, deduction and credit of our qualified REIT subsidiaries will be treated as our assets, liabilities and items of income, deduction and credit. A qualified REIT subsidiary is a corporation, other than a taxable REIT subsidiary (as described below under Operational Requirements Asset Tests), all of the capital stock of which is owned by a REIT.

In the case of a REIT that is a partner in an entity treated as a partnership for federal tax purposes, the REIT is treated as owning its proportionate share of the assets of the partnership and as earning its allocable share of the gross income of the partnership for purposes of the requirements described herein. In addition, the character of the assets and gross income of the partnership will retain the same character in the hands of the REIT for purposes of the REIT requirements, including the asset and income tests described below. As a result, our proportionate share of the assets, liabilities and items of income of our operating partnership and of any other partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or other entity treated as a partnership for federal tax purposes in which we directly or indirectly through other partnerships or disregarded entities have an interest will be treated as our assets, liabilities and items of income.

The Code provides relief from violations of the REIT gross income requirements, as described below under Operational Requirements Gross Income Tests, in cases where a violation is due to reasonable cause and not willful neglect, and other requirements are met, including the payment of a penalty tax that is based upon the magnitude of the violation. In addition, the Code includes provisions that extend similar relief in the case of certain violations of the REIT asset requirements (see Operational Requirements Asset Tests below) and other REIT requirements, again provided that the violation is due to reasonable cause and not willful neglect, and other conditions are met, including the payment of a penalty tax. If we fail to satisfy any of the various REIT requirements, there can be no assurance that these relief provisions would be available to enable us to maintain our qualification as a REIT, and, if available, the amount of any resultant penalty tax could be substantial.

Operational Requirements Gross Income Tests

To maintain our qualification as a REIT, we must satisfy annually two gross income requirements.

At least 75% of our gross income, excluding gross income from prohibited transactions, for each taxable year must be derived directly or indirectly from investments relating to real property or mortgages on real property and from other specified sources, including qualified temporary investment income, as described below. Gross income includes rents from real property and, in some circumstances, interest, but excludes gross income from dispositions of property held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of a trade or business. These dispositions are referred to as prohibited transactions. This is the 75% Income Test.

At least 95% of our gross income, excluding gross income from prohibited transactions, for each taxable year must be derived from the real property investments described above and generally from distributions and interest and gains from the sale or disposition of stock or securities or from any combination of the foregoing. This is the 95% Income Test.

The rents we will receive or be deemed to receive will qualify as rents from real property for purposes of satisfying the gross income requirements for a REIT only if the following conditions are met:

The amount of rent received from a tenant must not be based in whole or in part on the income or profits of any person; however, an amount received or accrued generally will not be excluded from the term rents from real property solely by reason of being based on a fixed percentage or percentages of gross receipts or sales;

In general, neither we nor an owner of 10% or more of our stock may directly or constructively own 10% or more of a tenant, or a Related Party Tenant, or a subtenant of the tenant (in which case only rent attributable to the subtenant is disqualified);

165

Rent attributable to personal property leased in connection with a lease of real property cannot be greater than 15% of the total rent received under the lease, as determined based on the average of the fair market values as of the beginning and end of the taxable year; and

We normally must not operate or manage the property or furnish or render services to tenants, other than through an independent contractor who is adequately compensated and from whom we do not derive any income or through a taxable REIT subsidiary. However, a REIT may provide services with respect to its properties, and the income derived therefrom will qualify as rents from real property, if the services are usually or customarily rendered in connection with the rental of space only and are not otherwise considered rendered to the occupant. Even if the services provided by us with respect to a property are impermissible tenant services, the income derived therefrom will qualify as rents from real property if such income does not exceed one percent of all amounts received or accrued with respect to that property.

We may from time to time enter into hedging transactions with respect to interest rate exposure on one or more of our assets or liabilities. Any such hedging transactions could take a variety of forms, including the use of derivative instruments such as interest rate swap contracts, interest rate cap or floor contracts, futures or forward contracts, and options. For taxable years beginning prior to 2005, to the extent that we enter into such a contract to reduce interest rate risk on indebtedness incurred or to be incurred to acquire or carry real estate assets, any periodic income from the instrument, or gain from the disposition of the instrument, would be qualifying income for purposes of the 95% Income Test, but not for the 75% Income Test. To the extent that we hedge with other types of financial instruments or in other situations (for example, hedges against fluctuations in the value of foreign currencies), the resultant income will be treated as income that does not qualify under the 95% or 75% income tests unless certain technical requirements are met.

For taxable years beginning in 2005 or later, income of a REIT arising from clearly identified hedging transactions that are entered into to manage the risk of interest rate or price changes or currency fluctuations with respect to borrowings, including gain from the disposition of such hedging transactions, to the extent the hedging transactions hedge indebtedness incurred, or to be incurred, by the REIT to acquire or carry real estate assets are ignored for purposes of the 95% Income Test and treated as income that does not qualify under the 75% Income Test. In general, for a hedging transaction to be clearly identified, (a) it must be identified as a hedging transaction before the end of the day on which it is acquired or entered into, and (b) the items or risks being hedged must be identified substantially contemporaneously with entering into the hedging transaction (generally, not more than 35 days after entering into the hedging transaction).

We intend to structure any hedging transactions in a manner that does not jeopardize our status as a REIT. We may conduct some or all of our hedging activities (including hedging activities relating to currency risk) through a taxable REIT subsidiary or other corporate entity, the income from which may be subject to federal income tax, rather than participating in the arrangements directly. No assurance can be given, however, that our hedging activities will not give rise to income that does not qualify for purposes of either or both of the REIT income tests, and will not adversely affect our ability to satisfy the REIT qualification requirements.

We expect the bulk of our income to qualify under the 75% Income and 95% Income Tests as rents from real property in accordance with the requirements described above. In this regard, we anticipate that most of our leases will be for fixed rentals with annual consumer price index or similar adjustments and that none of the rentals under our leases will be based on the income or profits of any person. In addition, none of our tenants are expected to be Related Party Tenants and the portion of the rent attributable to personal property is not expected to exceed 15% of the total rent to be received under any lease. Finally, we anticipate that all or most of the services to be performed with respect to our properties will be performed by our property manager and such services are expected to be those usually or customarily rendered in connection with the rental of real property and not rendered to the occupant of such property. In addition, we anticipate that any non-customary services will be provided by a taxable REIT subsidiary or, alternatively, by an independent contractor that is adequately

166

compensated and from whom we derive no income. However, we can give no assurance that the actual sources of our gross income will allow us to satisfy the 75% Income and the 95% Income Tests described above.

Notwithstanding our failure to satisfy one or both of the 75% Income and the 95% Income Tests for any taxable year, we may still qualify as a REIT for that year if we are eligible for relief under specific provisions of the Code. These relief provisions generally will be available if:

Our failure to meet these tests was due to reasonable cause and not due to willful neglect; and

following our identification of the failure to meet the 75% or 95% Income Test for any taxable year, we file a schedule with the IRS setting forth each item of our gross income for purposes of such tests for such taxable year in accordance with Treasury regulations to be issued.

It is not possible, however, to state whether, in all circumstances, we would be entitled to the benefit of these relief provisions. In addition, as discussed above in General Taxation of Our Company, even if these relief provisions apply, a tax would be imposed with respect to the excess net income.

Operational Requirements Asset Tests

At the close of each quarter of our taxable year, we also must satisfy four tests, which we refer to as the Asset Tests, relating to the nature and diversification of our assets.

First, at least 75% of the value of our total assets must be represented by real estate assets, cash, cash items and government securities. The term—real estate assets—includes real property, mortgages on real property, shares in other qualified REITs, property attributable to the temporary investment of new capital as described above and a proportionate share of any real estate assets owned by a partnership in which we are a partner or of any qualified REIT subsidiary of ours.

Second, no more than 25% of our total assets may be represented by securities other than those in the 75% asset class.

Third, of the investments included in the 25% asset class, the value of any one issuer s securities that we own may not exceed 5% of the value of our total assets. Additionally, we may not own more than 10% of the voting power or value of any one issuer s outstanding securities. This Asset Test does not apply to securities of a taxable REIT subsidiary. For purposes of this Asset Test and the second Asset Test, securities do not include the equity or debt securities of a qualified REIT subsidiary of ours or an equity interest in any entity treated as a partnership for federal tax purposes.

Fourth, no more than 20% of the value of our total assets may consist of the securities of one or more taxable REIT subsidiaries. Subject to certain exceptions, a taxable REIT subsidiary is any corporation, other than a REIT, in which we directly or indirectly own stock and with respect to which a joint election has been made by us and the corporation to treat the corporation as a taxable REIT subsidiary of ours and also includes any corporation, other than a REIT, in which a taxable REIT subsidiary of ours owns, directly or indirectly, more than 35 percent of the voting power or value.

The Asset Tests must generally be met for any quarter in which we acquire securities or other property. If we meet the Asset Tests at the close of any quarter, we will not lose our REIT status for a failure to satisfy the Asset Tests at the end of a later quarter in which we have not acquired any securities or other property if such failure occurs solely because of changes in asset values. If our failure to satisfy the Asset Tests results from an acquisition of securities or other property during a quarter, we can cure the failure by disposing of a sufficient amount of non-qualifying assets within 30 days after the close of that quarter. We intend to maintain adequate records of the value of our assets to ensure compliance with the Asset Tests and to take other action within 30 days after the close of any quarter as may be required to cure any noncompliance.

167

The Code contains a number of provisions applicable to REITs, including relief provisions, that make it easier for REITs to satisfy the asset requirements, or to maintain REIT qualification notwithstanding certain violations of the asset and other requirements.

One such provision applies to de minimis violations of the 10% and 5% asset tests. A REIT may maintain its qualification despite a violation of such requirements if (a) the value of the assets causing the violation does not exceed the lesser of 1% of the REIT s total assets, and \$10,000,000, and (b) the REIT either disposes of the assets causing the failure within 6 months after the last day of the quarter in which it identifies the failure, or the relevant tests are otherwise satisfied within that time frame.

A second relief provision allows a REIT which fails one or more of the asset requirements and is ineligible for relief under the *de minimis* rule to nevertheless maintain its REIT qualification if (a) it provides the IRS with a description of each asset causing the failure, (b) the failure is due to reasonable cause and not willful neglect, (c) the REIT pays a tax equal to the greater of (i) \$50,000 per failure, and (ii) the product of the net income generated by the assets that caused the failure multiplied by the highest applicable corporate tax rate (currently 35%), and (d) the REIT either disposes of the assets causing the failure within 6 months after the last day of the quarter in which it identifies the failure, or otherwise satisfies the relevant asset tests within that time frame.

The Code also provides that certain securities will not cause a violation of the 10% value test described above. Such securities include instruments that constitute—straight debt,—which includes securities having certain contingency features. A security will not, however, qualify as straight debt—where a REIT (or a controlled taxable REIT subsidiary of the REIT) owns other securities of the issuer of that security which do not qualify as straight debt, unless the value of those other securities constitute, in the aggregate, 1% or less of the total value of that issuer—s outstanding securities. In addition to straight debt, the Code provides that certain other securities will not violate the 10% value test. Such securities include (a) any loan made to an individual or an estate, (b) certain rental agreements in which one or more payments are to be made in subsequent years (other than agreements between a REIT and certain persons related to the REIT), (c) any obligation to pay rents from real property, (d) securities issued by governmental entities that are not dependent in whole or in part on the profits of (or payments made by) a non-governmental entity, (e) any security issued by another REIT, and (f) any debt instrument issued by a partnership if the partnership s income is of a nature that it would satisfy the 75% Income Test described above under—Requirements for Qualification as a REIT—Operational Requirements Gross Income Tests. The Code provides that in applying the 10% value test, a debt security issued by a partnership is not taken into account to the extent, if any, of the REIT—s proportionate equity interest in that partnership.

To the extent that we fail one or more of the Asset Tests, and we do not fall within the *de minimis* safe harbors with respect to the 5% and 10% asset tests, we may nevertheless be deemed to have satisfied such requirements if (i) we take certain corrective measures, (ii) we meet certain technical requirements, and (iii) we pay a specified excise tax of \$50,000.

Operational Requirements Annual Distribution Requirement

In order to be taxed as a REIT, we are required to make distributions, other than capital gain distributions, to our stockholders each year in the amount of at least 90% of our REIT taxable income (computed without regard to the distributions paid deduction and our net capital gain and subject to certain other potential adjustments) for all tax years. While we must generally pay distributions in the taxable year to which they relate, we may also pay distributions in the following taxable year if (1) they are declared before we timely file our federal income tax return for the taxable year in question, and if (2) they are paid on or before the first regular distribution payment date after the declaration.

Even if we satisfy the foregoing distribution requirement and, accordingly, continue to qualify as a REIT for tax purposes, we will still be subject to federal income tax on the excess of our net capital gain and our REIT taxable income, as adjusted, over the amount of distributions to stockholders.

168

In addition, if we fail to distribute during each calendar year at least the sum of:

85% of our ordinary income for that year;

95% of our capital gain net income other than the capital gain net income which we elect to retain and pay tax on for that year; and

any undistributed taxable income from prior periods,

we will be subject to a 4% nondeductible excise tax on the excess of the amount of the required distributions over the sum of (A) the amounts actually distributed plus (B) retained amounts on which corporate level tax is paid by us.

We intend to make timely distributions sufficient to satisfy this requirement; however, it is possible that we may experience timing differences between (1) the actual receipt of income and payment of deductible expenses, and (2) the inclusion of that income and deduction of those expenses for purposes of computing our taxable income. It is also possible that we may be allocated a share of net capital gain attributable to the sale of depreciated property by our operating partnership that exceeds our allocable share of cash attributable to that sale. In those circumstances, we may have less cash than is necessary to meet our annual distribution requirement or to avoid income or excise taxation on undistributed income. We may find it necessary in those circumstances to arrange for financing or raise funds through the issuance of additional shares in order to meet our distribution requirements. If we fail to satisfy the distribution requirement for any taxable year by reason of a later adjustment to our taxable income made by the Internal Revenue Service, we may be able to pay deficiency dividends in a later year and include such distributions in our deductions for dividends paid for the earlier year. In that event, we may be able to avoid losing our REIT status or being taxed on amounts distributed as deficiency dividends, but we would be required to pay an interest charge to the Internal Revenue Service based upon the amount of any deduction taken for deficiency dividends for the earlier year.

As noted above, we may also elect to retain, rather than distribute, our net long-term capital gains. The effect of such an election would be as follows:

We would be required to pay the federal income tax on these gains;

Taxable U.S. stockholders, while required to include their proportionate share of the undistributed long-term capital gains in income, would receive a credit or refund for their share of the tax paid by the REIT; and

The basis of the stockholder s shares would be increased by the difference between the designated amount included in the stockholder s long-term capital gains and the tax deemed paid with respect to such shares.

In computing our REIT taxable income, we will use the accrual method of accounting and intend to depreciate depreciable property under the alternative depreciation system. We are required to file an annual federal income tax return, which, like other corporate returns, is subject to examination by the Internal Revenue Service. Because the tax law requires us to make many judgments regarding the proper treatment of a transaction or an item of income or deduction, it is possible that the Internal Revenue Service will challenge positions we take in computing our REIT taxable income and our distributions.

Issues could arise, for example, with respect to the allocation of the purchase price of properties between depreciable or amortizable assets and non-depreciable or non-amortizable assets such as land and the current deductibility of fees paid to our former advisor or its affiliates. Were the Internal Revenue Service to successfully challenge our characterization of a transaction or determination of our REIT taxable income, we could be found to have failed to satisfy a requirement for qualification as a REIT. If, as a result of a challenge, we are determined to have failed to satisfy the distribution requirements for a taxable year, we would be disqualified as a REIT, unless we were permitted to pay a deficiency dividend to our stockholders and pay interest thereon to the Internal Revenue Service, as provided by the Code. A deficiency dividend cannot be used to satisfy the distribution requirement, however, if the failure to meet the requirement is not due to a later adjustment to our income or dividends paid deduction by the Internal Revenue Service.

169

Operational Requirements Record Keeping

We must maintain certain records as set forth in Treasury Regulations in order to avoid the payment of monetary penalties to the Internal Revenue Service. Such Treasury Regulations require that we request, on an annual basis, certain information designed to disclose the ownership of our outstanding shares. We intend to comply with these requirements.

Failure to Qualify as a REIT

If we fail to qualify as a REIT for any reason in a taxable year and applicable relief provisions do not apply, we will be subject to tax (including any applicable alternative minimum tax) on our taxable income at regular corporate rates. We will not be able to deduct dividends paid to our stockholders in any year in which we fail to qualify as a REIT. In this situation, to the extent of current and accumulated earnings and profits, all distributions to our stockholders that are individuals will generally be taxable at capital gains rates (through 2010), and, subject to limitations of the Code, corporate distributees may be eligible for the dividends received deduction. We also will be disqualified for the four taxable years following the year during which qualification was lost unless we are entitled to relief under specific statutory provisions.

Sale-Leaseback Transactions

Some of our investments may be in the form of sale-leaseback transactions. We normally intend to treat these transactions as true leases for U.S. federal income tax purposes. However, depending on the terms of any specific transaction, the Internal Revenue Service might take the position that the transaction is not a true lease but is more properly treated in some other manner. If such re-characterization were successful, we would not be entitled to claim the depreciation deductions available to an owner of the property. In addition, the re-characterization of one or more of these transactions might cause us to fail to satisfy the Asset Tests or the Income Tests described above based upon the asset we would be treated as holding or the income we would be treated as having earned and such failure could result in our failing to qualify as a REIT. Alternatively, the amount or timing of income inclusion or the loss of depreciation deductions resulting from the re-characterization might cause us to fail to meet the distribution requirement described above for one or more taxable years absent the availability of the deficiency dividend procedure or might result in a larger portion of our distributions being treated as ordinary distribution income to our stockholders.

Taxation of Taxable U.S. Stockholders

Definition

In this section, the phrase U.S. stockholder means a holder of our common stock that for U.S. federal income tax purposes is:

a citizen or resident of the United States;

a corporation or other entity treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or of any political subdivision thereof;

an estate, the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source; or

a trust if a U.S. court is able to exercise primary supervision over the administration of the trust and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust.

The U.S. federal income tax treatment of a partner in a partnership that holds our common stock generally will depend on the status of the partner and the activities of such partnership. Partners and partnerships should consult their own tax advisors as to the particular U.S. federal income tax consequences applicable to them.

For any taxable year for which we qualify for taxation as a REIT, amounts distributed to, and gains realized by, taxable U.S. stockholders with respect to our common shares generally will be taxed as described below. For a summary of the federal income tax treatment of distributions reinvested in additional shares of our common stock pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan, see Distribution Policy.

Distributions Generally

Distributions to U.S. stockholders, other than capital gain distributions discussed below, will constitute dividends up to the amount of our current or accumulated earnings and profits and will be taxable to stockholders as ordinary income. As long as we qualify as a REIT, these distributions are not eligible for the dividends received deduction generally available to corporations. In addition, with limited exceptions, these distributions are not eligible for taxation at the preferential income tax rates for qualified distributions received by individuals from taxable C corporations in effect through 2010. Stockholders that are individuals, however, are taxed at the preferential rates on distributions designated by and received from us to the extent that the distributions are attributable to (i) income retained by us in the prior taxable year on which we were subject to corporate level income tax (less the amount of tax), (ii) distributions received by us from taxable C corporations, or (iii) income in the prior taxable year from the sales of built-in gain property acquired by us from C corporations in carryover basis transactions (less the amount of corporate tax on such income).

To the extent that we make a distribution in excess of our current and accumulated earnings and profits, the distribution will be treated first as a tax-free return of capital, reducing the tax basis in the U.S. stockholder s shares, and the amount of each distribution in excess of a U.S. stockholder s tax basis in its shares will be taxable as gain realized from the sale of its shares. Distributions that we declare in October, November or December of any year payable to a stockholder of record on a specified date in any of these months will be treated as both paid by us and received by the stockholder on December 31 of the year, provided that we actually pay the distribution during January of the following calendar year. U.S. stockholders may not include any of our losses on their own federal income tax returns.

We will be treated as having sufficient earnings and profits to treat as a dividend any distribution by us up to the amount required to be distributed in order to avoid imposition of the 4% excise tax discussed above. Moreover, any deficiency dividend will be treated as an ordinary or capital gain dividends, as the case may be, regardless of our earnings and profits. As a result, stockholders may be required to treat as taxable some distributions that would otherwise result in a tax-free return of capital.

Capital Gain Dividends

Distributions to U.S. stockholders that we properly designate as capital gain dividends normally will be treated as long-term capital gains to the extent they do not exceed our actual net capital gain for the taxable year without regard to the period for which the U.S. stockholder has held his stock. A corporate U.S. stockholder might be required to treat up to 20% of some capital gain dividends as ordinary income. Long-term capital gains are generally taxable at maximum federal rates of 15% (through 2010) in the case of stockholders who are individuals, and 35% in the case of stockholders that are corporations. Capital gains attributable to the sale of depreciable real property held for more than 12 months are subject to a 25% maximum federal income tax rate for taxpayers who are individuals, to the extent of previously claimed depreciation deductions. See Requirements for Qualification as a REIT Operational Requirements Annual Distribution Requirement above for the treatment by U.S. stockholders of net long-term capital gains that we elect to retain and pay tax on.

Certain Dispositions of Shares of Our Common Stock

In general, capital gains recognized by individuals upon the sale or disposition of shares of our common stock will be subject to a maximum federal income tax rate of 15% (through 2010) if such stock is held for more than 12 months, and will be taxed at ordinary income rates (of up to 35% through 2010) if such stock is held for

171

12 months or less. Gains recognized by stockholders that are corporations are subject to federal income tax at a maximum rate of 35%, whether or not classified as long-term capital gains. Capital losses recognized by a stockholder upon the disposition of shares of our common stock will be considered capital losses, and are generally available only to offset capital gain income of the stockholder but not ordinary income (except in the case of individuals, who may offset up to \$3,000 of ordinary income each year). In addition, any loss upon a sale or exchange of shares of our common stock by a stockholder who has held such shares for six months or less, after applying holding period rules, will be treated as a long-term capital loss to the extent of distributions received from us that are required to be treated by the stockholder as long-term capital gain.

Passive Activity Losses and Investment Interest Limitations

Distributions made by us and gain arising from the sale or exchange by a U.S. Stockholder of our stock will not be treated as passive activity income. As a result, a U.S. Stockholder will not be able to apply any passive losses against income or gain relating to our stock. Distributions made by us, to the extent they do not constitute return of capital, generally will be treated as investment income for purposes of computing the investment interest limitation.

Information Reporting Requirements and Backup Withholding for U.S. Stockholders

We will report to U.S. stockholders of our common shares and to the Internal Revenue Service the amount of distributions made or deemed made during each calendar year and the amount of tax withheld, if any. Under some circumstances, U.S. stockholders may be subject to backup withholding on payments made with respect to, or cash proceeds of a sale or exchange of, our common stock. Backup withholding will apply only if the stockholder:

Fails to furnish its taxpayer identification number (which, for an individual, would be his or her Social Security number);

Furnishes an incorrect taxpayer identification number;

Is notified by the Internal Revenue Service that the stockholder has failed properly to report payments of interest or distributions and is subject to backup withholding; or

Under some circumstances, fails to certify, under penalties of perjury, that it has furnished a correct taxpayer identification number and has not been notified by the Internal Revenue Service that the stockholder is subject to backup withholding for failure to report interest and distribution payments or has been notified by the Internal Revenue Service that the stockholder is no longer subject to backup withholding for failure to report those payments.

Backup withholding will not apply with respect to payments made to some stockholders, such as corporations in certain circumstances and tax-exempt organizations. Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Rather, the amount of any backup withholding with respect to a payment to a U.S. stockholder will be allowed as a credit against the U.S. stockholder s United States federal income tax liability and may entitle the U.S. stockholder to a refund, provided that the required information is furnished to the Internal Revenue Service. U.S. stockholders should consult their tax advisors regarding their qualification for exemption from backup withholding and the procedure for obtaining an exemption.

Treatment of Tax-Exempt Stockholders

Tax-exempt entities including employee pension benefit trusts and individual retirement accounts generally are exempt from United States federal income taxation. These entities are subject to taxation, however, on any unrelated business taxable income, or UBTI, as defined in the Code. The Internal Revenue Service has issued a published ruling that distributions from a REIT to a tax-exempt pension trust did not constitute UBTI.

Table of Contents 215

172

Although rulings are merely interpretations of law by the Internal Revenue Service and may be revoked or modified, based on this analysis, indebtedness incurred by us or by our operating partnership in connection with the acquisition of a property should not cause any income derived from the property to be treated as UBTI upon the distribution of those amounts as dividends to a tax-exempt U.S. stockholder of our common shares. A tax-exempt entity that incurs indebtedness to finance its purchase of our common shares, however, will be subject to UBTI under the debt-financed income rules. However, social clubs, voluntary employee benefit associations, supplemental unemployment benefit trusts and qualified group legal services plans that are exempt from taxation under specified provisions of the Code are subject to different UBTI rules, which generally will require them to treat dividend distributions from us as UBTI. These organizations are urged to consult their own tax advisor with respect to the treatment of our distributions to them.

In addition, tax-exempt pension and specified other tax-exempt trusts that hold more than 10% by value of the shares of a REIT may be required to treat a specified percentage of REIT dividends as UBTI. This requirement applies only if our qualification as a REIT depends upon the application of a look-through exception to the closely-held restriction and we are considered to be predominantly held by those tax-exempt trusts. It is not anticipated that our qualification as a REIT will depend upon application of the look-through exception or that we will be predominantly held by these types of trusts.

Special Tax Considerations for Non-U.S. Stockholders

The rules governing United States federal income taxation of non-resident alien individuals, foreign corporations, foreign partnerships and other foreign stockholders, which we collectively refer to as Non-U.S. holders, are complex. The following discussion is intended only as a summary of these rules. Non-U.S. holders should consult with their own tax advisors to determine the impact of United States federal, state and local income tax laws on an investment in our common stock, including any reporting requirements as well as the tax treatment of the investment under the tax laws of their home country.

Ordinary Dividends

The portion of distributions received by Non-U.S. holders payable out of our earnings and profits which are not attributable to our capital gains and which are not effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business of the Non-U.S. holder will be subject to U.S. withholding tax at the rate of 30%, unless reduced by treaty. In general, Non-U.S. holders will not be considered to be engaged in a U.S. trade or business solely as a result of their ownership of our common stock. In cases where the dividend income from a Non-U.S. holder s investment in our common stock is, or is treated as, effectively connected with the Non-U.S. holder s conduct of a U.S. trade or business, the Non-U.S. holder generally will be subject to U.S. tax at graduated rates, in the same manner as domestic stockholders are taxed with respect to such distributions, such income must generally be reported on a U.S. income tax return filed by or on behalf of the non-U.S. holder, and the income may also be subject to the 30% branch profits tax in the case of a Non-U.S. holder that is a corporation.

Non-Dividend Distributions

Unless our common stock constitutes a U.S. real property interest, or a USRPI, as described in Dispositions of Our Common Stock below, distributions by us which are not dividends out of our earnings and profits will not be subject to U.S. income tax. If it cannot be determined at the time at which a distribution is made whether or not the distribution will exceed current and accumulated earnings and profits, the distribution will be subject to withholding at the rate applicable to dividends. However, the Non-U.S. holder may seek a refund from the Internal Revenue Service of any amounts withheld if it is subsequently determined that the distribution was, in fact, in excess of our current and accumulated earnings and profits. If our common stock constitutes a USRPI, as described below, distributions by us in excess of the sum of our earnings and profits plus the stockholder s basis in our stock will be taxed under FIRPTA, at the rate of tax, including any applicable capital gains rates, that would apply to a domestic

173

stockholder of the same type (e.g., an individual or a corporation, as the case may be), and the collection of the tax will be enforced by a refundable withholding at a rate of 10% of the amount by which the distribution exceeds the stockholder s share of our earnings and profits.

Capital Gain Distributions

Under FIRPTA, a distribution made by us to a non-U.S. holder, to the extent attributable to gains from dispositions of USRPIs held by us directly or through pass-through subsidiaries, or USRPI capital gains, will be considered effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business of the non-U.S. holder and will be subject to federal income tax at the rates applicable to U.S. individuals or corporations, without regard to whether the distribution is designated as a capital gain dividend. See Ordinary Dividends above for a discussion of the consequences of income that is effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business. In addition, we will be required to withhold tax equal to 35% of the amount of dividends to the extent the dividends constitute USRPI capital gains. A capital gain dividend paid by us that would otherwise have been treated as a USRPI capital gain will not be so treated or be subject to FIRPTA, will generally not be treated as income that is effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business, and will instead be treated the same as an ordinary dividend from us (see Ordinary Dividends above), provided that (1) the capital gain dividend is received with respect to a class of stock that is regularly traded on an established securities market located in the United States, and (2) the recipient non-U.S. holder does not own more than 5% of that class of stock at any time during the taxable year in which the capital gain dividend is received. We believe that following this offering, our stock will be regularly traded on an established securities market. Distributions subject to FIRPTA may also be subject to a 30% branch profits tax in the hands of a non-U.S. holder that is a corporation. A distribution is not a USRPI capital gain if we held the underlying asset solely as a creditor. Capital gain dividends received by a non-U.S. holder from a REIT that are not USRPI capital gains are generally not subject to U.S. income tax, but may be subject to withholding tax.

Dispositions of Our Common Stock

Unless our common stock constitutes a USRPI, a sale of our common stock by a non-U.S. holder generally will not be subject to U.S. taxation under FIRPTA. Our common stock will not be treated as a USRPI if less than 50% of our assets throughout a prescribed testing period consist of interests in real property located within the United States, excluding, for this purpose, interests in real property solely in a capacity as a creditor.

Even if the foregoing test is not met, our common stock nonetheless will not constitute a USRPI if we are a domestically controlled qualified investment entity. A domestically controlled qualified investment entity includes a REIT in which, at all times during a specified testing period, less than 50% in value of its shares is held directly or indirectly by non-U.S. holders. No assurance can be given that we will be a domestically controlled qualified investment entity. In the event that we do not constitute a domestically controlled qualified investment entity, a person s sale of stock nonetheless will generally not be subject to tax under FIRPTA as a sale of a USRPI, provided that (1) the stock owned is of a class that is regularly traded, as defined by applicable Treasury regulations, on an established securities market, and (2) the selling non-U.S. holder held 5% or less of our outstanding stock of that class at all times during a specified testing period. We believe that, following this offering, our stock will be regularly traded on an established securities market.

If the gain on the sale of shares were subject to taxation under FIRPTA, a Non-U.S. holder would be subject to the same treatment as a U.S. stockholder with respect to the gain, subject to any applicable alternative minimum tax and a special alternative minimum tax in the case of non-resident alien individuals. Gain from the sale of our common stock that would not otherwise be subject to FIRPTA will nonetheless be taxable in the United States to a non-U.S. holder in two cases: (a) if the non-U.S. holder s investment in our common stock is effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business conducted by such non-U.S. holder, the non-U.S. holder will be subject to the same treatment as a U.S. stockholder with respect to such gain, or (b) if the non-U.S. holder is a nonresident alien individual who was present in the United States for 183 days or more during the taxable year and has a tax home in the United States, the nonresident alien individual will be subject to a 30% tax on the individual s capital gain.

174

Information Reporting Requirements and Backup Withholding for Non-U.S. Stockholders

Non-U.S. stockholders should consult their tax advisors with regard to U.S. information reporting and backup withholding requirements under the Code.

Statement of Stock Ownership

We are required to demand annual written statements from the record holders of designated percentages of our common stock disclosing the actual owners of the shares. Any record stockholder who, upon our request, does not provide us with required information concerning actual ownership of the shares is required to include specified information relating to his shares in his federal income tax return. We also must maintain, within the Internal Revenue District in which we are required to file our federal income tax return, permanent records showing the information we have received about the actual ownership of our common stock and a list of those persons failing or refusing to comply with our demand.

Federal Income Tax Aspects of Our Partnership

The following discussion summarizes certain federal income tax considerations applicable to our investment in our operating partnership. The discussion does not cover state or local tax laws or any federal tax laws other than income tax laws.

Classification as a Partnership

We will be entitled to include in our income a distributive share of our operating partnership s income and to deduct our distributive share of our operating partnership s losses only if our operating partnership is classified for U.S. federal income tax purposes as a partnership, rather than as a corporation or an association taxable as a corporation. Under applicable Treasury Regulations, which we refer to as the Check-the-Box Regulations, an unincorporated domestic entity with at least two members may elect to be classified either as an association taxable as a corporation or as a partnership. If the entity fails to make an election, it generally will be treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Our operating partnership intends to be classified as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes and will not elect to be treated as an association taxable as a corporation under the Check-the-Box-Regulations.

Even though our operating partnership will not elect to be treated as an association for U.S. federal income tax purposes, it may be taxed as a corporation if it is deemed to be a publicly traded partnership. A publicly traded partnership is a partnership whose interests are traded on an established securities market or are readily tradable on a secondary market or the substantial equivalent thereof. Under applicable Treasury regulations, which we refer to as the PTP Regulations, limited safe harbors from the definition of a publicly traded partnership are provided. Pursuant to one of those safe harbors, which we refer to as the Private Placement Exclusion, interests in a partnership will not be treated as readily tradable on a secondary market or the substantial equivalent thereof if (i) all interests in the partnership were issued in a transaction (or transactions) that were not required to be registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and (ii) the partnership does not have more than 100 partners at any time during the partnership s taxable year. In determining the number of partners in a partnership, a person owning an interest in a flow-through entity (including a partnership, grantor trust or S corporation) that owns an interest in the partnership is treated as a partner in such partnership only if (a) substantially all of the value of the owner s interest in the flow-through entity is attributable to the flow-through entity s direct or indirect interest in the partnership, and (b) a principal purpose of the use of the flow-through entity is to permit the partnership to satisfy the 100 partner limitation. We and our operating partnership believe and currently intend to take the position that our operating partnership should not be classified as a publicly traded partnership because (i) OP Units are not traded on an established securities market, and (ii) OP Units should not be considered readily tradable on a secondary market or the substantial equivalent thereof. In addition, our operating p

175

Even if our operating partnership were considered a publicly traded partnership under the PTP Regulations, the operating partnership should not be treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes as long as 90% or more of its gross income consists of qualifying income under section 7704(d) of the Code. In general, qualifying income includes interest, dividends, real property rents (as defined by section 856 of the Code) and gain from the sale or disposition of real property.

We have not requested, and do not intend to request, a ruling from the Internal Revenue Service that our operating partnership will be classified as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

If for any reason our operating partnership were taxable as a corporation, rather than a partnership, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, we would not be able to qualify as a REIT, unless we are eligible for relief from the violation pursuant to relief provisions described above. See Requirements for Qualification as a REIT Organizational Requirements and Operational Requirements Asset Tests, above, for discussion of the effect of the failure to satisfy the REIT tests for a taxable year, and of the relief provisions. In addition, any change in our operating partnership s status for tax purposes might be treated as a taxable event, in which case we might incur a tax liability without any related cash distribution.

Further, items of income and deduction of our operating partnership would not pass through to its partners, and its partners would be treated as stockholders for tax purposes. Our operating partnership would be required to pay income tax at corporate tax rates on its net income, and distributions to its partners would constitute dividends that would not be deductible in computing our operating partnership s taxable income.

Income Taxation of Our Operating Partnership and its Partners

Partners, Not Partnership, Subject to Tax. A partnership is not a taxable entity for U.S. federal income tax purposes. As a partner in our operating partnership, we will be required to take into account our allocable share of our operating partnership is income, gains, losses, deductions, and credits for any taxable year of our operating partnership ending within or with our taxable year, without regard to whether we have received or will receive any distributions from our operating partnership.

Partnership Allocations. Although a partnership agreement generally determines the allocation of income and losses among partners, such allocations will be disregarded for tax purposes under section 704(b) of the Code if they do not comply with the provisions of section 704(b) of the Code and the Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder. If an allocation is not recognized for U.S. federal income tax purposes, the item subject to the allocation will be reallocated in accordance with the partner s interests in the partnership, which will be determined by taking into account all of the facts and circumstances relating to the economic arrangement of the partners with respect to such item. Our operating partnership s allocations of taxable income and loss are intended to comply with the requirements of section 704(b) of the Code and the Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder.

Tax Allocations With Respect to Contributed Properties. Pursuant to section 704(c) of the Code, income, gain, loss, and deduction attributable to appreciated or depreciated property that is contributed to a partnership in exchange for an interest in the partnership must be allocated for U.S. federal income tax purposes in a manner such that the contributor is charged with, or benefits from, the unrealized gain or unrealized loss associated with the property at the time of the contribution. The amount of unrealized gain or unrealized loss is generally equal to the difference between the fair market value of the contributed property at the time of contribution and the adjusted tax basis of such property at the time of contribution. Under applicable Treasury Regulations, partnerships are required to use a reasonable method for allocating items subject to section 704(c) of the Code and several reasonable allocation methods are described therein.

Under the partnership agreement, subject to exceptions applicable to the special limited partnership interests, depreciation or amortization deductions of our operating partnership generally will be allocated among the partners in accordance with their respective interests in our operating partnership, except to the extent that our

176

operating partnership is required under section 704(c) to use a different method for allocating depreciation deductions attributable to its properties. In addition, gain or loss on the sale of a property that has been contributed to our operating partnership will be specially allocated to the contributing partner to the extent of any built-in gain or loss with respect to the property for U.S. federal income tax purposes. It is possible that we may (1) be allocated lower amounts of depreciation deductions for tax purposes with respect to contributed properties than would be allocated to us if each such property were to have a tax basis equal to its fair market value at the time of contribution, and (2) be allocated taxable gain in the event of a sale of such contributed properties in excess of the economic profit allocated to us as a result of such sale. These allocations may cause us to recognize taxable income in excess of cash proceeds received by us, which might adversely affect our ability to comply with the REIT distribution requirements, although we do not anticipate that this event will occur. The foregoing principles also will affect the calculation of our earnings and profits for purposes of determining the portion of our distributions that are taxable as a dividend. The allocations described in this paragraph may result in a higher portion of our distributions being taxed as a dividend than would have occurred had we purchased such properties for cash.

Basis in Partnership Interest. The adjusted tax basis of our partnership interest in our operating partnership generally will be equal to (1) the amount of cash and the basis of any other property contributed to our operating partnership by us, (2) increased by (A) our allocable share of our operating partnership s income and (B) our allocable share of indebtedness of our operating partnership, and (3) reduced, but not below zero, by (A) our allocable share of our operating partnership s loss and (B) the amount of cash distributed to us, including constructive cash distributions resulting from a reduction in our share of indebtedness of our operating partnership. If the allocation of our distributive share of our operating partnership s loss would reduce the adjusted tax basis of our partnership interest in our operating partnership below zero, the recognition of the loss will be deferred until such time as the recognition of the loss would not reduce our adjusted tax basis below zero, that distribution, including a constructive distribution, will constitute taxable income to us. The gain realized by us upon the receipt of any such distribution or constructive distribution would normally be characterized as capital gain, and if our partnership interest in our operating partnership has been held for longer than the long-term capital gain holding period (currently one year), the distribution would constitute long-term capital gain.

Depreciation Deductions Available to Our Operating Partnership. To the extent that our operating partnership acquires properties for cash, our operating partnership is initial basis in such properties for U.S. federal income tax purposes generally will be equal to the purchase price paid by our operating partnership. Our operating partnership plans to depreciate each depreciable property for U.S. federal income tax purposes under the alternative depreciation system of depreciation, or ADS. Under ADS, our operating partnership generally will depreciate buildings and improvements over a 40-year recovery period using a straight-line method and a mid-month convention and will depreciate furnishings and equipment over a 12-year recovery period. To the extent that our operating partnership acquires properties in exchange for units of our operating partnership, our operating partnership is initial basis in each such property for U.S. federal income tax purposes should be the same as the transferor is basis in that property on the date of acquisition by our operating partnership. Although the law is not entirely clear, our operating partnership generally intends to depreciate such depreciable property for U.S. federal income tax purposes over the same remaining useful lives and under the same methods used by the transferors.

Sale of Our Operating Partnership s Property. Generally, any gain realized by our operating partnership on the sale of property held for more than one year will be long-term capital gain, except for any portion of such gain that is treated as depreciation or cost recovery recapture. Our share of any gain realized by our operating partnership on the sale of any property held by our operating partnership as inventory or other property held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of our operating partnership s trade or business will be treated as income from a prohibited transaction that is subject to a 100% tax. We, however, do not presently intend to acquire or hold or allow our operating partnership to acquire or hold any property that represents inventory or other property held primarily for sale to customers in the ordinary course of our or our operating partnership s trade or business.

177

Other Tax Considerations

Legislative or Other Actions Affecting REITs

The rules dealing with federal income taxation are constantly under review by persons involved in the legislative process and by the Internal Revenue Service and the U.S. Treasury Department. No assurance can be given as to whether, or in what form, the proposal described above (or any other proposals affecting REITs or their stockholders) will be enacted. Changes to the federal tax laws and interpretations thereof could adversely affect an investment in our stock.

State and Local Taxation

We and any operating subsidiaries we may form may be subject to state and local tax in states and localities in which we or they do business or own property. The tax treatment of our company, our operating partnership, any operating subsidiaries, joint ventures or other arrangements we or our operating partnership may form or enter into and the tax treatment of the holders of our common stock in local jurisdictions may differ from the federal income tax treatment described above. Consequently, prospective stockholders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the effect of state and local tax laws on their investment in our common stock.

178

UNDERWRITING

We intend to offer the shares in the U.S. and Canada through the underwriters. Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated and Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC are acting as representatives of the underwriters named below. Subject to the terms and conditions described in a purchase agreement among us, our operating partnership and the underwriters, we have agreed to sell to the underwriters, and the underwriters severally have agreed to purchase from us, the number of shares listed opposite their names below.

	Underwriter	1	Number of Shares
Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated			
Wachovia Capital Markets, LLC			
Total			

The underwriters have agreed to purchase all of the shares sold under the purchase agreement if any of these shares are purchased. If an underwriter defaults, the purchase agreement provides that the purchase commitments of the nondefaulting underwriters may be increased or the purchase agreement may be terminated.

We and our operating partnership have agreed to indemnify the underwriters against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make in respect of those liabilities.

The underwriters are offering the shares, subject to prior sale, when, as and if issued to and accepted by them, subject to approval of legal matters by their counsel, including the validity of the shares, and other conditions contained in the purchase agreement, such as the receipt by the underwriters of officer s certificates and legal opinions. The underwriters reserve the right to withdraw, cancel or modify offers to the public and to reject orders in whole or in part.

Commissions and Discounts

The representatives have advised us that the underwriters propose initially to offer the shares to the public at the initial public offering price on the cover page of this prospectus and to dealers at that price less a concession not in excess of \$ per share. The underwriters may allow, and the dealers may reallow, a discount not in excess of \$ per share to other dealers. After the initial public offering, the public offering price, concession and discount may be changed.

The following table shows the public offering price, underwriting discount and proceeds before expenses to DCT Industrial Trust Inc. The information assumes either no exercise or full exercise by the underwriters of their over-allotment option.

	Per Share	Without Option	With Option
Public offering price	\$	\$	\$
Underwriting discount	\$	\$	\$
Proceeds, before expenses, to DCT Industrial Trust Inc.	\$	\$	\$

The expenses of the offering, not including the underwriting discount, are estimated at \$

and are payable by DCT Industrial Trust Inc.

Over-allotment Option

We have granted an option to the underwriters to purchase up to additional shares at the public offering price less the underwriting discount. The underwriters may exercise this option for 30 days from the date of this prospectus solely to cover any over-allotments. If the underwriters exercise this option, each will be obligated, subject to conditions contained in the purchase agreement, to purchase a number of additional shares proportionate to that underwriter s initial amount reflected in the above table.

Intersyndicate Agreement

The underwriters have entered into an intersyndicate agreement that provides for the coordination of their activities. Under the intersyndicate agreement, the underwriters may sell shares to each other for purposes of resale at the initial public offering price, less an amount not greater than the selling concession. Under the intersyndicate agreement, the underwriters and any dealer to whom they sell shares will not offer to sell or sell shares to persons who are non-U.S. or non-Canadian persons or to persons they believe intend to resell to persons who are non-U.S. or non-Canadian persons, except in the case of transactions under the intersyndicate agreement.

Reserved Shares

At our request, the underwriters have reserved for sale, at the initial public offering price, up to shares offered by this prospectus for sale to some of our directors, officers, employees, business associates and related persons. If these persons purchase reserved shares, this will reduce the number of shares available for sale to the general public. Any reserved shares that are not orally confirmed for purchase within one day of the pricing of this offering will be offered by the underwriters to the general public on the same terms as the other shares offered by this prospectus.

No Sales of Similar Securities

otherwise.

We and our executive officers and directors have agreed, with exceptions, not to sell or transfer any common stock for 180 days after the date of this prospectus without first obtaining the written consent of Merrill Lynch. Specifically, we and these other individuals have agreed not to directly or indirectly

offer, pledge, sell or contract to sell any common stock,
sell any option or contract to purchase any common stock,

purchase any option or contract to sell any common stock,
grant any option, right or warrant for the sale of any common stock,
lend or otherwise dispose of or transfer any common stock,
request or demand that we file a registration statement related to the common stock, or
enter into any swap or other agreement that transfers, in whole or in part, the economic consequence of ownership of any common stock whether any such swap or transaction is to be settled by delivery of shares or other securities, in cash or

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

This lockup provision applies to common stock and to securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for or repayable with common stock, including, without limitation, OP units. It also applies to common stock owned now or acquired later by the person executing the agreement or for which the person executing the agreement later acquires the power of disposition.

In the event that either (x) during the last 17 days of the lockup period referred to above, we issue an earnings release or a press release announcing a significant event or (y) prior to the expiration of such lockup period, we announce that we will release earnings or issue a press release announcing a significant event during

180

the 17-day period beginning on the last day of such lockup period, the restrictions described above shall continue to apply until the expiration of the 17-day period beginning with the first day following the date of the earnings or the press release.

New York Stock Exchange Listing

We expect the shares to be approved for listing on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol . In order to meet the requirements for listing on that exchange, the underwriters have undertaken to sell a minimum number of shares to a minimum number of beneficial owners as required by that exchange.

Before this offering, there has been no public market for our common stock. The initial public offering price will be determined through negotiations between us, and the representatives. In addition to prevailing market conditions, the factors to be considered in determining the initial public offering price are

the valuation multiples of publicly traded companies that the representatives believe to be comparable to us,

our financial information.

the history of, and the prospects for, our company and the industry in which we compete,

an assessment of our management, its past and present operations, and the prospects for, and timing of, our future revenues,

the present state of our development, and

the above factors in relation to market values and various valuation measures of other companies engaged in activities similar to ours

An active trading market for the shares may not develop. It is also possible that after the offering the shares will not trade in the public market at or above the initial public offering price.

Price Stabilization, Short Positions and Penalty Bids

Until the distribution of the shares is completed, SEC rules may limit underwriters and selling group members from bidding for and purchasing our common stock. However, the representatives may engage in transactions that stabilize the price of the common stock, such as bids or purchases to peg, fix or maintain that price.

If the underwriters create a short position in the common stock in connection with the offering, i.e., if they sell more shares than are listed on the cover of this prospectus, the representatives may reduce that short position by purchasing shares in the open market. The representatives may also elect to reduce any short position by exercising all or part of the over-allotment option described above. Purchases of the common stock to stabilize its price or to reduce a short position may cause the price of the common stock to be higher than it might be in the absence of such purchases.

The representatives may also impose a penalty bid on underwriters and selling group members. This means that if the representatives purchase shares in the open market to reduce the underwriter s short position or to stabilize the price of such shares, they may reclaim the amount of the selling concession from the underwriters and selling group members who sold those shares. The imposition of a penalty bid may also affect the price of the shares in that it discourages resales of those shares.

Neither we nor any of the underwriters makes any representation or prediction as to the direction or magnitude of any effect that the transactions described above may have on the price of the common stock. In addition, neither we nor any of the underwriters makes any representation that

the representatives or the lead

181

managers will engage in these transactions or that these transactions, once commenced, will not be discontinued without notice.

Other Relationships

Some of the underwriters and their affiliates have engaged in, and may in the future engage in, investment banking and other commercial dealings in the ordinary course of business with us. They have received customary fees and commissions for these transactions.

182

LEGAL MATTERS

Certain legal matters in connection with this offering will be passed on for us by Clifford Chance US LLP. The statements relating to certain U.S. federal income tax matters under the caption Federal Income Tax Considerations will be reviewed by and the qualification of our company as a REIT for U.S. federal income tax purposes will be passed upon by Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP. Venable LLP, Baltimore, Maryland, has issued an opinion to us regarding certain matters of Maryland law, including the validity of the common stock offered hereby. Certain legal matters relating to this offering will be passed upon for the underwriters by Goodwin Procter LLP.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements and related financial statement schedule of DCT Industrial Trust Inc. (formerly Dividend Capital Trust Inc.) and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2005, have been included herein and in the registration statement in reliance upon the reports of KPMG LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, appearing elsewhere herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

The statements of revenue and certain expenses of the Cal-TIA portfolio; the PC portfolio; the OCMI portfolio; and the Parkwest II portfolio for the year ended December 31, 2005, included in this prospectus have been audited by Ehrhardt Keefe Steiner & Hottman PC, an independent registered public accounting firm, as indicated in their reports with respect thereto, and are included in this prospectus in reliance upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing. The statements of revenue and certain expenses for the 100 Interstate South Distribution Facility; the Cabot Industrial Value Fund portfolio; the Binney & Smith Distribution Facility; the Greens Crossing/Willowbrook portfolio; the Blackhawk portfolio; Memphis I; and the Baltimore-Washington portfolio for the year ended December 31, 2004, included in this prospectus have also been audited by Ehrhardt Keefe Steiner & Hottman PC, an independent registered public accounting firm, as indicated in their reports with respect thereto, and are included in this prospectus in reliance upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

We file annual, quarterly and special reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any document that we file at the public reference facilities of the SEC at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 25049. Please call the SEC at (800) SEC-0330 for further information about the public reference facilities. These documents also may be accessed through the SEC s electronic data gathering, analysis and retrieval system, or EDGAR via electronic means, including the SEC s home page on the Internet (www.sec.gov).

You may request a copy of these filings, at no cost, by writing or telephoning us at the following address:

DCT Industrial Trust Inc.

Investor Relations

518 Seventeenth Street, Suite 1700

Denver, Colorado 80202

Telephone (303) 597-2400

We also maintain an internet site at www.dctindustrial.com where there is additional information about our business, but the contents of that site are not incorporated by reference in or otherwise a part of this prospectus.

183

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

PRO FORMA FINANCIAL INFORMATION:

n	CT	Industria	Truct	Inc •
.,		HIICHISHIA	1 1 1 1151	1110

Introductory Note Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Financial Information (Unaudited)	F-4
Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet as of June 30, 2006 (Unaudited)	F-5
Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet as of June 30, 2006	F-6
Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2006 (Unaudited)	F-8
Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2006	F-9
Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations for the Year Ended December 31, 2005 (Unaudited)	F-10
Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations for the Year Ended December 31, 2005	F-11
UNAUDITED FINANCIAL INFORMATION:	
DCT Industrial Trust Inc. (Formerly Dividend Capital Trust Inc.):	
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2006 (Unaudited) and December 31, 2005	F-12
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2006 and 2005 (Unaudited)	F-13
Consolidated Statement of Shareholders Equity and Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2006 (Unaudited)	F-14
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2006 and 2005 (Unaudited)	F-15
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited)	F-16
AUDITED FINANCIAL INFORMATION:	
DCT Industrial Trust Inc. (Formerly Dividend Capital Trust Inc.):	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-42
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2005 and December 31, 2004	F-43
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003	F-44
Consolidated Statements of Shareholders Equity (Deficit) and Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) for the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003	F-45
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003	F-46
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-47
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm (regarding Schedule III)	F-78
Schedule III Real Estate and Accumulated Depreciation as of December 31, 2005	F-79

Table of Contents	
Cal TIA:	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-86
Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2006 (Unaudited) and for the Year Ended December 31, 2005	F-87
Notes to Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses	F-88
PC Portfolio:	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-90
Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2006 (Unaudited) and for the Year Ended December 31, 2005	F-91
Notes to Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses	F-92
OCMI Portfolio:	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-94
Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2006 (Unaudited) and for the Year Ended December 31, 2005	F-95
Notes to Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses	F-96
Parkwest II:	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-98
Statement of Revenues and Certain Expenses for the Year Ended December 31, 2005	F-99
Notes to Statement of Revenues and Certain Expenses	F-100
Interstate South:	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-102
Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2005 (Unaudited) and for the Year Ended December 31, 2004	F-103
Notes to Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses	F-104
Cabot Industrial Value Fund:	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-106
Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2005 (Unaudited) and for the Year Ended December 31, 2004	F-107
Notes to Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses	F-108
Binney & Smith:	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-110
Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2005 (Unaudited) and for the Year Ended December 31, 2004	F-111
Notes to Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses	F-112
Greens Crossing/Willowbrook Portfolio:	

F-114

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

Table of Contents	
Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2005 (Unaudited) and for the Year Ended December 31, 2004	F-115
Notes to Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses	F-116
Blackhawk Portfolio:	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-118
Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses for the Quarter Ended March 31, 2005 (Unaudited) and for the Year Ended December 31, 2004	F-119
Notes to Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses	F-120
Memphis I:	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-122
Statement of Revenues and Certain Expenses for the Year Ended December 31, 2004	F-123
Notes to Statement of Revenues and Certain Expenses	F-124
Baltimore-Washington Portfolio:	
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-126
Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2005 (Unaudited) and the Year Ended December 31, 2004	F-127
Notes to Statements of Revenues and Certain Expenses	F-128

F-3

Introductory Note

Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Financial Information

(Unaudited)

The following pro forma financial statements have been prepared to provide information with regards to (i) certain real estate acquisition made in 2005 and 2006 and the related financing of such transactions, (ii) the contribution of all outstanding membership and other interests of Dividend Capital Advisors LLC (the **Former Advisor**), our former advisor, to a wholly-owned subsidiary of DCT Industrial Operating Partnership LP (f/k/a Dividend Capital Operating Partnership LP) (the **Operating Partnership**) in consideration for the issuance of 15,111,111 limited partnership units (**OP Units**) to the owner of the Former Advisor (the **Internalization**) and (iii) the sale of common stock pursuant to this offering and the resulting use of proceeds derived therefrom.

The accompanying unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated balance sheet presents our historical financial information as of June 30, 2006, as adjusted for (i) the Internalization, including the issuance of OP Units, and (ii) the sale of our common stock pursuant to this offering and the resulting use of proceeds therefrom as if these transactions had occurred on June 30, 2006.

The accompanying unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated statement of operations for the six months ended June 30, 2006, combine our historical operations with (i) the acquisition of certain properties made subsequent to December 31, 2005 and the related financing of such transactions, (ii) the Former Advisor s historic operations, (iii) the Internalization, including the issuance of OP Units, and (iv) the sale of our common stock pursuant to this offering and the resulting use of proceeds therefrom as if these transactions had occurred on January 1, 2005.

The accompanying unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2005, combine our historical operations with (i) the acquisition of certain properties made subsequent to December 31, 2004 and the related financing of such transactions, (ii) the Former Advisor s historic operations, (iii) the Internalization, including the issuance of OP Units, and (iv) the sale of our common stock pursuant to this offering and the resulting use of proceeds therefrom as if these transactions had occurred on January 1, 2005.

The unaudited pro forma condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared by our management based upon our historical financial statements to give effect to certain property acquisitions, and the related financing of such transactions, the Internalization and the sale of our common stock pursuant to this offering and the resulting use of proceeds therefrom. These pro forma statements may not be indicative of the results that actually would have occurred if these transactions had been in effect on the dates indicated or which may be obtained in the future. The accompanying pro forma financial statements exclude pro forma adjustments for events or items that are probable of occurring but for which the amounts of such pro forma adjustments are not factually supportable at the time these pro forma financial statements were prepared such as additional general and administrative expenses, expenses associated with our proposed long-term incentive plan, non-compete agreements and capitalized leasing and development costs. The pro forma financial statements should be read in conjunction with our unaudited and audited historical financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus.

F-4

Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheet

As of June 30, 2006

(In thousands)

(Unaudited)

	Company (a)	Former Advisor Pro Forma Advisor (a) Adjustments				Pro Forma Total
ASSETS	Company (a)	710 (1301 (u)	rujustments	Sub-10tai	Pro Forma (f)	Total
Investment in real estate, net	\$ 2,693,308	\$	\$	\$ 2,693,308	\$	\$
Cash and cash equivalents	44,849	929	(929)(b)	44,849		
Restricted cash	7,048	167	(167)(b)	7,048		
Notes receivable	9,231	799	(799)(b)	9,231		
Deferred loan costs, net	6,096			6,096		
Deferred loan costs financing obligation, net	19,435			19,435		
Deferred acquisition costs and deposits	1,849			1,849		
Straight line rent and other receivables	15,617	8,198	(8,198)(b)	15,617		
Property and equipment, net		1,039	(869)(b)	170		
Other assets, net	7,206	99	(99)(b)	7,206		
Total Assets	\$ 2,804,639	\$ 11,231	\$ (11,061)	\$ 2,804,809	\$	\$
LIABILITIES & SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY						
Liabilities:						
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 29,801	\$ 1.872	\$ (1,872)(b)	\$ 29,801	\$	\$
Distributions payable	24,451	φ 1,072	\$ (1,672)(0)	24,451	Ψ	Ψ
Tenant prepaids and security deposits	13,507			13,507		
Other liabilities	5,869		3,500(c)	9,369		
Intangible lease liability, net	14,370		3,500(c)	14,370		
Lines of credit	132,016			132,016		
Unsecured notes	425,000			425,000		
Mortgage notes	650,941			650,941		
Financing obligations	228,633			228,633		
1 maneing conguitons	220,000			220,000		
Total Liabilities	1,524,588	1,872	1,628	1,528,088		
Minority Interest	35,016		154,333(c)(d)	189,349		
Shareholders Equity:						
Common stock	1,496			1,496		
Additional paid-in capital	1,387,485			1,387,485		
Distributions in excess of earnings	(147,472)	9,359	(167,022)(c)(e)	(305,135)		
Accumulated other comprehensive income	3,526			3,526		
Total Shareholders Equity	1,245,035	9,359	(167,022)	1,087,372		
Total Liabilities and Shareholders Equity	\$ 2,804,639	\$ 11,231	\$ (11,061)	\$ 2,804,809	\$	\$

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed

Consolidated Balance Sheet as of

June 30, 2006

- (a) Reflects the historical condensed consolidated balance sheets of the Company and the Former Advisor as of June 30, 2006. Please refer to the historical financial statements and notes thereto (1) of the Company for the three and six months ended June 30, 2006 included elsewhere in this prospectus, and (2) of the Former Advisor for the six months ended June 30, 2006 included in the Company s Definitive Proxy Statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on September 1, 2006 for more information.
- (b) Reflects the elimination of the Former Advisor s assets and liabilities as these amounts were settled by the Former Advisor prior to the closing of the Internalization with the exception of our estimate of approximately \$170,000 of property and equipment that we acquired in connection with the Internalization.
- (c) The total cost for the Former Advisor has been allocated to assets, including intangible assets, liabilities and, due to the preexisting relationship between us and the Former Advisor, to contract termination fee based on our estimate of such assets, liabilities and expenses. We will complete our final allocation of the purchase price and will likely attribute value to certain intangible assets for items such as non-compete agreements and licensing agreements. Any value attributed to such assets in conjunction with our final analysis will reduce the amount we write off as part of the contract termination fee. In connection with our initial analysis, we have written off \$173.5 million of the excess of the total cost over the net assets acquired as a contract termination payment. This amount will be recorded as an expense by the Company as of October 10, 2006. These allocations are preliminary and may not be indicative of the final allocations by the Company. A change in the final allocation from what is presented in these unaudited pro forma financial statements may result in an increase or decrease to the contract termination fee or the identified assets.

The estimated consideration for the proposed acquisition of the Former Advisor, as well as preliminary adjustments to the historical financial data as a result of the Internalization, are as follows as of June 30, 2006 (in thousands):

The total cost of the Former Advisor has been calculated as follows (in millions):

OP Unit consideration (15,111,111 OP Units valued at \$11.25 per share)	\$ 170.0
Internalization costs and fees	3.5
Purchase of property and equipment	0.2
Assumption of liabilities	
Total cost	\$ 173.7

The allocation of the total cost to the assets and to contract termination fee as a result of the Internalization of the Former Advisor is as follows (in thousands):

Total cost	\$ 173.7
Property and equipment	0.2
Contract termination fee	173.5
Total cost allocation	\$ 173.7

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

(d) The issuance of OP Units to the prior owner of the Former Advisor will be accounted for as minority interest on our balance sheet. This amount (\$154.3 million) reflects the initial value of the OP Units to be issued (\$170.0 million) less the estimated amount of the contract termination fee attributable to minority interests (\$15.7 million).

F-6

Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed

Consolidated Balance Sheet as of

June 30, 2006 (continued)

- (e) This amount reflects the contract termination fee (\$173.5 million) less minority interest s portion of such fee (\$15.7 million) plus an estimated distribution (\$9.2 million) made from the Former Advisor to its prior owner to satisfy all the outstanding assets and liabilities with the exception of \$170,000 of property and equipment that was acquired pursuant to the Internalization.
- (f) These amounts reflect the use of proceeds from this offering, assuming no exercise of the underwriters over-allotment option. Furthermore, we have assumed a price per share of \$\\$, the midpoint of the range of public offering prices set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, to determine the number of shares to be issued. The following table describes the use of proceeds (in thousands except per share information).

Gross Proceeds	\$
Less Offering Costs	
Net Proceeds	\$
Repay Outstanding Debt	\$
Price Per Share	\$
Number of Shares Issued	
Par Value of Shares Issued	\$

F-7

Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations

For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2006

(In thousands)

(Unaudited)

	Co	mpany(1)	0	Property perations o Forma(2)		ro Forma Total Before ernalization	Former	P	ernalization ro Forma ljustments		o Forma ıb-Total	Use of Proceeds Pro Forma	Pro Forma Total
REVENUE:													
Rental revenue	\$	97,974	\$	26,242	\$	124,216	\$	\$		\$	124,216	\$	\$
Institutional capital management fees		178				178	10 176		(10.150.00)		178		
Acquisition fees							10,156		(10,156)(3)				
Asset management fees							7,815		(7,815)(3)				
Private placement fees							2,928		(2,928)(3)				
Total Revenue		98,152		26,242		124,394	20,899		(20,899)		124,394		
EXPENSES:													
Rental expenses and real estate taxes		22,389		7,472		29,861					29,861		
Depreciation and amortization		51,691		20,413		72,104					72,104		
Payroll and payroll-related		,,,,		-, -		, ,	4,132				4,132		
General and administrative		2,182				2,182	2,313				4,495		
Asset management fees, related party		7,815		2,071		9,886	_,		(9,886)(3)		.,		
		1,020		_,		,,,,,,,			(3,000)(0)				
Total Expenses		84,077		29,956		114,033	6,445		(9,886)		110,592		
Net Operating Income		14,075		(3,714)		10,361	14,454		(11,013)		13,802		
Other Income and Expenses:													
Equity in earnings (loss) of unconsolidated													
joint ventures, net		(182)				(182)					(182)		
Gain from disposition of real estate interests		8,032				8.032					8.032		
Interest expense		(26,436)		(13,919)		(40,355)					(40,355)	(5)	
Interest income and other income		4,522		(13,717)		4,522	595		(595)(3)		4,522	(3)	
interest meone and outer meone		1,322				1,322	373		(373)(3)		1,522		
Total Other Income and Expenses		(14,064)		(13,919)		(27,983)	595		(595)		(27,983)		
Net Income (Loss) Before Minority Interest		11		(17,633)		(17,622)	15,049		(11,608)		(14,181)		
Minority Interest		298		356		654			1,279(4)		1,933		
initially interest		290		330		051			1,277(1)		1,755		
NET INCOME (LOSS)	\$	309	\$	(17,277)	\$	(16,968)	\$ 15,049	\$	(10,329)	\$	(12,248)	\$	\$
WEIGHTED AVERAGE NUMBER OF COMMON SHARES OUTSTANDING													
Basic		147,812		1,786		149,598					149,598	(6)	
Diluted		150,315		(717)		149,598					149,598		
NET INCOME (LOSS) PER COMMON SHARE													
Basic	\$	0.00			\$	(0.11)				\$	(0.08)		\$
Dusic	Ψ	0.00			Ψ	(0.11)				Ψ	(0.00)		Ψ
Diluted	\$	0.00			\$	(0.11)				\$	(0.08)		\$

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

F-8

Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed

Consolidated Statement of Operations

For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2006

- (1) Reflects the historical condensed consolidated statement of operations of the Company and the Former Advisor for the six months ended June 30, 2006. Please refer to the historical financial statements and notes thereto (1) of the Company for the three and six months ended June 30, 2006 included elsewhere in this prospectus, and (2) of the Former Advisor for the six months ended June 30, 2006 included in the Company s Definitive Proxy Statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on September 1, 2006 for more information.
- (2) Reflects the incremental results of operations, including the effects of depreciation and amortization and incremental asset management fees associated with properties acquired subsequent to December 31, 2005 through June 30, 2006 and the incremental effects of the financing associated with such acquisitions including issuance of common stock, our partnership s private placement, debt assumptions and debt issuances.
- (3) Reflects the elimination of property acquisition service fees, asset management fees and fees related to the Company s private placement offerings as these fees will not be applicable to on-going operations of the Company subsequent to the Internalization. Also reflects the elimination of interest and other income related to cash and cash equivalents of the Former Advisor as such assets are assumed to have been settled by the Former Advisor prior to the closing of the Internalization.
- (4) This amount reflects the pro forma adjustment for the net income attributable to minority interest related to the OP Units issued in connection with the Internalization.
- (5) The use of proceeds from this offering are to be used to repay certain outstanding debt obligations. The following table describes the debt to be repaid and the interest that would be avoided had such debt been repaid on January 1, 2005.

		Pro Forma Interest
Description of Debt	Principal Reduction	Reduction
Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility		

(6) This amount represents the number of shares to be issued assuming \$ million of gross offering proceeds at a public offering price equal to \$ per share, the midpoint of range of public offering prices set forth on the cover page of this prospectus.

F-9

Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations

For the Year Ended December 31, 2005

(In thousands)

(Unaudited)

	Co	ompany(1)	O	Property Operations o Forma(2)	T	Pro Forma otal Before ernalization	Former dvisor(1)	ro Forma ljustments		o Forma ıb-Total	Pro	e of ceeds Forma	Pro Forma Total
REVENUE:		• • •		` `			ì	•					
Rental revenue	\$	121,798	\$	120,424	\$	242,222	\$	\$	\$ 2	242,222	\$		\$
Acquisition fees							11,069	(11,069)(3)					
Asset management fees							8,901	(8,901)(3)					
Private placement fees							3,626	(3,626)(3)					
Interest and other income		6,126				6,126	98	(98)		6,126			
Total Revenue		127,924		120,424		248,348	23,694	(23,694)	2	248,348			
EXPENSES:													
Rental expense and real estate taxes		28,770		31,868		60,638				60,638			
Depreciation and amortization		71,023		70,402		141,425				141,425			
Interest expense		28,712		53,195		81,907				81,907		(5)	
Payroll and payroll-related							6,556			6,556			
General and administrative		3,004				3,004	5,755			8,759			
Asset management fees, related party		8,901		10,872		19,773		(19,773)(3)					
Total Expenses		140,410		166,337		306,747	12,311	(19,773)	2	299,285			
Net Income (Loss) Before Minority Interest		(12,486)		(45,913)		(58,399)	11,383	(3,921)		(50,937)			
Minority Interest		526		926		1,452		4,636(4)		6,088			
NET INCOME (LOSS)	\$	(11,960)	\$	(44,987)	\$	(56,947)	\$ 11,383	\$ 715	\$	(44,849)	\$		\$
WEIGHTED AVERAGE NUMBER OF COMMON SHARES OUTSTANDING													
Basic		97,333		52,265		149,598				149,598		(6)	
Diluted		97,774		51,824		149,598				149,598		(6)	
NET INCOME (LOSS) PER COMMON SHARE													
Basic	\$	(0.12)			\$	(0.38)			\$	(0.30)			\$
Diluted	\$	(0.12)			\$	(0.38)			\$	(0.30)			\$

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

F-10

Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed

Consolidated Statement of Operations

For the Year Ended December 31, 2005

- (1) Reflects the historical condensed consolidated statement of operations of the Company and the Former Advisor for the year ended December 31, 2005. Please refer to the historical financial statements and notes thereto (1) of the Company for the year ended December 31, 2005 included elsewhere in this prospectus, and (2) of the Former Advisor for the year ended December 31, 2005 included in the Company s Definitive Proxy Statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on September 1, 2006 for more information.
- (2) Reflects the incremental results of operations, including the effects of depreciation and amortization and incremental asset management fees associated with properties acquired subsequent to December 31, 2004 through June 30, 2006 and the incremental effects of the financing associated with such acquisitions including issuance of common stock, our partnership s private placement, debt assumptions and debt issuances.
- (3) Reflects the elimination of property acquisition service fees, asset management fees and fees related to the Company s private placement offerings as these fees will not be applicable to on-going operations of the Company subsequent to the Internalization. Also reflects the elimination of interest and other income related to cash and cash equivalents of the Former Advisor as such assets are assumed to have been settled by the Former Advisor prior to the closing of the Internalization.
- (4) This amount reflects the pro forma adjustment for the net income attributable to minority interest related to the OP Units issued in connection with the Internalization.
- (5) The use of proceeds from this offering are to be used to repay certain outstanding debt obligations. The following table describes the debt to be repaid and the interest that would be avoided had such debt been repaid on January 1, 2005.

Description of Debt Principal Reduction Reduction
Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility

(6) This amount represents the number of shares to be issued assuming \$\) million of gross offering proceeds at a public offering price equal to \$\) per share, the midpoint of range of public offering prices set forth on the cover page of this prospectus.

F-11

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Consolidated Balance Sheets

(in thousands, except share and per share information)

	June 30, 2006 (Unaudited)	December 31, 2005
ASSETS		
Land	\$ 453,844	\$ 327,428
Buildings and improvements	2,133,227	1,499,414
Intangible lease assets	206,701	155,276
Construction in progress	29,999	12,807
Total Investment in Properties	2,823,771	1,994,925
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	(147,445)	(96,604)
Net Investment in Properties	2,676,326	1,898,321
Investments in and advances to unconsolidated joint ventures	16,982	6,090
Net Investment in Real Estate	2,693,308	1,904,411
Cash and cash equivalents	44,849	94,918
Restricted cash	7.048	5,027
Notes receivable	9,231	9,670
Deferred loan costs, net	6,096	6,498
Deferred loan costs financing obligation, net	19,435	12,270
Deferred acquisition costs and deposits	1,849	2,855
Straight line rent and other receivables	15,617	18,347
Other assets, net	7,206	3,699
Total Assets	\$ 2,804,639	\$ 2,057,695
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY		
Liabilities:		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 29,801	\$ 26,139
Distributions payable	24,451	19,787
Tenant prepaids and security deposits	13,507	9,321
Other liabilities	5,869	6,769
Intangible lease liability, net	14,370	10,320
Lines of credit	132,016	16
Unsecured notes	425,000	
Mortgage notes	650,941	642,242
Financing obligations	228,633	154,713
Total Liabilities	1.524.588	869,307
2.40	1,02 1,000	005,007
Minority interests	35,016	55,577
Shareholders equity:		
Preferred shares, 50,000,000 shares authorized, none outstanding		
Shares-in-trust, 100,000,000 shares authorized, none outstanding		
Common shares, \$0.01 par value, 350,000,000 shares authorized, 149,598,403 and 133,206,784 shares issued		
and outstanding, at June 30, 2006 and December 31, 2005, respectively	1,496	1,332
Additional paid-in capital	1,387,485	1,235,156

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

Distributions in excess of earnings Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)	(147,472) 3,526	(100,888) (2,789)
Total Shareholders Equity	1,245,035	1,132,811
Total Liabilities and Shareholders Equity	\$ 2,804,639	\$ 2,057,695

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Consolidated Statements of Operations

(Unaudited, in thousands, except per share information)

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Six Month June		
	2006	2005	2006	2005	
REVENUE:					
Rental revenue	\$ 51,294	\$ 26,375	\$ 97,974	\$ 45,977	
Institutional capital management fees	126		178		
Total Revenue	51,420	26,375	98,152	45,977	
EXPENSES:					
Rental expenses	4,859	2,415	9,321	4,850	
Real estate taxes	6,587	2,944	13,068	5,328	
Depreciation and amortization expense	27,199	14,192	51,691	26,542	
General and administrative expense	1,452	701	2,182	1,429	
Asset management fees, related party	4,297	1,524	7,815	2,703	
Total Expenses	44,394	21,776	84,077	40.852	
Total Expenses	77,377	21,770	04,077	40,032	
Operating Income	7,026	4,599	14,075	5,125	
Other Income and Expenses:	,	ŕ	ĺ	,	
Equity in losses of unconsolidated joint ventures, net	(129)		(182)		
Gain recognized on dispositions of real estate interests	4,044		8,032		
Interest expense	(14,755)	(4,827)	(26,436)	(8,545)	
Interest income and other	2,060	979	4,522	1,589	
Total Other Income and Expenses	(8,780)	(3,848)	(14,064)	(6,956)	
Income (Loss) Before Minority Interests	(1,754)	751	11	(1,831)	
Minority Interests	108	(3)	298	(3)	
NET INCOME (LOSS)	\$ (1,646)	\$ 748	\$ 309	\$ (1,834)	
NET INCOME (LOSS) DED COMMON SHADE					
NET INCOME (LOSS) PER COMMON SHARE Basic	\$ (0.01)	\$ 0.01	\$ 0.00	\$ (0.02)	
Dasic	\$ (0.01)	\$ 0.01	\$ 0.00	\$ (0.02)	
Diluted	\$ (0.01)	\$ 0.01	\$ 0.00	\$ (0.02)	
WEIGHTED AVERAGE COMMON SHARES OUTSTANDING					
Basic	150,053	88,066	147,812	81,331	
Diluted	150,053	88,473	150,315	81,331	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Consolidated Statement of Shareholders Equity

And Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)

For the Six Months Ended June 30, 2006

(Unaudited, in thousands)

	Commo	Shares			Accumulated			
	Shares	Amount	Additional Paid-in Capital	Distributions in Excess of Earnings	Com	Other prehensive ome (Loss)	Total Shareholders Equity	
Balance at December 31, 2005	133,207	\$ 1,332	\$ 1,235,156	\$ (100,888)	\$	(2,789)	\$ 1,132,811	
Comprehensive income:								
Net income				309			309	
Net unrealized gain on cash flow hedging								
derivatives						5,986	5,986	
Amortization of cash flow hedging derivatives						329	329	
Comprehensive income							6,624	
Issuance of common shares, net of offering								
costs	17,313	173	161,218				161,391	
Redemption of common shares	(922)	(9)	(8,921)				(8,930)	
Amortization of stock options			32				32	
Distributions on common shares				(46,893)			(46,893)	
Balance at June 30, 2006	149.598	\$ 1.496	\$ 1.387.485	\$ (147.472)	\$	3,526	\$ 1.245.035	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(Unaudited, in thousands)

	Six Months June 3	
	2006	2005
OPERATING ACTIVITIES:		
Net income (loss)	\$ 309	\$ (1,834)
Minority interests	(298)	3
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by operating activities:	(1 1)	-
Equity in losses of unconsolidated joint ventures, net	182	
Gain recognized on disposition of real estate interests	(8,032)	
Real estate depreciation and amortization	51,691	26,542
Other depreciation and amortization	1,591	127
Loss on hedging activities	11	72
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		
Other assets	(2,037)	(1,102)
Accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities	5,320	3,539
recounts payable, accraca expenses and other mannings	3,320	3,337
Net cash provided by operating activities	48,737	27,347
INIVIECTING A CONVENIES.		
INVESTING ACTIVITIES:	(0(5 557)	(202.069)
Real estate investments	(965,557)	(202,068)
Proceeds from dispositions of real estate investments	116,418	(6.294)
Decrease (increase) in deferred acquisition costs Decrease in restricted cash	1,007	(6,384)
	((50)	4,854
Originations of notes receivable from unconsolidated joint ventures	(650)	(3,940)
Proceeds from repayment of notes receivable	1,542	1 001
Master lease payments received	105	1,981
Net cash used by investing activities	(847,135)	(205,557)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES:		
Net proceeds on line of credit	132,000	8
Proceeds from unsecured notes	425,000	
Proceeds from mortgage notes		57,000
Principal payments on mortgage notes	(3,112)	(1,053)
Proceeds from financing obligations	98,465	36,332
Principal payments on financing obligations	(2,723)	(553)
Increase in deferred loan costs	(479)	(1,408)
Increase in deferred loan costs financing obligation	(10,288)	(3,191)
Proceeds from sale of common shares	154,471	291,053
Offering costs for issuance of common shares, related party	(12,241)	(27,658)
Redemption of common shares	(12,870)	(3,151)
Increase in restricted cash	(15)	(6,412)
Settlement of cash flow hedging derivative		(2,232)
Distributions to common shareholders	(18,483)	(10,024)
Distributions to minority interests	(1,396)	
Net cash provided by financing activities	748,329	328,711

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

NET INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		(50,069)	150,501
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, beginning of period		94,918	23,520
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, end of period	\$	44,849	\$ 174,021
Supplemental Disclosures of Cash Flow Information			
Cash paid for interest expense	\$	25,012	\$ 7,970
Assumption of secured debt in connection with real estate acquired	\$	12,369	\$ 91,627
Amount issued pursuant to the distribution reinvestment plan	\$	24,087	\$ 11,456
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial stateme	ents.		

F-15

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(Unaudited)

Note 1 Organization and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Organization

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. was formed as a Maryland corporation in April 2002 in order to invest in commercial real estate properties, consisting primarily of high-quality, generic distribution warehouses and light industrial properties leased to creditworthy corporate customers. We have qualified, and intend to continue to qualify, as a real estate investment trust (REIT) for federal tax purposes. We are structured as an umbrella partnership REIT (UPREIT) under which substantially all of our current and future business is, and will be, conducted through a majority owned and controlled subsidiary, Dividend Capital Operating Partnership LP (our partnership), a Delaware limited partnership, for which Dividend Capital Trust is the sole general partner. As used herein, Dividend Capital Trust, we and us refer to Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries and partnerships except where the context otherwise requires.

Our day-to-day activities are managed by Dividend Capital Advisors LLC (our Advisor), an affiliate, under the terms and conditions of an advisory agreement. Our Advisor is currently majority owned and/or controlled by three of our directors and certain officers and/or their affiliates and other third parties. In addition, under the terms of certain dealer manager agreements, Dividend Capital Securities LLC (the Dealer Manager) serves as the dealer manager of our public and private offerings. The Dealer Manager is also indirectly owned by three of our directors and certain officers and/or their affiliates and other third parties. Our Advisor and its affiliates, including the Dealer Manager, receive various forms of compensation, reimbursements and fees for services relating to our private offerings and for the investment and management of our real estate assets.

Currently, there are no employees of Dividend Capital Trust and its subsidiaries. All management and administrative personnel responsible for conducting our business are currently employed by our Advisor and the Dealer Manager. Currently, our Advisor and its affiliates have over 100 full-time employees engaged in business activities on our behalf.

On July 21, 2006, we entered into a contribution agreement with our partnership and Dividend Capital Advisors Group LLC (the Advisor s Parent), the parent company of our Advisor, which provides that the entire outstanding membership interest, and all economic interests, in our Advisor will be contributed by the Advisor s Parent to our partnership for an aggregate consideration of 15,111,111 limited partnership units in our partnership, which includes the modification of the Special Units (which are described below in Note 7 Minority Interests) held by the Advisor s Parent into limited partnership units in our partnership. We refer to this transaction as the Internalization. The Internalization is subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions including, among others, approval of the Internalization by our shareholders. The annual meeting of our shareholders to vote upon, among other proposals, the contribution agreement and the Internalization is to be held on a date to be determined. See Note 13 Subsequent Event for additional information regarding the contribution agreement.

Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Interim Financial Information

The accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with United States generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) and with the instructions to Form 10-Q and Article 10 of Regulation S-X for interim financial information. Accordingly, these statements do not include all of the information and footnotes required by GAAP for complete financial statements. In the opinion of management, the accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements include all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring items necessary for their fair presentation in conformity with GAAP. Interim results are not necessarily indicative of results for a full year. The information included herein should be read in conjunction with our audited consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2005, and related notes thereto, included elsewhere in this prospectus.

F-16

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

Use of Estimates

The preparation of the consolidated financial statements in accordance with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Reclassifications

Certain items in the consolidated financial statements for periods in 2005 have been reclassified to conform to the current period classifications.

Investment in Real Estate

We capitalize direct costs associated with the acquisition, development or improvement of real estate, including acquisition fees and leasing costs paid to our Advisor. Costs associated with acquisition or development pursuits are capitalized as incurred and if the pursuit is abandoned, these costs are expensed in the period in which the pursuit is abandoned. Costs associated with the improvement of our real estate assets are also capitalized as incurred. However, costs incurred in making repairs to, and for maintaining, our real estate which do not extend the life of our assets are expensed as incurred.

Upon acquisition, the total cost of a property is allocated to land, building, building and land improvements, tenant improvements and intangible lease assets and liabilities pursuant to Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 141, *Business Combinations* (SFAS No. 141). The allocation of the total cost to land, building, building and land improvements and tenant improvements is based on our estimate of their fair value based on all available information such as the replacement cost of such assets, appraisals, property condition reports, market data and other related information. Pursuant to SFAS No. 141, the difference between the fair value and the face value of debt assumed in an acquisition is recorded as a premium or discount and amortized to interest expense over the life of the debt assumed. The valuation of assumed liabilities is based on the current market rate for similar liabilities. The allocation of the total cost of a property to an intangible lease asset includes the value associated with the in-place leases which may include leasing commissions, legal and other costs. In addition, the allocation of the total cost of a property requires allocating costs to an intangible asset or liability resulting from in-place leases being above or below the market rental rates on the date of the acquisition. These assets or liabilities will be amortized over the life of the remaining in-place leases as an adjustment to revenue.

Aggregate net amortization for intangible assets and liabilities recognized pursuant to SFAS No. 141 was approximately \$8.2 million and \$15.8 million for the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, respectively, and \$5.1 million and \$9.1 million for the same periods in 2005, respectively. The following table describes the estimated net amortization of such intangible assets and liabilities for the next five years:

	Estimated
	Net
For the 12 Months Ended June 30,	Amortization
2007	\$ 36,735
2008	32,900
2009	26,977
2010	20,382
2011	8,221

Table of Contents 252

125,215

F-17

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

Real estate, including land, building, building and land improvements, tenant improvements and leasing costs, and intangible lease assets and liabilities are stated at historical cost less accumulated depreciation and amortization. Depreciation and amortization is computed on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the related assets or liabilities as follows:

Description
Land
Building
Building and land improvements
Tenant improvements
Lease commissions
Intangible lease assets and liabilities
Above/below market rent assets/liabilities

Standard Depreciable Life
Not depreciated
40 years
20 years
Over lease term
Over lease term
Average term of leases for property
Over lease term

The table above reflects the standard depreciable lives typically used to compute depreciation and amortization. However, such depreciable lives may be different based on the estimated useful life of such assets or liabilities. The cost of assets sold or retired and the related accumulated depreciation and/or amortization is removed from the accounts and the resulting gain or loss is reflected in the consolidated statement of operations in the period in which such sale or retirement occurs.

Equity Method

We present investments in unconsolidated joint ventures under the equity method. The equity method is used when we have the ability to exercise significant influence over the operating and financial policies of a joint venture but do not control the joint venture. Under the equity method, these investments (including advances to the joint venture) are initially recorded on our consolidated balance sheets at our cost and are subsequently adjusted to reflect our proportionate share of net earnings or losses of each of the joint ventures, distributions received, contributions made and certain other adjustments, as appropriate. Such investments are included in investments in and advances to unconsolidated joint ventures on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets (see Note 8 Investments in and Advances to Unconsolidated Joint Ventures).

Comprehensive Income (Loss)

We report comprehensive income (loss) in the accompanying consolidated statement of shareholders—equity and other comprehensive income (loss). Amounts reported in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) related to hedging transactions will be amortized to interest expense over the life of our hedged debt issuances. Any ineffectiveness, as defined by SFAS No. 133 (defined below), related to our hedging transactions is reported in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. See Note 4—Hedging Activities for additional information.

Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities

SFAS No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities (SFAS No. 133), as amended and interpreted, establishes accounting and reporting standards for derivative instruments, including certain derivative instruments embedded in other contracts, and for hedging activities. As required by SFAS No. 133, we record all derivatives on our consolidated balance sheets at fair value. Accounting for changes in the fair value of derivatives depends on the intended use of the derivative and the designation of the derivative. Derivatives used to hedge our exposure to changes in the fair value of an asset, liability, or firm commitments

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

attributable to a particular risk are considered fair value hedges. Derivatives used to hedge our exposure to variability in expected future interest payments, or other types of forecasted transactions, are considered cash flow hedges.

As of June 30, 2006, all of the hedges entered into by us had been designated as cash flow hedges. For derivatives designated as cash flow hedges, the changes in the fair value of the derivative that represent changes in expected future cash flows that are effectively hedged by the derivative are initially reported in other comprehensive income (loss) on our consolidated statement of shareholders—equity and other comprehensive income (loss) (i.e., not included in earnings) until the derivative is settled. Upon settlement, the effective portion of the hedge is recognized in other comprehensive income (loss) and amortized over the term of the designated cash flow or transaction the derivative was intended to hedge. The change in value of any derivative that is deemed to be ineffective is charged directly to earnings when the determination of ineffectiveness is made. We assess the effectiveness of each hedging relationship by comparing the changes in fair value or cash flows of the derivative hedging instrument with the changes in fair value or cash flows of the designated hedged item or transaction. We do not use derivatives for trading or speculative purposes.

Our objective in using derivatives is to add stability to future interest expense and to manage our exposure to interest rate volatility associated with our forecasted debt issuances and certain variable rate borrowings. To accomplish this objective, we primarily use treasury locks and forward-starting swaps as part of our cash flow hedging strategy. These derivatives are designed to mitigate the risk of future interest rate fluctuations by providing a future fixed interest rate for a limited, pre-determined period of time. During the six months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005, such derivatives were used to hedge the variability in existing and future interest expense associated with existing variable rate borrowings and forecasted issuances of debt, which include the issuance of new debt, as well as refinancing of existing debt upon maturity.

Revenue Recognition

We record rental revenue for the full term of each lease on a straight-line basis. Certain properties have leases that provide for customer occupancy during periods that no rent is due or where minimum rent payments increase during the term of the lease. Accordingly, we record a receivable from customers that we expect to collect over the remaining lease term rather than currently, which will be recorded as straight-line rents receivable. When we acquire a property, the term of existing leases is considered to commence as of the acquisition date for the purposes of this calculation. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, the total increase to rental revenues due to straight-line rent adjustments was approximately \$1.8 million and \$4.1 million, respectively. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, the total increase to rental revenues due to straight-line rent adjustments was approximately \$0.7 million and \$1.5 million, respectively.

In connection with property acquisitions, we may acquire leases with rental rates above and/or below the market rental rates. Such differences are recorded as an intangible asset or liability pursuant to SFAS No. 141 and amortized to rental revenues over the life of the respective leases. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, the total net decrease to rental revenues due to the amortization of above and below market rents was approximately \$0.4 million and \$0.8 million, respectively. The total net decrease during the same periods in 2005 was approximately \$0.4 million and \$0.9 million, respectively.

In connection with certain property acquisitions, we have entered into master lease agreements with various sellers whereby the sellers are obligated to pay monthly rent until the earlier of the expiration of the master lease agreement or the commencement of rent from a new customer. For financial reporting purposes, rental payments under master lease agreements are reflected as a reduction of the basis of the underlying property rather than

F-19

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

rental revenue. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, the total master lease payments received were approximately \$18,000 and \$105,000, respectively. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, the total master lease payments received were approximately \$1.0 million and \$2.0 million, respectively.

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, the net loss associated with early lease terminations was \$0.3 million and \$0.1 million, respectively. During the three months ended June 30, 2005, we had a customer in a building located in Atlanta, Georgia terminate its lease early and pay an early termination fee of approximately \$3.7 million, resulting in a recognized gain of approximately \$2.8 million. Gains (losses) associated with early termination of leases are included in rental revenue in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

Stock-Based Compensation

We have adopted an employee stock option plan (the Employee Option Plan) and an independent director stock option plan which we use in an effort to attract and retain qualified independent directors (the Independent Director Option Plan). We previously accounted for these plans pursuant to SFAS No. 123, *Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation* (SFAS No. 123), and effective January 1, 2006, we adopted the provisions of SFAS No. 123(R), *Share-Based Payment* (SFAS No. 123(R)) and its related interpretations (see Note 10 Stock Option Plans and Warrant Purchase Agreements). Options granted under our Employee Option Plan and the Independent Director Option Plan are valued using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model (Black-Scholes) and are amortized to salary expense on a straight-line basis over the period during which the right to exercise such options fully vests. Such expense is included in general and administrative expense on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

New Accounting Pronouncements

On July 13, 2006, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued FASB Interpretation No. 48, Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes an interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109, (FIN 48). This interpretation clarifies the accounting for uncertainty in income taxes recognized in an entity s financial statements in accordance with SFAS No. 109, Accounting for Income Taxes. FIN 48 prescribes a recognition threshold and measurement attribute for the financial statement recognition and measurement of a tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return. This interpretation also provides guidance on derecognition, classification of interest and penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosure and transition. This interpretation is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006. We will be required to adopt this interpretation in the first quarter of 2007. We are currently evaluating the requirements of FIN 48. We do not believe such adoption will have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In December 2004, the FASB issued SFAS No. 123(R) which is a revision of SFAS No. 123. SFAS No. 123(R) establishes standards for the accounting of transactions in which an entity exchanges its equity instruments for goods or services. It also addresses transactions in which an entity incurs liabilities in exchange for goods or services that are based on the fair value of the entity is equity instruments or that may be settled by the issuance of those equity instruments. This statement focuses primarily on accounting for transactions in which an entity obtains employee services in share-based payment transactions. SFAS No. 123(R) is effective for publicly listed companies for the annual period beginning after December 15, 2005. The adoption of SFAS No. 123(R) requires the unamortized portion of any options issued prior to 2002 to be amortized over the remaining life of those options. We adopted SFAS No. 123(R) during the first quarter of 2006 and there was no material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

F-20

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

In June 2005, the Emerging Issues Task Force, or EITF, issued EITF Issue No. 04-5, *Determining Whether a General Partner, or the General Partners as a Group, Controls a Limited Partnership or Similar Entity When the Limited Partners Have Certain Rights.* Under this consensus, a sole general partner is presumed to control a limited partnership (or similar entity) and should consolidate that entity unless the limited partners possess kick-out rights or other substantive participating rights as described in EITF Issue No. 96-16, *Investor s Accounting for an Investee When the Investor Has a Majority of the Voting Interest but the Minority Shareholder or Shareholders Have Certain Approval or Veto Rights.* As of June 29, 2005, this consensus was effective immediately for all new or modified agreements, and effective beginning in the first reporting period ending after December 15, 2005 for all existing agreements. We adopted the requirements of this consensus in the third quarter of 2005 and such adoption did not have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

Note 2 Real Estate

Our consolidated real estate assets consist of operating properties, properties under development and land held for future development. Our real estate assets, presented at historical cost, include the following as of June 30, 2006 and December 31, 2005 (amounts in thousands):

	June 30, 2006	December 31, 2005
Operating properties	\$ 2,782,671	\$ 1,978,475
Properties under development	31,963	8,401
Land held for development	9,137	8,049
Total investment in properties	2,823,771	1,994,925
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	(147,445)	(96,604)
Net investment in properties	\$ 2,676,326	\$ 1,898,321

Acquisition Activity

During the six months ended June 30, 2006, we acquired 117 properties located in 17 markets, aggregating approximately 17.2 million square feet for a total cost of approximately \$926.8 million, which includes acquisition fees paid to our Advisor. These properties were acquired using net proceeds from our public and private offerings, debt issuances and existing cash balances. For all properties acquired and consolidated, the results of operations for such properties are included in our consolidated statements of operations from the dates of acquisition.

Notable Acquisitions

Cal TIA Portfolio

On June 9, 2006, we purchased a portfolio of 78 buildings comprising approximately 7.9 million rentable square feet located in eight markets, as well as a land parcel comprising 9.2 acres located in the Orlando market (collectively referred to as the Cal TIA Portfolio), for a total estimated cost of approximately \$500.7 million (which includes an acquisition fee of \$4.9 million that is payable to our Advisor). Upon acquisition, this portfolio was 92.2% leased and occupied. This portfolio was acquired from an unrelated third party. We funded this purchase using our existing cash balances, net proceeds from public offerings, our partnership s private placement and debt proceeds of approximately \$387.0 million. These debt proceeds consisted of borrowings from our senior unsecured revolving credit facility in the amount of \$112.0 million and the issuance of \$275.0

F-21

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

million of senior unsecured notes. See Note 3 Debt for additional information regarding our debt issuances. The preliminary allocation of the purchase price was based on our estimate of the fair value based on all available information and will be finalized during the remainder of 2006.

PC Portfolio

On May 19, 2006, we acquired a portfolio of ten buildings comprising approximately 2.7 million rentable square feet located in Columbus, Ohio (collectively referred to as the PC portfolio). Upon acquisition, this portfolio was 82.7% leased and occupied. The PC portfolio was acquired from unrelated third parties for a total investment of approximately \$107.8 million, which includes an acquisition fee of approximately \$1.1 million paid to our Advisor.

OCMI Portfolio

On April 13, 2006, we acquired a portfolio of seven buildings comprising approximately 1.9 million rentable square feet (collectively referred to as the OCMI portfolio). Of these seven buildings, four are located in Minneapolis, Minnesota; two are located in Plainfield, Indiana; and one is located in Columbus, Ohio. Upon acquisition, the OCMI portfolio was 100% leased and occupied. The OCMI portfolio was acquired from unrelated third parties for a total investment of approximately \$95.8 million, which includes an acquisition fee of approximately \$1.0 million paid to our Advisor.

Disposition Activity

Contribution of Properties to an Institutional Fund

On February 21, 2006, we entered into a joint venture with affiliates of Boubyan Bank of Kuwait (our Partner), an unrelated third party, to create an institutional fund, DCT Fund I LLC (the Fund), that owns and operates industrial properties located in the United States. We contributed six industrial properties to the Fund, comprising approximately 2.6 million rentable square feet after the completion of a 330,000 square foot expansion project. The contribution value of the six buildings upon completion of the expansion was approximately \$122.8 million. Contemporaneously with our contribution, the Fund issued \$84.4 million of secured non-recourse debt and our Partner contributed \$19.7 million of equity to the Fund. Upon receipt of these proceeds, the Fund made a special distribution to us of approximately \$102.7 million. The expansion was completed during June 2006, and contemporaneously with the completion of the expansion, the Fund issued \$11.1 million of additional secured non-recourse debt and our Partner contributed \$2.6 million of equity to the Fund. Upon receipt of these proceeds, the Fund made a special distribution to us of approximately \$13.7 million. With the completion of these transactions, our ownership of the Fund is approximately 20% and our Partner s ownership of the Fund is approximately 80%.

The contribution of the six properties into the Fund (exclusive of the expansion project) resulted in a gain of approximately \$5.0 million of which approximately \$4.0 million was recognized in our earnings for the three months ended March 31, 2006. The completion of the expansion in June 2006 resulted in an additional gain of approximately \$5.1 million of which approximately \$4.1 million was recognized in earnings. In total, the transaction resulted in an aggregate gain of approximately \$8.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2006. This \$8.1 million corresponds to our Partner s ownership interest in the Fund (i.e., 80% of the total gain). The remaining gain of approximately \$2.0 million has been deferred and will be amortized to earnings over the weighted average lives of the Fund s properties.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

Pursuant to our joint venture agreement, we act as asset manager for the Fund and earn certain fees including asset management fees and leasing commissions, as well as other fees related to the properties we manage. Such fees totaled approximately \$126,000 and \$178,000 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2006. In addition to these fees, after the partners are repaid their respective capital contributions plus a preferred return, we have the right to receive a promoted interest in the Fund based upon performance. Although the Fund s day-to-day business affairs are managed by us, all major decisions are determined by both us and our Partner.

Development and Expansion Projects

Sycamore Canyon

On April 20, 2006, we entered into a joint venture agreement with SycCanyonS JP/PI, LLC, (SycCanyonS), an unrelated third-party developer, to acquire approximately 35 acres of land and to develop two warehouse buildings comprising approximately 900,000 square feet in the City of Riverside, California (Sycamore Canyon). Pursuant to the joint venture agreement, SycCanyonS and we will provide approximately 10% and 90%, respectively, of the required equity capital, which is currently estimated to be approximately \$4.0 million with respect to the first building, to fund the development project. Both parties will receive a preferred return on their respective capital contributions. We have the right to purchase SycCanyonS s interest in the venture at any time after the later to occur of (i) stabilization of the project, and (ii) the date 48 months after completion of the project. We currently estimate that the first building will be completed in January 2007 for a total estimated cost of approximately \$23.2 million including land costs. Our investment in this joint venture is included in investments in and advances to unconsolidated joint ventures in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

SouthCreek IV Distribution Facility

On May 19, 2005, we entered into a joint venture agreement with SV Atlanta SouthCreek IV, L.P. (SouthCreek), an unrelated third-party developer, to acquire 37 acres of land and to develop a 556,800 square foot distribution facility located in Atlanta, Georgia. Pursuant to the joint venture agreement, SouthCreek and we will provide approximately 3% and 97%, respectively, of the required equity capital, which is estimated to be a total of approximately \$5.6 million, to fund the development project. Both parties will receive a preferred return on their respective capital contributions. We have the right to purchase SouthCreek s interest in the venture at any time after the later to occur of (i) stabilization of the project, and (ii) the date 18 months after completion of the project. We currently estimate that the facility will be completed in August 2006 for a total estimated cost of approximately \$17.5 million. Our investment in this joint venture is included in investments in and advances to unconsolidated joint ventures in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

Veterans Parkway

On October 20, 2005, we purchased a shell-complete building comprising approximately 189,000 square feet and a pad-ready land parcel located in Chicago, Illinois from Seefried Properties (Seefried), an unrelated third-party developer. In connection with the acquisition, we entered into a joint venture agreement with Seefried to stabilize the shell-complete building and to complete the development of a second building on the pad-ready land parcel. The development of the second building will commence upon the shell-complete building reaching stabilization. Upon both the shell-complete building and the second building reaching stabilization, either member of the joint venture has the right to initiate a put/call procedure pursuant to which we would acquire the remaining interest held by Seefried in the joint venture based on previously negotiated terms, mostly dependent upon leasing, for a total estimated cost of \$19.0 million. We expect the shell-complete building to be stabilized during the third quarter of 2006.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

Buford Distribution Center

In October 2004, we entered into certain agreements with Wachovia Bank National Association (Wachovia) and an unrelated third-party developer in connection with our commitment to acquire two buildings, referred to as the Buford Distribution Center, totaling 677,667 square feet. On March 31, 2006, we acquired this development project from the third-party developer and retired the debt with Wachovia for approximately \$20.0 million.

Memphis Trade Center III Expansion

In 2005, we entered into an agreement with Johnson and Johnson Health Care Systems, Inc. (J&J), a current customer which leases 440,000 square feet located in our Memphis Trade Center III, to expand J&J s space in the existing building to an aggregate of 770,000 square feet. Subsequent to us entering into this agreement, we entered into an agreement to create the Fund and contribute this property into the Fund (see Disposition Activity Contribution of Properties to an Institutional Fund). The expansion was completed in June 2006.

Forward Purchase Commitments

Deltapoint

On March 28, 2005, a wholly-owned subsidiary of our partnership entered into a joint venture agreement with Deltapoint Park Associates, LLC, an unrelated third-party developer, to acquire 47 acres of land and to develop an 885,000 square foot distribution facility located in Memphis, Tennessee. Deltapoint Park Partners LLC (Deltapoint), a Delaware limited liability company, was created for the purpose of conducting business on behalf of the joint venture. Pursuant to Deltapoint s operating agreement, we were obligated to make the majority of the initial capital contributions and we received a preferred return on such capital contributions. Subsequent to the closing of a construction loan in May 2005, Deltapoint repaid us our initial capital contributions plus our preferred return and we ceased to be a member of Deltapoint. Contemporaneously with the closing of the construction loan, our partnership entered into a forward purchase commitment agreement whereby we are obligated to acquire the distribution facility from Deltapoint upon the earlier to occur of (i) stabilization of the project, and (ii) May 9, 2007, at a purchase price, mostly dependent upon leasing, based on the originally budgeted development costs of approximately \$23.2 million. Construction of the facility was completed early in 2006 and the facility is currently in the leasing phase.

Note 3 Debt

As of June 30, 2006, the historical cost of all our consolidated properties was approximately \$2.8 billion and the historical cost of all properties securing our fixed rate mortgage debt and senior secured credit facility was approximately \$1.2 billion and \$116.1 million, respectively. Our debt has various financial covenants and we were in compliance with all of these covenants at June 30, 2006.

Debt Issuances

In June 2006, we issued \$275.0 million of senior unsecured notes requiring monthly interest-only payments at a variable interest rate of LIBOR plus 0.73%, which mature in June 2008. In conjunction with this transaction, we entered into a \$275.0 million, swap to mitigate the effect of potential changes in LIBOR. See Note 4 Hedging Activities for additional information regarding our hedging transactions. In April 2006, we issued \$50.0 million of senior unsecured notes with a fixed interest rate of 5.53%, which mature in January 2011, and \$50.0 million of senior unsecured notes with a fixed interest rate of 5.77%, which mature in January 2016. The notes

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

require quarterly interest-only payments until maturity at which time a lump sum payment is due. In January 2006, we issued \$50.0 million of senior unsecured notes requiring quarterly interest-only payments at a fixed interest rate of 5.68% which mature in January 2014.

In September 2005, we issued a \$3.9 million secured, non-recourse note with a fixed interest rate of 4.97% which matures in October 2013. The note requires interest-only payments until April 1, 2007 at which time monthly payments of principal and interest are required. In January 2005, we issued \$57.0 million of secured, non-recourse notes with a stated fixed interest rate of 4.40% which mature in 2010. Prior to January 1, 2006, the notes required monthly payments of interest-only and thereafter monthly payments of principal and interest are required.

Debt Assumptions

During the six months ended June 30, 2006, we assumed secured notes of approximately \$12.4 million in connection with three property acquisitions. These assumed notes bear interest at fixed and variable rates ranging from 5.79% to 7.48% and require monthly payments of either interest, or principal and interest. The maturity dates of the assumed notes range from August 2011 to April 2013. Pursuant to SFAS No. 141, the difference between the fair value and face value of these assumed notes at the date of acquisition resulted in a premium of approximately \$455,000, which is amortized to interest expense over the remaining life of the underlying notes.

During the year ended December 31, 2005, we assumed nineteen secured, non-recourse notes, totaling \$434.1 million, excluding premiums, in conjunction with the acquisition of certain properties. These assumed notes bear interest at fixed and variable rates ranging from 4.72% to 8.50% and require monthly payments of either interest, or principal and interest. The maturity dates of such assumed notes range from February 2008 to November 2022. Pursuant to SFAS No. 141, the difference between the fair value and face value of these assumed notes at the date of acquisition resulted in a premium of approximately \$8.7 million, which is amortized to interest expense over the remaining life of the underlying notes.

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, the amortization of these premiums resulted in a decrease of approximately \$509,000 and \$1,012,000, respectively, of interest expense. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, the amortization of these premiums resulted in a decrease of approximately \$296,000 and \$463,000, respectively, of interest expense.

Lines of Credit

In June 2006, we borrowed approximately \$132.0 million under our existing senior unsecured revolving credit facility to fund certain property acquisitions. Most notably, we borrowed \$112.0 million to fund our acquisition of the Cal TIA portfolio. Our acquisition of the Cal TIA portfolio is discussed in further detail in Note 2 Real Estate.

In December 2005, we amended our existing \$225 million senior secured revolving credit facility such that it is now a \$250 million senior unsecured facility with a syndicated group of banks led by JPMorgan Securities. The facility matures in December 2008 and has provisions to increase its total capacity to \$400 million. At our election, the facility bears interest either at LIBOR plus 0.875% to 1.375%, depending upon our consolidated leverage, or at prime, and is subject to an annual 0.25% facility fee. The facility contains various covenants including financial covenants with respect to consolidated leverage, net worth, unencumbered assets, interest and fixed charge coverage and secured debt to total asset value. As of June 30, 2006, we were in compliance with all these financial covenants. As of June 30, 2006, there was a \$132.0 million outstanding balance under this facility and, as of December 31, 2005, there was no outstanding balance under this facility.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

Contemporaneously with the amendment of our senior secured revolving credit facility, we entered into a \$40 million senior secured revolving credit facility with a separate syndicated bank group led by JPMorgan Securities pursuant to which the bank group has agreed to advance funds to our partnership and third-party investors in our partnership s private placement using undivided tenancy-in-common interests in our buildings as collateral. The facility matures in December 2008 and has provisions to increase its total capacity to \$80 million. At our election, the facility bears interest either at LIBOR plus 1.25% to 1.75%, depending upon our consolidated leverage, or at prime and is subject to an unused facility fee. The facility contains various covenants including financial covenants with respect to consolidated leverage, net worth, interest and fixed charge coverage and secured debt to total asset value. As of June 30, 2006, we were in compliance with all these financial covenants. According to the terms of the facility, in addition to our borrowings, any loans made to third-party investors in our partnership s private placement reduce the total capacity available from the facility. In addition, the obligations of the borrowers under the facility are several, but not joint. As of June 30, 2006 and December 31, 2005, approximately \$14.2 million and \$14.1 million, respectively, of loans were outstanding with respect to such third parties and we had an outstanding balance of \$16,000 at both periods.

Amortization of Loan Costs

Our interest expense for the three and six months ended June 30, 2006 includes \$0.6 million and \$0.9 million of the amortization of loan costs, respectively, and \$0.4 million and \$0.8 million of such amortization for the same periods in 2005.

Note 4 Hedging Activities

During the six months ended June 30, 2006, we entered into forward-starting interest rate swaps to hedge our interest rate risk associated with forecasted fixed-rate debt issuances that are expected to occur during the period from 2007 through 2012. Additionally, during June 2006, we entered into an eight-month, LIBOR-based, forward-starting swap to mitigate the effect on cash outflows attributable to changes in LIBOR related to the \$275.0 million variable rate, unsecured debt issuance in June 2006. See Note 3 Debt for additional information regarding our debt issuances. These forward-starting interest rate swaps have been designated as cash flow hedges.

Unrealized gains of \$4.5 million and \$6.0 million were recorded during the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, respectively, and unrealized losses of \$6.3 million and \$4.1 million were recorded during the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, respectively, to shareholders equity and other comprehensive income (loss) as a result of the change in fair value of the outstanding hedges. There was no ineffectiveness measured for the three and six months ended June 30, 2006. As a result of ineffectiveness due to the change in estimated timing of the anticipated debt issuance, approximately \$72,000 was recorded as a realized loss during the three and six months ended June 30, 2005. Losses resulting from hedging ineffectiveness are recorded as a reduction of interest income and other in our accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

As of June 30, 2006, and December 31, 2005, the accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) balance pertaining to the hedges was income of approximately \$3.5 million and loss of approximately \$2.8 million, respectively. Amounts reported in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) related to derivatives will be amortized to interest expense as interest payments are made on our current fixed-rate debt and anticipated debt issuances. During the next 12 months, we estimate that approximately \$272,000 will be amortized from other comprehensive income (loss) to interest expense resulting in an increase in our interest expense.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

Note 5 Public Offerings

Since December 2002, we have conducted four successive public offerings of our common stock on a continuous basis and raised approximately \$1.4 billion of net proceeds. On January 23, 2006, we closed the primary offering component of our fourth public offering, but we will continue to offer shares pursuant our distribution reinvestment plan.

These offerings have been conducted pursuant to four registration statements filed with the SEC throughout this time period and were managed by the Dealer Manager (see Note 9 Related Party Transactions). Pursuant to the first two registration statements, we sold our common stock at a price of \$10.00 per share and, pursuant to the third and fourth registration statements, we sold our common stock at a price of \$10.50 per share.

As of June 30, 2006, approximately 149.6 million shares of common stock were issued and outstanding. The net proceeds from the sale of these securities were transferred to our partnership on a one-for-one basis for limited partnership units. Our partnership has used these proceeds to fund the acquisition and development of our properties.

Note 6 Our Partnership s Private Placement

Our partnership is currently offering undivided tenancy-in-common interests in our properties to accredited investors in a private placement exempt from registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and, as of June 30, 2006, the historical cost of those properties included in our partnership s private placement was \$256.7 million. We anticipate that these tenancy-in-common interests may serve as replacement properties for investors seeking to complete like-kind exchange transactions under Section 1031 of the Internal Revenue Code. Additionally, the tenancy-in-common interests sold to accredited investors are 100% leased by our partnership, and such leases contain purchase options whereby our partnership has the right, but not the obligation, to acquire the tenancy-in-common interests from the investors at a later point in time in exchange for limited partnership units in our partnership under Section 721 of the Internal Revenue Code.

Our partnership pays certain up-front fees and reimburses certain related expenses to our Advisor, the Dealer Manager and Dividend Capital Exchange Facilitators LLC (the Facilitator), an affiliate of our Advisor, for raising capital through the private placement. Our Advisor is obligated to pay all of the offering and marketing related costs associated with the private placement. However, our partnership is obligated to pay our Advisor a non-accountable expense allowance which equals 2% of the gross equity proceeds raised through the private placement. In addition, our partnership is obligated to pay the Dealer Manager a dealer manager fee of up to 1.5% of gross equity proceeds raised and a commission of up to 5% of gross equity proceeds raised through the private placement. The Dealer Manager may re-allow such commissions and a portion of such dealer manager fee to participating broker dealers. Our partnership is also obligated to pay a transaction facilitation fee to the Facilitator of up to 1.5% of gross equity proceeds raised through the private placement.

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, we raised approximately \$48.5 million and \$98.5 million, respectively, from the sale of undivided tenancy-in-common interests in five and nine buildings, respectively, and such proceeds are recorded as financing obligations in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets pursuant to SFAS No. 98 *Accounting for Leases* (SFAS No. 98). During the same periods in 2005, we raised approximately \$18.4 million and \$36.3 million, respectively, from the sale of such interests. We have leased back the undivided interests sold to unrelated third-party investors and, in accordance with SFAS No. 98, a portion of the rental payments made to such investors under these lease agreements are recognized as interest expense using the interest method. In addition, the lease agreements each provide for a purchase option whereby our partnership may purchase each undivided tenancy-in-common interest after a certain period of time in exchange for limited partnership units.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, we incurred approximately \$3.5 million and \$6.3 million, respectively, of rent under various lease agreements with certain third-party investors. During the same periods in 2005, we incurred approximately \$0.9 million and \$1.6 million, respectively, of rent under various lease agreements with certain third-party investors. A portion of such amounts was accounted for as a reduction of the outstanding principal balance of the financing obligations and a portion was accounted for as an increase to interest expense in the accompanying consolidated financial statements. The various lease agreements in place as of June 30, 2006 contain expiration dates ranging from February 2020 to December 2025.

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, our partnership incurred upfront costs of approximately \$4.8 million and \$9.7 million payable to our Advisor and other affiliates for affecting these transactions which are accounted for as deferred loan costs. During the same periods in 2005, our partnership incurred upfront costs of approximately \$1.5 million and \$3.1 million, respectively. Such deferred loan costs are included in other assets in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets and amortized to interest expense over the life of the financing obligation. If our partnership elects to exercise any purchase option as described above and issue limited partnership units, the unamortized up-front fees and expense reimbursements paid to affiliates will be recorded against minority interests as a selling cost of the limited partnership units. If our partnership does not elect to exercise any such purchase option, we will continue to account for these transactions as a financing obligation because we will continue to sublease 100% of the properties and will therefore not meet the definition of active use set forth in SFAS No. 98 in order to recognize the sale of such tenancy-in-common interests.

During the six months ended June 30, 2006, our partnership exercised purchase options to buy the tenancy-in-common interests it had previously sold in two industrial properties. The following table sets forth certain details regarding these transactions (amounts in thousands):

			Limited Partnership Units		
Exercise Date	Property	Market	Issued(1)	Tota	l Value(2)
March 22, 2006	Plainfield I	Indianapolis	1,312	\$	13,777
June 30, 2006	6280 Best Friend Road	Atlanta	823		8,640
Total			2,135	\$	22,417

⁽¹⁾ Holders of limited partnership units have substantially the same economic interest as our common shareholders (see Note 7 Minority Interests).

F-28

⁽²⁾ Reflects the value of limited partnership units issued in connection with the exercise of purchase options to acquire the undivided tenancy-in-common interests based on the most recent selling price of our common stock (\$10.50 per share as of June 30, 2006).

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

Note 7 Minority Interests

Minority interests consist of the following as of (amounts are in thousands):

	June 30, 2006	Dec	ember 31, 2005
Limited partnership Special Units	\$ 1	\$	1
Limited partnership units:			
Net investment	35,885		16,149
Distributions	(1,091)		(303)
Share of cumulative net loss	(57)		(49)
Sub-total	34,737		15,797
Cabot limited partnership units:			
Net investment	40,314		40,314
Distributions	(1,325)		(338)
Share of cumulative net loss	(765)		(477)
Limited partnership interests acquired	(38,224)		
Sub-total			39,499
Cabot non-voting common stock:			
Net investment	63		63
Distributions	(1)		
Share of cumulative net loss	(1)		
Sub-total	61		63
Veterans Parkway membership interest:			
Net investment	217		217
Total	\$ 35,016	\$	55,577

Limited Partnership Special Units

During 2002, our partnership issued 10,000 Special Units to our Advisor s Parent for consideration of \$1,000. The holder of the Special Units does not participate in the profits and losses of our partnership. Amounts distributable to the holder of the Special Units will depend on operations and the amount of net sales proceeds received from property dispositions or upon other events. In general, after holders of regular partnership interests in aggregate have received cumulative distributions equal to their capital contributions plus a 7% cumulative non-compounded annual pre-tax return on their net contributions, the holder of the Special Units and the holders of regular partnership interests will receive 15% and 85%, respectively, of the net sales proceeds received by our partnership upon the disposition of our partnership s assets.

Limited Partnership Units

At June 30, 2006 and December 31, 2005, we owned approximately 97% and 99%, respectively, of our partnership and the remaining interest in our partnership was owned by third-party investors and our Advisor. After a period of one year, limited partnership units are redeemable at the option of the unit holder. We have the option of redeeming the limited partnership units with cash or with shares of our common stock. At

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

inception (April 12, 2002), our partnership issued 20,000 limited partnership units to our Advisor for gross proceeds of \$200,000, which currently represents less than a 0.1% ownership interest in our partnership. In addition, as of

F-29

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

June 30, 2006 and December 31, 2005, we had issued approximately 3.9 million and 1.7 million limited partnership units, respectively, to unrelated third-party investors in connection with our partnership s private placement (see Note 6 Our Partnership s Private Placement).

Cabot Limited Partnership Units

On July 21, 2005, we completed a merger and acquired all of the outstanding common stock of Cabot Industrial Value Fund, Inc. (Cabot). Through our ownership of Cabot, we acquired an approximate 87% interest in Cabot Industrial Value Fund, LP (the Cabot Partnership), which, as of June 30, 2006, owned a portfolio of 104 properties with a combined historical cost of approximately \$667.2 million located in 12 markets throughout the United States and had approximately \$308.8 million of mortgage debt outstanding. Pursuant to the Cabot merger, the third-party investors that were limited partners in the Cabot Partnership prior to the Cabot merger remained limited partners after the merger. Contemporaneously with the merger, we entered into a Put/Call Agreement whereby we had the option to acquire the limited partners remaining interest in the Cabot Partnership. Under this agreement, the remaining limited partners had an initial option to put the remaining interests to us beginning April 1, 2006 and ending July 1, 2006 and we had an initial option to call the remaining interests beginning April 1, 2007 and ending July 1, 2007. On April 1, 2006, the limited partners exercised their put option, and on April 21, 2006 we purchased the remaining interests from the limited partners for cash of approximately \$40.4 million. Income and losses of the Cabot Partnership prior to April 21, 2006 were allocated pro rata based on the partners ownership interests.

Cabot Non-Voting Common Stock

In August 2005, our Advisor and its affiliates acquired 126 shares of Cabot s non-voting common stock for a purchase price of \$500 each or \$63,000 in the aggregate. Our Advisor purchased these shares on behalf of its employees and other affiliates and the proceeds from the sale of these non-voting common shares were used to invest in the Cabot Partnership. Collectively, as of June 30, 2006 and December 31, 2005, these non-voting shares of common stock represent less than a 0.1% ownership of Cabot at each date, and the holders of these shares will participate in the distributions of Cabot, which are based on the performance of the Cabot portfolio of properties, in proportion to their respective ownership percentages.

Veterans Parkway Membership Interest

On October 20, 2005, we purchased a shell-complete building comprising approximately 189,000 square feet and a pad-ready land parcel located in Chicago, Illinois from Seefried and entered into a related joint venture with Seefried (see Note 2 Real Estate, *Development and Expansion Projects*). We contributed approximately 95% of the equity capital to the joint venture and Seefried contributed the remaining equity capital of approximately 5%. Both parties will receive a preferred return on their respective capital contributions and, after the parties are repaid, their capital contributions plus their preferred returns from the joint venture, Seefried will be entitled to a promoted interest on any excess earnings.

F-30

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

Note 8 Investments in and Advances to Unconsolidated Joint Ventures

We enter into joint ventures primarily for purposes of developing industrial real estate and to establish funds with institutional investors. As of June 30, 2006, such joint ventures were not defined as variable interest entities pursuant to FASB Interpretation No. 46(R): *Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities an Interpretation of ARB No. 51*. The following describes our unconsolidated joint ventures as of June 30, 2006 and December 31, 2005 (dollar amounts are in thousands).

				Net Equit	ty Investment
Unconsolidated Joint Ventures	Ownership Percentage	Number of Buildings	Square Feet	June 30, 2006	December 31, 2005
Institutional Fund:					
DCT Fund I LLC(1)	20%	6	2,317,192	\$ 3,765	\$
Developments:					
SouthCreek IV Distribution Facility(2)	98%	1	556,800	6,260	5,937
Panattoni Investments(3)	2.5%	3	2,086,698	250	153
Sycamore Canyon(2)	90%	1	459,463	4,305	
Sumiden Building(4)	100%	1	55,000	2,402	
Total		12	5,475,153	\$ 16,982	\$ 6,090

⁽¹⁾ For a description of this institutional fund, see Note 2 Real Estate, Disposition Activity.

Note 9 Related Party Transactions

Our Advisor

Our day-to-day activities are managed by our Advisor, an affiliate, under the terms and conditions of the amended and restated advisory agreement. Our Advisor is considered a related party as certain indirect owners and employees of our Advisor serve as our executives. The responsibilities of our Advisor include the selection of our investment properties, the negotiations for these investments and the property management and leasing of these properties.

We have entered into an advisory agreement with our Advisor pursuant to which we pay certain acquisition and asset management fees to our Advisor. The amount of such acquisition fees is equal to 1% of the aggregate purchase price of all properties we acquire. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, our Advisor earned approximately \$9.0 million and \$10.2 million, respectively, for acquisition fees which are accounted for

⁽²⁾ For a description of this development project, see Note 2 Real Estate, Development and Expansion Projects.

⁽³⁾ On March 26, 2004, we entered into a strategic relationship with Panattoni Investments LLC, pursuant to which we committed to fund up to \$15.0 million into various development projects through loans evidenced by notes receivable that initially bear interest at 9.5%. We have obtained with respect to each development project an option that gives us the right to purchase an equity interest in the entity owning the underlying property. This equity interest may be up to 5% of the total amount of the related principal note balance outstanding at the time of contribution, which, if exercised, increases the interest earned on the reduced principal balance of the note to 10% thus maintaining our yield. We have exercised certain options to convert debt to equity with respect to certain of the development projects.

⁽⁴⁾ Although we contributed 100% of the initial equity capital required by the venture, our partners retain certain participation rights in the partnership s available cash flows.

F-31

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

as part of the historical cost of the acquired properties and, during the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, our Advisor earned approximately \$1.8 million and \$2.8 million, respectively, for such fees.

We pay our Advisor an asset management fee equal to 0.75% per annum of the total undepreciated cost of the properties we own in excess of \$170 million. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, we incurred asset management fees of \$4.3 million and \$7.8 million, respectively. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, we incurred asset management fees of \$1.5 million and \$2.7 million, respectively.

Pursuant to the advisory agreement, our Advisor is obligated to advance all of our offering costs subject to its right to be reimbursed for such costs by us in an amount up to 2% of the aggregate gross offering proceeds raised in our public offerings of common stock. Such offering costs include, but are not limited to, actual legal, accounting, printing and other expenses attributable to preparing the SEC registration statements, qualification of the shares for sale in the states and filing fees incurred by our Advisor, as well as reimbursements for marketing, salaries and direct expenses of its employees while engaged in registering and marketing the shares, other than selling commissions and the dealer manager fee.

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, our Advisor incurred approximately \$0.5 million and \$1.4 million, respectively, of offering costs and, during the same periods, we reimbursed our Advisor approximately \$0.5 million and \$1.8 million, respectively, for such costs, which includes unreimbursed costs from prior periods. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, our Advisor incurred approximately \$1.8 million and \$3.9 million, respectively, of offering costs and, during the same periods, we reimbursed our Advisor approximately \$3.1 million and \$5.9 million, respectively, for such costs. These costs are considered a cost of raising capital and as such, are included as a reduction of additional paid-in capital on the accompanying balance sheets when such reimbursement obligations are incurred. We closed the primary offering component of our fourth public offering on January 23, 2006, and as of June 30, 2006, we had reimbursed our Advisor for all of the then existing un-reimbursed offering costs. However, our Advisor expects to incur additional costs relating to our public offerings in the future and, to the extent our Advisor incurs such costs, we will be required to reimburse our Advisor up to 2% of the gross proceeds raised in our public offerings of our common stock.

Our Advisor is obligated to pay all of the offering and marketing related costs associated with our partnership s private placement. However, our partnership is obligated to pay our Advisor a non-accountable expense allowance which equals 2% of the gross equity proceeds raised through our partnership s private placement. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, our partnership incurred approximately \$0.9 million and \$1.9 million, respectively, payable to our Advisor for such expense allowance. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, our partnership incurred approximately \$0.3 million and \$0.6 million, respectively, payable to our Advisor for such expense allowance.

In accordance with the advisory agreement we are obligated, subject to certain limitations, to reimburse our Advisor for certain other expenses incurred on our behalf for providing services contemplated in the advisory agreement, provided that our Advisor does not receive a specific fee for the activities which generate the expenses to be reimbursed. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, we reimbursed approximately \$304,000 and \$465,000, respectively, for such costs. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, we reimbursed approximately \$85,000 and \$172,000, respectively, for such costs.

As of June 30, 2006, we owed our Advisor approximately \$7.5 million for various fees and reimbursements as described above, which is included in accounts payable and accrued expenses on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. As of December 31, 2005, we owed our Advisor approximately \$0.6 million for various fees and reimbursements as described above, which is included in accounts payable and accrued expenses on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

On July 21, 2006, we entered into a contribution agreement with our partnership and the Advisor s Parent, which provides that the entire outstanding membership interest, and all economic interests, in our Advisor will be contributed by the Advisor s Parent to our partnership for an aggregate consideration of 15,111,111 limited partnership units in our partnership, which includes the modification of the Special Units held by the Advisor s Parent into limited partnership units in our partnership. The Internalization is subject to the satisfaction of certain conditions including, among others, approval of the Internalization by our shareholders. The annual meeting of our shareholders to vote upon, among other proposals, the contribution agreement and the Internalization is to be held on a date to be determined. See Note 13 Subsequent Event for additional information regarding the contribution agreement.

The Dealer Manager

Our public and private offerings have been managed by the Dealer Manager under the terms of certain dealer manager agreements. Our Dealer Manager is considered a related party as certain indirect owners and employees of the Dealer Manager serve as our executives.

We have entered into a dealer manager agreement with the Dealer Manager pursuant to which we have paid a dealer manager fee of up to 2.0% of gross offering proceeds raised pursuant to our public offerings of common stock to the Dealer Manager as compensation for managing the offering. The Dealer Manager may re-allow a portion of such fees to broker-dealers who participate in the offering. We also have paid up to a 6% sales commission of gross offering proceeds raised pursuant to our public offerings of common stock. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, we incurred approximately \$0.1 million and \$11.0 million, respectively, payable to the Dealer Manager for dealer manager fees and sales commissions. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, we incurred approximately \$11.9 million and \$22.6 million, respectively, payable to the Dealer Manager for dealer manager fees and sales commissions. As of June 30, 2006, all sales commissions had been re-allowed to participating broker-dealers. Such amounts are considered a cost of raising capital and as such are included as a reduction of additional paid-in capital on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

We have also entered into a dealer manager agreement with the Dealer Manager pursuant to which we have paid a dealer manager fee of up to 1.5% of the gross equity proceeds raised through our partnership's private placement. We also have paid the Dealer Manager a sales commission of up to 5.0% of the gross equity proceeds raised through our partnership's private placement. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, we incurred up front fees of approximately \$3.1 million and \$6.2 million, respectively, payable to the Dealer Manager for dealer manager fees and sales commissions. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, we incurred up front fees of approximately \$1.0 million and \$2.0 million, respectively, payable to the Dealer Manager for dealer manager fees and sales commissions. As of June 30, 2006, substantially all of the sales commissions were re-allowed to participating broker-dealers who are responsible for affecting sales. Such amounts are included in deferred loan costs on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

Pursuant to our first and second public offerings, the Dealer Manager earned one soliciting dealer warrant for every 25 shares sold. The holder of a soliciting dealer warrant has the right to purchase one share of common stock for \$12. In September 2005, our board of directors approved and we issued approximately 2.2 million soliciting dealer warrants to the Dealer Manager representing all of the warrants the Dealer Manager earned in connection with our first and second public offerings. We valued these warrants using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model, and based on our historical volatility, these warrants had a nominal value. No warrants were offered in our third or fourth public offering. During the six months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005, the Dealer Manager did not earn any soliciting dealer warrants as all shares sold during these periods were in connection with our third and fourth public offerings.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

As of June 30, 2006 and December 31, 2005, we owed the Dealer Manager approximately \$0.6 million and \$1.4 million, respectively, in relation to the fees described above which is included in other liabilities on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

The Facilitator

The Facilitator is responsible for the facilitation of transactions associated with our partnership s private placement. The Facilitator is considered a related party as certain indirect owners of the Facilitator serve as our executives. We have entered into an agreement with the Facilitator whereby we have paid a transaction facilitation fee associated with our partnership s private placement. We have paid the Facilitator up to 1.5% of the gross equity proceeds raised through our partnership s private placement for transaction facilitation. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, we incurred approximately \$0.7 million and \$1.5 million, respectively, payable to the Facilitator for such fees. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, we incurred approximately \$0.2 million and \$0.5 million, respectively, payable to the Facilitator for such fees. In accordance with SFAS No. 98, these fees, as well as the other fees associated with our partnership s private placement, are recorded as deferred loan costs and amortized over the life of the financing obligation (see Note 6 Our Partnership s Private Placement).

Note 10 Stock Option Plans and Warrant Purchase Agreements

Stock Option Plans

Employee Option Plan

We have adopted the Employee Option Plan, which is designed to enable us, our Advisor and its affiliates to obtain or retain the services of employees (not to include our directors) considered essential to our long-term success and the success of our Advisor and its affiliates by offering such employees an opportunity to participate in our growth through ownership of our shares. The Employee Option Plan is administered by our compensation committee, which is authorized to grant non-qualified stock options (the Employee Options) to certain employees of our Advisor and its affiliates. The exercise price for the Employee Options is the greater of (1) \$11.00 per share or (2) the fair market value of the shares on the date the Employee Option is granted. A total of 750,000 shares are authorized and reserved for issuance under the Employee Option Plan. The term of such employee options has been set by our compensation committee and shall not exceed the earlier of ten years from the date of grant or five years from the date of a listing of our common stock. Our compensation committee has set the period during which the right to exercise an Employee Option fully vests at three years from the date of grant. During the six months ended June 30, 2006, we granted 251,000 options pursuant to this plan. As of June 30, 2006 and 2005, there were approximately 356,000 and 105,000 options outstanding under the Employee Option Plan, respectively, with a weighted average exercise price of \$11.00. As of June 30, 2006, no such options had been exercised and 2,500 had been forfeited.

During the six months ended June 30, 2006, options issued under the Employee Option Plan were valued using Black-Scholes with the following assumptions: expected dividend yield of 6.10%, risk-free interest rate of 4.01%, volatility factor of 19.19% and an expected life of 6 years. The value of the options granted under the Employee Option Plan on the date of grant during the six months ended June 30, 2006 was approximately \$159,219. There were no employee options granted during the six months ended June 30, 2005.

Independent Director Option Plan

We have adopted an Independent Director Option Plan which we use in an effort to attract and retain qualified independent directors. We granted non-qualified stock options to purchase 10,000 shares to each

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

independent director pursuant to the Independent Director Option Plan effective upon the later of (i) the sale of 200,000 shares in our first public offering, and (ii) the independent director becoming a member of our board of directors. Such options vest 20% upon grant date and 20% each year for the following four years. In addition, we have issued options to purchase 5,000 shares to each independent director then in office on the date of each annual shareholder s meeting and these options vest 100% upon the second anniversary from the grant date. A total of 300,000 shares are authorized and reserved for issuance under the Independent Director Option Plan. The term of these options shall not exceed the earlier of ten years from the date of grant, the date of removal for cause, or three months from the director s resignation. The exercise price for options issued under the Independent Director Option Plan are the greater of (1) \$12.00 per share or (2) the fair market value of the shares on the date they are granted. As of June 30, 2006 and 2005, we had 60,000 and 80,000 options outstanding, respectively, under the Independent Director Stock Option Plan, of which 30,000 and 24,000 were vested, respectively. As of June 30, 2006, no such options had been exercised.

During the six months ended June 30, 2006, options issued under the Independent Director Option Plan were valued using Black-Scholes with the following assumptions: expected dividend yield of 6.10%, risk-free interest rate of 4.01%, volatility factor of 19.22% and an expected life of 6 years. The value of options granted under the Independent Director Option Plan on the date of grant during the six months ended June 30, 2006 was approximately \$5,650. There were no independent director options granted during the six months ended June 30, 2005.

On July 19, 2005, we received and accepted the resignation of an independent director of our board of directors. In connection with such resignation, the director forfeited all 20,000 options that he had previously been awarded, effective three months from his resignation, of which 6,000 had fully vested. In addition, on July 19, 2005 at a special meeting of the board of directors, Bruce Warwick was duly nominated, voted and approved as an independent director of our board of directors. Upon his approval as an independent director, Mr. Warwick was granted 10,000 options with an approximate value of \$5,623. These options were valued using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model.

On January 6, 2006, we received and accepted the resignation of an independent director of our board of directors. In connection with such resignation, the director forfeited all 20,000 options that he had previously been awarded, effective three months from his resignation, of which 8,000 had fully vested. In addition, on January 6, 2006, at a special meeting of our board of directors, Phillip R. Altinger was duly nominated, voted and approved as an independent director of our board of directors. Upon his approval as an independent director, Mr. Altinger was granted 10,000 options with an approximate value of \$5,650. These options were valued using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model.

Options granted under both the Employee Option Plan and the Independent Director Option Plan are valued using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model and are amortized to salary expense on a straight-line basis over the period during which the right to exercise such options fully vests. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2006, we incurred approximately \$16,000 and \$32,000, respectively, of such expense which is included in general and administrative expense on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2005, we incurred approximately \$7,000 and \$13,000, respectively, of such expense which is included in general and administrative expense on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. As of June 30, 2006, approximately \$182,000 of such expense remained unrecognized which reflects the unamortized portion of the value of such options issued pursuant to the Employee Option Plan and the Independent Director Option Plan. We expect to recognize such expense over a weighted average period of 2.4 years.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

The following table describes the total option grants, exercises, expirations and forfeitures that occurred during the six months ended June 30, 2006, as well as the total options outstanding as of December 31, 2005 and June 30, 2006 and the total options exercisable as of June 30, 2006.

	Independent Director Options	Employee Options	Weighted Average Option Price Per Share	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Life (Years)
Issued and Outstanding at 12/31/05	70,000	107,500	\$ 11.39	
Grants	10,000	251,000	11.04	
Exercises				
Expirations				
Forfeitures	(20,000)	(2,500)		
Issued and Outstanding at 6/30/06	60,000	356,000	\$ 11.14	9.12
Exercisable at 6/30/06	30,000	35,000	\$ 11.46	9.12

Collectively, the options outstanding pursuant to our Independent Director Option Plan and our Employee Option Plan had a weighted average per option value as of June 30, 2006 and December 31, 2005 of \$0.65 and \$0.56, respectively.

Warrant Purchase Agreements

Pursuant to our first and second public offerings, the Dealer Manager earned one soliciting dealer warrant for every 25 shares sold (see Note 9 Related Party Transactions). These warrants, as well as the shares issuable upon their exercise, were registered in connection with our first and second public offerings. In September 2005, our board of directors approved and we issued approximately 2.2 million soliciting dealer warrants to the Dealer Manager representing all of the warrants the Dealer Manager earned in connection with both of the aforementioned offerings. We valued these warrants using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model, and based on our historical volatility, these warrants had a nominal value. The Dealer Manager may retain or re-allow these warrants to broker-dealers participating in the offering, unless such issuance of soliciting dealer warrants is prohibited by either federal or state securities laws. The holder of a soliciting dealer warrant is entitled to purchase one share of common stock from us at a price of \$12 per share beginning on the first anniversary of the effective date of the offering in which such warrants are issued and ending five years after the effective date of such offering. Subject to certain exceptions, a soliciting dealer warrant may not be transferred, assigned, pledged or hypothecated for a period of one year following the effective date of the relevant public offering. Exercise of the soliciting dealer warrants is governed by the terms and conditions detailed in the warrant purchase agreement.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

Note 11 Net Income (Loss) per Common Share

We determine basic net income (loss) per common share by dividing net income attributable to common shareholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. We determine diluted net income (loss) per common share by taking into account the effects of potentially issuable common stock, but only if the issuance of stock would be dilutive, including the presumed exchange of limited partnership units for common shares. The following table sets forth the computation of our basic and diluted net income (loss) per common share (amounts in thousands except per share information):

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Six Month June	
	2006	2005	2006	2005
Numerator				
Net income (loss)	\$ (1,646)	\$ 748	\$ 309	\$ (1,834)
Unitholders share of net income(1)		3	8	
Adjusted net income (loss)	\$ (1,646)	\$ 751	\$ 317	\$ (1,834)
Denominator				
Weighted average common shares outstanding Basic	150,053	88,066	147,812	81,331
Incremental weighted average effect of conversion of limited partnership units		407	2,503	
Weighted average common shares outstanding Diluted	150,053	88,473	150,315	81,331
Net Income (Loss) per Common Share				
Net income (loss) attributable to common shares Basic	\$ (0.01)	\$ 0.01	\$ 0.00	\$ (0.02)
Net income (loss) attributable to common shares Diluted	\$ (0.01)	\$ 0.01	\$ 0.00	\$ (0.02)

⁽¹⁾ For all periods presented with earnings subject to dilution, dilutive securities only included limited partnership units in our partnership, which are redeemable, at our option, for shares of our common stock or cash (see Note 7 Minority Interests).

F-37

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

Note 12 Segment Information

We consider each operating property to be an individual operating segment that has similar economic characteristics with all our other operating properties and we combine our operating segments into reportable segments based upon their geographic location or market. For purposes of this disclosure, we report the revenue of our largest reportable market segments on an individual basis until the aggregate revenue of such individually reported market segments equals at least 75% of our total revenues and then aggregate all remaining reportable market segments into one category, Other Markets. These other markets include Boston, Charlotte, Columbus, Denver, Harrisburg/Lehigh Valley, Louisville, Miami, Minneapolis/St. Paul, New Jersey, Orlando, San Antonio and San Francisco. The following table sets forth the rental revenues and property net operating income of our market segments for the three and six months ended June 30, 2006 and 2005 (amounts are in thousands).

		Three Mor	nths Ended			Six Mont	hs Ended	
	Rental 1	Revenue	NO	I(1)	Rental 1	Revenue	NO	I(1)
	2006	2005	2006	2005	2006	2005	2006	2005
Atlanta(2)	\$ 4,795	\$ 6,112	\$ 3,623	\$ 5,367	\$ 10,007	\$ 9,228	\$ 7,664	\$ 7,801
Baltimore	2,460	973	2,205	812	4,564	973	3,987	812
Chicago	3,094	868	2,310	831	6,695	1,550	4,925	1,505
Cincinnati	4,243	1,872	3,398	1,584	8,167	3,737	6,461	3,135
Dallas(2)	6,489	2,434	4,617	1,596	12,662	4,835	8,859	3,166
Indianapolis	2,278	325	1,936	240	3,671	714	3,229	546
Houston	3,834	2,320	2,803	1,589	7,432	4,615	5,148	3,158
Los Angeles	1,641	837	1,243	674	3,271	1,668	2,647	1,326
Memphis(2)	3,539	3,820	2,579	3,164	8,030	5,434	6,045	4,538
Nashville	2,116	1,399	1,868	1,245	4,311	2,809	3,829	2,495
Phoenix	2,558	2,093	1,864	1,374	4,938	4,161	3,586	2,648
Seattle	1,790		1,467		3,632		2,972	
Other Markets	12,457	3,322	9,935	2,540	20,594	6,253	16,233	4,669
Total	\$ 51,294	\$ 26,375	\$ 39,848	\$ 21,016	\$ 97,974	\$ 45,977	\$ 75,585	\$ 35,799

⁽¹⁾ Net operating income (NOI) is defined as rental revenue, including reimbursements, less property operating expenses, which excludes depreciation, amortization, general and administrative expense and interest expense.

⁽²⁾ Prior year results reflect properties that were contributed into the institutional fund during the first quarter of 2006. See additional information in Note 2 Real Estate.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

We consider NOI to be an appropriate supplemental performance measure because NOI reflects the operating performance of our properties and excludes certain items that are not considered to be controllable in connection with the management of the property such as depreciation, interest expense, interest income and general and administrative expenses. However, NOI should not be viewed as an alternative measure of our financial performance since it excludes expenses which could materially impact our results of operations. Further, our NOI may not be comparable to that of other real estate companies, as they may use different methodologies for calculating NOI. Therefore, we believe net income, as defined by GAAP, to be the most appropriate measure to evaluate our overall financial performance. The following table is a reconciliation of our NOI to our reported net income (amounts are in thousands):

	Three Mon	Three Months Ended		nths Ended	
	2006	2005	2006	2005	
Property NOI	\$ 39,848	\$ 21,016	\$ 75,585	\$ 35,799	
Institutional capital management fees	126		178		
Equity in losses of unconsolidated joint ventures, net	(129)		(182)		
Gain (loss) recognized on dispositions of real estate interests	4,044		8,032		
Interest income and other	2,060	979	4,522	1,589	
Depreciation and amortization expense	(27,199)	(14,192)	(51,691)	(26,542)	
Interest expense	(14,755)	(4,827)	(26,436)	(8,545)	
General and administrative expense	(1,452)	(701)	(2,182)	(1,429)	
Asset management fees, related party	(4,297)	(1,524)	(7,815)	(2,703)	
Minority interests	108	(3)	298	(3)	
Net income (loss)	\$ (1,646)	\$ 748	\$ 309	\$ (1,834)	

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

The following table reflects our total assets, net of accumulated depreciation and amortization, by market segment (amounts are in thousands).

	June 30, Decem 2006 20	
Market segments:		
Atlanta	\$ 319,576	\$ 252,701
Baltimore	121,907	101,000
Chicago	156,247	177,765
Cincinnati	202,876	117,381
Dallas	314,799	240,861
Houston	123,993	122,068
Indianapolis	107,955	56,308
Los Angeles	97,728	82,547
Memphis	151,346	178,371
Nashville	93,658	76,256
Phoenix	91,252	84,820
Seattle	85,664	87,112
Other markets	793,111	345,523
Total segment net assets	2,660,112	1,922,713
Non-segment assets:		
Non-segment cash and cash equivalents	31,248	84,771
Other non-segment assets(1)	113,279	50,211
Total assets	\$ 2,804,639	\$ 2,057,695

⁽¹⁾ Other non-segment assets primarily consists of corporate assets including investments in unconsolidated joint ventures, notes receivable, certain loan costs, including loan costs associated with our financing obligations and deferred acquisition costs.

Note 13 Subsequent Event

Internalization of our Advisor

On July 21, 2006, we entered into a contribution agreement (the Contribution Agreement) with our partnership and our Advisor s Parent. Our Board of Directors (excluding Messrs. Thomas Wattles, Evan Zucker and James Mulvihill, who have interests in the transaction that are different from, and may potentially conflict with, those of our shareholders and, accordingly, abstained) approved the Contribution Agreement after receiving the unanimous recommendation of a special committee comprised of our four independent directors, which special committee retained its own legal and financial advisors.

Pursuant to an amended and restated advisory agreement with us, our Advisor currently has responsibility for our day-to-day operations subject to the supervision of our Board of Directors, including investment analysis, acquisitions and developments, financing and refinancing, asset management and certain administrative services (see Note 9 Related Party Transactions). The Advisor s Parent owns the entire outstanding membership interest in our Advisor. In addition, the Advisor s Parent holds the Special Units (see Note 7 Minority Interests).

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

The Contribution Agreement provides that, subject to the approval thereof by our shareholders and subject to the satisfaction of certain other conditions, the entire outstanding membership interest, and all economic

F-40

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

(Unaudited)

interests, in our Advisor will be contributed by the Advisor s Parent to our partnership for an aggregate consideration of 15,111,111 limited partnership units in our partnership, which includes the modification of the Special Units held by the Advisor s Parent into limited partnership units in our partnership. As a result of the Internalization, our Advisor will become a wholly-owned subsidiary of our partnership and we will become self-advised. In connection with the Internalization, we anticipate that approximately 50 of our Advisor s or its affiliates employees or consultants will become our employees. In addition, we have entered into certain employment agreements with certain individuals associated with the Advisor or its affiliates pursuant to which those individuals will become our employees as of the closing.

Our Current Report on Form 8-K dated July 21, 2006, filed on July 27, 2006, contains certain additional information related to the Internalization, the Contribution Agreement and the employment agreements, and the Contribution Agreement and certain exhibits thereto have been filed as exhibits to such report. The annual meeting of our shareholders to vote upon, among other proposals, the Contribution Agreement and the Internalization is to be held on a date to be determined.

F-41

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The Board of Directors and Shareholders

Dividend Capital Trust Inc.:

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and subsidiaries (the Company) as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, and the related consolidated statements of operations, shareholders equity (deficit) and other comprehensive income (loss), and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2005. These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2005, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

KPMG LLP

Denver, Colorado

March 7, 2006

F-42

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Consolidated Balance Sheets

(In thousands, except share information)

	As of Dece	,
ACCEPTEC	2005	2004
ASSETS	¢ 227.429	¢ 120 055
Land Duildings and improvements	\$ 327,428 1,499,414	\$ 120,055 572,089
Buildings and improvements		,
Intangible lease assets	155,276	61,725
Construction in progress	12,807	195
Total Investment in Properties	1,994,925	754,064
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	(96,604)	(21,862)
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	(90,004)	(21,802)
Net Investment in Properties	1,898,321	732,202
Investments in and advances to unconsolidated investees	6,090	732,202
in testinonis in and advances to unconsortated investees	0,070	
Net Investment in Real Estate	1,904,411	732,202
Cash and cash equivalents	94,918	23,520
Restricted cash	5,027	5,414
Notes receivable	9,661	4,239
Deferred loan costs, net	6,498	4,355
Deferred loan costs financing obligation, net	12,270	2,801
Deferred acquisition costs and deposits	2,855	5,407
Straight line rent and other receivables	18,347	5,704
Other assets, net	3,708	1,166
other assets, net	3,700	1,100
Total Assets	\$ 2,057,695	\$ 784,808
LIABILITIES & SHAREHOLDERS EQUITY		
Liabilities:		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 26,139	\$ 6,301
Distributions payable	19,787	9,737
Tenant prepaids and security deposits	9,321	4,039
Other liabilities	6,769	2,843
Intangible lease liability, net	10,320	5,519
Line of credit	16	4
Mortgage notes	642,242	142,755
Financing obligations	154,713	32,395
Total Liabilities	869,307	203,593
Minority Interest	55,577	1
Shareholders Equity:		
Preferred shares, 50,000,000 shares authorized, none outstanding		
Shares-in-trust, 100,000,000 shares authorized, none outstanding		
Common shares \$0.01 par value, 350,000,000 shares authorized, 133,206,784 and 67,719,883 shares issued and		
outstanding as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively	1,332	677
Additional paid-in capital	1,235,156	611,441
Distributions in excess of earnings	(100,888)	(26,636)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(2,789)	(4,268)

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

Total Shareholders Equity	1,132,811	581,214
Total Liabilities and Shareholders Equity	\$ 2,057,695	\$ 784,808

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Consolidated Statements of Operations

(In thousands, except per share information)

	For the Yea	mber 31, 2003	
REVENUE:			
Rental revenue	\$ 121,798	\$ 34,677	\$ 2,645
Interest and other real estate income	6,126	1,421	61
Total Revenue	127,924	36,098	2,706
EXPENSES:			
Rental expense	13,455	3,375	136
Real estate taxes	15,315	3,830	231
Depreciation and amortization expense	71,023	19,273	1,195
Interest expense	28,712	5,978	385
General and administrative expense	3,004	2,372	412
Asset management fees, related party	8,901	1,525	
Total Expenses	140,410	36,353	2,359
Net Income Before Minority Interest	(12,486)	(255)	347
Minority Interest	(526)		
NET INCOME (LOSS)	\$ (11,960)	\$ (255)	\$ 347
WEIGHTED AVERAGE NUMBER OF COMMON SHARES OUTSTANDING			
Basic	97,333	37,908	3,987
Diluted	97,774	37,928	4,007
NET INCOME (LOSS) PER COMMON SHARE			
Basic	\$ (0.12)	\$ (0.01)	\$ 0.09
Diluted	\$ (0.12)	\$ (0.01)	\$ 0.09

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

and Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)

For the Years Ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003

(In thousands)

	Common Shares				Accumulated							
				Additional		Distributions in		Other				
					Paid-in		Excess of		Comprehensive		Total Shareholders	
	Shares	Am	ount		Capital		Earnings		Loss		uity (Deficit)	
Balances at December 31, 2002		\$		\$	2	\$	(13)	\$		\$	(11)	
Comprehensive income:												
Net income							347				347	
Issuance of common shares, net of offering costs	12,470		125		108,812						108,937	
Amortization of stock options					3						3	
Dividends on common shares							(2,452)				(2,452)	
Balances at December 31, 2003	12,470	\$	125	\$	108,817	\$	(2,118)	\$		\$	106,824	
Comprehensive loss:												
Net loss							(255)				(255)	
Net unrealized loss from cash flow hedging												
derivatives									(4,268)		(4,268)	
Comprehensive loss											(4,523)	
Issuance of common shares, net of offering costs	55,464		554		504,699						505,253	
Redemption of common shares	(214)		(2)		(2,081)						(2,083)	
Amortization of stock options					6						6	
Dividends on common shares							(24,263)				(24,263)	
Balances at December 31, 2004	67,720	\$	677	\$	611,441	\$	(26,636)	\$	(4,268)	\$	581,214	
Comprehensive loss:												
Net loss							(11,960)				(11,960)	
Net unrealized gain from cash flow hedging derivatives									965		965	
Amortization of cash flow hedging derivatives									514		514	
Amortization of easi now neaging derivatives									314		314	
Comprehensive loss											(10,481)	
Issuance of common shares, net of offering costs	66,457		665		632,954						633,619	
Redemption of common shares	(970)		(10)		(9,268)						(9,278)	
Amortization of stock options					29						29	
Dividends on common shares							(62,292)				(62,292)	
Balances at December 31, 2005	133,207	\$ 1	,332	\$	1,235,156	\$	(100,888)	\$	(2,789)	\$	1,132,811	

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

F-45

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(In thousands)

	For the 2005	For the Year Ended Decem 2005 2004			
OPERATING ACTIVITIES:	Φ (11.060)	Φ (255)	Φ 247		
Net income (loss)	\$ (11,960)	\$ (255)	\$ 347		
Minority interest share of net loss	(526)				
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net cash provided by operating activities:	71.002	10.072	1 221		
Real estate depreciation and amortization	71,023	19,273	1,221		
Other depreciation and amortization	3,229	1,365	(222)		
Increase in other assets	(10,750)	(2,925)	(222)		
Gain on hedging activities	(108)	(545)	254		
Increase in accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities	15,387	4,539	354		
Net cash provided by operating activities	66,295	21,452	1,700		
INVESTING ACTIVITIES:					
Real estate investments	(750,322)	(548,478)	(149,602)		
Increase in restricted cash	(413)	(4,854)	` '		
(Increase) decrease in deferred acquisition costs	2,552	(4,922)	(485)		
Increase in notes receivable	(5,585)	(4,314)			
Master lease payments	2,891	2,532	139		
Net cash used in investing activities	(750,877)	(560,036)	(149,948)		
FINANCING ACTIVITIES:					
Proceeds from (payments on) line of credit, net	12	(996)	1,000		
Proceeds from mortgage notes	60,926	55,000	51,850		
Principal payments on mortgage notes	(2,852)	(883)	(11,350)		
Proceeds from financing obligations	145,332	29,940	2,696		
Principal payments on financing obligations	(5,287)	(139)			
Increase in deferred loan costs	(3,893)	(4,866)	(250)		
Increase in deferred loan costs financing obligation	(11,419)	(2,845)			
Proceeds from sale of common shares	664,200	547,752	124,139		
Offering costs for issuance of common shares, related party	(60,874)	(52,601)	(14,794)		
Redemption of common shares	(5,387)	(2,083)			
Increase in restricted cash		(560)			
Settlement of cash flow hedging derivative	(467)	(2,182)			
Distributions to common shareholders	(23,849)	(7,510)	(977)		
Distributions to minority interest	(462)				
Net cash provided by financing activities	755,980	558,027	152,314		
NET INCREASE IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS	\$ 71,398	\$ 19,443	\$ 4,066		
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, beginning of year	\$ 23,520	\$ 4,077	\$ 11		
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, end of year	\$ 94,918	\$ 23,520	\$ 4,077		
Supplemental Disclosures of Cash Flow Information					
Cash paid for interest expense	\$ 22,751	\$ 4,740	\$ 344		

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

Assumption of secured debt in connection with real estate acquired	\$ 434,073	\$ 45,619	\$
Shares issued pursuant to the distribution reinvestment plan	\$ 28,561	\$ 8,491	\$ 478

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

F-46

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Note 1 Organization

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. was formed as a Maryland corporation in April 2002 in order to invest in commercial real estate properties, consisting primarily of high-quality, generic distribution warehouses and light industrial properties leased to creditworthy corporate customers. We have qualified, and intend to continue to qualify, as a real estate investment trust (REIT) for federal tax purposes. We are structured as an umbrella partnership REIT (UPREIT) under which substantially all of our current and future business is, and will be conducted through a majority owned subsidiary, Dividend Capital Operating Partnership LP (our partnership), a Delaware limited partnership. As used herein, Dividend Capital Trust, we and us refer to Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries except where the context otherwise requires.

Our day-to-day activities are managed by Dividend Capital Advisors LLC (our advisor), an affiliate, under the terms and conditions of an advisory agreement. Our advisor is currently majority owned and/or controlled by three of our directors and certain officers and/or their affiliates and other third parties. In addition, under the terms of certain dealer manager agreements, Dividend Capital Securities LLC (the Dealer Manager) serves as the dealer manager of our public and private equity offerings. The Dealer Manager is also majority owned and/or controlled by three of our directors and certain officers and/or their affiliates and other third parties. Our advisor and its affiliates, including the Dealer Manager, receive various forms of compensation, reimbursements and fees for services relating to our public and private equity offerings and for the investment and management of our real estate assets.

Note 2 Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Principles of Consolidation

Our financial statements and the financial statements of our subsidiaries are consolidated in the accompanying consolidated financial statements. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation. In addition, we evaluate our relationships with other entities to identify whether they are variable interest entities as defined by Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Interpretation No. 46(R) Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities (FIN 46(R)) and to assess whether we are the primary beneficiary of such entities. If the determination is made that we are the primary beneficiary, then that entity is included in our consolidated financial statements in accordance with FIN 46(R).

Reclassifications

Certain items in the consolidated financial statements for 2004 and 2003 have been reclassified to conform with the 2005 presentation.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) requires management to make estimates and assumptions relating to the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Estimates and assumptions are reviewed periodically and the effects of revision are reflected in the period they are determined to be necessary.

Investment in Real Estate

We capitalize direct costs associated with the acquisition, development or improvement of real estate, including acquisition fees paid to our advisor. Costs associated with acquisition or development pursuits are

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

capitalized as incurred and if the pursuit is abandoned, these costs are expensed in the period in which the pursuit is abandoned. Costs associated with the improvement of our real estate assets are also capitalized as incurred. However, costs incurred in making repairs to and for maintaining our real estate assets are expensed as incurred.

Upon acquisition, the total cost of a property is allocated to land, building, land improvements, tenant improvements and intangible lease assets and liabilities pursuant to Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 141, *Business Combinations* (SFAS No. 141). The allocation of the total cost to land, building, land improvements and tenant improvements is based on our estimate of their fair value based on all available information such as the replacement cost of such assets, appraisals, property condition reports and other related information. Pursuant to SFAS No. 141, the difference between the fair value and the face value of debt assumed in an acquisition are to be recorded as a premium or discount and amortized to interest expense over the life of the debt assumed. The valuation of assumed liabilities is based on the current market rate for similar liabilities. The allocation of the total cost of a property to an intangible lease asset includes the value associated with the in-place leases which may include leasing commissions, legal and other costs. In addition, the allocation of the total cost of a property requires allocating costs to an intangible asset or liability resulting from in-place leases being above or below the market rental rates on the date of the acquisition. These assets or liabilities will be amortized over the life of the remaining in-place leases as an adjustment to revenue. Aggregate amortization expense for amortizing intangible assets was approximately \$23.6 million, \$6.4 million and \$430,000 for the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively. As of December 31, 2005, such intangible assets had a weighted average amortization life of approximately of 5.8 years. The following table describes the estimated net amortization of such intangible assets for the next five years (dollar amounts are in thousands):

	Es	stimated
	Am	ortization
For the Year Ended	F	Expense
2006	\$	27,800
2007		23,600
2008		19,200
2009		13,000
2010		10,000

Real estate, including land, building, land improvements, tenant improvements and intangible lease assets and liabilities are stated at historical cost less accumulated depreciation and amortization. Depreciation and amortization expense is computed on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives as follows:

93,600

Description	Depreciable Life
Land	Not depreciated
Buildings	40 years
Building and land improvements	20 years
Tenant improvements	Over lease term
Lease commissions	Over lease term
Intangible lease assets and liabilities	Average term of leases for property
Above/below market rent assets/liabilities	Over lease term

The table above reflects the standard depreciable lives typically used to compute depreciation and amortization. However, such depreciable lives may be different based on the estimated useful life of such assets or liabilities. The cost of assets sold or retired and the related accumulated depreciation and/or amortization is removed from the accounts and the resulting gain or loss is reflected in operations in the period in which

such sale or retirement occurs.

F-48

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

Equity Method

We present investments in certain unconsolidated entities under the equity method. The equity method is used when we have the ability to exercise significant influence over operating and financial policies of an investee but do not have control of the investee. Under the equity method, these investments (including advances to the investee) are initially recorded in our consolidated balance sheets at our cost and are subsequently adjusted to reflect our proportionate share of net earnings or losses of each of the investees, distributions received and certain other adjustments as appropriate. Such investments are included in investments in and advances to unconsolidated investees on the accompanying balance sheets to the consolidated financial statements.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include cash held in financial institutions and other highly liquid short-term investments with original maturities of three months or less.

Restricted Cash

Restricted cash includes cash held in escrow in connection with property acquisitions, utility deposits, real estate tax payments and issuance of mortgage debt.

Long-lived Assets

Long-lived assets to be held and used are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. We periodically evaluate the recoverability of our long-lived assets based on estimated future cash flows and the estimated liquidation value of such long-lived assets, and provide for impairment if such undiscounted cash flows are insufficient to recover the carrying amount of the long-lived asset. If impaired, the long-lived asset will be written down to its estimated fair value.

Notes Receivable

Notes receivable consists of amounts loaned as part of a strategic relationship we entered into to acquire properties from a third-party national real estate developer. We have committed, but have no legal obligation, to lend up to \$15.0 million in connection with various development projects. As of December 31, 2005 and 2004, we had \$9.7 million and \$4.2 million in notes receivable outstanding. In addition to the 9.5% to 10% interest earned on the notes, we also obtained certain acquisition rights to the properties being developed. These notes have maturity dates ranging from July 2007 to June 2008. For the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, we recognized interest income from these notes of approximately \$779,000 and \$267,000, respectively. No notes were outstanding in 2003 and as such no interest was earned on notes receivable in 2003. All costs associated with executing these notes have been capitalized as deferred loan costs and are included in other assets on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets. Such costs are amortized as a reduction in interest income over the term of the outstanding notes receivable.

Deferred Loan Costs

Deferred loan costs include fees and costs incurred to obtain long-term financing. These fees and costs are being amortized over the terms of the related loans. Accumulated amortization of deferred loan costs was approximately \$2.9 million and \$875,000 as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. Unamortized deferred loan costs are written-off when debt is retired before the maturity date.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

During the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, our partnership incurred upfront costs of approximately \$11.6 million and \$2.6 million payable to our advisor and other affiliates for affecting transactions pursuant to our partnership s private placement, which are accounted for as deferred loan costs. Such deferred loan costs are included on our consolidated balance sheets and amortized to interest expense over the life of the financing obligation (see Note 8 Our Partnership s Private Placement). As described in Note 8 Our Partnership s Private Placement, if our partnership elects to exercise any purchase option and issue limited partnership units, the unamortized portion of up-front fees and expense reimbursements paid to affiliates will be recorded against minority interest as a selling cost of the limited partnership units. If our partnership does not elect to exercise any such purchase option, we will continue to account for these transactions as a financing obligation because we will continue to sub-lease 100% of the properties and will therefore not meet the definition of active use set forth in SFAS No. 98.

Costs of Raising Capital

Costs incurred in connection with the issuance of equity securities are deducted from shareholders equity. Such costs primarily include the up-front fees paid to related parties (see Note 13 Related Party Transactions).

Debt

Debt consists of fixed and variable rate secured mortgage debt, a senior unsecured revolving credit facility and a senior secured revolving credit facility. Our fixed rate secured mortgage debt that was assumed in connection with our acquisition activities includes premiums which, net of accumulated amortization, were \$9.9 million and \$2.5 million as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

Comprehensive Loss

We report comprehensive income (loss) in the accompanying consolidated statements of shareholders—equity (deficit) and other comprehensive income (loss). Amounts reported in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) related to hedging transactions will be amortized to interest expense over the life of our hedged debt issuances. Any ineffectiveness, as defined by SFAS No. 133 (defined below), related to our hedging transactions are reported in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations. During the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded gains of approximately \$108,000 and \$545,000, respectively, related to ineffectiveness on our hedging activities (see Note 6 Financial Instruments and Hedging Activities). There were no such gains or losses recorded during the year ended December 31, 2003.

Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities

SFAS No. 133, Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities (SFAS No. 133), as amended and interpreted, establishes accounting and reporting standards for derivative instruments, including certain derivative instruments embedded in other contracts, and for hedging activities. As required by SFAS No. 133, we record all derivatives on our consolidated balance sheets at fair value. Accounting for changes in the fair value of derivatives depends on the intended use of the derivative and the designation of the derivative. Derivatives used to hedge our exposure to changes in the fair value of an asset, liability, or firm commitments attributable to a particular risk are considered fair value hedges. Derivatives used to hedge our exposure to variability in expected future interest payments, or other types of forecasted transactions, are considered cash flow hedges.

As of December 31, 2005, all of the hedges entered into by us had been designated as cash flow hedges. For derivatives designated as cash flow hedges, the changes in the fair value of the derivative that represent

F-50

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

changes in expected future cash flows that are effectively hedged by the derivative are initially reported in other comprehensive income on our consolidated statements of shareholders—equity (deficit) and other comprehensive income (loss) (i.e., not included in earnings) until the derivative is settled. Upon settlement, the effective portion of the hedge is recognized in other comprehensive income (loss) and amortized over the term of the designated cash flow or transaction the derivative was intended to hedge. Any change in value of the derivative that is deemed to be ineffective is charged directly to earnings when the determination of ineffectiveness is made. We assess the effectiveness of each hedging relationship by comparing the changes in fair value or cash flows of the derivative hedging instrument with the changes in fair value or cash flows of the designated hedged item or transaction. We do not use derivatives for trading or speculative purposes.

Our objective in using derivatives is to add stability to future interest expense and to manage our exposure to interest rate movements associated with our forecasted debt issuances. To accomplish this objective, we primarily use treasury locks as part of our cash flow hedging strategy. A treasury lock is designed to mitigate the risk of future interest rate fluctuations by providing a future fixed interest rate for a limited pre-determined period of time. During 2005 and 2004, such derivatives were used to hedge the variability in future interest expense associated with forecasted issuances of debt. We did not employ any such derivatives during the year ended December 31, 2003.

Revenue Recognition

We record rental revenue for the full term of each lease on a straight-line basis. Certain properties have leases that provide for customer occupancy during periods that no rent is due or where minimum rent payments increase during the term of the lease. Accordingly, we record a receivable from customers that we expect to collect over the remaining lease term rather than currently, which will be recorded as straight-line rents receivable. When we acquire a property, the term of existing leases is considered to commence as of the acquisition date for the purposes of this calculation. For the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, the total increase to rental revenues due to straight-line rent adjustments were \$5.3 million, \$2.1 million and \$85,000, respectively.

In connection with property acquisitions, we may acquire leases with rental rates above and/or below the market rental rates. Such differences are recorded as an intangible asset or liability pursuant to SFAS No. 141 and amortized to rental revenues over the life of the respective leases. For the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004, and 2003, the total net increase (decrease) to rental revenues due to the amortization of above and below market rents was \$(2.1) million, \$(840,000) and \$5,000, respectively.

In connection with certain property acquisitions, we have entered into master lease agreements with various sellers whereby the sellers are obligated to pay monthly rent until the earlier of the expiration of the master lease agreement or commencement of rent from a new customer. For financial reporting purposes, rental payments under master lease agreements are reflected as a reduction of the basis of the underlying property rather than rental revenue. For the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, the total master lease payments received were approximately \$2.9 million, \$2.5 million and \$139,000, respectively.

Stock-Based Compensation

We have a stock-based employee compensation plan and an independent director compensation plan (see Note 11 Stock Option Plans and Warrant Purchase Agreements). We account for these plans in accordance with SFAS No. 123, *Accounting for Stock-Based Payment* (SFAS No. 123) and its related interpretations. On both July 1, 2005 and July 1, 2004, we issued a total of 20,000 options to our independent directors. On July 19, 2005 and January 6, 2006, respectively, we received and accepted the resignations of two independent

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

directors resulting in the forfeiture of all 20,000 options that had previously been issued to these directors. As of December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we had 60,000, 60,000 and 40,000 options outstanding, respectively, under the Independent Director Option Plan. As of December 31, 2005 and 2004, 107,500 options had been granted under the Employee Option Plan. There were no options outstanding under the Employee Option Plan during the year ended December 31, 2003.

Options granted under both the Independent Director Option Plan and the Employee Option Plan are valued using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model and are amortized to salary expense on a straight-line basis over the period during which the right to exercise such options fully vests. Such expense is included in general and administrative expense on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

Interest and Other Income

Interest and other income consist primarily of interest income on cash balances and notes receivable and gains (losses) on hedging transactions.

Basic and Diluted Net Income per Common Share

Basic net income per common share is determined by dividing net income attributable to common shareholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted net income per common share includes the effects of potentially issuable common stock, but only if dilutive, including the presumed exchange of limited partnership units for common shares.

New Accounting Pronouncements

In January 2003, the FASB issued Interpretation No. 46(R), Consolidation of Variable Interest Entities (FIN 46(R)). FIN 46(R) requires a variable interest entity to be consolidated by a company if that company is subject to a majority of the risk of loss from the variable interest entity s activities or entitled to receive a majority of the entity s residual returns or both. FIN 46(R) requires disclosures about variable interest entities that a company is not required to consolidate, but in which it has a significant variable interest. The consolidation requirements apply to existing public entities as of March 31, 2004. The adoption of FIN 46(R) did not have a material impact on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In December 2004, the FASB issued SFAS No. 123(R), *Share-Based Payment* (SFAS No. 123(R)). This statement is a revision of FASB Statement No. 123, *Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation*. SFAS No. 123(R) establishes standards for the accounting of transactions in which an entity exchanges its equity instruments for goods or services. It also addresses transactions in which an entity incurs liabilities in exchange for goods or services that are based on the fair value of the entity sequity instruments or that may be settled by the issuance of those equity instruments. This statement focuses primarily on accounting for transactions in which an entity obtains employee services in share-based payment transactions. SFAS No. 123(R) is effective for publicly listed companies for the annual period beginning after December 15, 2005. The adoption of SFAS No. 123(R) requires the unamortized portion of any options issued prior to 2002 to be amortized over the remaining life of those options. We do not anticipate that the adoption of SFAS No. 123(R) will have a material impact on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In March 2005, the FASB issued Interpretation No. 47, *Accounting for Conditional Asset Retirement Obligations* (FIN 47). FIN 47 requires the recognition of a liability for the fair value of a conditional asset retirement obligation if the fair value can be reasonably estimated. Currently, we are under no legal obligation to retire any of our assets. We adopted FIN 47 during the fourth quarter of 2005 and there was no material impact on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

In May, 2005, the FASB issued SFAS No. 154, Accounting Changes and Error Corrections (SFAS No. 154), which supersedes Accounting Principles Board, or APB, Opinion No. 20, Accounting Changes and SFAS No. 3, Reporting Accounting Changes in Interim Financial Statements. This statement amends the requirements for the accounting for and reporting of changes in accounting principle. It requires the retroactive application to prior periods financial statements of changes in accounting principles, unless it is impracticable to determine either the period specific effects or the cumulative effect of the change. SFAS No. 154 does not change the guidance for reporting the correction of an error in previously issued financial statements or the change in an accounting estimate. SFAS No. 154 is effective for accounting changes and corrections of errors made in fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2005. We adopted the requirements of SFAS No. 154 in the fourth quarter of 2005 and there was no material impact on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In June 2005, the Emerging Issues Task Force, or EITF, issued EITF Issue No. 04-5, Determining Whether a General Partner, or the General Partners as a Group, Controls a Limited Partnership or Similar Entity When the Limited Partners Have Certain Rights. Under this consensus, a sole general partner is presumed to control a limited partnership (or similar entity) and should consolidate that entity unless the limited partners possess kick-out rights or other substantive participating rights as described in EITF Issue No. 96-16, Investor s Accounting for an Investee When the Investor Has a Majority of the Voting Interest but the Minority Shareholder or Shareholders Have Certain Approval or Veto Rights. As of June 29, 2005, this consensus was effective immediately for all new or modified agreements, and effective beginning in the first reporting period that ends after December 15, 2005 for all existing agreements. We adopted the consolidation requirements of this consensus in the third quarter of 2005 and such adoption did not have a material impact on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In June 2005, the EITF issued EITF Issue No. 05-6, *Determining the Amortization Period for Leasehold Improvements*. This consensus requires that leasehold improvements acquired in a business combination, or purchased subsequent to the inception of a lease, be amortized over the lesser of the useful life of the assets or a term that includes renewals that are reasonably assured at the date of the business combination or purchase. This consensus was effective for all reporting periods beginning after June 29, 2005. We adopted EITF Issue No. 05-6 during the second quarter of 2005 and such adoption did not have a material impact on our financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

F-53

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

Note 3 Real Estate

The following table describes the properties that are consolidated in our financial statements as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively (dollar amounts in thousands).

			2005		Number		2004	
	Number of Buildings	Hist	orical Cost(1)	Percent of Total Cost	of Buildings	Histo	orical Cost(1)	Percent of Total Cost
Target Markets:	Ü		` ,		Ü		, ,	
Atlanta	48	\$	263,604	13.21%	18	\$	147,660	19.58%
Baltimore	10		97,422	4.88%				
Charlotte	4		22,290	1.12%				
Chicago	14		169,839	8.51%	1		11,370	1.51%
Cincinnati	18		132,591	6.65%	7		78,925	10.47%
Columbus	3		49,246	2.47%				
Dallas	49		250,564	12.56%	18		93,033	12.34%
Denver	1		9,027	0.45%	1		8,949	1.19%
Harrisburg/Lehigh Valley	5		45,852	2.30%				
Houston	33		129,280	6.48%	21		83,957	11.13%
Indianapolis	3		57,239	2.87%	1		15,139	2.01%
Los Angeles Basin	11		85,602	4.29%	4		32,744	4.34%
Louisville	2		18,350	0.92%	2		18,351	2.43%
Memphis	11		184,259	9.24%	3		39,559	5.25%
Miami	3		26,025	1.30%				
Nashville	4		80,048	4.01%	3		59,340	7.87%
New Jersey	8		77,871	3.90%				
Orlando	2		15,718	0.79%	2		15,687	2.08%
Phoenix	14		89,226	4.47%	13		79,195	10.50%
San Antonio	2		7,699	0.39%	2		7,725	1.02%
San Francisco Bay Area	5		36,337	1.82%	5		35,371	4.69%
Seattle	8		88,214	4.42%				
Non-Target Market:								
Boston	6		42,172	2.11%	5		27,059	3.59%
Total operating properties	264		1,978,475	99.16%	106		754,064	100.00%
Properties under development	1		8,401	0.42%			·	
Land held for development	n/a		8,049	0.40%	n/a			
Grand Total	265	\$	1,994,925	100.00%	106	\$	754,064	100.00%

⁽¹⁾ Represents historical costs pursuant to U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP) as of the period indicated including acquisition fees paid to our advisor. Acquisition fees paid to our advisor totaled \$11.1 million and \$6.4 million in 2005 and 2004, respectively.

F-54

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

We account for the acquisition of properties in accordance with SFAS No. 141 which requires that the total cost of property acquisitions be allocated to identifiable tangible and intangible assets. The following table describes the allocation of our portfolio to these assets and liabilities, which includes costs capitalized subsequent to our acquisition of such properties, as of December 31, 2005 (dollar amounts are in thousands).

	2005 Acqu	uisitions	2004 Acquisitions		2003 Acquisitions		Total		
	Balance	% of Total	Balance	% of Total	Balance	% of Total	Balance	% of Total	
Land	\$ 197,203	16.4%	\$ 102,675	17.0%	\$ 17,380	11.2%	\$ 317,258	16.2%	
Land Improvements	75,872	6.3%	46,915	7.8%	7,121	4.6%	129,908	6.6%	
Building	709,580	59.2%	350,610	58.1%	110,449	71.0%	1,170,639	59.9%	
Tenant Improvements	125,681	10.5%	60,311	9.9%	7,978	5.1%	193,970	9.9%	
Tenant Leasing Costs	1,911	0.2%	2,233	0.4%	753	0.5%	4,897	0.2%	
Intangible Assets	86,961	7.2%	37,255	6.2%	11,017	7.1%	135,233	6.9%	
Above Mkt. Rent	10,188	0.8%	7,704	1.3%	2,151	1.4%	20,043	1.0%	
Below Mkt. Rent	(7,143)	(0.6)%	(4,456)	(0.7)%	(1,460)	(0.9)%	(13,059)	(0.7)%	
Total	\$ 1,200,253	100.0%	\$ 603,247	100.0%	\$ 155,389	100.0%	\$ 1,958,889	100.0%	

2005 Acquisition Activity

During the year ended December 31, 2005, we acquired 158 properties (104 of which were acquired in the Cabot merger discussed below) located in 18 different markets, including 17 of our target markets, for a total estimated cost of approximately \$1.2 billion, including acquisition fees paid to our advisor. These properties were acquired using net proceeds from our public and private offerings, proceeds from our revolving credit facility and short-term, unsecured debt and the assumption of approximately \$434.1 million in mortgage debt.

Merger with Cabot Industrial Value Fund, Inc. and Subsequent Acquisitions and Dispositions by Cabot Industrial Value Fund, LP

We entered into an agreement dated June 17, 2005 (the Agreement) with Cabot Industrial Value Fund, Inc. (Cabot), an unrelated, privately held third-party, to acquire by merger all of the outstanding shares of Cabot s common stock. Cabot is structured as an UPREIT whereby it is the sole general partner of the Cabot Partnership (defined below), the subsidiary through which all of the Cabot properties are owned and operated. Our advisor and its affiliates subsequently acquired a less than 0.1% interest in Cabot in August 2005 (see Note 10 Minority Interest).

Pursuant to the Agreement, on July 21, 2005, we completed the merger and acquired all of Cabot s common stock for approximately \$312.6 million. However, after certain equity contributions and distributions, as of December 31, 2005, our investment was approximately \$302.4 million. Through our ownership of Cabot, we acquired an approximate 87% interest in Cabot Industrial Value Fund, LP (the Cabot Partnership), which, as of December 31, 2005, owned a portfolio of 104 properties with a total historical cost of approximately \$654.5 million which is located in 12 markets throughout the United States and had approximately \$308.8 million of mortgage debt outstanding.

The remaining interest in the Cabot Partnership continues to be owned by Cabot Industrial Fund Manager, LLC, the previous general partner of the Cabot Partnership (the Manager), and other limited partners. At closing, we entered into an agreement whereby we have the option to acquire the remaining interests in the Cabot Partnership. Through this agreement, the remaining limited partners, including the Manager, have an initial option to put the remaining interests to us beginning April 1, 2006 and ending July 1, 2006. In addition, we have

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

an initial option to call the remaining interests beginning April 1, 2007 and ending July 1, 2007. Subsequent to these initial options, the limited partners and we will continue to have put and call options to purchase or sell the remaining interests and the price of such remaining interests would be based upon fair value.

On August 1, 2005, the Cabot Partnership, pursuant to a purchase and sale agreement dated August 27, 2004, completed the acquisition of a bulk distribution facility for total consideration of approximately \$12.9 million. The facility is located in Kent, Washington, a sub-market of Seattle, and is comprised of 182,480 rentable square feet.

On August 15, 2005, the Cabot Partnership completed the disposition of the Helen Street property, a distribution center located in New Jersey. The purchase and sale agreement was entered into on July 8, 2005, between the Cabot Partnership and an unrelated third-party. The selling price of approximately \$43.0 million was negotiated between the Cabot Partnership s general partner at the time, and the third-party seller.

As of December 31, 2005, the Cabot Partnership portfolio was comprised of 104 operating industrial buildings located in 12 markets throughout the United States, representing 10.9 million rentable square feet. The following table provides additional information about the portfolio as of December 31, 2005:

Gross Leasable Area

Market	Buildings	(in thousands)
Atlanta	29	1,457
Baltimore	3	432
Boston	1	165
Charlotte	3	346
Chicago	6	1,074
Cincinnati	11	1,497
Columbus	3	1,213
Dallas	29	2,249
Los Angeles	7	725
Miami	1	66
New Jersey	3	483
Seattle	8	1,199
Total	104	10,906

Other Notable Acquisitions

Memphis Portfolio On December 23, 2004 we entered into a purchase agreement to acquire seven bulk distribution and warehouse facilities comprising approximately 3.6 million square feet located in Memphis, Tennessee. Beginning on February 2, 2005, and ending on May 13, 2005, we acquired the following seven distribution facilities in connection with our purchase agreement with Panattoni Development Company LLC, an unrelated third-party: the Technicolor II Distribution Facility, the Shelby 4, 5, 18 and 19 Distribution Facilities and the Eastpark I and II Distribution Facilities. We purchased these facilities for a total cost of approximately \$132.8 million, which includes the acquisition fees paid to our advisor. In addition to using net proceeds from our public and private offerings, we assumed mortgage debt of approximately \$30.6 million, which includes a premium of approximately \$2.4 million, associated with the acquisition of these properties.

Baltimore-Washington Portfolio On April 12, 2005, we purchased seven distribution facilities (the Baltimore-Washington portfolio) comprising 874,455 square feet located in Baltimore, Maryland. We

F-56

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

purchased the Baltimore-Washington portfolio for a total cost of approximately \$45.6 million, including acquisition fees paid to our advisor. In addition to using net proceeds from our public and private offerings, we assumed mortgage debt of approximately \$27.4 million, which includes a premium of approximately \$1.8 million, associated with the acquisition of these properties.

Blackhawk Portfolio On June 13, 2005, we purchased six distribution facilities (Blackhawk) comprising 1,378,660 square feet. Five of the six distribution facilities comprise 1,078,660 square feet and are located in Chicago, Illinois. The other distribution facility comprising 300,000 square feet is located in Memphis, Tennessee. We purchased Blackhawk for a total cost of approximately \$59.5 million, including acquisition fees paid to our advisor. In addition to using net proceeds from out public and private offerings, we assumed mortgage debt of approximately \$24.7 million, which includes a premium of approximately \$503,000 associated with the acquisition of these properties.

Joint Ventures and Development Projects

The following table describes our joint ventures and development projects as of December 31, 2005 (dollar amounts are in thousands):

				1111	estillent
		Number of	Square		as of
Project	Location	Buildings	Feet	Dec	ember 31, 2005
Development Projects:					
SouthCreek IV Distribution Facility(1)	Atlanta	1	556,800	\$	5,937
Veterans Parkway(2)	Chicago	1	189,135		8,401
Forward Purchase Commitments:					
Buford Distribution Center(3)	Atlanta	2	677,667		
Deltapoint Park(3)	Memphis	1	885,000		
Corporate Loans:	•				
Plainfield(4)	Plainfield,	2	1,033,566		4,290
Riverside(4)	Los Angeles	1	953,132		1,431
Goodson(4)	Atlanta	1	744,000		3,940
Total		9	5,039,300	\$	23,999

Investment

⁽¹⁾ This project is held by a joint venture with an unaffiliated third-party. Our investment in this project is included in investments in and advances to unconsolidated investees on the accompanying consolidated balance sheet for the year ended December 31, 2005.

⁽²⁾ This project is held by a joint venture with an unaffiliated third-party. Our investment in this project is included in land and construction in progress on the accompanying consolidated balance sheet for the year ended December 31, 2005. In addition, this joint venture holds approximately \$2.1 million of land held for development.

⁽³⁾ For a description of this forward purchase commitment, see Note 15 Commitments and Contingencies.

⁽⁴⁾ These loans were used to fund development projects. Pursuant to a strategic relationship we entered into with a third-party developer, we have committed, but have no legal obligation, to fund up to \$15 million into various development projects including the Plainfield, Riverside and Goodson development projects. The principal balance of these loans is recorded as notes receivable on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

Note 4 Leasing Activity

Future minimum base rental payments due to the Company under non-cancelable operating leases in effect as of December 31, 2005, were as follows (dollar amounts are in thousands):

Year ending December 31,	Amount
2006	\$ 136,679
2007	124,179
2008	105,336
2009	83,506
2010	68,123
Thereafter	173,761
Total	\$ 691,584

The schedule does not reflect future rental revenues from the potential renewal or replacement of existing and future leases and excludes property operating expense reimbursements. This schedule includes payments to be received under master lease agreements; however the receipt of these payments will be recorded as an adjustment to the basis of the property rather than rental revenue.

Note 5 Debt

Our debt consisted of the following as of December 31, 2005 and 2004 (dollar amounts are in thousands):

		Stated Adjusted		Stated Adjusted			Outstanding of Decer	,
	Assumption/	Interest	Interest					
	Issuance Date	Rate	Rate(6)	Maturity Date	2005	2004		
Secured Mortgage Debt:								
New York Life	December 2003	5.00%	5.00%	March 2011	\$ 39,328	\$ 39,953		
ING Investment Management(1)	December 2004	5.31%	5.34%	January 2015	54,994	55,000		
ING Investment Management(1)	January 2005	4.40%	5.42%	January 2010	56,997			
ING Investment Management	September 2005	4.97%	4.97%	October 2013	3,926			
Assumed Secured Mortgage Debt(2):								
Principal	June 2004	7.08%	4.81%	July 2008	16,711	17,174		
Principal	June 2004	7.21%	4.81%	July 2008	11,371	11,570		
Prudential	June 2004	6.40%	6.09%	November 2012	12,688	12,700		
Principal	November 2004	6.22%	4.18%	September 2012	3,760	3,839		
Legacy	February 2005	7.40%	5.21%	December 2017	1,426			
Prudential	March 2005	5.69%	5.22%	December 2013	8,050			
State Farm	March 2005	6.72%	5.62%	November 2022	12,413			
Column Financial, Inc.	April 2005	6.30%	5.18%	September 2012	27,146			
John Hancock	April 2005	6.91%	5.25%	September 2013	6,200			
TIAA	May 2005	8.50%	4.71%	October 2008	8,072			
Fortis Benefits Insurance Co.	May 2005	7.25%	4.70%	July 2008	2,496			

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

ING Investment Management	June 2005	4.89%	4.73%	February 2008	19,998	
Mass Mutual	June 2005	6.79%	4.91%	July 2011	4,689	
Key Bank	July 2005	6.44%	4.72%	October 2012	7,176	
Key Bank	July 2005	6.84%	4.72%	September 2012	8,314	
Transamerica	July 2005	6.97%	4.75%	June 2013	11,388	
Bear, Stearns Funding, Inc.	December 2005	7.22%	5.16%	March 2008	6,470	

F-58

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

		Stated	Adjusted			g Balance as nber 31,
	Assumption/	Interest	Interest			
	Issuance Date	Rate	Rate(6)	Maturity Date	2005	2004
Assumed Secured Mortgage Debt of Consolidated						
Investments:						
Nationwide	July 2005	5.06%	5.06%	January 2011	57,494	
Nationwide	July 2005	4.72%	4.72%	April 2011	50,150	
Jackson	July 2005	5.16%	5.16%	July 2012	62,740	
Jackson	July 2005	4.91%	4.91%	April 2012	62,600	
New York Life	July 2005	4.79%	4.79%	October 2011	50,549	
New York Life	July 2005	4.90%	4.90%	October 2011	25,237	
Weighted Avg./Totals(3)		5.36%			\$ 632,383	\$ 140,236
Premiums, Net of Amortization(2)					9,859	2,519
					,	, i
Carrying Value of Debt			5.05%		\$ 642,242	\$ 142,755
Carrying value of Deor			3.03 %		Ψ 0 12,2 12	Ψ112,733
Saniar Unsagurad Davalving Cradit Equility ID Margan						
Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility JP Morgan	December 2005	(4)	/-	December 2008	¢.	\$
JP Morgan	December 2005	(4)	n/a	December 2008	\$	3
Senior Secured Revolving Credit Facility						
JP Morgan	October 2003	(5)	7.25%	December 2008	\$ 16	\$ 4

⁽¹⁾ We assigned certain treasury lock hedging transactions to these notes. Pursuant to SFAS No. 133 (see Note 2 Summary of Significant Accounting Policies), the assigned value of these hedging instruments is being amortized to interest expense over the life of the assigned notes.

Lines of Credit In December 2005, we amended our existing \$225 million senior secured revolving credit facility such that it is now a \$250 million unsecured facility with a syndicated group of banks led by JP Morgan Securities. The facility matures in December 2008 and has provisions to increase its total capacity to \$400 million. At our election, the facility bears interest either at LIBOR plus 0.875% to 1.375%, depending upon our consolidated leverage, or at prime and is subject to an annual 0.25% facility fee. The facility contains various covenants including financial covenants with respect to consolidated leverage, net worth, unencumbered assets, interest and fixed charge coverage and secured debt to secured asset value. As of December 31, 2005, we were in compliance with all these financial covenants. As of December 31, 2005, there was no outstanding balance on this facility.

⁽²⁾ These mortgages were assumed in connection with the acquisition of properties and, pursuant to SFAS No. 141 (see Note 2 Summary of Significant Accounting Policies), the difference between the fair value and the face value of these notes at the date of acquisition is reflected as a premium or discount which will be amortized to interest expense over the remaining life of the notes.

⁽³⁾ Weighted-average interest rates are based upon outstanding balances as of December 31, 2005.

⁽⁴⁾ Our senior unsecured revolving credit facility bears interest at either prime (7.25% at December 31, 2005) or, at our election, LIBOR plus 0.875% to 1.375%, depending upon our consolidated leverage, and has a current capacity of \$250 million.

⁽⁵⁾ Our senior secured revolving credit facility bears interest at either prime (7.25 % at December 31, 2005) or, at our election, LIBOR plus 1.25% to 1.750%, depending upon our consolidated leverage, and has a current capacity of \$40 million.

⁽⁶⁾ Reflects the impact to interest rates of GAAP adjustments for purchase price allocation and hedging transactions. These rates do not reflect the impact of other interest expense items such as fees and the amortization of loan costs.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

Contemporaneously with the amendment of our secured credit facility, we entered into a \$40 million senior secured revolving credit facility with a separate syndicated bank group led by JP Morgan Securities pursuant to which the bank group has agreed to advance funds to our partnership and third-party investors in our partnership s private placement using undivided tenancy-in-common interests in our buildings as collateral. The facility matures in December 2008 and has provisions to increase its total capacity to \$80 million. At our election, the facility bears interest either at LIBOR plus 1.25% to 1.75%, depending upon our consolidated leverage, or at prime and is subject to an unused facility fee. The facility contains various covenants including financial covenants with respect to consolidated leverage, net worth, interest and fixed charge coverage and secured debt to secured asset value. As of December 31, 2005, we were in compliance with all these financial covenants. According to the terms of the facility, in addition to our borrowings, any loans made to third-party investors in our partnership s private placement reduce the total capacity available from the facility. As of December 31, 2005, approximately \$14.1 million of loans had been advanced to such third parties and we had an outstanding balance of \$16,000.

Debt Issuances In September 2005, we issued \$3.9 million of secured, non-recourse debt with a fixed interest rate of 4.97% which matures in October 2013. The underlying note requires interest only payments until April 1, 2007 at which time monthly payments of principal and interest are required. In January 2005, we issued \$57.0 million of secured, non-recourse debt with a stated fixed interest rate of 4.40% which matures in 2010. The underlying notes required monthly payments of interest only until January 1, 2006 at which time monthly payments of principal and interest are required. In December 2004, we issued \$55.0 million of secured, non-recourse debt. The debt has a stated fixed interest rate of 5.31% and matures in 2015 and, prior to December 31, 2005, the underlying notes required monthly payments of interest only and thereafter monthly payments of principal and interest are required.

Debt Assumptions During the year ended December 31, 2005, we assumed nineteen secured, non-recourse notes, totaling \$434.1 million, excluding premiums, in conjunction with the acquisition of certain properties (see Note 3 Real Estate). These assumed notes bear interest at fixed and variable rates ranging from 4.72% to 8.50% and require monthly payments of either interest, or principal and interest. The maturity dates of such assumed notes range from February 2008 to November 2022. We assumed six of these notes totaling \$308.8 million in connection with our merger with Cabot on July 21, 2005. Pursuant to SFAS No. 141, the difference between the fair value and face value of these assumed notes at the date of acquisition resulted in a premium of approximately \$8.7 million, which is amortized to interest expense over the remaining life of the underlying notes.

During the year ended December 31, 2004, we assumed five secured, non-recourse notes totaling \$45.6 million, in conjunction with the acquisition of five properties with stated interest rates ranging from 6.22% to 7.21%. All of these notes bear interest at a fixed rate and require monthly payments of principal and interest. They have maturity dates ranging from 2007 to 2012. Pursuant to SFAS No. 141, the difference between the fair value and face value of these notes at the date of acquisition resulted in a premium of approximately \$2.9 million, which is amortized to interest expense over the remaining life of the underlying notes.

During the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we incurred interest expense of approximately \$28.7 million, 6.0 million and \$385,000, respectively. We capitalized approximately \$729,000 of interest in 2005 associated with certain development activities and did not capitalize any interest in 2004 or 2003. As of December 31, 2005, the total historical cost of our properties was approximately \$2.0 billion and the total historical cost of properties securing our fixed rate mortgage debt was approximately \$1.2 billion. Our debt has various financial covenants and we were in compliance with all of these covenants at December 31, 2005.

F-60

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

As of December 31, 2005, the scheduled maturities of our debt, excluding unamortized premiums, were as follows (amounts are in thousands):

_	Fixed Rate		ecured ving		
Year	rtgage Debt	Credit I	acility		Total
2006	\$ 6,462	\$		\$	6,462
2007	7,112				7,112
2008	69,240		16		69,256
2009	6,711				6,711
2010	57,224				57,224
2011	228,385			2	228,385
2012	182,658			1	182,658
2013	21,130				21,130
2014	2,486				2,486
2015	43,860				43,860
Thereafter	7,115				7,115
Total	\$ 632,383	\$	16	\$ 6	532,399

Note 6 Financial Instruments and Hedging Activities

Fair Value of Financial Instruments

As of December 31, 2005 and 2004, the fair values of cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash held in escrow, notes receivable, accounts receivable and accounts payable approximated their carrying values because of the short-term nature of these instruments. The estimated fair values of other financial instruments subject to fair value disclosures were determined based on available market information and valuation methodologies believed to be appropriate for these purposes. Considerable judgment and a high degree of subjectivity are involved in developing these estimates and, therefore, these estimates are not necessarily indicative of the actual amounts that we could realize upon disposition. The following table summarizes these financial instruments:

	Balances at December 31, 2005 Carrying Estimated		Balances at De Carrying	cember 31, 2004 Estimated
	Amounts	Fair Value	Amounts	Fair Value
Borrowings:				
Senior, secured revolving credit facility	\$ 16	\$ 16	\$ 4	\$ 4
Secured mortgage debt	\$ 642,242	\$ 627,288	\$ 142,755	\$ 142,967
Interest rate contracts:				
Treasury Locks	\$	\$	\$ (1,539)	\$ (1,539)
Hedging Activities				

We enter into forward treasury locks in anticipation of issuing future fixed rate debt to fund future property acquisitions. We enter into such treasury locks to hedge our exposure to interest rate variability and mitigate our exposure to the risk of increases in future payments of interest for anticipated fixed rate debt issuances over a maximum period of 12 months (excluding forecasted transactions related to the payment of variable interest on our existing senior revolving credit facility). As required by SFAS No. 133, we record all derivatives on our consolidated balance sheets at fair value until settled. These forward treasury lock hedges have been designated as cash flow hedges for accounting purposes.

F-61

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

As of December 31, 2005, we had entered into a total of eight cash flow hedging transactions and all of these hedges have been settled for cash. Two of the settled hedges have been attributed to fixed rate debt and the balances of such hedges are being amortized to interest expense over the life of the assigned debt and the fair value of the other six settled hedges are recorded in other comprehensive loss until the anticipated future fixed rate debt is issued, at which time such values will be amortized over the life of the debt to interest expense.

As a result of ineffectiveness primarily due to changes in our estimated debt issuance dates, during the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004, we recorded a gain of approximately \$108,000 and \$545,000, respectively, and did not record a gain or loss in 2003. Amounts reported in accumulated other comprehensive loss related to cash flow hedges will be amortized to interest expense as payments are made on our anticipated future debt issuance. During the next 12 months, we estimate that approximately \$644,000 will be amortized from other comprehensive loss to interest expense resulting in an increase in our interest expense.

Note 7 Public Offerings

On April 15, 2002, we filed an S-11 registration statement with the Securities and Exchange Commission covering our first public offering of our common stock. The registration statement was declared effective by the SEC on July 17, 2002 and we received approval of our offering in all 50 states in December 2002. The common stock was being offered at a price of \$10 per share on a 200,000 share minimum, 25,000,000 share maximum, best-efforts basis. The registration statement also covered up to 4,000,000 shares available pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan and up to 1,000,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of warrants issued to the Dealer Manager for a price of \$.001 per share for every 25 shares sold. Until we received subscriptions covering at least 200,000 shares from at least 100 non-affiliated investors, offering proceeds were required to be held in escrow. The escrow conditions were satisfied on February 10, 2003, at which time 226,567 shares of common stock were issued to investors. In April of 2004, we completed our first public offering and sold approximately 25.5 million shares of our common stock for gross proceeds of approximately \$254.4 million.

Our second offering began immediately following the completion of our initial offering. The second registration statement was filed on February 27, 2004, and was declared effective by the SEC on April 16, 2004. The registration statement registered common stock at a price of \$10 per share for a maximum of 30,000,000 shares. The registration statement also covered up to 10,000,000 shares available pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan as well as up to 1,200,000 shares issuable upon the exercise of warrants sold to the Dealer Manager for a price of \$.001 per share for every 25 shares sold. In October of 2004, we completed our second public offering and sold approximately 30.4 million shares of our common stock for gross proceeds of approximately \$302.8 million.

Our third offering began immediately following the completion of our second public offering. The third registration statement was filed on June 28, 2004, and was declared effective by the SEC on October 18, 2004. The third registration statement registered common stock at a price of \$10.50 per share for a maximum of 40,000,000 shares. The registration statement also covered up to 13,000,000 shares available pursuant to our distribution reinvestment plan. In June of 2005, we concluded our third public offering and sold approximately 40.7 million shares of our common stock for gross proceeds of approximately \$424.7 million.

Our fourth offering began immediately following our third public offering. The fourth registration statement was filed on January 24, 2005 and was declared effective by the SEC on June 9, 2005. The registration statement covers a maximum of \$1,000,000,000 in shares of our common stock to be sold, including proceeds from our distribution reinvestment plan. The registration statement offers up to 72,770,273 shares at a price of \$10.50 per share and up to 23,650,339 shares to participants in our distribution reinvestment plan. As of December 31, 2005, we had sold approximately 37.8 million shares for gross proceeds of approximately \$393.0 million in connection with our fourth public offering.

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

At the end of business on Monday, January 23, 2006, we closed the primary offering component of our fourth offering. Although we have closed the primary offering component of our public offering, we will continue to offer shares through our distribution reinvestment plan.

As of December 31, 2005, 133,206,784 shares of common stock were issued and outstanding. The net proceeds from the sale of these securities were transferred to our partnership on a one-for-one basis for limited partnership units.

Note 8 Our Partnership s Private Placement

Our partnership is currently offering undivided tenancy-in-common interests in our properties to accredited investors in a private placement exempt from registration under the Securities Act. We anticipate that these tenancy-in-common interests may serve as replacement properties for investors seeking to complete like-kind exchange transactions under Section 1031 of the Internal Revenue Code. Additionally, the tenancy-in-common interests sold to accredited investors will be 100% leased by our partnership, and such leases will contain purchase options whereby our partnership will have the right, but not the obligation, to acquire the tenancy-in-common interests from the investors at a later point in time in exchange for limited partnership units in our partnership under Section 721 of the Internal Revenue Code.

Our partnership will pay certain up-front fees and reimburse certain related expenses to our advisor, the Dealer Manager and Dividend Capital Exchange Facilitators LLC (the Facilitator) for raising capital through the private placement. Our advisor is obligated to pay all of the offering and marketing related costs associated with the private placement. However, our partnership is obligated to pay our advisor a non-accountable expense allowance which equals 2% of the gross equity proceeds raised through the private placement. In addition, our partnership is obligated to pay the Dealer Manager a dealer manager fee of up to 1.5% of gross equity proceeds raised and a commission of up to 5% of gross equity proceeds raised through the private placement. The Dealer Manager may re-allow such commissions and a portion of such dealer manager fee to participating broker dealers. Our partnership is also obligated to pay a transaction facilitation fee to the Facilitator, an affiliate of our advisor, of up to 1.5% of gross equity proceeds raised through the private placement.

During the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we raised \$145.3 million, \$29.9 million and \$2.7 million, respectively, from the sale of undivided tenancy-in-common interests in 27 buildings, which is included in financing obligations in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets pursuant to SFAS No. 98 **Accounting for Leases** (SFAS No. 98). We have leased the undivided interests sold to unrelated third parties, and in accordance with SFAS No. 98, a portion of the rental payments made to third parties under the lease agreements are recognized as interest expense using the interest method. In addition, the lease agreements each provide for a purchase option whereby our partnership may purchase each undivided tenancy-in-common interest after a certain period of time in exchange for limited partnership units.

F-63

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

During the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we incurred approximately \$3.9 million, \$750,000 and \$15,000, respectively, of rental expense under various lease agreements with these third-party investors. A portion of such amounts were accounted for as a reduction of the principal outstanding balance of the financing obligations and a portion was accounted for as an increase to interest expense in the accompanying consolidated financial statements. The various lease agreements in place as of December 31, 2005, contain expiration dates ranging from November 2013 to December 2025. The following table sets forth the five year, future minimum rental payments due to third parties under the various lease agreements (amounts are in thousands):

	Future
	Minimum
	Rental
Year Ended December 31,	Payments
2006	\$ 12,148
2007	17,696
2008	19,114
2009	18,336
2010	17,629
Thereafter	113,698
Total	\$ 198,621

During the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, our partnership incurred upfront costs of approximately \$11.6 million, \$2.6 million and \$0.2 million payable to our advisor and other affiliates for affecting these transactions which are accounted for as deferred loan costs. Such deferred loan costs are included in other assets in the consolidated balance sheets and amortized to interest expense over the life of the financing obligation. If our partnership elects to exercise any purchase option as described above and issue limited partnership units, the unamortized up-front fees and expense reimbursements paid to affiliates will be recorded against shareholders—equity as a selling cost of the limited partnership units. If our partnership does not elect to exercise any such purchase option, we will continue to account for these transactions as a financing obligation because we will continue to sublease 100% of the properties and will therefore not meet the definition of active use—set forth in SFAS No. 98.

During the year ended December 31, 2005, our partnership exercised purchase options to buy certain tenancy-in-common interests it had previously sold in three different properties. The following table reflects certain details regarding these transactions:

			Limited Partnership Units	To	tal Value
Exercise Date	Property	Location	Issued(1)	(in t	housands)
04/08/2005	Chickasaw A	Memphis	424,352	\$	4,456
10/27/2005	Chickasaw H	Memphis	570,950		5,995
12/29/2005	Newpoint I	Atlanta	751,751		7,893
Total			1,747,053	\$	18,344

⁽¹⁾ Holders of limited partnership units will have substantially the same economic interest as our common shareholders (see Note 10 Minority Interest).

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

F-64

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

Note 9 Shareholders Equity

Preferred Shares

Our board of directors, through the articles of incorporation, has the authority to authorize the issuance of 50,000,000 preferred shares of any class or series. The rights and terms of such preferred shares will be determined by our board of directors. However, the voting rights of preferred shareholders shall never exceed the voting rights of common shareholders. As of December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we had no outstanding shares of preferred stock.

Shares-in-Trust

Our board of directors, through the articles of incorporation, has the authority to authorize the issuance of shares-in-trust which are shares that are automatically exchanged for common or preferred shares as a result of an event that would cause an investor to own, beneficially or constructively, a number of shares in excess of certain limitations. As of December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we had no outstanding shares-in-trust.

Common Shares

The holders of our common stock are entitled to one vote per share on all matters voted on by shareholders, including election of our directors. Our articles of incorporation do not provide for cumulative voting in the election of our directors. Therefore, the holders of the majority of the outstanding common shares can elect the entire board of directors. Subject to any preferential rights of any outstanding series of our preferred stock and to the distribution of specified amounts upon liquidation with respect to shares-in-trust, the holders of our common stock are entitled to such distributions as may be declared from time to time by our board of directors out of legally available funds and, upon liquidation, are entitled to receive all assets available for distribution to shareholders. All shares issued in our public offerings are fully paid and non-assessable shares of common stock. Holders of our common stock will not have preemptive rights. As of December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we had 133,206,784, 67,719,883, and 12,470,400 shares of common stock outstanding, respectively.

Note 10 Minority Interest

Minority interest consists of the following as of December 31, 2005 and 2004 (dollar amounts are in thousands):

	2005	2004
Limited partnership units:		
Net investment	\$ 16,366	\$
Distributions	(303)	
Share of net loss	(49)	
Sub-total	16,014	
Cabot limited partnership units:		
Net investment	40,314	
Distributions	(338)	
Share of net loss	(477)	
Sub-total	39,499	
Cabot non-voting common stock:		
Net investment	63	

Edgar Filing: DCT Industrial Trust Inc. - Form S-11

Sub-total	63	
Limited partnership Special Units	I	I
Total	\$ 55,577	\$ 1

F-65

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

Limited Partnership Units

At December 31, 2005, we owned approximately 99% of our partnership and the remaining approximate 1% interest in our partnership was owned by unaffiliated third-party investors and our advisor. After a period of one year, limited partnership units are redeemable at the option of the unit holder. We have the option of redeeming the limited partnership units with cash or with shares of common stock. At inception (April 12, 2002), our partnership issued 20,000 limited partnership units to our advisor for gross proceeds of \$200,000, which currently represents less than a 0.1% ownership interest in our partnership. In addition, as of December 31, 2005, we had issued approximately 1.7 million limited partnership units to non-affiliated limited partners in connection with our partnership s private placement (see Note 8 Our Partnership s Private Placement). During the years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003, there was no minority interest reflected on our consolidated financial statements associated with these limited partnership units as the carrying amount of such minority interest had been reduced to zero due to the allocation of our net loss of approximately \$213,000 during the year ended December 31, 2002.

Cabot Limited Partnership Units

Pursuant to the Cabot merger (see Note 3 Real Estate), the unaffiliated third-party investors that were limited partners in the Cabot Partnership prior to the Cabot merger remained limited partners after the merger. As of December 31, 2005, the limited partners owned approximately 13% of the Cabot Partnership. On July 21, 2005, we entered into a Put/Call Agreement whereby we have the option to acquire the limited partners remaining 13% interest in the Cabot Partnership. Through this agreement, the remaining limited partners have an initial option to put the remaining interests to us beginning April 1, 2006 and ending July 1, 2006 and we have an initial option to call the remaining interests beginning April 1, 2007 and ending July 1, 2007. Subsequent to these initial options, the limited partners and we will continue to have put and call options to purchase or sell the remaining interests and the price of such remaining interests would be based upon the fair value of such interests at the time the options are exercised. Income and losses of the Cabot Partnership are allocated pro rata based on the partners ownership interests.

Cabot Non-Voting Common Stock

In August 2005, our advisor and its affiliates acquired 126 shares of Cabot s non-voting common stock for a purchase price of \$500 each or \$63,000 in the aggregate. Our advisor purchased these shares on behalf of its employees and other affiliates and the proceeds from the sale of these non-voting common shares were used to invest in the Cabot Partnership. Collectively, as of December 31, 2005, these non-voting shares of common stock represent less than a 0.1% ownership of Cabot and the holders of these shares will participate in the distributions of Cabot, which are based on the performance of the Cabot portfolio of properties, in proportion to their respective ownership percentages.

Limited Partnership Special Units

During 2002, our partnership issued 10,000 Special Units to an affiliate of our advisor for consideration of \$1,000. The holder of the Special Units does not participate in the profits and losses of our partnership. Amounts distributable to the holder of the Special Units will depend on operations and the amount of net sales proceeds received from property dispositions or upon other events. In general, after holders of regular partnership interests in aggregate have received cumulative distributions equal to their capital contributions plus a 7% cumulative non-compounded annual pre-tax return on their net contributions, the holder of the Special Units and the holders of regular partnership interests will receive 15% and 85%, respectively, of the net sales proceeds received by our partnership upon the disposition of our partnership s assets.

F-66

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

Note 11 Stock Option Plans and Warrant Purchase Agreements

Stock Option Plans

We have adopted an independent director stock option plan which we use in an effort to attract and retain qualified independent directors (the Independent Director Option Plan). We granted non-qualified stock options to purchase 10,000 shares to each independent director pursuant to the Independent Director Option Plan upon the sale of 200,000 shares in our initial public offering. In addition, we have issued options to purchase 5,000 shares to each independent director then in office on the date of each annual shareholder s meeting. A total of 300,000 shares are authorized and reserved for issuance under the Independent Director Option Plan. Options may not be granted under the Independent Director Option Plan at any time when the grant would cause the total number of options outstanding under the Independent Director Option Plan and the Employee Option Plan (defined below) to exceed 10% of our issued and outstanding shares. The exercise price for options to be issued under the Independent Director Option Plan shall be the greater of (1) \$12.00 per share or (2) the fair market value of the shares on the date they are granted. As of December 31, 2005 and 2004, we had 60,000 options outstanding under the Independent Director Option Plan and, as of December 31, 2003, we had 40,000 options outstanding.

These options were valued using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model (Black Scholes) with the following assumptions: 2005 expected dividend yield of 6.10%, risk-free interest rate of 4.190%, volatility factor of 20.01% and an expected life of 10 years; 2004 expected dividend yield of 6.40%, risk-free interest rate of 2.74%, volatility factor of 21.23% and an expected life of 10 years; 2003 expected dividend yield of 6.25%, risk free interest rate of 2.740%, volatility factor of 17.93%, and an expected life of 10 years; 2003 expected dividend yield of 6.25%, risk free interest rate of 2.740%, volatility factor of 17.93%, and an expected life of 10 years. The value of options granted under the Independent Director Option Plan on the date of grant during 2005, 2004 and 2003 was approximately \$16,000, \$11,000 and \$15,000. As of December 31, 2005, approximately 18,000 of these options were exercisable, and no options granted under the Independent Director Option Plan had been exercised.

On July 19, 2005 and on January 6, 2006, respectively, we received and accepted the resignations of two independent directors of our board of directors. In connection with such resignations, the directors forfeited all 20,000 options that they had previously been awarded, effective 30 days from their resignation.

We have adopted an employee stock option plan (the Employee Option Plan). The Employee Option Plan is designed to enable us, our advisor and its affiliates to obtain or retain the services of employees (not to include any person who is an affiliate of ours as defined in the plan) considered essential to the our long-term success and the success of our advisor and its affiliates by offering such employees an opportunity to participate in our growth through ownership of the our shares. The Employee Option Plan will be administered by our compensation committee, which is authorized to grant non-qualified stock options (the Employee Options) to selected employees of our advisor and its affiliates. Employee Options may not be granted under the Employee Option Plan at any time when the grant would cause the total number of options outstanding under the Employee Option Plan and the Independent Director Option Plan to exceed 10% of the our issued and outstanding shares. The exercise price for the Employee Options shall be the greater of (1) \$11.00 per share or (2) the fair market value of the shares on the date the Employee Option is granted. A total of 750,000 shares are authorized and reserved for issuance under the Employee Option Plan. The term of such employee options has been set by our compensation committee and shall not exceed the earlier of ten years from the date of grant or five years from the date of a listing of our common stock. Our compensation committee has set the period during which the right to exercise an Employee Option fully vests to three years from the date of grant. No Employee Option may be issued or exercised, however, if such issuance or exercise would jeopardize our status as a REIT under the Internal Revenue Code or otherwise violate the ownership and transfer restrictions imposed under the our articles of incorporation. In addition, no Employee Option may be sold, pledged, assigned or transferred by an employee in any manner other than by will or the laws of descent or distribution. As of December 31, 2005 and 2004, there were 107,500 options outstanding under the Employee Option Plan with a weighted average exercise price of \$11.00. There were no options outstanding under the Employee Option Plan during 2003.

F-67

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

These options were valued using Black-Scholes with the following assumptions: expected dividend yield of 6.10%, risk-free interest rate of 2.74%, volatility factor of 19.42% and an expected life of 10 years. The value of options granted under the Employee Option Plan on the date of grant during 2004 was approximately \$61,000. As of December 31, 2005, approximately 35,800 of these options were exercisable and no options granted under the Employee Option Plan had been exercised or forfeited.

Options granted under both the Independent Director Option Plan and the Employee Option Plan are valued using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model and are amortized to salary expense on a straight-line basis over the period during which the right to exercise such options fully vests. For the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, we incurred \$29,167, \$5,892 and \$2,781 of such expense which is included in general and administrative expense on the accompanying consolidated statements of operations.

The following table describes all options issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, as well as the option grants, exercises and expirations that occurred during 2005 and 2004.

	Independent Director Options	Employee Options
Issued and Outstanding at 12/31/03	40,000	
Grants	20,000	107,500
Exercises		
Expirations		
Issued and Outstanding at 12/31/04	60,000	107,500
Grants	20,000	
Exercises		
Expirations	(20,000)	
Issued and Outstanding at 12/31/05	60,000	107,500

Warrant Purchase Agreements

Pursuant to our first and second public offerings, the Dealer Manager earned one soliciting dealer warrant for every 25 shares sold (see Note 13 Related Party Transactions). These warrants, as well as the shares issuable upon their exercise, were registered in connection with our first and second public offerings (see Note 7 Public Offerings). In September 2005, our board of directors approved and we issued approximately 2.2 million soliciting dealer warrants to the Dealer Manager representing all of the warrants the Dealer Manager earned in connection with both of the aforementioned offerings. Pursuant to SFAS No. 123, we valued these warrants using the Black-Scholes option-pricing model, and based on our historical volatility, these warrants had a nominal value. The Dealer Manager may retain or re-allow these warrants to broker-dealers participating in the offering, unless such issuance of soliciting dealer warrants is prohibited by either federal or state securities laws. The holder of a soliciting dealer warrant is entitled to purchase one share of common stock from us at a price of \$12 per share beginning on the first anniversary of the effective date of the offering in which such warrants are issued and ending five years after the effective date of such offering. Subject to certain exceptions, a soliciting dealer warrant may not be transferred, assigned, pledged or hypothecated for a period of one year following the effective date of the relevant public offering. Exercise of the soliciting dealer warrants is governed by the terms and conditions detailed in the warrant purchase agreement.

Note 12 Distributions

Our board of directors declares the following quarter s annualized distribution before the first day of the quarter. We calculate our distributions based upon daily record and distribution declaration dates so investors

F-68

Dividend Capital Trust Inc. and Subsidiaries

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)

will be eligible to earn distributions immediately upon purchasing shares of our common stock or upon purchasing limited partnership units of our partnership. We accrue and pay distributions on a quarterly basis. The following table sets forth the distributions that have been paid and/or declared to date by our board of directors.

	Amou	Amount Declared		zed Amount	
Quarter	per Sh	nare/Unit(1)	Per Sh	are/Unit(1)	Date Paid
2 nd Quarter 2003	\$	0.1558	\$	0.625	July 15, 2003
3 rd Quarter 2003	\$	0.1575	\$	0.625	October 15, 2003
4 th Quarter 2003	\$	0.1575	\$	0.625	January 15, 2004
1 st Quarter 2004	\$	0.1591	\$	0.640	April 15, 2004
2 nd Quarter 2004	\$	0.1591	\$	0.640	July 15, 2004
3 rd Quarter 2004	\$	0.1609	\$	0.640	October 15, 2004
4 th Quarter 2004	\$	0.1609	\$	0.640	January 18, 2005
1 st Quarter 2005	\$	0.1578	\$	0.640	April 15, 2005
2 nd Quarter 2005	\$	0.1596	\$	0.640	July 15, 2005
3 rd Quarter 2005	\$	0.1613	\$	0.640	October 17, 2005
4 th Quarter 2005	\$	0.1613	\$	0.640	January 17, 2006
1st Quarter 2006	\$	0.1578	\$	0.640	